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H.R. 7, NATIONAL SECURITY REVITALIZATION
ACT

TUESDAY, JANUARY 24, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on International Relations,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m. in room 2172,

Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Benjamin A. Oilman [chair-

man of the committee] presiding.
Chairman Oilman. The committee will come to order.

We welcome our distinguished visitor, the Honorable Jeane Kirk-
patrick. I am pleased that we will have an opportunity this morn-
ing to review H.R. 7, the National Security Revitalization Act of

1995, which will be marked up by our full committee on Thursday
of this week, Thursday afternoon.
This legislation is 1 of 10 bills included in the Contract With

America, to be considered in the first 100 days of the 104th Con-
gress.

Specifically, the National Security Revitalization Act contains
provisions that will, one, place tight restrictions on foreign com-
mand of U.S. troops in the U.N. peacekeeping operations; secondly,
ensure that we get full credit in our U.N. peacekeeping assess-
ments for our incremental and indirect DOD spending for U.N.
peacekeeping operations; and third, require reports and detailed in-

formation from the President to the Congress before we provide
any funding or troops to a U.N. peacekeeping mission; and lastly,

to ensure that NATO expansion will be a top priority in the current
administration's foreign policy.

I look forward to hearing from our expert witnesses on these is-

sues. After serving for more than 4 years as our U.S. Representa-
tive to the U.N., Dr. Jeane Kirkpatrick resumed her position as
Leavey Professor at Oeorgetown University and a Senior Fellow at
the American Enterprise Institute.

Dr. Kirkpatrick is writing a book on the United States at the
U.N. and is one of the most active participants in the ongoing pub-
lic dialogue on America's role in the world.

Dr. Kirkpatrick has received many awards and honors, including
the Medal of Freedom. It is our great honor and privilege to have
her before our committee today.

Dr. Blechman has also had a distinguished public service career
and has a long list of books to his credit, including "The American
Military in the 21st Century" and "The Politics of National De-
fense."

(1)



Before hearing from our witnesses, I wanted also to remind my
colleagues that we will be recognizing those Members present in

order of seniority when our meeting begins, and thereafter I will

recognize Members based on order of arrival. We will alternate our
questioning between the Majority and the Minority.
Do any of our Members have opening statements that they would

like—^yes, I would be pleased to recognize the gentleman from Con-
necticut, Mr. Grejdenson.

Mr. Gejdenson. I just want to say I think this particular pro-
posal that would prevent the President from engaging in any real-

istic way in multinational peacekeeping efforts through the United
Nations is particularly dangerous and would leave the United
States in a position and without ability to act in a manner that
would give us other nations to protect in peacekeeping efforts.

It would leave a President with really the only option of moving
unilaterally with American forces without any support from other
nations. And that would make every crisis around the world in the
final analysis, in my opinion, an American crisis solely. That is the
last thing we want to see happen.

It would leave the United States in a situation much as it was
after the failure to join the League of Nations in World War I, sit-

ting by either watching the world disintegrate, or we would have
the choice of unilaterally taking action in sdmost every incident.

I think that this is a very dangerous proposal. I hope the com-
mittee spends an adequate amount of time reviewing it. Our only
hope is to prevent a world where American unilateral action is the
only answer to crises.

It is not supported by the American people and certainly
shouldn't be the way this Congress goes.

Chairman Oilman. I thank the gentleman for his comments.
Is there anyone else who cares to make an opening statement?
If not, Dr. Kirkpatrick.

STATEMENT OF HON. JEANE J. KIRKPATRICK, FORMER U.S.
PERMANENT REPRESENTATIVE TO THE UNITED NATIONS
Ms. Kirkpatrick. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank you and

the committee for inviting me to discuss these important issues
concerning U.S. foreign policy and national security this morning.

I have had the pleasure of appearing before this committee on a
number of occasions, over the last 15 years or so, and it is always
a pleasure for me. It is, of course, the first time I have appeared
before a Republican chairman.

It is therefore a special pleasure for me to greet the new Chair-
man, my friend, Congressmsm Ben Oilman, who I am certain will

continue the good work and high standards for which this commit-
tee is well known, and I say that quite sincerely.

I have read the National Security Revitalization Act with great
interest, and frankly I congratulate those who have prepared it. To
facilitate this discussion, I shall keep my remarks brief and follow

the organization of the bill itself in my remarks.
I believe that it is to be expected after such dramatic changes

that U.S. Presidents and Congresses and ordinary Americans, hav-
ing borne a huge burden for a very long time, were eager to lay

down a portion of that military burden, or at least find others to



share it. And I was not therefore surprised, as I suppose no one
was, by the deep cuts that both the Bush administration and the
CUnton administration in U.S. forces; nor was I particularly sur-

prised that the Clinton administration planned further cuts.

I share the view of this bill, however, and I believe a majority

of Americans share the view, that although understandable and ap-

propriate to some extent, the cuts have now gone too far. And I be-

lieve the Congress and the National Security Revitalization Act
have arrived just in the nick of time.

Our military forces are beginning to go hollow, and are feeling

the full impact of schedules and budgets which leave them
overdeployed and undertrained, overworked and underpaid.

It is also a moment at which outlaw states in North Korea, Iran,

and Iraq, are shopping on the open market for men and material

that will enable them to become nuclear powers, possessing missile

technology necessary to deliver weapons of mass destruction. We
know they are working hard to acquire those assets. And that

alone proves we cannot take our own security for granted.
Addressing Title II, therefore, concerning missile defense, I espe-

cially applaud the clear understanding reflected in the National Se-

curity Revitalization Act that the spread of weapons of mass de-

struction and their technology makes the United States itself vul-

nerable to attack by aggressive dictators who acquire nuclear
weapons and long range miss sills. Although what George Wash-
ington called our blessed location has kept us safe from the aggres-

sive design of other major powers in our history until now, some
Americans find it almost impossible to conceive that we could now
be vulnerable.
But in fact, Mr. Chairman, I regret to say we can neither count

on our blessed location any longer to fully protect us, nor can we
count on mutually assured destruction to protect us. Grovernments
such as North Korea and Iran and Iraq and Libya and other out-

law states, which do not respect the rights of their own population,

can hardly be expected to be deterred in their own military designs

by threats of reprisal.

I am therefore personally extremely pleased, and even relieved

that the National Security Revitalization Act calls for deployment
at the earliest possible date of an antiballistic missile defense sys-

tem that can defend the United States against a ballistic missile

attack.

It is the only way, I believe, that the U.S. Government can fulfill

its constitutional obligation to provide for the common defense. I

am also pleased that the act calls for deployment at the earliest

possible date of an effective theater missile defense to defend our
military forces in the field and our allies.

We hope none of this will be needed. It is imprudent to trust

one's security simply to hopes.
Without it, we and our allies would be susceptible to nuclear

blackmail and vulnerable to destruction, and our policies in the
world will suffer dramatically from such vulnerability.

Also, addressing Title III, I applaud the proposal to appoint a
commission of qualified persons to review our long-term nationzd

security needs in the post-cold war World, and to make rec-

ommendations about how we can best meet our defense needs. I



think the changes in the world and in our strategic needs are so
sweeping and so dramatic that it behooves all of us, in both parties,

to think again, together and separately, about how most economi-
cally and effectively to provide for our needs in this post-cold war
world.
And I believe that a review conducted by highly qualified persons

might well serve as the basis of broad bipartisan cooperation on
these vitally important issues.

Concerning Title IV, I would say I warmly support the position,

and the recommendations of the National Security Revitalization
Act. The U.S. military forces operating under Chapter VII author-
izations of the U.N. Charter should not be placed under U.N. com-
mand or control.

Let me say, Mr. Chairman, that, as you know. Chapter VII au-
thorizations permit the use of force, the use of necessary force, to

achieve stated goals of the Security Council. The idea that U.N.
forces—not just U.S. forces, but anyone's forces—should be operat-
ing under Chapter VII, using force in the world (not peacekeeping
as it has always been defined and implemented), should be placed
under the command of the United Nations Secretary General, is

unprecedented it never existed, never really was recommended
until the current Secretary General and the current U.S. President,
after the recommendations of Secretary General Boutros Boutros-
Ghali to President Clinton.

It is a totally new idea. I believe it is a bad idea. And I believe
that no Secretary General whenever, whoever, should have the
power to set the U.N. agenda or should seek to exercise military
command and control over military forces performing a military op-
eration.

Secretaries General of the United Nations are not chosen for

military skills and competence, nor do we want them to be. We
want them to be men of broad experience, especially in diplomacy.
The United Nations, let us recall, is designed to discourage the use
of force in the world, not to increase it.

Somalia, everyone understands, I think, was the first experience
of not just U.S. forces but any forces operating under Chapter VII,

under U.N. command. Most people I think don't really quite fully

appreciate that this was a new idea, an unprecedented idea, and
that it had never been tried until Somalia.
Peacekeeping before Somalia was a very different kind of an en-

terprise, which took place only where there was a cease-fire or an
armistice, with the consent of the parties, where there was agree-
ment, and effectively no danger, and using minimum force and
minimum weapons.
The Secretariat, as it demonstrated, I believe, in Somalia, and in

Bosnia, is not trained to command forces. The Secretary General is

not trained to command forces. Placing forces under U.N. military

command and control is a recipe for failure, as we have seen in So-
malia.

It does not help to achieve the goals of the U.N. Security Council.

It does not, in my judgment, promote peace and security in the
world. It is not an effective instrument of collective security.

This is really the issue: Is it an effective instrument of collective

security? I believe the answer is clearly no.



The tragic Somalia experience demonstrates many of the reasons

why this is the case. You know, there are many problems with the

kinds of practices which have just developed in the last 2 years

concerning the deployment of military forces under U.N. command.
Some of the questions, that these practices have raised concern the

powers of the Congress of the United States itself.

Many Americans in the Congress and out of the Congress wonder
how the U.S. Congress can fulfill its constitutional role in the dec-

laration of war if U.S. troops are deployed for war-making purposes
or for conflict which may involve war on the basis simply of deci-

sions of the U.N. Security Council.

They wonder if deploying troops without congressional consent is

not a violation of the U.S. Participation Act of 1945, which requires

the approval of Congress when the United States contributes more
than 1,000 troops to a U.N. operation. They wonder how Congress
can exercise its fiscal responsibilities under such circumstances.

I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, as I think you understand,

I have always been a strong proponent of the importance of the ex-

ercise of the constitutional oversight and participation in policy-

making of the U.S. Congress. I don't change my views on this sub-

ject when parties change in control of the Congress. I have believed

that the Congress has an exceedingly important role to play and
can only do so under our Constitution as it exercises the powers
vested in it.

I am not suggesting that the United States should refuse to par-

ticipate in military actions mandated by the U.N. Security Council.

I would like to be very clear about this, and I would like to be clear

that I am not suggesting that the United States should refuse to

participate in military actions mandated by the Security Council

and designed to provide for collective security.

Iraq's invasion of Kuwait was a classic case of international ag-

gression in which the armed forces of one state invaded another
country in clear violation of international law. The Security Council

demanded the withdrawal of Iraq's forces from Kuwait immediately
and unconditionally; authorized member states to use all necessary

means to effect Iraq's withdrawal; called on member states to pro-

vide necessary support; and instructed that the Security Council be
kept informed of all actions taken under that resolution.

In Kuwait, the goal was as clear as the remedy. A multinational

force was recruited and operated in that case under U.S. leader-

ship. It is not necessary that such a force operate under U.S. lead-

ership in order to implement the requirements of Security Council

resolutions, however. In Rwanda, France has assumed a particu-

larly responsible role.

The point is that the Charter of the United Nations foresaw that

permanent members would assume special responsibilities for the

implementation of military operations under Chapter VII. So far in

the history—and it is a limited history—of the use of military force

as foreseen by the Charter is a record of success. It was successful

in Korea, successful in Iraq.

No subsequent action has been as clear or as successful as the

intervention of the U.N. forces under U.S. leadership to turn back
Iraq's invasion of Kuwait. President George Bush, of course, took

the initial step to provide emergency humanitarian assistance in



Somalia. And that was done, and hundreds of thousands of SomaUs
were saved from famine, and I am certain we all applaud that ac-
tion and support it, as certainly I supported it at the time.
Now, President Greorge Bush also declined to accept a redefini-

tion of the mission, what is called "mission creep" in U.N. lan-
guage. He declined to accept the mission of disarming warlords, be-
cause, he said, that would involve us too deeply in the internal pol-
itics and violence and state building of that country.

I think that was wise as well. When that happened, when Presi-
dent Clinton was inaugurated and a new resolution was passed,
UNOSOM II, I quite frankly believed initially that the Clinton ad-
ministration had accepted that extremely difficult task, which I be-
lieved to be doomed to failure, because of lack of experience, frank-
ly, operating in that terrain.

I regret the fact that the Somalia actions under UNOSOM II

have been as unsuccessful as I believe one could predict they would
be. And I believe also that the death of American Rangers in
Mogadishu under UNOSOM II was predictable, as predictable as
it was tragic—not that those particular Rangers would die, but
that participation in this type of operation, in an ad hoc coalition,

made of multinational forces who have never trained together, who
do not know one another, under a command which has never
trained together and has no experience in such operations, is a
kind of recipe, I think, for danger.
Operating on the basis of inadequate intelligence in such a situa-

tion, which will happen again and again, is a recipe for failure.

In Bosnia, Mr. Chairman, of course, as we all know, in that trag-
ic situation, U.N. forces operating in the UNPROFOR mission have
not been able to achieve their humanitarian goals or their military
goals. As a matter of fact, they have in the process, I think, lost

a sense of direction.

Today, almost no one can articulate the goals of the UNPROFOR
forces in Bosnia. Certainly they are not to repel aggression, which
is the action authorized by the U.N. Charter. Certainly their goal
is not to lift sieges, because they would have behaved otherwise.
Their goal is not to feed hungry people, because they would have
behaved otherwise.

I congratulate the President and the Clinton administration for

taking the initiative and persisting in the initiative of feeding
Bosnians and civilians in towns under siege even in the face of op-
position from the United Nations and from some allies as well. But
U.N. forces have not been able to restore peace. They have not kept
secure zones secure. They have not protected the civilian popu-
lation or evacuated the wounded. They have not removed heavy
weapons from the zones from which they were to be removed.
Every deadline set by NATO has been missed, every safe zone vio-

lated, every effort to follow the U.N. mode of operation there has
been rebuffed.

Humiliation of U.N. forces has been tolerated and has intensi-

fied. Attacks on civilians are a daily occurrence. And with all its

force, NATO has only been able in the last months to attack a run-
way and three missile sites.

Operating under rules of engagement promulgated by the Sec-

retary Greneral, peacekeepers have maintained a bizarre neutrality



between the ethnic cleansers and the cleansed; between the refu-

gees driven from their homes and those who drove them out; be-

tween the rapists and their victims.

Peacekeeping as traditionally conceived takes place with the con-

sent of the parties, is neutral as between the parties to a conflict,

and utilizes minimum force. Peacekeeping takes place when there

is no finding of aggression by the Security Council. Peacekeeping
takes place under an authorization of Chapter VI, not under Chap-
ter VII.

A determined aggressor can readily overcome peacekeepers. This

is a very important limit on the utility of peacekeeping. Peace-

keepers cannot repel aggressors. The U.N. Charter makes the pro-

tection of victims of aggression the central focus of collective secu-

rity provisions, the central grounds for the use of force.

But this emphasis is wholly missing from today's conception of

peacekeeping. The United States and other governments, I think,

can continue to cooperate with the United Nations, but we cannot
rely on United Nations control to provide collective security ar-

rangements or to maintain peace or to protect against aggressors.

Ajid I congratulate the authors of this bill for facing this harsh
fact. I wish these facts were not so. I wish they were not facts.

They are facts. We have had enough experience to know that.

So I think we must face it. And having faced it, I believe we need
to take steps to reach our goals.

One, I would suggest we work through the United Nations High
Commissioner on Refugees on refugee problems; through UNDP on
development and aid; through UNICEF on assistance to children;

through the United Nations peacekeeping provisions on real, lim-

ited, small-scale, undangerous, unarmed peacekeeping where there

is peace. And let us work through our own command structures

and those of our allies to perform alone and with others equally

competent the dangerous tasks for which they are well-trained and
well-commanded.
Mr. Chairman, operations which have a serious goal will not seek

to multiply the number of countries, languages, and cultures in

peace operations. No group of persons from 30 or 42 or 47 coun-

tries, speaking more languages than we can imagine, can be effec-

tively combined in an ad hoc force. It just is not serious. Neither
is replacing a crack unit of 1,000 men who know the terrain with

1,000 unarmed men who have just arrived in the country,

unequipped, from another continent.

Such command and control, Mr. Chairman, I suggest, has goals

other than effectiveness. I welcome the requirements of the act to

protect U.S. forces from frivolous and dangerous operations, and to

save the concept of collective security and the practice of collective

security from such ineffective arrangements.
I applaud as well the requirements of the act to tighten fiscal

controls on these operations, to require careful reporting and reim-

bursement of contributions in kind. I welcome the provisions of the

act that will, if implemented, stop the careless stripping of the De-
fense Department and of our military force.

I welcome the requirement for reimbursement of the Defense De-
partment for unauthorized transfers. I welcome the participation of

the Congress in reaching decisions about what are realistic needs
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for promotion of United Nations operations which have a reason-
able chance of success and which we support.

I support collective security, Mr. Chairman, as you know, and
collective responsibility. I believe we owe i^iJ§^_tp American tax-
payers.

Finally, I think you know, because we have discussed it, and sev-
eral of us have discussed it, that I have for several years, really
since the end of the cold war, strongly believed in the expansion
of NATO. I believe if we do not act soon we will lose the oppor-
tunity. I think the window of opportunity is already closing. And
that will be very sad and potentially dangerous if we let it happen.
NATO is the most successful alliance and exercise in collective

security of democracies in human history. It was our creation and
we should cherish it and we should help it grow.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Blechman and the report appear

in the appendix.]
Chairman Oilman. Thank you, Madam Ambassador. Your review

certainly will provide a great deal of assistance to us as we strug-
gle with this markup.

I am particularly interested in your views on NATO expansion.
I would welcome your thoughts about how quickly we should be
moving toward NATO expansion. Some have said yes, but go slow-
ly. Others have said we ought to do it as quickly as possible.

Whether or not we ought to go beyond the countries we have put
in our first measure that we have adopted of Slovakia, Hungary,
Poland, and our other—^the Czech Republic, Slovakia, Hungary, Po-
land.

How do you feel about whether we should move expeditiously,
whether we ought to slow down the process? What about those who
criticize that Russia would be very much threatened by all of this?

Ms. KiRKPATRiCK. Mr. Chairman, I believe, also in a nonpartisan
spirit, I began to advocate the expansion of NATO, very actively
and publicly, more than 3 years ago, and in official arenas of the
Bush administration. I criticized the Bush administration for its

failure to take more initiative and act more expeditiously. I did not
believe that that was too soon. I believe that we are rapidly moving
toward a time that may be too late.

I was concerned, for example, that the Foreign Minister of Po-
land, who has worked so hard for his nearly 4 years tenure during
Poland's whole modem contemporary democratic experience, to

achieve the inclusion of Poland in NATO above all, and also the
European Union, has resigned 2 weeks ago out of frustration and
out of, I think, a kind of pessimism about the ability to achieve this

goal.

And he is replaced by someone who is no such partisan of unity,

of identification and solidarity of Poland with the West. That sort

of move from democrats—small "d" democrats—^working for con-
stitutional democratic governments, is underway, as you know, in

a number of Eastern and Central European countries.

So I believe that we have been almost dangerously slow in our
action, and that the Partnership for Peace is not enough, and ev-

eryone who is interested in this subject understands that it is no
substitute for the expansion of NATO, for membership in NATO or



to the new democracies who desire to be members of NATO. I am
speaking above all of Poland, Hungary, the Czech Republic, Slo-

vakia, who formally applied.

Chairman GlLMAN,j]^at of the critics who say you are going to

threaten Russia or Russia will feel threatened by a perception of
expanding NATO?
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Mr. Chairman, I have a lot of respect for the

Russian people, and some respect for the Russian President and his

associates. And I believe they know the difference between a defen-
sive alliance and one that might threaten Russia.
NATO is a defensive alliance. It acts and has the authority to act

only for defense. And I believe that it is those Russians who do not
work for a democratic Russia and cooperation with the other de-

mocracies who oppose the expansion of NATO and see it as some
sort of a threat.

I believe we should also work on a close relationship, and even
a security relationship, with Russia.
Chairman Oilman. Just one more question. It has been noted by

some of our folks who are in the U.N. that if we were to credit our
defensive initiatives and peacekeeping costs to the allocation that
we should be paying to the U.N., that we may do a great deal of
harm to the U.N. financing. What are your thoughts on that?
Ms. KiRKPATRiCK. I do not believe it would harm the United Na-

tions to be forced to adopt public and responsible accounting proce-
dures. And I do not believe it would harm the U.S. Government to

do the same.
I called again and again in my years as U.S. Permanent Rep-

resentative to the United Nations for a full accounting of U.S. con-
tributions. I am, among other things, long since very tired of hear-
ing the United States being called the world's great deadbeat and
the country that doesn't pay its dues, those sort of insults to our
country.
The fact is, we need to know what we are doing. They need to

know what we are doing. And then we need to decide what we
should do.

Chairman Oilman. Thank you. Madam Ambassador.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I want to welcome Ambassador Kirkpatrick, who has served this

country with such extraordinary distinction at the United Nations
and elsewhere.
Let me begin by saying. Madam Ambassador, that throughout

our long friendship, I again find myself in agreement with many,
many of the statements you made. But I will be focusing on the
ones where we are in disagreement.

I found it distressing that in your excellent presentation you
made no reference to the appalling failure of the Western powers,
including the United States, in dealing with the Yugoslav crisis at

its outset. I think there are plenty of public statements by you on
the record, which I was hoping you might repeat, expressing your
scathing criticism of the Bush administration for standing by at a
time when the Yugoslav crisis could have been prevented.

I think it is self-evident that there are moments when the course
of history can be changed, and if we miss those moments, we can-
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not replay the game. That is exactly where we are with respect to
Yugoslavia, which raises the question of U.S. leadership.
As you know, I was among the minority of Democrats who

strongly supported President Bush with respect to the Persian Gulf
war. ^^^len history books are written from the vantage point of the
end of the 21st century, the Bush administration will get a great
deal of credit for that action, just as it will get a great deal of fully

deserved blame for its indifference and inaction with respect to
Yugoslavia.

I must say that your comments did not give me the impression
that you sense the degree of self-destructive isolationism that is

sweeping this Congress and is sweeping much of the country, be-
cause clearly under the guise of devising very neat formulas, we
completely overlook the reality in the world.
For instance, under the legislation now being proposed, the Ko-

rean action could not have been undertaken, even though it was
undertaken overwhelmingly with U.S. resources and troops, and it

was necessarily undertaken. The Gulf war could not have been un-
dertaken. We would have had to insist in advance on cost sharing,
which under the circumstances would have been absurd.

I don't think it is very helpful to perpetuate the notion that neat,
legalistic formulas can be devised by Congress which deal with a
very messy reality.

I suspect there is no way that United Nations peacekeeping oper-
ations can be continued if the contract in its present form is adopt-
ed by the Congress, because while it is very desirable to see to it

that other nations carry their fair share of the load—^you and I

have favored it all along—I think one must make a distinction be-
tween Bolivia and the United States, between Albania and the
United States.
And not to recognize that in the logistical arena we possess capa-

bilities unique on the face of this planet, which we either have the
option of using unilaterally or under a United Nations umbrella, or
we have the option of abdicating our global leadership. As the only
superpower on the face of this planet, we cannot pretend to be an
Albania, we cannot pretend to be a Bolivia.

And I think it serves no interest of the United States to pretend
that devising neat formulas is a substitute for dealing realistically

with an enormously messy world.
So I would be very grateful if you would comment on any of these

observations.
Ms. KiRKPATRiCK. All three, if I may, Congressman Lantos. You

know I am always open to taking most seriously your views on all

subjects.

You know also, as you have said, that I was a strong and persist-

ent critic of the Bush administration's policies with regard to

former Yugoslavia.
Mr. Lantos. May I just ask, do you also agree that was the only

time when we had viable solutions, that there are no viable solu-

tions beginning in 1993, that by that time, the damage was done?
Ms. KIRKPATRICK. I agree with you. It is a little like NATO

today. I think it would have been easier and better, and it might
even have been possible to avoid wide-scale violence and loss of life

had it been undertaken at the time that the first actions by Serbia
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were taken against Slovenia and then against Croatia, before they
even got to Bosnia-Herzegovina.

It is always easier to deal with crises in the beginning than after

they have developed.
Let me just say, I agree with you, this is a bipartisan failure. I

personally also said and wrote that I had high hopes for President
Clinton adopting a bolder, and if I may say so, more principled pol-

icy than the Bush administration had in former Yugoslavia, and I

was disappointed then again, as I am certain that you were as
well.

I believe that the capacity of United Nations command to turn
even wonderful forces into messy and also impotent ones, can be
viewed with miserable clarity in Bosnia-Herzegovina, where we see

that NATO is denied even the option of protecting its own
UNPROFOR forces when they are under direct threat by Serbian
guns.
The reason that I oppose U.N. command and control for U.S.

forces and all forces operating under Chapter VII is not that I don't

believe in collective security, and not that I don't believe that we
should act in cases such as Iraq, for example, or Korea, but because
I believe that it is impossible to act effectively under U.N. com-
mand and control.

For me, this is a question of effectiveness, above all, the effective-

ness of efforts to build a peaceable world. And I just don't think
you can do it that way.
Mr. Lantos. I fully agree.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. I say let's keep peacekeeping for peace and
war-making for war. NATO is not a peacekeeping force and the
United Nations is not a war-making force. And we need to bear
that in mind, I think.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Thank you.

Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. I guess I have to figure out how you play that

game here. I do a lecture for 5 minutes and then she has an oppor-

tunity to answer for 5 minutes? A little bit of each? OK.
Well, first of all, I think the European Community certainly had

a tremendous amount of security interests in what happened in

Yugoslavia, and I can't give them too much credit for the way they
handled the situation either.

I traveled with the First Lady to the opening of the 48th session

as a representative from here, and I gave her some pillow talk for

her husband, I hope. In a follow-up to a letter I had written to the
President, I had great concern that the United Nations was moving
rapidly from a peacekeeping mission to a nation-building mission,

and I didn't believe that with our help or without our help, that

they could carry out that kind of responsibility.

I also had concern about the small number of troops we sent in

sort of as a trip wire, and I would like you to comment on those
two concerns.
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Congressman Goodling, I would like to say

that I am pleased that you reminded us of who had the initial re-

sponsibility and finally the ultimate responsibility for acting in the
former Yugoslavia. It was, of course, the European Community, a
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fact which was recognized by the negiotator of the European Com-
munity at the time that real war developed in Croatia, when Mr.
Poos, then Lurembourg's Foreign Minister, said that this is a Euro-
pean problem to be solved by Europeans, and that there is no role
for the United States here.
And I believe that President Bush agreed with him, let me say.

I think the most tragic failure in Yugoslavia, and Bosnia-
Herzegovina, was the total failure of the European Union's security
arrangements, and it is even greater because of their initial as-
sumption of full responsibility, I think.
They need to face their own failure to confront almost any aspect

of this reality effectively. I notice that General Rose has just re-
ceived a fifth star from his government. I am not sure anybody de-
serves stars for anything that has happened recently in Bosnia-
Herzegovina, personally.
With regard to sending small numbers of U.S. forces anywhere,

positioning them, as in Macedonia, we have some now I guess it

is about 600 U.S. troops in Macedonia operating as, quote, "peace-
keepers." I think that is dangerous.
There was a practice under peacekeeping, as it was always con-

ceived until the Boutros-Ghali/Clinton departures it was always
conceived that the major powers should not be participants in
peacekeeping operations; that the major powers, that is, the perma-
nent members of the Security Council, having widespread interests
in the world, and should leave peacekeeping operations to middle
sized and smaller powers, on grounds that the major powers are
more provocative and they are more inflammatory to people who
see them and who deal with them; that they are, moreover, needed
for major collective security operations, such as, for example.
Desert Storm.

I think this is sound. I am sorry that there are Americans in
Macedonia and I hope we will withdraw them. I don't feel very
good about giving anyone the authority to deploy up to 50 U.S.
forces under U.N. command in any situations where there is an ex-
pectation of violence.

This is why I concluded this was desirable to think in terms of
authorizations under Chapter VII of the U.N. charter.
Chairman GiLMAN. Thank you. The time of the gentleman has

expired.

Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ambassador Kirkpatrick, let's assume we are having this hearing

in the spring of 1990, and I find I have a hard time believing that
you as Ambassador to the United Nations, advising the President,
or, who knows, perhaps National Security Adviser some day advis-
ing the President, would tell him to take this bill and sign it lock,

stock and barrel, in the form that it is in.

I hear what you say, and nothing you say is inconsistent with
significant changes in these provisions. What you say is inconsist-
ent with these provisions in the form they are in now.
You talk about Chapter VII, peacekeeping, peacemaking oper-

ations, and talk about the command and control provisions. But
this bill applies them to chapter 6 provisions as well.
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I cannot believe that you would want the President—^that you
would want a law that restricted the President of the United
States. On August 2, we learned that Iraq invaded Kuwait. In this

particular case, he fumbled around for a couple of days, but then
Margaret Thatcher got a hold of him and he decided to act. Con-
gress went out of session.

We engaged in a massive shipment and supply, logistical move-
ment of weapons and troops to Saudi Arabia, initially as part of
Desert Shield, without Congress saying word one about this.

The leadership of both Houses at that particular time kept say-
ing. Don't use force. Sanctions, give sanctions a longer time to play.

The notion that before we could have done one thing to deal with
the whole question of deterring the Iraqis from moving into Saudi
Arabia or doing whatever else, or by our inaction causing the
Saudis and the Egyptians to make a separate deal with the Iraqis

that would have accepted Iraqi control over Kuwait, that the Unit-
ed States would have to choose between going to our allies through
the Security Council and building a massive world operation, com-
bination of forces, first to deter and then to repel that invasion, or
get a specific authorization from Congress before they could spend
$1 or move one troop or send one plane to Saudi Arabia to begin
that action, I cannot believe that you think that—which is what
section 508 of this bill requires—^that you would think that that is

good policy, that Congress should micromanage at that level, that
the President's options to respond to an emergency should be so
tied.

And I think, since I can't believe you would say that, I would like

you to look at 508 and then tell the committee to change that sec-

tion, because that section has to be changed.
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. I have Section 508. May I

Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman yield a moment?
Mr. Berman. I would be happy to yield.

Chairman Oilman. Before the Ambassador responds, I want to

remind the gentleman section 508 is not within the jurisdiction of
this committee.
Mr. Berman. It is very disappointing that this committee has al-

lowed, if that is the ruling, has allowed that to happen. The fact

this committee has lost its jurisdiction over the question of partici-

pating in peacekeeping operations and how we participate in them,
we have no role in that
Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman would further 5deld. It was

the Parliamentarian who made that decision.

Mr. Berman. Well, I think that ruling is inconsistent with pre-
vious efforts we have had in this committee. I think we lose juris-

diction. But that is not my point. Neither is the missile defense
proposal in the jurisdiction of this committee, but the Ambassador
spoke to them. The Ambassador has a lot to inform us about.
We will be voting on this bill on the floor. The fact that it pres-

ently is not in our jurisdiction, although I find that regrettable,

should not keep the Ambassador from speaking to the whole ques-
tion of whether Congress has to specifically authorize before one
U.S. troop can be moved by the President as part of any U.N. au-
thorized operation.
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Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. All right, Congressman, thank you. I will con-
sider Section 508 very closely later. I have thought about it, I do
not think I have missed the point.

I think the President of the United States has ample powers, in
our Constitution and in emergency powers, to deal with crisis situ-

ations in our constitutional system to move U.S. forces and weap-
ons to anywhere in the world that he judges necessary to meet an
emergency situation without consultation—without the consulta-
tion or permission—of the Congress.
Now, what I would like to emphasize as strongly as I can this

morning, because I think it is the very essence of the problem, is

that to distinguish between what is called peacekeeping today and
what has always been collective security or warmaking. The Gulf
war, Desert Storm, took place not as an operation of peacekeeping.
No one suggested it was an operation in peacekeeping.
The Gulf war was an operation with Security Council authoriza-

tion. It had none of the characteristics of peacekeeping. It certainly
did not utilize minimum force. Certainly it did not take place with
the consent of the parties, if we applied the current doctrine of
peacekeeping.
Mr. Berman. It was a Chapter VII peacekeeping operation.
Ms. KiRKPATRICK. No.
Mr. Berman. Led by the United States.

Ms. Ejrkpatrick. No, no, I am sorry. Excuse me, Congressman,
but no one has suggested it was a Chapter VII peacekeeping oper-
ation until this minute, I think. It was a military operation author-
ized under Chapter VII by the Security Council.
Mr. Berman. Yes.
Ms. KiRKPATRICK. That is not in question. I think that is not in

question at all. That can continue to happen anywhere.
Mr. Berman. Well, I would read the commission
Chairman GiLMAN. Let me remind the gentleman your time is

up.
Mr. Berman. If I may, I would just read this: Funds available

to the Congress may be used for payment of incremental costs to

be associated with the participation of elements of the Armed
Forces in the United Nations' peacekeeping activities only to the
extent Congress has, by law, specifically authorized the use of
those funds for such purposes.

Either we cannot spend any money on an unauthorized oper-
ation, or U.N. peacekeeping operation, until it is approved and we
define it so that when we want to spend it we can, and say this

is not a U.N. peacekeeping operation, it is just a U.N. operation

—

it is just an operation authorized by the U.N. and we get into a se-

mantic game here.

Ms. KiRKPATRICK. No, Congressman, may I please?
Mr. Berman. It is authorized by Chapter VII.

Ms. KiRKPATRICK. It was not authorized by the United Nations;
it was authorized by the member states of the Security Council
under Chapter VII.

Mr. Berman. Under Chapter VII.

Ms. KiRKPATRICK. Precisely. But it implied nothing about the
command and control by the United Nations. Quite the contrary.
The notion of U.N. command and control is a brand new idea.
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Mr. Berman. I am not raising that.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. It never has even been suggested, really, until

Boutros-Ghali, as Secretary General, in his essay On Agenda for

Peace and in his practice has effectively eliminated the distinction

between war and peace with "peace enforcement" and "peace build-

ing" and "preventive diplomacy" and so forth, and he has called it

all "peace operations" and he said it should take place under his

command and control. This, in my judgment, is an unworkable
idea.

Mr. Herman. I don't disagree with the command and control.

Ms. KiRKPATRiCK. I am talking about that.

Mr. Herman. I am not speaking of the command and control pro-

visions but the Chapter VII provisions that limit the use of U.S.

force in any operation, I view, authorized by the U.N. under Chap-
ter VII.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. I have not seen that. I have not read that sec-

tion.

Chairman OILMAN. There is a journal vote and I suggest some
members may want to go over and catch it early and then return.

Mr. Hereuter, would you take on the chair while I vote?

Mr. Hereuter [presiding]. Ambassador, thank you very much for

your forthright and very stimulating comments and your opening
remarks. I am next on the list to sisk questions, and I would focus

my time on two questions related to the United Nations' funding
arrangements for the United States.

First of all, as you know, we have borne a very large share of

the direct peacekeeping assessments, 31.7 percent. We are told now
that should come down to 30.4 percent, but the United States has,

by the act of the Congress of last year, said we are going to pay
no more than 25 percent. This proposed legislation reiterates that
resolve.

A nuts and bolts question for you. Perhaps you will want to think
about it later and supplement your remarks. How do we avoid the

situation whereby, congressional action notwithstanding, we con-

tinue to be assessed a larger amount, and then this or future ad-

ministrations comes to the Congress and says your arrearage is X
amount, calculating on the basis of what the United Nations says
our assessment is? What can we do to change the rhetoric and, in

fact, change the discussion of what in fact we owe?
The second question relates to a similar subject. Right now we

have had the testimony by the administration that the calculation

of what we contribute in goods and services should not be deducted
from our contribution to the United Nations because in fact it

would wipe out entirely our assessed contribution. Now, I have
thought about this matter for some time and it seems to me that

we are, in fact, pajdng far more than our 31.7 percent because we
are contributing so much logistically in so many other ways.
What if we began to change the way the United Nations does its

business in this respect and say that items that are indeed ex-

pended, whether equipment or food or equipment that is donated
and not returned by the providing government, ends up being as

contributed services or in-kind contributions?
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I bring this up because it seems to me that right now we have
the arrangement whereby personnel costs are paid for. So you have
Pakistani personnel, you have Bangladesh personnel, and their sal-

aries are calculated. But, in fact, those people should, I assume, be
on board as members of their Armed Services in the first place.

I have run into situations in Central America where we have po-
licemen, in effect, serving under U.N. command that are on aver-
age making in excess of $100,000 a year. So we have used a sort
of mercenary arrangement. If we reduce that and say those are cir-

cumstances that come without reimbursement when it comes to

personnel costs, it would seem the total cost of peacekeeping could
be far less and might be more acceptable to the participating par-
ties like the United States.

Is there some way we can recalculate what indeed could be an
in-kind service? That is my second question.
Ms. KiRKPATRiCK. Congressman Bereuter, I am very interested

in both of those questions. Let me say each of them is a question
which I have personally thought a good deal about, in fact, moti-
vated by the same concerns which I think are now moving you, and
I think they are very hard questions.

It is in fact, of course, one, that we contribute more to U.N.
peacekeeping, almost three times, probably, more than any other
country. If you compare, the second country's assessed contribution
to peacekeeping is 12.5 percent—that is Japan. We pay about two-
and-a-half times that in assessed peacekeeping expenditures with
31.7. That is too much. It should not have been accepted, in my
opinion.

I am still not clear about how it came to be either. I have done
a lot of inquiring about exactly what happened in the transition of
administrations from the Bush administration to the Clinton ad-
ministration. In the course of that, somehow our assessed contribu-
tions, peacekeeping, were altered. It is too high. It is not good for

anyone. Even if we simply paid 31.7 percent, even if we only paid
two-and-a-half times more than any other country, that would be
too much.
We do, in fact, make very large, unknown quantities, in fact, of

in-kind contributions to the United Nations. We have done that for

a long time, and I found it extremely frustrating when I was Per-
manent Representative to be unable to extract from the U.S. Grov-

ernment reliable information on the total amount of U.S. in-kind
contributions to the United Nations. I was never able to do it.

When I spoke to the new class of incoming Republican Congress-
men, I challenged them to take this as one of their jobs in the Con-
gress. Even in the current bill, in the National Security Revitaliza-

tion Act, we have an estimate of in-kind contributions in peace-
keeping. I think, in fact, our in-kind contributions go far beyond
peacekeeping. We are, of course, also much the largest contributor

to the so-called "independent agencies" in the United Nations,
which I support, let me say, like the High Commissioner on Refu-
gees. But what can we do about it? We are talking about a lot of

money. We are talking about billions of dollars when we talk about
our in-kind contributions, I think.
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Mr. Bereuter. Do you think, Madam Ambassador, we could ex-

empt from reimbursement the use of aircraft and personnel costs?

Because they are not really expendable items.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. See, I believe that we should begin, first, by
making, ourselves an honest calculation of what our in-kind ex-

penditures are and how much we are spending, how much we are
contributing.

Second, we can, ourselves, make a kind of calculation about our
priorities and what we need and mean to spend how much money
on. And then we should make a decision based on information in-

stead of all these under the table, unmentioned kinds of large sum
contributions that we now make.
We can do what we decide to with regard to contributions, but

I think we need to decide on the basis of reliable information and
we need to share that information with each other and with the
American people and then get credit for it, moreover, if we are
going to do it. Yes, we can decide to do that.

But, unfortunately, the problem has become much more serious

with this dramatic escalation in so-called "peacekeeping" activities,

which are very expensive. And I think the only way that we can
move to reduce those expenses is to reduce the number of peace-
keeping operations; that is, to reduce the number of operations
which are authorized to use force under Chapter VII or any other
provisions of the U.N. Charter. And I think, if necessary, we should
simply say no. Enough. We cannot support more such operations.

And I think we should then not do it.

Mr. Bereuter. Thank you very much. Ambassador. I am going
to declare a 5-minute recess, and I am sure Congressman Oilman,
the Chairman, will be back shortly.

Ms. Kirkpatrick. Fine, thank you, Mr. Bereuter.
[Brief Recess.]
Chairman Oilman [presiding]. The committee will come to order.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ambassador, Bosnia is still a very troubling situation, and trying

to think it through, it seems the Republic of Bosnia-Herzegovina is

a sovereign nation, recognized and admitted to the U.N., and under
Article 51 they have the right of self-defense, as does every U.N.
member. And yet we seem to be applying in the world, the U.N.,

the West, seems to be applying an embargo to Bosnia that is ham-
pering their defending themselves, the very thing the charter is

supposed to guarantee. And there is some question that the embar-
go is legal in the sense that it was imposed on Yugoslavia, when
there was a Yugoslavia, I guess, and never formally imposed on
Bosnia-Herzegovina. Probably does not matter, because if it is

being observed the results are the same.
There is just something awry, it seems to me, in not permitting

and not assisting a member state to defend itself from raw aggres-

sion. I do not think anybody disputes the fact that the Serbs are
guilty of raw aggression, and to some extent the Croatians as well.

We seem to be intimidated by the peacekeeping countries that are
there keeping an illusory peace, a fragmentary peace, and I just

think our honor and the integrity of the charter, the U.N. Charter,
would be reaffirmed if we permitted—encouraged, really—the lift-
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ing of the embargo, which I maintain we can do unilaterally insofar
as the United States is concerned.

Well, it is the tail wagging the dog again, which is one of the
problems with the U.N. operations, and so I wonder if you might
comment on that situation.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Congressman Hyde, I am really pleased you
asked that question. I welcome the opportunity to comment. It is

a subject I have thought a good deal about and done some research
on.

As I think you know, there is a substantial body of opinion
among legal scholars that takes the view that the embargo in fact,

was simply overcome by events, superseded by the declaration of
independence of Slovenia and Croatia and Bosnia-Herzegovina and
Macedonia, and by their admission to the United Nations. From
the time that they are admitted to the United Nations as full mem-
ber states, they are, of course, entitled to the rights of member
states, and that includes the rights to self-defense under Article 51.

I think it is suggested sometimes that if we unilaterally decline
to be bound by that embargo it would invite other countries to pick
and choose among the embargoes for which they would have re-

spect, but I think that is really not a very serious argument, or at
least substantively not persuasive, because the other countries on
which the embargoes have been imposed, notably Iraq, were them-
selves guilty of aggression and defeated in a war designed to cor-

rect their aggression. The circumstances are so totally different

that I think it is really not comparable.
I think Bosnians have the right to defend themselves, and Cro-

atians as well, I may say.

Mr. Hyde. One of the earliest lessons that I ever learned, I think
I was 11 years old at the time, was in 1935, when Mussolini
marched into Abyssinia. And the world watched with horror and
they viewed with alarm, but that was about it. And the notion of
collective security was totally illusory.

I thought some of the lessons, some of the lessons from that pe-

riod and World War II and the rest was that collective security

would have some teeth in it and the world would not tolerate ag-

gression from one state against another state. But the world not
only tolerates it, it seems to me it furthers it by keeping its thumb
on the scale of Bosnia-Herzegovina's defending itself So I guess the
more time goes on the less we learn, but, anyway I appreciate your
views. Thank you.
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Thank you. Congressman.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you. Madam Ambassador. Thank you,

Mr. Hyde. Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Madam Ambassador, thank you for your attendance and your

statement this morning. I want to ask you a question that goes to

both the substance and potential operation of the legislation before

us.

Let us assume for a moment that sometime this year the admin-
istration comes to the Congress and the President submits a certifi-

cation consistent with Subsection E of Section 402 in which the
President proposes to place U.S. troops under the command of an
U.N. commander. And let us assume that those troops are to be
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placed on the Golan Heights as part of an agreement between Is-

rael and Syria, which calls for the placing of U.N. peacekeeping
forces in which the United States would be a substantial partici-

pant.

First of all, I would like you to tell me your substantive opinion
as to whether such an arrangement is appropriate for the United
States; and then, second—^well, why don't you answer the first

question first.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Thank you, Congressman.
I would like to say that while I recognize even more than usual

that I may be wrong about what I am about to say, I believe that
it is the case that if there were an agreement, an accord, to be con-
cluded between Israel and Sjoia, which would call for some kind
of peacekeeping force to interpose itself between the two countries,
as in the Sinai, I do not believe that would take place as an U.N.
peacekeeping operation. I believe that would be undertaken under
bilateral or simply multilateral auspices but not as a United Na-
tions operation.

Mr. Andrews. I assume you are correct. I ask the question for
purposes in understanding the way this proposal would work, and
ask you supplementally whether you would support such a bilat-

eral relationship.

Ms. KiRKPATRiCK. Congressman, I have carefully, even stu-
diously, declined to give a view on that question. Partly because I

do not believe in hypothetical commitments, because one never
knows exactly what the circumstances are going to be in which a
real policy question is finally posed, and partly because I have so
long taken the view, as a supporter of the State of Israel, that it

was not my business or that of other Americans to try to impose
our policy views on Israel but rather to respect the right and the
capacity of the State of Israel, as a self-governing democracy, to
make its own policy decisions, as we do in the case of France or
Britain or Egypt, or in almost any other country.
So I have just thought it was not appropriate to try to form an

opinion.

Mr. Andrews. I appreciate and respect that. Let me carry the
hypothetical a little further.

Ms. KIRKPATRICK. All right.

Mr. Andrews. Given your caveat, the President certifies to us
that he would place U.S. troops under U.N. command. He certifies

to us that he believes such a command is necessary to protect the
national security interests of the United States, consistent with the
legislation, and we disagree. A majority of the Congress disagrees
with that.

Under this legislation, what remedy or recourse do we have?
Ms. KIRKPATRICK. Congressman, are we still speaking about the

Golan?
Mr. Andrews. Yes, and putting aside your views as to the merits

of that argument.
Ms. KIRKPATRICK. I would simply say it will not happen. It will

not happen because the Prime Minister of Israel, I do not believe,
would submit his country to an operation directed by the U.N. Sec-
retariat. I think that is the position of the State of Israel.
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Mr. Andrews. If it would and we disagreed, what can we do
under this scenario?
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Then I would have to say I think, it would be

a mistake and I would not support it. But not on grounds related
to the Golan but on the grounds related to the conduct of just ex-

actly that particular peacekeeping operation.
That would be a real peacekeeping operation, by the way. That

is a classical peacekeeping operation, as the Sinai is a classical

peacekeeping operation, but it would not be carried out under U.N.
auspices. It would just be carried out under multilateral auspices.
Mr. Andrews. In conclusion, can I paraphrase or assume what

you are saying is if such a peacekeeping role were ever undertaken
it should not be under the direction of United Nations on matters
of merit and substance?
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. That is right.

Mr. Andrews. Thank you very much.
Chairman GiLMAN. Tlie gentleman's time has expired. Thank

you. Mr. Royce.
Mr. ROYCE. Good morning. Madam Ambassador. It is always

great to see you here and especially from this new perspective.
This morning we have the news that a member of Yeltsin's

interclique has once again bellowed out warnings about NATO ex-

pansion. Sergeyevich Kruglov, of the Presidential Council, said
Russia might not yield. Those were his words. He said Russia
needs a 1,500 kilometer semi-militarized zone between NATO and
the Russian federation.

So my question is what has this administration accomplished by
coddling Yeltsin lately, and his increasingly powerful Security
Council apparat? One of the few discernible themes of the U.S. ad-
ministration seems to be coddling Yeltsin for fear something worse
will come along, and now it seems something worse has come
along, from NATO to Bosnia.
And even on the question of missiles and chemical weapons, we

failed to assertively protect our interests and we have failed to

project our leadership. So I would ask of you, as one who came into

office after a similar period of atrophy in our foreign policy, what
can be done to force a focus on these issues?
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Congressman Royce, I think that is an ex-

tremely difficult question. I note that both the Bush administration
and the Clinton administration have given very high priority to de-

veloping and preserving a constructive, positive relationship with
Russia and with the government of Boris Yeltsin, who is Russia's
only President, and whom a series of American analysts have be-

lieved is fundamentally personally committed to democratic govern-
ment. I have supported those efforts to develop a constructive rela-

tionship.

I recall former President Richard Nixon, in his, I think last pub-
lic appearance, certainly here in Washington, offering a report on
his trip to Russia, began his report by saying we should never for-

get that Russia is the only country in the world with the capacity

to destroy us; that alone makes it very important to us. I think
that is true. I think the successful transition to democracy in Rus-
sia is enormously important for Europe as well as for the United
States,



21

Now, I do not believe, therefore, though, that it follows that we
necessarily accept every preference or even every ill-tempered ulti-

matum by some associate of the Russian President. I believe that
we must formulate our own policies, as soberly and constructively

as we can; make as clear as we can what our intentions are; make
as clear as we can, in the case of NATO, that our intentions are,

as always, defensive; and pursue our policies and ignore those in-

temperate statements of some intemperate advisers. That is the
best I can do.

Mr. ROYCE. Thank you.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired. Thank

you. Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Ambassador Kirkpatrick, we welcome you before

the committee, and I want to thank the chairman for inviting you
and you for accepting the invitation. I apologize for not being here
earlier due to other meetings.

I wanted to ask you about United Nations peacekeeping, first of
all. We are just getting terribly different assessments of the impact
of H.R. 7. As you may know. Ambassador Albright testified, and I

quote her now, if H.R. 7 becomes law, "it would become literally

impossible for the United Nations to manage or sustain peace oper-

ations, thereby leaving us more and more with the stark choice be-

tween acting unilaterally or not at all in global emergencies."
And Mr. Blechman, who is going to testify after you, comes to a

similar conclusion. He says, in effect, that if H.R. 7 is passed, it is

nothing less than an all-out assault against the possibility of an ef-

fective U.N. capability for peace operations. I am quoting him.
Now, you have these provisions in the law—not in the law but

in the bill—^which limit U.S. assessed contributions to U.N. peace-
keeping to the amount that exceeds DOD costs. Another provision
prevents any DOD funds being used for the participation of any
element of the U.S. Armed Forces in U.N. peacekeeping activity

unless you have specific congressional authorization.
How do you respond to Ambassador Albright and Mr. Blechman?

Do you think H.R. 7 permits an important U.N. peacekeeping role

and U.S. participation in it? Or is its purpose to undermine U.N.
peacekeeping and make it much more of an U.S. effort?

Ms. Kirkpatrick. Congressman Hamilton, I am pleased to see

you. Let me say, and I referred in my opening remarks that I had
the opportunity to discuss a number of issues with this committee,
but never before a Republican Chairman, but always impressed by
the fairness and good work of the committee, and I would like to

repeat that since you are present.
Mr. Hamilton. Thank you.
Ms. Kirkpatrick. I really have to disagree with Ambassador

Albright, for whom I have a personal affection, I might say, and re-

spect. I believe that it is not true that we would be confronted with
the alternative of acting unilaterally or not at all. And I submit as
instance number one, an example number one, the Gulf war as a
very good case of acting multinationally and with U.S. forces under
U.S. command and control.

I would also say not only do I not think that there is a choice

between acting unilaterally or not at all, I believe that there may
be a choice regarding situations requiring the use of force, which



22

peacekeeping has always been conceived as not really constituting.
In those cases there may be a choice between acting effectively and
acting ineffectively and achieving nothing at all.

You know, the Gulf war could not have been conducted under
U.N. command and control, and the Iraqis would be in control
today of the oil fields of Kuwait and probably Saudi Arabia as well
if it had been.
Mr. Hamilton. I am interested in what your view of U.N. peace-

keeping is: How important it is; how supportive we ought to be or
ought not to be. We have a lot of peacekeeping operations around
the world today.
Ms. KiRKPATRICK. Right.
Mr. Hamilton. Not just the ones in the headlines. What is your

reaction to all of that?
Ms. KiRKPATRICK. Well, there has been all this big process of re-

definition, Congressman Hamilton. And that redefinition has gone
so far that it is very difficult today to discuss these issues and un-
derstand one another. What was called "peacekeeping" before 1992,
basically, were those situations which were really quite small-scale
instances when parties to a conflict desired to cease fighting, had
agreed on an armistice or on a cease-fire, and invited peacekeeping
troops into a safe situation. Now, that is one kind of "peacekeep-
ing", and that was what was always conceived as "peacekeeping'.
That is the "peacekeeping" Dag Hammarskjold developed, and
every other successive Secretary General of the U.N. relied on for
those circumstances.
Mr. Hamilton. You are fully supportive of that.

Ms. KiRKPATRICK. I am fully supportive of that, and that is au-
thorized under Chapter VI of the United Nations Charter, that
kind of peacekeeping effort. And it leaves a lot of room for
interposition of forces where there is a will to peace. The key ques-
tion here is the will to peace of the parties; it is an invitation to
consider the parties for peacekeeping efforts.

There is also plenty of scope for humanitarian operations, emer-
gency humanitarian operations, such as, for example, were carried
out in Somalia under the initial UNOSOM mandate. I believe such
operations can be successfully and usefully conducted at reasonable
cost and with reasonable effectiveness under U.N. auspices.

I really do not believe that the kind of war-making activities that
are today carried out at high levels of conflict, carried out under
the rubric of peace operations, can be effectively carried out by the
United Nations. I just do not think they can do it. I think that has
a very great deal to do with the failure in Somalia, and everyone
agrees that Somalia was a failure. Our own Ambassador, in closing
the Embassy, said Somalia is no more. There is no Somalia.
Mr. Hamilton. Bosnia and Somalia would be the major exam-

ples.

Ms. KiRKPATRICK. Bosnia and Somalia are the prime examples,
and they both must be, I think, considered very expensive, quite
dangerous experiments which failed.

So I just do not think that it is a very important capacity. I think
it is a dangerous capacity, and I do not think that U.S. forces, who
are volunteers and professionals and dedicated, should be submit-
ted to the kind of shuffling around the world to do undefined tasks
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in dangerous contexts, inadequately armed and inadequately com-
manded.
Congressman Hamilton, as you know, one of the great strengths

of NATO it has always been agreed is the fact it is an integrated
command with integrated forces. And I think that that is just one
example of why U.N. military operations do so badly, in fact.

Mr. Hamilton. Thank you.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you. The gentleman's time has ex-

pired. Thank you, Mr. Hamilton. Mr. King.
Mr. King. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ambassador Kirkpatrick, I also want to commend you on your

testimony today. You mentioned in your statement, I believe, that
the European Union bears a large part of the responsibilities for
the failure of policy in Bosnia.
Would you care to comment regarding specifically British and

French policy, the extent to which their policy was affected by the
fact that Bosnia is a Muslim nation and having the presence of a
Muslim nation in Europe?
Ms. Kirkpatrick. I have asked myself that question, you know.

I think it is impossible to avoid noticing that this is the second
time in our century that a religious minority has been the object
of something like genocide in the very heart of Europe, in Central
Europe, in fact. And I have thought about that and I have asked
myself is this happening to Bosnians because they are Muslim. All
I can say, finally, is that I hope not.

I tend to think that is not the case. I think it is happening to
them because they are not armed, and I think the evidence sug-
gests that that is the reason. Because when the Serbs moved on
Slovenia, they were very surprised and dismayed to discover that
Slovenia had weapons to defend themselves. They had not thought
so. Slovenians used those weapons and the Serbs desisted and
turned their attention to Croatia where there was a great deal of
devastation, wrought in such historic sites as Dubrovnik, for exam-
ple, and territories seized and devastation which continued.
You know, a Roman Catholic Croatian abbot told me in that time

that the devastation of a part of Croatia was worse than anything
he had seen under the Nazis, and he had been there under the
Nazi occupation. But the Croatians eventually were able to gather
enough arms because they had a happier location, frankly, and
more friends and they were able to gather some weapons and to
begin to mount a defense and they were largely able to expel the
Serbs.
The Serbs desisted and turned their attention then to Bosnia-

Herzegovina, which, until this very day, has not succeeded in pro-
curing the weapons that it very clearly deserves, in my opinion,
under Article 51 of the U.N. Charter.
Mr. King. If I could switch gears a little and ask you about

NATO. As far as NATO expansion, do you believe that the Baltic
nations should become part of NATO, and if so, in what timeframe?
Ms. Kirkpatrick. The Baltic Nations?
Mr. King. Baltic, yes.

Ms. Kirkpatrick. I believe that the first nations to be included
in NATO, in a NATO expansion, should be the Visegrad nations,
that is Poland, Hungary, the Czech Repubhc, and the Republic of
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Slovakia, because they have fully established a Democratic govern-
ment and they are contiguous and they have applied for member-
ship, and they have applied for membership in the European Union
as well. I just think it is appropriate, really.

Mr. King. But should the United States make any statement re-

garding the future inclusion of Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Slove-
nia? Is there any path toward their entrance, that we should be
discussing toward entrance at this time?
Ms. KiRKPATRiCK. I would prefer to defer the public discussion of

that issue until some future time when the expansion of NATO is

an established fact.

Mr. King. Thank you. Madam Ambassador.
Mr. Smith [presiding]. Thank you, Madam Ambassador.
I would like to focus on two areas of the world. First, Chechnya.

A week ago we had a hearing on the Helsinki Commission and we
heard from Yelena Bonner and Paul Goble and some other distin-

guished witnesses. Paul was critical that the administration did
not have the proper surveillance, the proper intelligence; that they
were caught by surprise, so to speak, and then reacted in precisely
the wrong manner in calling this an internal affair, thereby, how-
ever unwittingly, convejdng the green light that the West, and es-

pecially the leader of the West, the United States, would take a
hands-off position. Obviously, that position has changed, at least

somewhat, and the administration has criticized Yeltsin and com-
pany for what they are doing.

If you could give us your analysis of this crisis: What perhaps
should have been done; whether or not we should have known
about it. Yelena Bonner was also very, very critical of our own
President but also of the West in general for its calling this a local-

ized or internal affair.

Where do we go from here? The OSCE, as you know, is trying
its best, or so it seems, to mitigate the problem. If you could talk
about this crisis.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. I find that a very difficult question. I, too,

heard Yelena Bonner discuss this issue at a board meeting of Free-
dom House, on which I serve, actually. I think it was the day after

she had spoken to the Congress, and I always find her very persua-
sive.

I feel, frankly, that the issues of separation, of secession, are par-
ticularly difficult geopolitical issues, and if they involve a major
power, such as Russia, particularly difficult. Russia is a major
power which has a number of potential secessionists, and they are
particularly difficult.

I would like to say that so far as the United States is concerned,
it has always seemed clear to me that in all these issues of borders
and secession that we, as a country, have, no legitimate national
interest or necessary national interest in where boundaries get

drawn among nations, as for example in the former Czecho-
slovakia, between the Czech Republic and Slovakia, but we have a
great deal of interest in how they are drawn. Obviously, we would
like them to be drawn peaceably and by nonuse of force. I am not
even quite certain how the use of force began, actually, in this in-

stance.
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I would like to say that because I think it is a difficult issue, and,
like all of the issues concerning Russia, a potentially dangerous, ex-
plosive one, I would—^because I have not studied the issue, and I

did not in the very beginning follow it very closely, and because I

am not a public official, and do not have any responsibility—

I

would like to pass on that question for now.
Mr. Smith. On another question, with regard to Bosnia and the

former Yugoslavia, what is your analysis as to the possibility or
probability of another Croat-Serb war? And in about a week or so
we will have Mr. Silajdzic before our commission and he, on two
previous occasions, made a very persuasive, I thought, case for lift-

ing the arms embargo, and he will obviously have that and other
issues that he will raise with us. But what do you prescribe for
U.S. policy vis-a-vis the former Yugoslavia?
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. I, too, have talked and listened to Harris

Silajdzic several times and know his perspective. I know a good
deal more about Bosnia, frankly, and I have followed it much more
closely than I have Chechnya from the beginning, that is; and I

have studied it in much more depth, and I have quite some time
ago reached the conclusion that it was really an outright moral out-
rage, I believe, to deny the people of Bosnia-Herzegovina the capac-
ity to defend themselves by imposing the arms embargo.

I think it was a terrible mistake and I think we should not have
done it and I think we should have rectified it, and I think we
should still rectify it, though I do not know what would happen if

we did, quite frankly.
I believe this is a case of bald aggression. I do not think it is just

an ethnic conflict. We are dealing clearly, I think, with inter-

national boundaries and independent states, and I think there will

be repercussions for the democracies of the world having forgotten
the lessons of Abyssinia and Munich and permitted aggressors to

profit.

If anyone can find an5^hing more useful to do than simply repeal
the arms embargo and perhaps help in the initial case with pro-
curement of arms, at least, I would support it. You know, I feel

very frustrated about the fact that the Security Council's resolu-
tions concerning Bosnia-Herzegovina have never been enforced.
And I feel very, very unhappy about the persistent efforts of the
U.N. command and control apparatus to impede the enforcement of
the resolutions of the U.N. Security Council. That is too bad.
Mr. Smith. The Chair recognizes Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Ambassador, it is a pleasure to be here to hear your testi-

mony. In your opening statement the action of the Bush adminis-
tration to enter Somalia for humanitarian support received your
endorsement, as you mentioned. You further went on to say that
we should not have engaged in state creating, or peacemaking or
nation building, whatever those terms, whatever one you want to

use to call it.

Now, just going back to that period, if you recall, or if I recall

the events at the time, the staged withdrawal of U.S. troops made
the humanitarian effort that we were there for initially, those ef-

forts became vulnerable to dangers. The NGO's and other Somali
nationals trying to assist in the humanitarian effort became in
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harm's way by virtue of our downsizing or withdrawal. So perhaps
I would like a clarification.

One, are you saying that we should have kept the larger humani-
tarian force in Somalia for a longer period of time; therefore, com-
pleting the mission of humanitarian assistance? Or, secondly,
should we have sort of forewarned the American people, the Con-
gress, those who supported the humanitarian effort, that such a
mission that we were undertaking may call for new decisions to
provide lasting security as the program went forth?
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Congressman, I believe that the mission that

the United States undertook in Somalia, the initial mission, was to
provide emergency relief to prevent the starvation, which was im-
minently threatened, of hundreds of thousands of Somalis, and to
deliver food to that end, and we did undertake that massive hu-
manitarian relief effort. I believe that effort was carried out.

And having been completed, I thought it was entirely appropriate
for President Bush to decide that the U.S. forces should be with-
drawn, knowing that there was no government in Somalia, as there
is no government in Somalia today, and knowing that there was a
kind of a low-level conflict, as there is today, and feeling that it

was not a problem with which we could effectively deal.

I think nation-building, state-building, very particularly, are
tasks that have to be done by people for themselves, otherwise
their state will not have the legitimacy that is required to be per-
suasive as I am sure you know. Now it is billions of dollars and
some American lives and a lot of other lives later, and after two
years there is no government in Somalia and we are withdrawing.
Now the whole U.N. operation is withdrawing.

I think they took on a task with goals which they could not
achieve and I think that is life. Sometimes that happens. But I

think it was important for us to provide the humanitarian relief

that prevented the warlords from bringing about the mass starva-
tion of hundreds of thousands of Somalis. I still think that was a
worthwhile effort, as I think that is a worthwhile effort, by the
way, in Bosnia, all by itself. And I have given the Clinton adminis-
tration credit for that, and I do all the time.
And I think it was worthwhile in Iraq, with the Shi'ite, who Sad-

dam Hussein was starving, and the Kurds, who he was starving.
Mr. Payne. Just on that point. As you recall, Boutros Boutros-

Ghali requested disarming the warring factions. There was a feel-

ing that with the overwhelming strength that we went into Soma-
lia off the Persian Gulf victory, that, according to some philoso-

phers, saying that the Somalis almost expected a disarmament, but
that was rejected by the administration, I guess based on the hu-
manitarian part.

Do you think that, had disarmament occurred, that we, perhaps,
would have had less of the ultimate end that we did find ourselves
in?

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Congressman, I have agreed with President
Bush that the effort to disarm the warlords in Somalia would have
involved us in a widespread civil war because the forces and the
weapons were not highly centralized and that would have been tan-
tamount to have declared war on all the forces in Somalia simulta-
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neously, and he was unwilling to do that and become that deeply
involved in Somalia's internal political life.

I agreed with him. I still do, if I may say. And I am not reluctant

to criticize the Bush administration for aspects of its foreign policy,

with which I have disagreed.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired. Mr. Engel.

Mr. Engel. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Madam Ambassador,
it is good to see you. I have been an admirer of you for a long time.

I agree with nearly everything that you have to say on a number
of things in foreign policy.

I wanted to ask you first about the Middle East peace process.

For over a year now, I have supported the negotiating process be-

tween Israel and the Palestinians because I believe that it would
increase security for both sides. But, of course, once again, radical

fundamentalist Palestinians have taken to terrorism and murder in

an attempt to end the Middle East peace talks.

With the recent bombing in Israel near Netanya the other day
and the slaughter of 19 Israelis, it is becoming increasingly clear

there may be basic flaws in the peace process. As co-chair of the
Peace Accord Monitoring Group in Congress, I firmly believe that

if Yasser Arafat and the Palestinian authorities are not willing to

live up to their commitments by policing members of their own
community, then this process simply will not work.
With more than 100 Israelis dead since the signing of the Dec-

laration of Principles, in your opinion, can negotiations between Is-

rael and the Palestinians succeed and what can be done to improve
the process?
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Congressman, I think that the basic flaw in

the peace process, you might say, has been clear from the begin-

ning, and it is that not all of the enemies of Israel are part of the
peace process. Some of them have stayed outside it and continued
their war against the State of Israel, and their stated intention to

destroy the State of Israel. And I think that has been clear. And
I think it has been clear to the Government of Israel, too, let me
say, who understand them better than I do.

I believe that they decided that the possible opportunities for

success were good enough to warrant the risk. Now, that is a big

risk and it has always been clear that people ready to commit vio-

lence, murder, and mayhem in their region, quite specifically

against Jews, are still present.

I believe Israel is a kind of miracle, anyway. The fact that it has
managed to survive in the midst of such hostility for as long as it

has, and remain a democracy—^to become a democracy and remain
a democracy—is quite extraordinary. And that is another way of

saying that I think it has demonstrated itself to be capable of some
extraordinary achievements. So I said to myself about the peace
process, maybe this will be another extraordinary achievement.

In any case, I will say what I said about peacekeepers on the

Golan. I have insisted that we show to Israel the same kind of re-

spect we show to all of our other democratic allies in the world and
friends, the respect I think is due self-governing democracies, and
we must respect their decisions and stay out of them. And that is

what I have done with regard to the peace process.

Mr. Engel. You have heard
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Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Obviously, I hope it works. That goes without
saying.

Mr. Engel. Yes. You have heard that the President signed an
Executive Order last night freezing the assets of many of the ter-

rorist groups in the United States. Frankly, I was surprised that
it had not been done before, but I do think it was a good move on
the President's part.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. No, I had not heard it. I must say I too have
been surprised it has not been done. I think of the problems we
have noted in the Bush administration, we might even conceivably
find a case about the Reagan administration—though I must say
I cannot think of any that leap to mind, when we fail to do some-
thing earlier that would have been better if we had done it earlier.

I think this is such a case, and I am glad the President did it and
I am sorry he did not do it earlier.

Mr. Engel. I know you have spoken a lot about Bosnia today,
but I want to take you to a part of the former Yugoslavia. I have
been active with Kosova, where there are 2 million ethnic Alba-
nians living under dreadful repression, and you have been out-

spoken about the repression. I sponsored a Kosova Peace in Democ-
racy Act, which would prevent the lifting of sanctions against Ser-
bia and Belgrade regime until there is substantial improvement in

Kosova.
I want your opinion about this. Do you think this is a good way

to deal with the situation? I have been pressing the administration
not to lift any kind of sanctions at all until the Kosova issue is

dealt with.

Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Well, Congressman, I wholly agree with your
position. I too have followed the Kosova case. I think it is very
painful. There is a kind of incremental ethnic cleansing that has
been under way for quite a long time in Kosova, and it is strategi-

cally dangerous, but it is humanly intolerable. And I believe that
it is unwise and unacceptable, really, to lift sanctions on Serbia as
long as its policies against the people of Kosova continue as repres-

sive as they are. I do not think it should have happened, but it

happened.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Madam Ambassador, we thank you for your generous time. I

know we have exceeded your time and your patience, but thank
you for being here and giving us your expert opinion on so many
issues. We wish you well. Thank you.
Ms. KiRKPATRlCK. Thank you for inviting me. It is very good to

see you.

Chairman Oilman. The next witness is Dr. Blechman. If he
would come forward.

Dr. Blechman has had a distinguished public service career, in-

cluding a position as the Assistant Director of the U.S. Arms Con-
trol and Disarmament Agency. He has also been the author of a
long list of books, including "The American Military in the 21st
Century and The Politics of National Defense". He presently serves
as the chairman of the Henry Stimson Center, a nonprofit research
organization in Washington.
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We welcome you, Dr. Blechman, and if you wish, you might want
to summarize your statement, or whichever you would prefer, or

read the entire statement.

STATEMENT OF BARRY BLECHMAN, CHAIRMAN, THE HENRY L.

STIMSON CENTER
Mr. Blechman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I certainly appreciate

the invitation to appear here and to comment on the proposals in

the "Revitalized National Security of the United States" resolution
(H.R. 7).

Given the lateness of the hour, I think I will just make a few
points and request that my statement be included in the record in

its entirety.

First, just an aside comment, really, I must say that I was sur-

prised that H.R. 7 concentrates so heavily on peacekeeping. I

counted up the pages. More than half of them are devoted to U.N.
peacekeeping. In my own view, there are many other problems in

the U.S. national security policy that deserve even more attention

than peacekeeping, many of which aren't mentioned in the act. I

will confine my statement today on the peacekeeping aspects, and
would hope that the committee might establish greater balance in

its considerations of U.S. national security policy as it goes for-

ward.
U.S. forces—military forces—have served American interests by

contributing to peace operations for 48 years. We of course have led

most of the U.N. enforcement activities, notably Korea and Kuwait.
We provided a variety of airlift and other logistical support to U.N.
peace operations. And at times we have participated in them, al-

though these have been the exception rather than the rule.

In recent years we have begun the practice of supporting peace
operations with combat operations of our own, but operations that
remained outside of the U.N. command; that distinction is an im-
portant one to remember.

I think it is important also to note that and to say for the record,

because it seems often to be forgotten, that the U.N. does abso-
lutely nothing in the area of security and peace operations that the
United States doesn't approve of, both because of our veto and be-

cause of our power within the organization.
The U.N. cannot undertake any peace operation of which we

don't approve, nor can it place any demands on the United States
for participating. Anything that the U.N. has done in the past has
been a matter of our own choice, not something inflicted upon us
by U.N. bureaucrats.
We have made these choices, and both Democratic and Repub-

lican administrations have made them, because we have perceived
it in our own interest to participate and to strengthen the U.N.'s
capabilities to carry out these operations.

To understand this, we must understand the cost of foreign con-
flicts that go unresolved. These have direct impact on our own na-
tional interest. There are, of course, economic costs: a decline in

economic growth, trade declines, consumers lose access to goods, in-

vestors lose their investments, American companies and American
workers lose opportunities for exports.

89-669 95-2
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When full regions descend into conflict, as seems to be happening
in parts of Africa, it threatens strategic commodities which our in-
dustry depends upon and threatens much greater economic disrup-
tions.

Conflicts also have economic effects in this country. We have had
serious problems in different parts of the country as a result of con-
flict in Central America, in the 1980's, and, more recently, as a re-
sult of problems in Haiti and in Cuba.

In some areas of. the world, the continuation of conflicts pose
even greater threats. They threaten tRe deterioration of great
power relations. This is certainly the case in the Balkans and in
other parts of Europe and Asia. As these regions descend into con-
flict, they raise the specter of greater, wider conflicts in which the
great powers take various sides. We have seen this happen in his-
tory and it could happen again.

Conflicts, of course, are what fuels proliferation. As regions re-
main in conflict, nations in those regions make greater efforts to
acquire nuclear, and, certainly, chemical and biological weapons.
These latter weapons could pose direct threats to the United
States, threats of proportions we don't know today.

Finally, I want to mention the moral dimension to these things.
The desire to intervene in conflicts, which has affected both Repub-
lican and Democratic administrations, is not something that came
out of the blue. It is something that is grown out of constituencies
in this country. It reflects values that most people in this country
hold dearly, humanitarian values which we have always acted
upon.
Ambassador Kirkpatrick said we should say no to peacekeeping

operation to a greater extent. Well, actually we started to do that
after the incident in Mogadishu in October 1993. We initially said
no in Rwanda. We delayed U.N. peacekeeping in Rwanda for many
months. We scaled down the scope and restricted our own involve-
ment until the summer. And, of course, it was a terrible tragedy
in Rwanda, a tragedy of horrendous proportions.
Some of the people that were killed in Rwanda would probably

have been saved had the U.N. been there earlier and had the U.N.
with U.S. support been there in a more serious way earlier on.
That is a price that this country must bear, as must countries all

over the world.
Now, obviously we can't do everything, and we shouldn't be in-

volved in all conflicts. But what I mean to say is that we must con-
sider the cost of not intervening, as well as the obvious costs of the
intervention.

The advantage of intervening through the U.N. is that we get to

share burden. We may pay one-third the cost right now. That
should be reduced, but at least we are not paying three-thirds, as
we would if we were intervening unilaterally.
Moreover, when we operate through the U.N. it legitimates inter-

ventions in the eyes of many, thereby avoiding conflict with nations
or factions which might otherwise oppose the intervention. So there
are real advantages of operating through the United Nations.
Mr. Chairman, in my view, the provisions pertaining to the U.N.

and U.N. peacekeeping in H.R. 7 constitute nothing less than an
all-out assault against the possibility of an effective U.N. capability
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for peace operations, and thereby against U.S. national interests in

the strengthening of such capabihties.

If we take such a strong stand against the possibility of partici-

pating in multinational U.N. commands, even in principle, as is

suggested by Title IV, it is hard to imagine why any other major
power would participate, thereby dooming the potential to develop

more effective U.N. operations.

While I am not a lawyer, Mr. Chairman, I would think that a
case could be made that the provisions of Title IV would compel the

withdrawal of even U.S. forces from Korea, which is a U.N. com-
mand now led by a foreign general, at least in its ground compo-
nent, unless the President issued the required certification.

I want to make a comment here about some remarks made in

Ambassador Kirkpatrick's testimony, which I think continue some
m3rths which have grown up about past U.N. operations in com-
mand and control.

We hear frequent talk these days about nameless U.N. com-
manders, reporting to a Secretary Greneral who is not trained in

military activities, directing U.S. forces and putting their lives in

jeopardy. I think that for the record it is important to remind our-

selves that in Somalia the U.S. forces which suffered the terrible

tragedy in October 1993 were operating under U.S. command. They
were part of the reaction force that was kept separate from the

U.N. command, and operated strictly under American commanders.
In addition, as for the U.N. command itself, it was led by a

NATO general, a Turkish general, whom the United States se-

lected. The Secretary General's representative in Somalia, more-
over, was an American admiral. Admiral Howe, who had served re-

cently as Brent Scowcroft's deputy on the National Security Coun-
cil. So these are hardly faceless foreigners directing Americans.
Somalia was a terrible tragedy. The U.N. exercise was a mistake

and a disaster. But there is blame to go around. We can't just place

the blame at the feet of the United Nations.
Similarly, in Bosnia, we have a situation in which the U.N.

forces in Bosnia itself are commanded, until recently, by General
Michael Rose, and now by General Rupert Smith. They report to

a French general. The forces supporting the operation are NATO
forces under an American, I believe it is an admiral, right now.
The Secretary General's representative, the much maligned Mr.

Akashi, plays only a minor role. The decisions not to resort to air

strikes in response to the aggression at Bihac, as I understand it,

were made in Brussels, NATO, not in New York, at the United Na-
tions. And the action of General Rose in restricting U.N. responses

to various provocations reflect the desires of his and other NATO
governments not to place the troops that they have on the ground
at risk.

Since the United States has been unwilling to put troops on the

ground in Bosnia, we are hardly in a position to criticize the cau-

tion of the U.N. members in my view. But in any event these are

not U.N. decisions. These are decisions of military representatives

of NATO countries operating in what they see as the best interests

of their troops on the ground.
If I can return now to the resolution and, particularly, to Title

V concerning financing, which I consider even more harmful. Given
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the limited participation of U.S. forces in peace operations, the
costs of U.S. support operations dwarfs the cost of our assessments.
If we deducted the cost of this support, which we have given to the
United Nations throughout its history, from the Congo mission in

the 1960's to more recent missions, there simply would be no funds
for the U.N. to carry out any but the most trivial exercises. If that
were the case, then our own national interests would suffer for all

the reasons I have outlined before.

In my opinion, the Congress should be working with the execu-
tive branch to outline a constructive approach to U.N. peacekeep-
ing, one which can strengthen those capabilities to solve the obvi-

ous problems now plaguing it, rather than to gut the ability of the
U.N. to carry out these operations altogether.

I have been privileged, Mr. Chairman, to have participated last

year in a group which looked at this issue. The group was co-

chaired by Senator Kassebaum and the ranking minority member
of this committee, Mr. Hamilton. It included executive branch offi-

cials and officials with experience at the U.N., such as Ron Spiers
and Governor Thomburg. It included retired military officers, other
legislators, and private experts.

After considerable debate, the group stated that if a higher level

of proficiency in the U.N.'s capabilities for peacekeeping and peace
enforcement could be achieved, it would provide a third route for

achieving the national interest in a more peaceful world which the
United States shares with other states: an additional avenue of

choice between complete inaction and action taken unilaterally or
through coalitions.

Working, then, within this constructive context, the bipartisan
Kassebaum/Hamilton group outlined a three-point plan toward this

end. I won't go into this in any detail. I would ask that the group's
report, which I have here, be included in the record, appended to

my testimony, and I will just mention three aspects.

First, the group said the U.N. has to be reformed. It can't be ef-

fective unless it is reformed. Establishing an independent Inspector
General, which is highlighted in H.R. 7, is certainly an important
step, and progress seems to have been made in that direction. But
much more needs to be done, including the appointment of a Dep-
uty Secretary Greneral to run the place. One person can't be both
the external man, the external leader, and the internal manager.
The U.N. also needs sizable reductions in the number of assist-

ant and under secretary generals and much greater accountability

and specific responsibilities in those offices that remain. And it

needs a professional personnel system, something which the mem-
ber states have not permitted to be developed over the years.

Funding also needs to be reformed. Peacekeeping needs to be put
on an integrated budget. In my personal view, it should be part of

the U.N.'s regular budget. But in any event, all the peacekeeping
missions should come in a single package.
There are many other reforms that should be accomplished in

funding, not the least of which, the Kassebaum-Hamilton group,
and I believe, that the U.S.'s share needs to be reduced, namely to

25 percent.

I would highlight here also the question of command and control.

There is a conflict here, and there is no perfect way of resolving
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it. There is a military need for unity of command, and there is a
pohtical need for nations to retain control over their own forces. It

is just a dilemma. There is no perfect solution to it. There is,

though, a workable solution, which has been tried historically, in

situations involving U.S. forces. It is the way we would operate in

NATO in wartime, and it seems to work.
Under this plan, there could be a U.N. force commander exercis-

ing overall strategic direction of a peacekeeping mission. He could

be a foreigner, but the control of U.S. units would always be under
an American officer. The American would be given an assignment,
a mission to be completed as part of the overall strategic direction,

but it would be up to the American officer to decide how to do it,

what he is required to do, when to do it, and so forth.

Certainly, at no time would the U.N. commander have any con-

trol over U.S. personnel, when to fire them, hire them, promote
them, and so forth. As I said, this is the same approach taken in

NATO. It works there, and it could work in the U.N. context.

Finally, and I know I am going on here, I'd mention the question

of the Congress' role. Clearly, the Congress needs to be consulted

before the U.S. approves any peacekeeping operation. There is an
implicit bill for the operation which is given to the Congress, and
certainly the Congress should be consulted before hand.

In my view, the President also would be well advised before com-
mitting American forces to peacekeeping to seek a positive vote of

the Congress. The issue here is whether that vote should be re-

quired by law, as is imagined in H.R. 7.

Our group, the Kassebaum-Hamilton group, was divided on this

issue. Many Members, including, I must say, the Republicans, the
Republican Members of this group, were very concerned about plac-

ing this requirement in law. They thought this would hobble the
President as Commander in Chief unnecessarily, and that cir-

cumstances might arise in which we would regret having such a re-

quirement in the law.

I think it is a close call, but frankly I think there is good reason
to avoid inscribing such a requirement into the law.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity. As I said, I

would like to include my testimony and the Kassebaum/Hamilton
report in the record, and I welcome your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Blechman and the report appear
in the appendix.]
Chairman Oilman. Without objection, we will make the full re-

port part of the testimony.
Dr. Blechman, we thank you for your comments. I have looked

over the report of the Hamilton-Kassebaum working group, and
your participation in it is noted.

I would like to make clear at the outset that H.R. 7 is certainly

not intended to prohibit, as I am sure you recognize, or unduly re-

strict U.N. peacekeeping. We recognize that there are always going
to be cases where peacekeeping serves our national interests.

What we want to do is to make peacekeeping more cost effective,

just as you recommended in your report; to make certain that all

U.S. contributions to the U.S. peacekeeping operations are taken
into a proper account; and most importantly, to avoid future trage-
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dies like the one in Somalia, where the unthinking use of the
peacekeeping instrument clearly didn't serve our own interests.

We don't intend by this measure to prohibit peacekeeping. I am
sure you recognize that. There is a great deal of similarity in the
Hamilton-Kassebaum reports and recommendations in our own in-

clusion in H.R. 7 to try to make this a more effective operation.
Dr. Blechman, I note that you said that Title IV of H.R. 7 could

compel the withdrawal of our forces from Korea. Title IV, however,
makes clear that its restrictions on foreign command and U.S.
forces apply only when the senior commander of the operation is

a foreign national. Because the senior commander of the U.N. oper-
ation is an American general, General Tuck, the restrictions of
Title rV would certainly not apply.
Let me ask you, do you disagree with the interpretation of Title

rV? More generally, do you think foreign command of U.S. forces
in peacekeeping operations is a worthwhile method of carrying out
operations?
Mr. Blechman. I think it depends on the situation. And I am

concerned about ruling out the possibility in all circumstances.
Certainly, an operation like the enforcement operation in Ku-

wait, in which the United States provided a very large force and
the preponderance of forces used—an operation like that should al-

ways come under American command. I am not questioning any-
thing like that.

But in smaller operations, such as the operation in Macedonia,
for example, or the operation in Somalia, I don't think that we
should rule out the possibility of a foreigner operating in the U.N.
context as the overall strategic commander, as long as Americans
retain operational control of the American units there.

I am afraid that by ruling out this possibility we make it impos-
sible for other advanced countries to participate. We have to under-
stand that we set precedents for others. We are the leaders.
Why should the British or the French or the Grermans or the Jap-

anese or anyone else other than the poorest countries, who see
peacekeeping as a kind of cottage industry, why would any serious
military power be willing to relinquish command of its forces if the
United States is never by law permitted to relinquish command,
overall command of its own forces? That is my concern.
Chairman GiLMAN. Dr. Blechman, it sounds like you are not too

far apart from the question on foreign command as we have raised
it. We don't want to rule it out in all cases either. That is why we
have put in a Presidential waiver in Title IV.

Dr. Blechman, in your monograph published last year, "Peace-
keeping in the U.S. National Interest" by the Stimson Center, you
argue that we must make certain that we reform management
practices at the U.N. You made the point that the U.N. Inspector
General should develop a set of standards for administrative and
budgetary procedures, and audits shall be carried out expedi-
tiously.

Can you tell us in your opinion, how well has the new Inspector
General done in accomplishing the goals that you set out?
Mr. Blechman. I really can't say what the situation is currently.

I think it is terrible that there has been such a delay in the estab-

lishment of this office. I understand that there has been some
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movement within the U.S. mission, there is now a general view
that things are moving in the light direction. But it has certainly

come too slowly, and it requires continued oversight by this body
and the executive branch to ensure that the U.N. implements these
provisions correctly.

Chairman Oilman. Just one last thought, Mr. Blechman. Your
recommendations on peacekeeping and the U.S. national interest,

the monograph working group, the Hamilton-Kassebaum, you have
talked about the need for management reforms. We mandate that
in this bill, H.R. 7.

You talked about, with regard to peacekeeping, to keep it as a
priority, and as one of the priorities, protecting our national inter-

est. In the bill, we do the same. In the bill, the command and con-
trol provision is fairly strong.

Then you talk about reducing our peacekeeping assessment. In
the bill we reduce it from 30 percent to 25 percent.

Essentially what I am saying is, we pretty much follow the rec-

ommendations made by Hamilton-Kassebaum. Since there are
those similar provisions, can you tell us now whether or not you
support H.R. 7?
Mr. Blechman. I don't support the peacekeeping provisions of

H.R. 7 in any event, and there are several reasons. One is that the
reform provisions don't go nearly far enough. I have concern that
the Inspector Oeneral became both a symbol and a totem of U.N.
reform. And it is important, but far from all that is necessary.
The U.N. is a terrible institution organizationally. It is a mess.

It has this culture of inaction. And it needs to be shaken up. On
this issue, I am as frustrated with the administration as I am with
conservative critics of the United Nations.
The U.N. should be made relevant to our security concerns, and

it can be. But it requires an American initiative to really shake up
the organization that goes much beyond the I.G. And I would like

to see H.R. 7 take on some of those issues.

Chairman Oilman. How much more extensive would you have
the reporting provision? You said you were concerned about the re-

porting provision. How much more extensive of a report should
there be?
Mr. Blechman. I am sorry.

Chairman Oilman. It was my impression that you said the re-

porting provisions in the bill leave something to be desired. Is that
a correct interpretation of what you are telling us?
Mr. Blechman. I am sorry, I was speaking of the reform provi-

sions, that I would like to see it take on these broader questions.

Chairman Oilman. What additional reforms would you suggest?
Mr. Blechman. I would like to see a Deputy Secretary Oeneral

appointed, charged with managing the organization and with co-

ordinating its various agencies.

I would like to see the number of under secretaries and assistant

secretaries greatly reduced—there is something like 60 of them
now; it is bizarre. They should be greatly reduced, and each one as-

signed specific responsibilities and held accountable for those re-

sponsibilities.

And I would like to see a professional personnel system put in

place, so that the good people in the U.N., and there are a lot of
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good people in the U.N. system who have worked damn hard, and
many who have put their lives on the line, are rewarded, and the
corrupt people, and there are many corrupt people, are thrown out
of there so they quit giving the organization such a bad name.
There is a lot that could be done there.

Chairman Oilman. I assume you want us to strengthen the man-
agement reforms in our bill?

Mr. Blechman. Absolutely.
Finally, the other point where I disagree with H.R. 7 concerns fi-

nancing. I have to say, the United States spends—well, we spend
what, Edmost $260 billion on the Defense Department and another
$20 billion on national security. And our assessment for peacekeep-
ing is somewhere between $1 and $2 billion. And we may spend an-
other $1 to $2 billion on these other activities that support peace-
keeping.

In my view, the peacekeeping bill is not very big relative to the
other things upon which we spend for national security. If the pro-
visions in H.R. 7 were implemented, there simply would not be
enough money for the U.N. to carry out any serious peacekeeping.

I think we spend too much now in terms of our assessed obliga-
tion. But I think in terms of the support we give to the U.N., that
we have always given to it, we have to be willing to continue that
if it is going to be a viable organization.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you, Dr. Blechman.
My time has run.
Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Blechman, we are pleased to have you here. And I thank you

for the quality of your testimony.
I was very pleased to hear the Chairman say a moment ago that

his purpose here is not to prohibit U.N. peacekeeping. I know he
supported that in the past, and I think there are areas where we
have common views.

All of us recognize the frustration our constituents feel and we
feel with respect to the United Nations and the very strong desire
for reform of that institution, which you have articulated very well
and very specifically. And all of us feel we have got to get a little

better control or handle on how the U.N. operates. Of course, that
is a very critical matter in terms of congressional support.
Now, I just want to bring your testimony out a little bit with re-

gard to H.R. 7. There are two areas in Title V which relate to the
United Nations and peacekeeping that I want to get your response
specifically to.

Section 501 limits U.S. assessed contributions to U.N. peacekeep-
ing to the amount that exceeds DOD costs, direct and indirect, in

support of U.N. peacekeeping activities.

Now, that provision is drajfted in such a way that, it appears to

me, at least, would prevent the United States from paying its

peacekeeping assessment for all operations authorized by the U.N.,
including, for example. South Korea. So one question is, would you
agree with that analysis of it?

And secondly, section 508 has two provisions in it. One prohibits
the use of any DOD funds to pay for U.S. assessed or voluntary
contributions to U.N. peacekeeping activities. And two, more im-
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portantly, I think, it also prevents any DOD funds from being used
for the participation of any element of the U.S. Armed Forces in

any U.N. peacekeeping activity unless Congress has specifically au-

thorized it.

Now, that provision, I think, precludes the participation of any
U.S. military personnel in any peacekeeping operation without spe-

cific authorization from the Congress.
You put all this together, and what do you get, in your view?

What happens to U.N. peacekeeping when you take these two pro-

visions into consideration?
Mr. Blechman. I think it becomes impossible for the U.N. to

carry out any but a very small number of very small missions. The
U.N. will not have the resources.

First, the U.S.—only the United States—has the lift capabilities

to take care of transporting the U.N. missions, as well as other spe-

cialized logistical capabilities which we have always provided as a
matter of course.

But secondly, the sums are such that the U.N. would owe the

United States money. The sums we spend for this indirect support

far exceed our assessment. So we would not be able to pay any of

our assessment. Without the U.S. share of the assessment, the

U.N. simply couldn't afford peacekeeping.
We are not the only ones that pay more than our assessment.

Many countries that contribute troops to peacekeeping have for

years footed an extra bill because the U.N. reimbursement never
covered their full cost. The Scandinavian countries, Canada, Brit-

ain and France, in more recent years, Spain, have all made
unstated contributions in kind to the U.N.
They are not nearly as large as the ones we make, but propor-

tionally they might be. I have never looked at those numbers.
Mr. Hamilton. Let me ask you a broader question. Sometimes

some of us get bogged down in the details.

Suppose this were enacted into law. Putting aside the U.S. budg-
etary implications of it, all the rest of it, and even the U.N. budg-
etary implications of it. What kind of a signal or message would
the enactment of H.R. 7 send to the world community and to the

United Nations?
Mr. Blechman. The signal would be clear that the United States

does not intend to support the United Nations in its peacekeeping
activities in the way that it has throughout the history of the orga-

nization.

Now, for whatever reasons, our turn to domestic concerns, the

kind of quiet isolationism which is growing up in this country, we
are no longer willing to carry out tasks in the interest of world

peace and stability in different regions that both Republican and
Democratic administrations have been willing to do for almost 50
years now. I think it is a very negative signal.

It would demoralize the international community, the U.N., and
it would have an effect on the willingness of other countries, par-

ticularly other advanced military powers, to make their own con-

tributions to the U.N. So I think it would be a devastating signal,

in my view.
Mr. Hamilton. Thank you very much.
Chairman Oilman. The time of the gentleman has expired.
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Thank you, Mr. namnton. ^
Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Blechman, let me compliment you on your excellent testi-

mony. Everything you said, I couldn't agree with you more.
In my old days I was a vocal opponent of the Vietnam war. But

I wasn't opposed to Vietnam war because I didn't think the United
States didn't have a role to play in the world. It was because I

thought it was unwinnable and to a large degree I thought it was
immoral.
But I resisted the feeling amongst some quarters in this country

to use the Vietnam war as an excuse for the United States never
to get involved in the world again. And I thought that the Persian
Gulf war, when that war was carried to its conclusion—and I was
one of the Democrats that broke with my party and supported
President Bush in the Persian Gulf war, and might I say, by the
way, the Persian Gulf war was a perfect example of President Bush
using the United Nations to further American interests clearly

shows that the United Nations has a role to play. As Ambassador
Albright said to us last week in her testimony, she thought we
ought to use the United Nations, there are many times we could
use the United Nations to advance our own national interests.

But the point I wanted to make with Vietnam is that I fear now
some people in this Congress want to use Somalia and the tragedy
that happened in Mogadishu to our American soldiers as an excuse
for the United States never to become involved or never to inter-

vene, never to do anything in the world. I think that is very, very
dangerous indeed.

It seems to me that my frustrations with the United Nations are
the same as yours in terms of getting its economic house in order
and doing some other things. But from an American policy point
of view, I had much more frustration with the United Nations dur-
ing the cold war when it seemed that the vast majority of nations
tilted away from us, tilted toward the Soviet Union and their allies,

when Israel was roundly condemned each and every time regard-
less of what happened, and as Abba Eban would say, there could
be a resolution proposed by the Arab nations that the earth is flat,

and it would automatically get 80 votes.

This to me is the wrong time, at the end of the cold war, to with-
draw and have frustration with the U.N, That is why I think that
the Contract With America's proposal involving the U.N. is just a
recipe for disaster.

I would like you to comment on some of the things I have said.

Mr. Blechman. Thank you.
I think it is a very astute comment. And it is certainly what has

happened. Much of what we see is a reaction to that terrible trag-

edy in Mogadishu.
We have focused—all the discussion today has focused on the

U.N.'s failures. And I admit the U.N. has failed in Somalia and
Bosnia. I don't know why the U.N. is in Bosnia. This is a conflict

in the heart of Europe. Why people from all over the globe should
be trying to resolve that conflict, instead of it being handled by Eu-
ropean and North American institutions, NATO and the European
Union, is really something that historians will have to look at.
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But the U.N. has had plenty of successes fhrough peacekeeping,

going back to Sinai in 1956, Congo, New Guinea, Angola, Afghani-

stan. More recently, in terms of the withdrawals, overseeing the
withdrawals, overseeing the peace settlements and disarmaments
in Central America, recently, Namibia, Mozambique recently. Cam-
bodia is not perfect but the U.N. played a very constructive role

and things are holding on positively there.

I think your best point, though, is the point that the situation

is fundamentally changed now. The cold war is over. The U.N.
could not function for most of its history. We didn't take it seri-

ously. We let it develop all these bad habits.

Now we can change it. Now we can create an institution that can
work. It won't bring world peace, but it can work in particular

kinds of situations to promote greater stability, to resolve conflicts,

and thereby to serve American interests. But it takes some leader-

ship on our part. It takes constructive initiatives to reform the or-

ganization. And it takes leadership to give it the resources nec-

essary to do the job.

I hope that this committee and the Congress can work with the
administration to make that happen.
Mr. Engel. You know, this nonsense, if I might just for another

minute, Mr. Chairman, about no U.S. troops under U.N. command,
people conveniently forget that Mogadishu, it was under U.S. com-
mand. So that, as far as I am concerned, is not really the core

issue.

The issue is to make sure when we deploy our troops; they are

deployed well; there are adequate resources to back them up.

I really fear in some quarters that this neo-isolationism that is

kind of sweeping parts of the Congress is very dangerous, because
once you start cutting off aid to the U.N. and once you start re-

stricting the United States' actions in the world, the next logical

step is to start cutting back on foreign aid, in fact ending it alto-

gether, and that to me is the worst possible thing we can do as we
are approach the 21st century.

I thank you for your testimony.
Chairman GiLMAN. The time of the gentleman has expired.

We thank you. Dr. Blechman, for your generous time and exper-

tise. Thank you.
Mr. Blechman. Thank you.
Chairman Gilman. The committee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m., the committee was adjourned to re-

convene at 9:30 a.m. on Fri. Jan. 27, 1995.]





H.R. 7, NATIONAL SECURITY REVITALIZATION
ACT

FRIDAY, JANUARY 27, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on International Relations,

Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 9:30 a.m. in room 2172,
Raybum House Office Building, Hon. Benjamin A. Oilman (chair-

man of the committee) presiding.

Chairman Oilman. The committee will come to order.

I ask our colleagues to please take their seats so we can get

under way. We have a lot of business today, and there is a limited

time.
The Committee on International Relations meets today in open

session for the purpose of marking up those provisions of H.R. 7,

the National Security Revitalization Act, which have been referred

to our committee. The Chair would like to outline the procedures
that we intend to follow, and after these few preliminary remarks,
the Chair will recognize our Ranking Member, Mr. Hamilton.
At this point we will begin our markup under the 5-minute rule,

and Members will have an opportunity to address the legislation as

a whole during the amending process. I would request that Mem-
bers intending to offer amendments provide sufficient copies to the

staff so that they can be distributed at the appropriate time.

Minority members may provide their copies to the Minority staff";

but if they would be so kind to provide some copies for our side as

well we would appreciate it. We have not received any amendments
with the exception of Mr. Hamilton's amendment. We would be in

a better position to accept or suggest modifications that could be
made if we have the amendments prior to their introduction.

As we begin to read the bill for amendment, I intend to ask
unanimous consent to lay before the committee a Chairman's
amendment in the nature of a substitute consisting of the text of

the original bill with several amendments and to ask that the

amendments be considered as original text for the purpose of

amendment.
A copy of that measure was provided to the Ranking Minority

Member yesterday. This procedure has been discussed with and
cleared by the Ranking Member, Mr. Hamilton. I believe it is pro-

tective of the rights of all of our Members.
It is my earnest hope that we can complete the markup today.

We intend to work through until 3:00. Some of our Members need
to catch planes back to their home districts. If we do not complete

(41)
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our work today, we will carry it over until Monday afternoon, com-
mencing at 2 p.m.

All Members have before them the Chairman's text—an amend-
ment in the nature of a substitute. Let me briefly summarize the
key changes to H.R. 7 as introduced and referred to the committee.
The changes include those to Title IV regarding command and con-
trol of our U.S. forces under foreign nationals, to Section 501 re-

garding the credit against assessments for United States expendi-
tures in support of U.N. peacekeeping operations, and to Title VI
regarding NATO expansion.
Mr. Hamilton is recognized for general remarks he may have

with regard to the measure.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, let me first of all ask unanimous

consent that the following be inserted in the record of the markup.
First, a January 27th letter signed by Ms. Wendy Sherman, Assist-

ant Secretary of State for Legislative Affairs, stating the views of
Secretary of State Christopher on H.R. 7; secondly, a statement on
H.R. 7 by Ambassador Madeleine Albright prepared for the meet-
ing held by the committee on January 20th; and third, a January
25th letter from John Whitehead, President of the United Nations
Association of the USA expressing his concerns about H.R. 7.

Chairman Oilman. Without objection. I think that the only copy
that we do not have is Mr. Whitehead's letter.

Mr. Hamilton. I think we have a copy available for you, Mr.
Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you, Mr. Hamilton.
[The information appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, we begin consideration of H.R. 7.

It is an important bill. It will have very significant impact on for-

eign policy in the United States, and in my view it indicates fun-
damental change in the way we conduct our foreign policy.

We were given a copy of the legislation yesterday Eiftemoon, and
we have worked diligently to understand it. We want to proceed
carefully on the bill, and we will have some questions to ask as we
proceed in our deliberations, and of course we will have some
amendments as well.

Most of the witnesses, if not all, that have appeared before the
committee have raised serious concerns about this bill, and they
have warned of congressional micromanagement. I note the testi-

mony of Secretary of State Christopher, Ambassador Albright, and
former Secretary of State Baker.

I do want to take a moment to express some of my concerns
about the bill. I think if enacted in its present form, the National
Security Revitalization Act, despite its name, would weaken our
national security, not strengthen it. My chief concern is in the area
of U.N. peacekeeping. I think it would have the effect of ending
U.S. participation in U.S. peacekeeping.

H.R. 7, as introduced, would require the United States to offset

its annual peacekeeping assessment by all costs incurred by the
Defense Department in such nonpeacekeeping activities as U.S. op-

erations in Haiti, participation in no-fly zones in Iraq and Bosnia,
or our humanitarian effort in Rwanda. The cost of these operations
exceeds the $1 billion annual U.S. assessment.
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The Chairman's latest draft contains marginal improvements,
but the intent appears to be unchanged, and the exact impact is

quite unclear. We simply do not know what DOD costs would be
offsetting our peacekeeping assessment. U.S. contributions to U.N.
peacekeeping could cease, the U.N. could even end up owing us
money. We simply don't know the impact of the latest Republican
substitute amendment to H.R. 7.

H.R. 7 would micromanage U.S. peacekeeping and infringe on
the President's authority as Commander in Chief. It would require

an Act of Congress before the President could send one military ob-

server to join a U.N. force, yet Congress has never authorized a
U.N. peacekeeping effort in advance. It would obstruct the Presi-

dent's ability to set command and control rules for U.S. troops.

It would restrict intelligence sharing with the U.N., even though
intelligence sharing has been a useful tool of our policy in several

areas. It would impose burdensome reporting requirements before

the U.S. could participate or contribute to U.N. peacekeeping oper-

ations.

I think we face two rather stark choices. One is to cripple the

United Nations as does the substitute to H.R. 7 or to strengthen
the United Nations and make it a useful tool of American foreign

policy. I certainly will not argue that the U.N. is perfect. Should
we rely on it as a primary tool of American foreign policy? Of
course not. But it is not in the national interest to hamstring the
United Nations or to make it the scapegoat for American foreign

policy.

I think the American people have made it clear that they do not

want to be the world's policemen. Effective U.N. peacekeeping
helps relieve the U.S. of this burden. It is an important additional

tool in the conduct of foreign policy. It allows us to remain engaged
in the world without having to respond to every international

brushfire.

I also am concerned about some of the provisions of H.R. 7 that

propose early expansion of NATO. The bill calls on the U.S. to push
for NATO membership for Poland, Hungary, the Czech Republic
and Slovakia by January 1999. It mandates an aid program to fa-

cilitate the transition of these countries to NATO membership, and
I think it presents serious problems.

First, expanding NATO now would create an alarming gap be-

tween U.S. resources and U.S. commitments in Europe. U.S. force

levels in Europe are declining, from 320,000 five years ago to just

over 100,000 today. Military spending by every country in Central
and Eastern Europe is declining. U.S. foreign aid is likely to be cut,

yet H.R. 7 would have us take on vast security commitments and
mandate a new foreign aid program to boot, all at a time when
there is no external security threat facing Central and Eastern Eu-
rope.

Second, sponsors of H.R. 7 assert that NATO membership will

enhance the peace and security of new members. The question is

how would expanding NATO serve U.S. national interests? Is it in

the U.S. interest to provide a nuclear guarantee and a pledge to

go to war to defend Slovakia? Are the American people ready to

send their sons and daughters to defend Poland, Hungary, the

Czech Republic and Slovakia? I am not sure of that.
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I am sure we need to debate the issue of NATO expansion from
two perspectives, how it serves our interests, and are we prepared
to accept the burdens it will impose.

Finally, the bill is little more than gratuitous advice. The House
of Representatives cannot dictate the terms of NATO expansion.
That requires an amendment of the North Atlantic Treaty, the con-
sent of every NATO government, and ratification by every NATO
government, including a two-thirds vote in the United States Sen-
ate.

And perhaps most serious of all, premature moves to expand
NATO could draw dangerous new lines of division in Europe and
force Europe once again into two camps, those in NATO and those
outside it. So we can all see the dangers of such a move, and I seri-

ously wonder how it would affect U.S. security interests.

If H.R. 7 is enacted, I see trouble ahead. Crippling the United
Nations will put pressure on the United States to intervene unilat-
erally around the world. Rushing to expand NATO will add to our
security obligations. I don't think greatly extending our commit-
ments and at the same time crippling the United Nations is the
way to revitalize U.S. national security.

Th^k you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. I thank the gentleman for his remarks.
We will now proceed to H.R. 7, the National Security Revitaliza-

tion Act. The chief of staff will report the title of the bill.

Mr. Garon. H.R. 7, a bill to revitalize the national security of the
United States.

Chairman Oilman. Without objection, the first reading is dis-

pensed with. Without objection, the chairman's text which you have
before you, an amendment in the nature of a substitute, will be
considered as original text for the purpose of amendment, and each
section will be considered as having been read and open to amend-
ment when designated by the chief of staff.

If there is no objection, it is so ordered.
Chairman GiLMAN. The chief of staff will now designate the first

section of the amendment in the nature of a substitute.

Mr. Garon. Section 1. Short Title; Table of Contents.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 1? If

not, the chief of staff will designate the next section within the ju-

risdiction of the committee.
Mr. Garon. Section 101. Findings.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to this section? If

not, the chief of staff will report the next section within the juris-

diction of the committee.
Mr. Garon. Section 102. Policy.

Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 102? If

not, the chief of staff will report the next section within the juris-

diction of the committee.
Mr. Garon. Section 103. Purpose.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 103? If

not, the
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, I have some questions with ref-

erence to Title I, and I move to strike the last word.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Hastings.



45

Mr. Hastings. There have been a number of changes be-
tween
Chairman GiLMAN. Are you addressing section 101?
Mr. Hastings. Title I?

Chairman GiLMAN. Which section are you addressing?
Mr. Hastings. Title I, section 101. I move to strike the last word.
Chairman GiLMAN. We are now on section 103. If you want to

strike the last word.
Mr. Hastings. That is what I did, Mr. Chairman. I move to

strike the last word.
Chairman Gilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Hastings. Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman.
There have been a number of changes between the October con-

tract and the two January contracts, and I would like to address
the title of the bill. The title of the October contract was the Na-
tional Security Restoration Act. The title of the January contracts
are the National Security Revitalization Act.

Was our national security restored between October and January
and now only needs to be revitalized or is there some other reason
for the change in the title?

Chairman Oilman. The title has been utilized in this amendment
in order to generally incorporate all of the thinking within the pro-
posed amendment and within the initial law. It was worked out in
consultation with the National Security Council.
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, there seems to be a number of in-

accuracies in the findings in this title. Subsection (4) of section 101
states that most U.S. military missions abroad involve United Na-
tions peacekeeping and humanitarian efforts and cites the figure of
70,000 U.S. personnel serving in such missions overseas.
Aren't there more than 100,000 U.S. troops in Europe as part of

NATO?
Chairman Oilman. Currently there are more than 100,000.
Mr. Hastings. Well, then, doesn't that make the statement in

your bill inaccurate?
Chairman Oilman. Which line are you referring to?
Mr. Hastings. Referring, Mr. Chairman, to the section where

you cite the figure of 70,000 U.S. personnel.
Chairman Oilman. If you will note the language states it is over

70,000.
Mr. Hastings. Well, do you intend to change that inaccuracy at

some point?
Chairman Oilman. What would the gentleman suggest?
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, if there are more than 100,000

troops, then it would seem to me that it would be reflective and
certainly would be in the act, and it is not.

Chairman Oilman. Are you suggesting some amended language?
Mr. Hastings. Well
Mr. Oejdenson. Will the gentleman from Florida yield?
Mr. Hastings. Sure.
Mr. Oejdenson. I think what we are seeing already at the very

beginning here is the problem with trying to rush through what is

a ftindamental change in American foreign policy, and you know,
if you look at what these provisions do, we end up taking the Presi-

dent of the United States and shackling him if he wants to put one
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American soldier in a U.N. peacekeeping mission, but on the other

hand, we take 100,000 AmericEin mihtary personnel in Europe, and
we are instructing the President to come to agreements with five

new countries to be added or four new countries to be added to

NATO where 100,000 troops may have to risk their lives on a trea-

ty where America is now guaranteeing every bit of their sov-

ereignty and their rights. And it seems to me something as impor-
tant as this ought to have some time to sit out in the sun to see

if it can take some scrutiny.

Now, there is some good intentions in the chairman's additional

language that he has added since the draft we had a day ago, but,

you know, there is that old saying, good intentions pave the road

to hell for a lot of people. This is a very dangerous piece of legisla-

tion to American national security.

Now, it may be good politics to attack the U.N. and it may be
good politics to try to shackle the President of the United States

at the moment, but it is bad for American national security, it is

bad for our ability to prevent an explosion of incidents around the

world and to have this piece of legislation come today, frankly, with
not even 24 hours since we have gotten the draft, I think is just

unacceptable.
I think we ought to take some time, and I know the Speaker

wants each committee to rush through its piece of legislation, but
even the Majority here hasn't had time enough to make sure to

read this bill to make sure that it is accurate.

The policy's a disaster and we ought to have some time to let

that air unless the Majority is afraid to give this bill some time for

the American people to see it. It seems to me you may want to rush
through this so even your own freshmen can't figure out how to

read the documents that are in front of them because, if they think

about it, it seems to me they are not going to be able to vote for

most of what is in this.

Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. GOODLING. Mr. Chairman.
Mrs. Meyers. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. Well, Mr. Chairman, I would just like to remind

everybody the bill has been before them since the beginning of Jan-

uary, "over 70,000" has been there ever since that time. "Over
70,000" can mean any number, so I don't see what the issue is,

whether it is 70,000, over 70,000 or over 100,000.

Mr. Hastings. Reclaiming my time.

Mr. Goodling. It is over. So therefore I don't see any reason for

the argument at all.

Chairman GiLMAN. Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. Mr. Chairman, I think this discussion about the

numbers is confusing. I know that the gentleman when he first

raised his point talked about troops under NATO, and that would
have to do with our national security. The number here refers to

70,000 U.S. personnel were serving in such regions as Iraq, Bosnia,

Macedonia, and the Adriatic Sea, Rwanda and the Caribbean Sea,

and I think he is comparing apples and oranges.

Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Gilman. Mr. Rohrabacher.
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman, this piece of legislation does
reflect a major change in foreign policy, but I will have you know
that the last election reflected a major change by the American
people in who they entrusted to make foreign policy.

This piece of legislation reflects ideas that have been on the table
of discussion for a long time. This is not something that has been
dreamed up. This is part of our Contract With America. It was dis-

cussed during the election, it contains ideas that have been dis-

cussed for a long time, it is just the Majority party who controlled
this body up until this moment did not agree with these positions,
and we were not given a chance to put these through.
Mr. Hastings. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. RoHRABACHER. This is not something that is precipitous,

these are not ideas that have not been thought out and debated.
When we are talking about the fact that the people of this country
no longer want
Mr. Gejdenson. Will the gentleman yield?
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Not right now. The people of this country no

longer want to pay an inordinate share of their cost for United Na-
tions, we no longer want to bear the burden to more than everyone
else in the world of keeping stability in the world.
The fact is, the United States is now rethinking its responsibil-

ities in the world, rethinking our position, our relationship with the
United Nations, and we don't want to be the patsy of the world
anymore. That was the message of the last election. This is taking
us a step in the direction that the people voted for.

Mr. Gejdenson. Will the gentleman yield now?
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes, I will.

Mr. Gejdenson. I would say one thing, this is the third version
of this particular piece of legislation in a very short period of time.
I am not sure the American people voted to take the President of
the United States and preclude him from putting one American sol-

dier in a peacekeeping mission whether it is on the Golan Heights
or someplace else in the world, and I don't believe the American
people voted to put 100,000 American troops at risk
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Reclaiming my time.
Mr. Gejdenson [continuing]. For countries that are yet barely

democratic.
Chairman Gilman. The gentleman is reclaiming his time.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Reclaiming my time.
That may be your interpretation, but that is why your party lost

the last election. The fact is the American people had a choice, we
were articulate in the fact that we want Americans under Amer-
ican command, we were articulate in terms of what we want to do,

it was in the Contract With America, we signed it, and that is what
this bill is all about.
Mr. Gejdenson. Will the gentleman yield?
Mr. Hastings. Will the gentleman yield?
Mr. ROHRABACHER. No, until I finish I will not.

The fact is you can disagree with details in this legislation, and
we are here to discuss those specific details, but we are talking
about the thrust of what this legislation is all about, it is what the
election was all about, and that is why we are pushing it forward.
Mr. Hastings. Would the gentleman now yield?
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Mr. Roth. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. ROHRABACHER. I yield to my friend, Toby Roth.
Mr. Roth. I thank the gentleman from California for yielding. He

makes a very good point.

I would like to address the Chair.

Mr. Chairman, we don't want to get bogged down in extraneous
debate here which we are, I believe. We want to be done by 3:00.

I think the American people have spoken, as my friend from Cali-

fornia has said, and if I could request that we move on from here.

Mr. Berman. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. Mr. Hastings wanted to make a few more points.

I move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Berman. I would like to yield my time to Mr. Hastings.
Chairman Oilman. I want to plead to both of our—to all of our

colleagues on both sides of the aisle that we are trying to conclude
this measure by 3:00. Many members have commitments to travel,

and then if need be, we will come back on Monday, but with your
cooperation, we could be able to finish this measure by 3:00.

Mr. Hastings. I thank the chairman. I certainly want to be out
by 3:00. I live in Super Bowl City, and so I certainly want to be
there, but I would like to respond to my friend from California re-

garding the Contract. This particular bill as offered now as the
chairman's mark is not the Contract, and you keep referring to it

as the Contract. This is not the Contract, and that is why I am
raising the questions.

Subsection (5) in H.R. 7, Mr. Chairman, stated that the U.S. as-

sessment for United Nations peacekeeping in 1994 totaled almost
$1.5 billion. I notice in your new substitute, the third version of the
Contract we have seen since October, that you have now changed
that figure from $1.5 billion to $1 billion. Was the $1.5 billion fig-

ure just plain wrong? And I ask the Chair.
Chairman OILMAN. I am going to refer to counsel with regard to

that figure.

Mr. Rademaker. I am sorry, could you repeat the question?
Mr. Hastings. Yes. The $1.5 billion figure, that has now changed

to $1 billion. I am curious to know, in the original contract, was
the $1.5 billion figure wrong?
Mr. Rademaker. As you know, the original contract was issued

before the end of the fiscal year, and it contained a projection of

what the assessments would be. In going back and recalculating

and getting the actual data for the fiscal year, we ascertained that

$1 billion was a more accurate figure.

Mr. Hastings. I thank counsel for the response. The next sen-

tence in subsection (5) states that the United States is assessed
31.7 percent of the annual United Nations costs for peacekeeping
and other U.S. missions. That statement is also factually wrong,
and the United States is assessed at 31.7 percent for United Na-
tions peacekeeping missions, it is not assessed the amount as set

forth for other U.N. missions, whatever that means.
Do you intend to change that inaccuracy at some point?

Chairman Oilman. Will counsel identify himself for purposes of

the record.
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Mr. Rademaker. I am Steve Rademaker, chief counsel of the
committee.
Chairman Oilman. Would you respond?
Mr. Rademaker. Would you refer me again to the page and line

number in question,

Mr. Hastings. Yes. Referring to the next subsection in sentence
5 where it states that the United States is assessed 31.7 of annual
U.N. costs for peacekeeping.
Mr. Rademaker. This is line 6 of page 4?
Mr. Hastings. Right.
Mr. Rademaker. I am sorry, you are suggesting that statement

is incorrect?

Mr. Hastings. That is correct. It is not
Mr. Rademaker. We have administration representatives here,

perhaps you could ask them.
Mr. Hastings. At the appropriate time, but just in the interests

of time, I gather that you are not going to change that particular
inaccuracy.
Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman is questioning the amount,

I am going to ask a representative of the State Department to clar-

ify the figure.

Would you please identify yourself.

Ms. Sherman. Wendy Sherman, Assistant Secretary for Legisla-
tive Affairs at the State Department.
Congressman Hastings is indeed correct, only for peacekeeping

missions is the assessment 31.7, for all other missions it is 25 per-
cent. And in addition, as this committee is well aware of, a law has
been passed and as of October 1, even though our assessment is at
31.7 percent, we will only be allowed to pay 25 percent toward
peacekeeping missions.
Mr. OOODLING. Would the gentlelady—if I understood you cor-

rectly, you said that 31.7 is only for peacekeeping?
Mr. Brown. Correct.
Mr. OOODLING. That is what this is talking about.
Mr. Brown. It says "and for other missions."
Mr. OOODLING. For peacekeeping missions, the United States is

assessed 31.7 percent, for peacekeeping.
Ms. Sherman. And then it says "and other United Nations mis-

sions," and it is that phrase that I believe Congressman Hastings
is referring to. It is not correct that we spend 31.7 percent for other
United Nations missions. Any other United Nations missions for

which we pay cost is at a rate of 25 percent.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question?
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.
Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. I would ask our expert witness, are you try-

ing to tell us that there are no other United Nations missions that
we are assessed at more than 25 percent other than peacekeeping
missions? You can tell us right now that there are no other mis-
sions that the United States is assessed at 31 percent or more than
25 percent except for peacekeeping missions? That is what your
testimony is?

Ms. Sherman. That is correct.

Mr. Rohrabacher. All right.
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Ms. Sherman. And-
Mr. RoHRABACHER. What about peace-making missions?
Ms. Sherman. I think now you are going to get into some of the

nomenclature.
Mr. Rohrabacher. You are the one bringing up nomenclature

here. You just gave us a statement, and now I am asking you what
about peace-making missions.
Ms. Sherman. That is at the peacekeeping rate of 31.7 percent.

Mr. Rohrabacher. Now, wait a minute, now you are changing
your tune here, aren't you? If you are going to nit-pick us, we are
going to nit-pick you, just to make that clear right now.
Mr. Gejdenson. Will the gentleman yield for a second?
This isn't just a casual discussion we are having here, what we

are doing here is drafting legislation.

Mr. Rohrabacher. She is talking about nomenclature or what-
ever it is on our side, we will talk about it on your side, but we
are not going to be nit-picking to the point we can't get our busi-

ness done.
Mr. Gejdenson. Will the gentleman 3deld for a second?
The gentlelady is not drafting legislation. The representative of

the State Department is making a statement. Drafting legislation

is a much different situation.

Mr. Rohrabacher. The lady from the State Department is back-
ing you up in your nit-picking attempt to try to prevent us from
getting our work done.
Ms. Sherman. Congressman, I will be glad to be very clear and

very accurate. Correct nomenclature is peacekeeping. At the United
Nations, peacekeeping includes two kinds of activities, peacekeep-
ing as you all know it, and peace enforcement, but the nomen-
clature at the U.N. is peacekeeping, and that is at 31.7 percent.

There is no nomenclature used at the United Nations called

peace-making. That is something that has been used rhetorically

here in the U.S. Congress, but there is no such nomenclature at the
U.N. or in the assessments that are made to us.

Mr. Rohrabacher. This bill has been in your possession for a
week. Why hasn't this language
Ms. Sherman. We received this bill yesterday.
Mr. Rohrabacher. This language was in the bill-

Ms. Sherman. We did not know until yesterday. Congressman,
with all due respect, what the mark would be.

Mr. Bereuter. Will the gentleman yield to me?
Mr. Rohrabacher. I will yield.

Mr. Bereuter. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

The phrase "and other United Nations missions" is not relevant

to the major point that we are attempting to make and that is the
31.7 percent assessment. The gentleman from Florida or any other
members, we are involved in a legislative process here. We are at

the beginning of a process. The gentleman can offer an amendment
to delete elements of the original section here if he wishes. But I

think, let's get on with the process. I ask unanimous consent that

the phrase "and other United Nations missions" be deleted.

Mr. Wynn. Will the gentleman yield?

Chairman Oilman. There is a request now. Would you repeat the

request.
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Mr. Bereuter. I ask that the phrase beginning on page 7, line
7—page 4 line 7 "and other United Nations missions" be deleted.

Chairman Oilman. There is a motion.
Mr. Bereuter. I ask unanimous consent.
Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, reserving the right to object.

Chairman Oilman. There is an objection?

Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, I have not objected, but I would like

to pursue a quick question, and that is, it seems to me the rep-

resentative from the State Department said that in fact, based on
a law that we passed last year, the assessment, notwithstanding
the U.N. direction, our law restricts us to 25 percent, and so the
accurate statement would actually be that our assessment is 25
percent based on the limitations.

Mr. OOODLING. Not for peacekeeping, it is 31.7.

Mr, Wynn. Did we not pass a law last year saying that we would
not contribute more than 25 percent?
Mr. Bereuter. If the gentleman would yield on his reservation,

I would tell the gentleman, this is addressing the fact today, and
the fact today is that peacekeeping is allocated to the United States
31.7 percent.

Now, the State Department for the next fiscal year has given us
new numbers, but 31.7 percent for peacekeeping is accurate at this

moment, and that is what I would say to the gentleman.
Mr. Wynn. My information is that that will change in Septem-

ber. Is that correct?

Mr. Bereuter. It will change September 30, according to the al-

location given to us of the United Nations which of course we do
not accept at this point.

Mr. Wynn. So we will in fact be down to 25 percent
Mr. Bereuter. No, the United Nations would move it down to

approximately 30.4 percent for peacekeeping activities.

Mr. Wynn. But we still would not be able to pay more than 25
percent?
Mr. Bereuter. Well, that remains to be seen.

Mr. Wynn. Well, it seems to me that is our law at this point.

Mr. Bereuter. That is our law.
Mr. Wynn. Effective September. It would appear to me, Mr.

Chairman, that perhaps the bill would be more effective if it re-

flected the accurate state of the U.S. law and not the more inflated

assessment that in fact is not going to be the case at the beginning
of the new fiscal year.

Chairman Oilman. In response to the gentleman, the chair was
attempting to clarify some of the language that the gentleman in-

quired about. We would be pleased to work with the gentleman if

there is still some concern about language that needs to be clari-

fied.

We are not in that section. We have gone on to section 103. We
will need consent to go back to that section if the gentleman in-

sists.

There is a roll call on the floor and we will recess for 10 minutes
in order to give the members an opportunity to cast their votes.

Mr. Wynn. If the chairman would jdeld, I withdraw my reserva-
tion.
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Mr. GrOODLlNG. I think we are confusing what we think the law
is and what we will be assessed. This doesn't say what we will pay,
this says we will be assessed 31.7 percent, we will be assessed.
Whether we pay it or not is another question.

Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, I

Chairman GiLMAN. The committee stands in recess.

[Recess.]

Chairman Oilman. The committee will come to order.

Will our colleagues please take their seats.

Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, I want to ask unanimous consent

to correct the record. You indicated that the title of this bill was
changed after consultations with the National Security Council. I

am informed by the White House there were no such consultations.

I think you probably meant to say, the National Security Commit-
tee, and I am requesting that the record be changed.
Chairman Oilman. Without objection, the record will stand

changed.
Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, at the time of our adjournment, I had

reserved the right to object to a motion made by the gentleman. I

got the clarification that I needed. I thank the chair for its indul-

gence and withdraw my reservation.

Chairman Oilman. I thank the gentleman for withdrawing.
Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Burton. I will try not to take the full 5 minutes. Mr. Chair-

man, we have been here for probably
Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman would hold, there is a unan-

imous consent request pending.
Mr. Bereuter, are you going to continue your request?

Mr. Bereuter. Yes, I renew my unanimous consent request.

Mr. Burton. Then I will withhold on my statement, Mr. Chair-

man.
Chairman Oilman. Will you repeat?
Mr. Bereuter. That on page 4, line 7 and 8, that the phrase

"and other United Nations missions" be deleted.

Chairman Oilman. Without objection, if there is no objection, the

amendment is

Mr. Oejdenson. Reserving the right to object.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized.

Mr. Oejdenson. I wonder if the gentleman would at the same
time like to correct in 101, section 5 where it states also that the

I)epartment of Defense also incurs hundreds of millions of dollars

in costs every year for U.S. military participation in U.N. peace-

keeping or humanitarian missions, most of which are not reim-

bursed by the United Nations. For fiscal year 1994, these Depart-

ment of Defense costs totaled $1.7 bilHon.

Mr. Bereuter. If the gentleman would yield.

Mr. Oejdenson. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. Bereuter. It would not be my intent to do that, but I would
say to the gentleman, if there are statistical changes or apparent
inaccuracies in these prefatory comments, I believe that if you
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would make a list of them on your side of the aisle joined by our
side of the aisle, the chairman and the ranking member could han-
dle this by managers' amendment on the House floor.

Chairman Oilman. I will be pleased to

Mr. Gejdenson. Withdraw my reservation.
Chairman GiLMAN. On the gentleman's unanimous consent re-

quest, if there is no objection, the amendment is adopted.
I ask the clerk to designate the next section.

Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. If I might be recognized to strike the last word now.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, we are still in the opening section

of the bill. These are just findings, we are not really into the sub-
stance of the bill, and we have been going for sdmost an hour. Of
course we did have a little time out for a vote on the floor.

I understand guerrilla tactics, you know, I have employed them
from time to time on the floor when I felt like the Minority, then
Republicans, was being mistreated, and I certainly understand that
in the committee that we are now sitting and every committee that
is now handling the Contract With America—I just talked to Mr.
Hyde on the Judiciary Committee, he is experiencing the same
thing, we experienced the same thing in the Committee on Govern-
ment—the former Grovemment Operations Committee, and it is

taking a tremendous amount of time.
And while I understand it, I also understand, and I think the Mi-

nority understands that the Republican party is now in the major-
ity, and I would just like to say to my colleagues on both sides of
the aisle and the chairman that we have a fairly voluminous bill

here, and we have time constraints, and while we are very con-
cerned, and I am very concerned about making sure the Minority's
rights are protected as I was when I was in the Minority, we ought
to go ahead and push ahead and if dilatory tactics

Mr. Wynn. Will the gentleman yield.

Mr. Burton. I will not yield at this time.
And if dilatory tactics are employed, and it is obvious that they

are, sometimes with the complicity of the White House because I

know they don't want this bill passed, then I think we in the Ma-
jority ought to be aggressive in voting down these dilatory tactics

and amendments and get on with the business that we were sent
here to do.

Now, I know that will cause a little chagrin on the other side of
the aisle, but we are under time constraints and we have to get
this job done, and so I would just like to say to my colleagues on
the Republican side, we may have to bow our backs here and get
a little tough, but we are going to have to do that because the Mi-
nority in every committee, in every committee dealing with the
Contract is using the same tactics, employing the same tactics to

slow down this process because they are devoid of ideas, and the
only thing they can do is try to make the Republican party look
bad.
And so I would just like to say, let's hear their amendments, and

let's get on with it, let's vote them down and get to the floor with
this bill.
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Mr. Wynn. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Engel. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. AcKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to respond to my friend from Indiana, and I would

like to respond with the degree of seriousness that this issue mer-
its. I do not recognize any time constraints when it comes to na-
tional security. The urgency with which these matters are handled
were self-imposed time restraints by our colleagues on the other
side. That was their choice.

I think it is extremely important for the gentleman from Indiana
and for all my friends on the other side to understand that there
are those of us on this committee who have viewed national secu-
rity and foreign policy considerations in a totally bipartisan fash-
ion, who have supported President Bush on the Persian Gulf war
against great pressure at that time from the Democratic leader-
ship. I resent and reject the suggestion with all the emphasis at
my command that we are engaged in dilatory tactics because of
partisan reasons.
Let me also say, while I have the floor, that unless I am mis-

taken, 60 percent of the American people eligible to vote chose not
to vote in 1994. Slightly over 20 percent voted for our Republican
friends and slightly under 20 percent voted for the Democrats.
There is no Grod-given mandate to change the universe, and the
sooner we understand this, the better. We want to work coopera-
tively. We will not be muzzled. We will not work with any self-im-

posed deadlines.
Mr. Bereuter. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Lantos. In a minute.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you.
Mr. Lantos. I think it is important to realize that the national

security concerns of the United States far transcend a desire to end
this meeting at 3 or to postpone final decision until Monday or

Tuesday or Wednesday. There is no emergency, nothing presses us
on except the determination of some people on the other side, and
that is their privilege, to get these dramatic changes through in

100 days or whatever the number of days.
Well, that is a very minor consideration when we are fundamen-

tally changing U.S. national security and foreign policy.

I thank the chair. I am happy to yield to my friend from Ne-
braska.
Mr. Bereuter. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

I would like to say something to the gentleman, and to all mem-
bers particularly on your side of the aisle, in visiting with the Ma-
jority Leader today, he made it clear to us that we have the prerog-
atives which I would certainly protest if they were denied me to

work constructively with members on your side of the aisle on le-

gitimate amendments that you care to offer here. There is no lock

step mentality against anything that comes from your side of the
aisle.

We will have some important policy differences, and we have cer-

tain elements in the Contract, which is really much smaller in de-
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tail than some people think, it is not the full legislation that is of-

fered ultimately beyond what we set up, but we are prepared to

work constructively if you g^ve us a chance to do that and we don't

get off on the wrong foot.

I thank the gentleman for jdelding.

Mr. GOODLING. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Lantos. I would be happy to jrield to the gentleman.
Mr. (JOODLING. I would like to suggest that we get on with the

markup and that we offer amendments to strike words or to offer

amendments to change the meaning, but it seems to me, if we get
into the amendment process, that is the way to handle this. I don't
believe too many more speeches on either side are going to really

add very much to doing a good job as far as the legislation is con-
cerned.
Mr. Lantos. If I may reclaim my time, I have heard plenty of

speeches from my colleagues on the Republican side

Mr. GOODLING. I said on both sides.

Mr. Lantos [continuing]. During the previous 14 years, and I

never attempted to muzzle those speeches, and I profoundly reject

the gentleman's notion that colleagues on this side may not express
their views, whatever those views are.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

The chief of staff will report the next section within the jurisdic-

tion.

Mr. Wynn. Mr, Chairman, I move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized.

Mr. Wynn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I feel compelled to make a comment in light of the statement by

the gentleman from Indiana because I don't think that the Majority
can have it both ways. On the one hand, they say that the Contract
is very important and it must move forward. Hence we have man-
dated benefits on the floor today and a lot of amendments that
those of us in the Minority would like to pursue, speak on, what
have you.
At the same time, we are here dealing with another element that

deserves equal reflection and deliberation. The Majority, in its wis-
dom—and I enthusiastically support the rule change—said origi-

nally that we would not be placed in this difficult situation, that
when matters were before the House or before the Committee of

the Whole under the 5-minute rule we would not have to be in

committee taking up important measures. I think that was a wise
decision which has since been reneged on.

Now I think we are in the very frustrating situation of having
to run back and forth, having to worry about whether we can par-
ticipate in one aspect of the debate on the Contract or whether we
miss a vote here in committee. So I think part of the concerns of

the Minority as reflected in our attitude this morning have to do
with this change in the rules that I think works to the detriment
of all of us in terms of being able to deliberate and analyze impor-
tant legislation that the Majority is trjdng to put forward.
Mr. Hastings. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Wynn. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. Hastings. I thank the gentleman for jrielding.
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Also responding to the gentleman with reference to this matter,

I did not raise the questions that I raised idly or without substan-

tial thought. Evidence that the raising of those questions was perti-

nent, it did secure some understanding with the distinguished gen-

tleman from Nebraska correcting inaccuracies that had been ongo-

ing.

I too am genuinely concerned that we are going back and forth

to various committees. There are members on both sides who are

unable to be here, and I don't consider it dilatory when we are talk-

ing about national security that we impeccably examine proposed
legislation.

I wasn't elected to pursue the Contract. As a matter of fact, I told

my constituents that I was going to vote against the Contract, and
I am—and I want to have an opportunity to demonstrate to my
constituents that that is the case. We have not had time to analyze

this particular measure and all of its particulars, and nor has the

other side in a genuine way.
Toward that end, Mr. Chairman, I move we adjourn.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman has not been recognized for

the purpose of making that motion.
Mr. Hastings. Then, Mr. Chairman, I seek recognition to make

a motion to adjourn.

Mr. Burton. I object.

Chairman Oilman. There is a motion before the committee for

adjournment.
All in favor, signify in the usual manner.
All opposed.
The noes have it.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, I ask for a roll call vote.

Chairman Oilman. There is a request for a roll call vote. The
chief of staff will call the roll.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oilman votes no.

Mr. Groodling.

[No response.]

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Leach votes no.

Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Roth votes no.

Mr, Hyde.
[No response.]

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter votes no.

Mr. Smith.
[No response.]

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Burton.
Mr, Burton. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
[No response.]
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. ]VIanzullo. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no,
Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.
Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.
Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.
Mr. Brownback.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.
Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.
Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes aye.
Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes aye.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes aye.
Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelli. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli votes aye.
Mr. Herman.
Mr. Herman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Herman votes aye.
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes aye.
Mr. Johnston. Mr. Johnston.
[No response.]
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes aye.
Mr, Faleomavaega.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez. Mr. Martinez?
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne. Mr. Payne.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes aye.
Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes aye.
Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes aye.
Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes aye.
Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes aye.
Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. ]Vlr. Wynn votes aye.
Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes no.
Mr. Moran.
Mr. MORAN. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Moran votes aye.
Mr. Smith. How am I recorded?
Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. No.
Mr. Garon. Goodling votes no.
Mr. Hyde.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes no.
Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes no.
Mr. Gallegly. Mr. Gallegly.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes no.
Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes no.

Mr. Brownback.
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Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes no.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde votes no.

Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes no.

Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes yes.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez?
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne?
[No response.]
Chairman Gilman. The clerk will report the vote.

Mr. Garon. The vote on the motion to adjourn is 15 ayes, 23
noes.

Chairman Gilman. The motion is not agreed to. The clerk will

designate the next section.

Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.
Chairman Gilman. The motion is not agreed to. The clerk will

designate.
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, I have a parliamentary inquiry.
Chairman Gilman. Who is making inquiry? Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, what section are we presently in?
Chairman Gilman. We are about to go to section 303. We are in

103.

Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, I move to strike the last word.
Chairman Gilman. The gentleman is recognized.
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, first, I don't want to delay the

proceedings. I have a statement for the record that I would like to

include as it relates to the
Chairman Gilman. We would be pleased to include the state-

ment in the record.

[The statement of the Honorable Robert Menendez appears in

the appendix.]
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, I have a specific comment about

section 103 before we move on, but before we do that, I would like

to make a prefatory comment that is sparked by the gentleman
from Indiana whom I have a great deal of respect for.

You know, this is my second term here, but I have been in the
legislative process for many years. I have seen what happens when
you rush to judgment and the consequences thereof The former
Governor of New Jersey knows what happens when you rush to

judgment and then people find out what you actually did.

We, too, have a contract on this side of the aisle. It is not your
contract; and we, too, have a mandate, but it is not your mandate;
and we, too, have a sacred trust, but it is not your same trust. And
so I hope that we don't listen to any more speeches about the rea-
sons why members question because those of us who have a man-
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date and a trust and a contract with the people who we were elect-

ed from in fact have obligations as well, and they are not to blindly

rush through as a group of cyanide drinkers to go ahead and pass
something simply for the sake of passing it.

Now, on 103, there is a section that specifically says the opening
statement to the purpose is to establish a commission to reassess
U.S. military needs, and at the same time it goes on to say "and
reverse the continuing downward spiral of defense spending."

It would seem to me that we have by virtue of that statement
already made and stated very explicitly what the Commission's
charge is with a conclusion, and in doing so, I wonder why we need
to have that language. Why do we need to have a commission to

begin with?
Why do we insist, after we had a great debate yesterday about

balancing the budget on spending $1.5 million, to go ahead to have
a commission that we have already told we want to reverse the
continuing downward spiral of defense spending?
Why, when we have a National Security Committee, an Inter-

national Relations Committee, a Government Oversight Commit-
tee, a whole review by the Defense Department and a whole host
of other agencies, why we have to add an additional bureaucracy
to go ahead and spend $1.5 million? It does not seem to me in that
context that this, although prefatory comments is in fact guiding
for the purposes of how those who are to implement this act, would
in fact look toward that language as instructive. And so I would
ask unanimous consent to remove paragraph 1 as one which is un-
necessary, bureaucratic, adds another layer and spends the tax-

payers' money unnecessarily.
Chairman GiLMAN. Does the gentleman have a motion that he

would like to direct to the committee?
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, I said I would move to have sec-

tion 103 ( 1) stricken from the bill.

Mr. Burton. I object, Mr. Chairman, if an objection is in order.

Chairman Gilman. The gentleman objects.

Mr. Smith. Mr. Chairman, move to strike the last word.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. Mr. Chairman, I will be very, very brief.

To accommodate the Minority, this hearing was pushed over to

today. I just want to let the record show that my absence right now
is only because there is a hearing of the Helsinki Commission going
on on the very important and pressing issue of Chechnya. I am
Chairman of that commission, so I would hope that when a roll call

is called, since again to accommodate the Minority this was pushed
over to today, it was not scheduled for today, that ample time, very
reasonable time would be given so that I and others who might be
having markups elsewhere can report here to vote.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Gilman. Are you addressing the motion that is before

us?
Mr. Gejdenson. Yes, I am. The motion of the gentleman from

New Jersey.
Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman is recognized.

Mr. Gejdenson. Yes, I would just like to read a short paragraph
from Secretary Perry's testimony before the House Committee on
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National Security on January 27, 1995. "I do not believe the estab-

lishment of such a commission would contribute to our understand-
ing of the Nation's defense needs. Moreover, it has the potential to

interfere with the open debate between the executive and legisla-

tive branches. Much of the strength of our defense establishment
stems from the products of this debate.

"Periodically a commission might be established to grapple with
a specific issue such that the present commission on the role and
missions of armed forces. However, the most effective way to solve

the complex defense issues is to hold the management of the De-
fense Department responsible for formulating and executing a de-

fense strategy to protect American security interests and to expect
Congress to provide critical oversight of the management team
through the congressional committees," such as the House Commit-
tee on National Security which he was testifying at that time.

"In this sense, some of the key functions of the committee would
be to delegate to an independent commission, we believe that the
Nation's security is best served by strengthening the relationship

between the Department of Defense and this committee," referring

to the Committee on National Security, "not through the establish-

ment of an independent commission, which usurps the responsibil-

ities of both."

Chairman Oilman. I thank the gentleman for his comments.
Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I move the previous question.

Chairman Oilman. Previous question has been moved. All in

favor, signify in the usual manner.
Opposed.
The motion is carried.

The question is on the amendment. All in favor, signify in the
usual manner.
Opposed.
The amendment is not agreed to.

Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, I ask for a recorded vote.

Chairman Oilman. A recorded vote has been requested. The
Chief of Staff will call the roll.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. No.
Mr. Oaron. Chairman votes no.

Mr. Ooodling.
Mr. Ooodling. No.
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.

Chairman Oilman. Who is requesting?
Mr. Menendez. I am requesting, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Yes. The gentleman is recognized on his par-

liamentary inquiry.

Mr. Menendez. Could the chair state for the full committee what
is the question being voted on.

Chairman Oilman. Will the clerk read the motion, please.

Mr. Burton. We don't have anything in writing.

Chairman Oilman. Does the gentleman have his amendment in

writing?

89-669 95-3
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Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, I anj^^sponding to the vote that
is presently under way. I asked for a parliamentary inquiry as to

what it is. Is that what you are voting on?
Chairman GiLMAN. We are voting on the gentleman's motion. We

don't have any written amendment before us.

Would the gentleman want to repeat his motion.
Mr. Menendez. Sure, I would be happy to repeat it. My motion

is to strike section 103 (1) which creates a commission to reassess

U.S. military needs and reverse the continuing downward spiral of

defense spending which would cost the taxpayers of the country
$1.5 million unnecessarily.
Chairman Oilman. The clerk will continue to read the roll.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Leach votes no.

Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth votes no.

Mr. Hyde. Mr. Hyde.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes no.

Mr. Smith.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes no.

Mr. Gallegly.

[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes no.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.

Mr. ManzuUo.
Mr. Manzullo. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.

Mr, Brownback.
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Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.

Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes aye.

Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes aye.

Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes aye.

Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. TORRICELLL Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli votes aye.

Mr. Berman; Mr. Berman.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes aye.

Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes aye.

Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes aye.

Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes aye.

Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne votes aye.

Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes aye.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes aye.

Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes aye.

Ms. McKinney.
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Ms. McKlNNEY. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes aye.
Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes aye.
Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes aye.
Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes aye.
Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes aye.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes no.

Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes no.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes no.

Chairman GiLMAN. The clerk will read the tally.

Mr. Garon. On this vote, noes are 21, ayes are 17.

Chairman Gilman. The amendment is not agreed upon.
The chief of staff will report the next section within the jurisdic-

tion of the committee.
Mr. Garon. Section 303. Duties.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Gilman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hamilton. I have a unanimous consent request.

Mr. Faleomavaega has been called away on a family emergency.
I ask unanimous consent that Title HI be kept open only for pur-
poses of considering an amendment by Mr. Faleomavaega or his

designee.

I also understand the amendment has been accepted by the Mi-
nority, but I think he would like the privilege of offering

Chairman Gilman. By the Majority?
Mr. liAMiLTON. By the Majority, excuse me.
Chairman Gilman. Without objection. The Chief of staff will re-

port the next section.

Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Gilman. Who is requesting?
Mr. Menendez. Move to strike the last word.
Chairman Gilman. The gentleman is recognized.
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, in pursuit, since that was such

a close vote and I believe that some members might have had an
opportunity, I would like to have this motion in writing to strike

line 9, page 9, and all that follows through page 4, line 17.

Chairman Gilman. Are you repeating the prior motion?
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Mr. Menendez. No, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Would you explain what you are doing?
Mr. Menendez. I would be happy to do so.

Mr. Chairman, the prior motion was a prefatory motion as it re-

lates—prefatory language as it relates to the purpose of the com-
mission. Section 303 actually outlines its duties, and in pursuit of
what I believe is unnecessary waste of taxpayers' money, I would
seek to have section 303 struck in its entirety, not only because I

would join in Mr. Gejdenson's remarks that were made by Sec-
retary Perry and also because of the waste in taxpayers' money and
also because what we have done here in this language or what has
been done by those who offer this language is strictly to, you have
stated, the commission's conclusions, and therefore you have pre-
determined or undermined all its pretension to objectivity.

Therefore, I would move my motion, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Manzullo. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman has a point of order.

Mr. Roth. I have a point of order. This particular amendment
does not come under our jurisdiction, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman raises a point of order with

regard to jurisdiction. Will counsel state whether or not this is

within our jurisdiction.

Will the gentleman suspend while we have counsel report on the
jurisdiction.

Mr. Oejdenson. Mr. Chairman, I would like to be heard on the
motion.
Chairman Oilman. Will the gentleman suspend for a moment.
Mr. Oejdenson. When the chairman is ready.
Chairman Oilman. Is the gentleman's amendment in writing?
Mr. Menendez. Yes, Mr. Chairman, it is being presented to you

now.
Chairman Oilman. Would the clerk distribute the amendment,

please.

Mr. Manzullo. Would the gentleman yield for a question?
Chairman Oilman. I would be pleased to yield to the gentleman's

question.
Mr. Manzullo. I have a question for Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Menendez. Menendez.
Mr. Manzullo. Menendez, I'm sorry.

Mr. Menendez. We have different names. We may be the same
nationality, but we have different names.
Mr. Manzullo. Forgive me, Mr. Menendez. I understand that

you are moving to strike section 303.
Mr. Menendez. It is actually the entire section 3, entire title.

Mr. Manzullo. All of Title III?

Chairman Oilman. Is the gentleman striking Title III or section
3?
Mr. Menendez. Title III.

Chairman Oilman. The entire title?

Mr. Menendez. Yes.
Chairman Oilman. Would the clerk please distribute the amend-

ment. I am informed that we don't have the amendment before us,

and I am going to suggest
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Mr. Menendez. I believe that you have it, your counsel is read-
ing it, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Gilman. The members do not have the amendments

before them. If the gentleman would arrange to have the amend-
ments distributed

Mr. Gejdenson. Will the chairman yield for a moment?
Chairman Oilman. I would be pleased to.

Mr. Gejdenson. While the counsel is reviewing its ruling, I

think the amendment is pretty clear, although
Chairman GiLMAN. Well, at this point, we are not prepared to

have a discussion on any amendment until we rule whether it is

within our jurisdiction.

Mr. Gejdenson. I was going to ask the chairman a question
while the counsel is reviewing. Was the head of the Joint Chiefs
of Staff or the Secretary of Defense invited to testify before this

committee on this significant action that is included within this

section? Did Chairman Gilman invite Secretary Perry to come tes-

tify before the committee?
Chairman Gilman. In response to the gentleman, we did have

hearings on the bill, we responded to the Minority's request. There
were hearings on the bill. There were no requests made to have the
Defense Department appear at that time.

Mr. Gejdenson. So what this committee has done in the Major-
it/s running of the committee is to rush to mark this legislation

up without hearing from the Defense Department; is that correct?

Chairman Gilman. I am sorry, would the gentleman repeat
his

Mr. Gejdenson. In the rush to meet these deadlines, we are
marking up this section that alters the relationships on defense
policymaking, according to Secretary of Defense, without ever invit-

ing the Defense Department to testify on this section?

Chairman GiLMAN. The National Security Committee has been in

consultation with the Department of Defense on this very section.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman, reclaiming my time, we are
marking this section up as well. It seems to me we have had De-
fense Department witnesses here historically, it seems this was an
important area, and I think, I raise it once again to point out that
we are in this insane rush, and I am not sure whether you are
fearful that in the light of day with review there will be a revulsion

to many of the provisions in this legislation or it is simply just the
rush, but whatever it is, it points out the problem with moving so

quickly without giving members on either side adequate time to re-

view the legislation.

This isn't some minor change in the law in how we run this

country. I really think that, you know, for comity in this chamber
this is now setting up to be a pattern. In one of my other commit-
tees, 7:30 the night before the vote, we are handed the final draft

of a proposal, in this committee where in my memory on this com-
mittee we have always tried to share with the Republicans when
they were the Minority and certainly on my subcommittee, you can
ask Mr. Roth, we shared every detail of what we were doing long
in advance of any meetings. Then to find that we are dealing with
major issues like this and, because of the rush to meet an arbitrary
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schedule, we don't even have time to bring the Defense Department
in to testify.

Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. I am yielding to counsel for an explanation

with regard to the jurisdiction of this section.

Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman. OK.
Mr. Rademaker. Mr. Chairman, Title III of H.R. 7 was referred

to the Committee on National Security for primary jurisdiction over
this matter. Our committee received it essentially on secondary ju-

risdiction. The National Security Committee is having hearings on
or has had hearings on H.R. 7, and
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I have just been informed that the

National Security Committee which has jurisdiction did ask the
Department of Defense to testify, and they declined, so the Depart-
ment of Defense has been advised of this, they have been
asked
Mr. Oejdenson. If the gentleman would yield, they are testifying

this morning. I just don't want the gentleman to embarrass him-
self. They are testifying there this morning.
Mr. Burton. Well, we have been advised that the Department of

Defense was on a number of occasions asked to testify and they de-

clined.

Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Thank you for recognizing me, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, we are obviously running into dilatory tactics

here this morning. Mr. Chairman, I move that all debate on each
amendment be limited to 5 minutes on each side.

Mr. Andrews. Mr. Chairman, point of order.

Chairman Oilman. Who is raising the point of order?
Mr. Andrews. Mr. Andrews from New Jersey.

If I understand what is before the committee at this point is the
ruling or what is about to be the ruling of the chair on whether
or not we have jurisdiction on Mr. Menendez' amendment; is that
correct?

Chairman Oilman. Point of order is premature. We will have the
clerk read the proposal.
Mr. Andrews. I withdraw the point of order.

Chairman Oilman. Who has the written proposal? Do the clerks

have it? Would you please distribute the proposal if we have it.

Mr. Oaron. Amendment offered by Mr. Menendez. Strike line 9,

page 9, and all that follows to line 4, page 17.

Chairman Oilman. The question is on the motion before the com-
mittee.

Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, in pursuit of—first of all, there

is a question, a point of order was raised as it relates to jurisdic-

tion. Is that point of order no longer existing?

Chairman Oilman. It has been withdrawn.
Mr. Andrews. I renew my point of order and make a parliamen-

tary inquiry as to whether the chair has determined whether we
have jurisdiction over Mr. Menendez' amendment.
Do we or don't we?
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Chairman Oilman. I am going to ask counsel to comment on the
jurisdiction.

Mr. Rademaker. As stated previously, Title III was referred to

our committee as well as to the Committee on National Security.
Primary jurisdiction over Title III is vested in the National Secu-
rity Committee. It was referred to us on secondary jurisdiction over
those matters within Title III that are within our jurisdiction.

Mr. Andrews. Mr. Chairman, point of order again, if I may ad-
dress this question to you.
Chairman GiLMAN. There is one point of order pending.
Mr. Andrews. It is my point of order that is pending, if I may

follow up on my question. I am not sure I understood the answer.
Is it yes or no?
Chairman Oilman. We have sequential reference on this section,

and we are willing to entertain the motion based on that.

Mr. Andrews. I appreciate that. So the answer is yes?
Chairman Oilman. The ruling is that the motion is now in order.

Mr. Andrews. I would move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Andrews. I am going to speak very briefly and say that I

am one who is sjnnpathetic to much of the substance of this legisla-

tion, frankly in contrast to my Democratic colleagues, but let me
remind my Republican colleagues of this: You came in on January
4 and you consolidated and reduced the number of committees of
this House and many of us supported you because you were right.

You came in on January 4 and you reduced by one-third the
budgets for committee staff and the numbers of committee staff,

and many of us supported you because we believed that you were
^ght. I believe that you are going in exactly the opposite direction,

.exactly the opposite direction by adding another commission on top
of another committee on top of another task force at a cost of $1.5
million to the American people. You are going exactly the opposite
direction as you were on January 4.

And let me say one final thing. I think the other Contract With
America that you made was to exercise independent judgment as
to whether you think something is right or wrong, not to walk into

the committee room and have someone say we are all voting yes
on this or we are all voting no on this.

I would urge you to exercise independent judgment and ask your-
selves, after you have voted to reduce committees and to reduce
committee staffs, is it right to create yet another commission at a
cost of $1.5 million to the American taxpayers?

I would urge you to vote yes on Mr. Menendez' amendment.
Mr. Manzullo. Will the gentleman yield for a question?
Mr. Andrews. Yes.
Mr. Manzullo. What commission would do the studying if the

new one was not created?
Mr. Andrews. I would suggest that two committees of this Con-

gress would do it, the Committee on National Security, and this

one. That is what we are here to do.

Mr. Oejdenson. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. I would be pleased to yield to the gentleman.
Mr. Oejdenson. Mr. Chairman, move to strike the requisite

number of words.
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Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Gejdenson. For the record's sake, I would first like to make

two statements here, one is that Secretary Perry is now as we are
meeting testifying before the National Security Committee. Mem-
bers have not yet had time to even get a briefing on Secretary Per-

ry's comments.
This committee never invited anybody from the Defense Depart-

ment to comment on this commission, and it again goes to the
heart of the argument that we have created this arbitrary clock,

and it is for one or two purposes. It is either because the legislation

can't stand the light of day or that the Majority on this committee
is fearful that if we are given time, the arguments will be clear to

repudiate their policies. Both lead you to the same conclusion.

If you want to go through this in a thoughtful manner, and I

know the leadership on your side has demanded that you have a
date certain you have got to get this out on, take a little time, hold
some hearings.
We are not just changing what we do as a country in a minor

way. When we had the debate over Nicaragua and the Contras, one
small country in the Western Hemisphere, the Republicans in the
Congress and some Democrats said we are shackling the Presi-

dent's hands when we wanted to cutoff funding for the Contras,
clearly something within the purview of the Congress. We have the
budget strings, we have a right to cutoff that funding.
Today we have here a piece of legislation which has not thor-

oughly been aired, it is in its third or fourth iteration, and we are
being told we have to move this by 3 today so that we can meet
this 100-day deadline. We are affecting how the U.N. runs, we are
affecting how the Defense Department runs, we are saying on one
hand not one American troop can be used in peacekeeping, but we
are going to commit 100,000 American soldiers and our nuclear
wherewithal to defend countries that are barely democratic in the
former Soviet Union and the East bloc.

I mean, does it make sense in this committee without adequate
hearing and review to say that the United States and the forces of
NATO ought to be used to protect part of what used to be Czecho-
slovakia? Is that good foreign policy? Is it good foreign policy after

all the years since World War II to try to cripple the tlnited Na-
tions?

It may be good politics, but it certainly isn't the right thing for

American foreign policy, and while there may be some good inten-

tions on getting better budgets and more efficient budgets, the re-

ality is what we do here today, unless we change it dramatically,
endangers the national security and the interests of the United
States.

Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The Chair recognizes Mr, Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I speak in opposition to the motion of the gentleman from New

Jersey, Mr. Menendez, and I do that first of all because the forum
for the discussion of whether or not the commission should be es-

tablished is the National Security Committee. If I could ask the
members to follow me, I will tell them specifically what elements
in H.R. 7 specifically are in our jurisdiction, and they do not go to
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whether or not we should create the commission. Our jurisdiction
relates to duties and to the type of assessment that might be made.
On page 11, we have jurisdiction over items one and two, those

two elements of assessment under duties.
On page 12 we have jurisdiction on item 10, that element of as-

sessment.
And finally, on page 13, under the kind of specific recommenda-

tions that are to be rendered, we have jurisdiction over point 5.

Only those elements are within our jurisdiction.

Therefore, the proper forum for debate upon whether or not the
commission should be established is the National Security Commit-
tee. I would say that given the limited jurisdiction of assessment
and recommendation, the one recommendation we have, our hear-
ings should have been adequate on this and I believe that they
were, and therefore, Mr. Chairman, I move the previous question
on this amendment.
Chairman Oilman. A motion has been made to move the pre-

vious question.
All in favor, signify in the usual manner.
Opposed.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Point of parliamentary inquiry.
Chairman Oilman. Parliamentary inquiry. The gentleman is rec-

ognized.
Mr. AcKERMAN. Can the gentleman make a motion after making

a speech, a motion for which he was not originally recognized?
Chairman Oilman. By unanimous consent, the gentleman can

make that kind of a motion.
Mr. ACKERMAN. I didn't hear him ask for unanimous consent.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman from Indiana has been recog-

nized.

Mr. Burton. I will move the previous question.
Chairman Oilman. A motion has been made to move the pre-

vious question.
All those in favor signify in the usual manner.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Opposed.
The ayes have it.

The clerk will

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, for that I ask for

a roll call vote.

Chairman Oilman. The question is on
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, I ask for a recorded vote.

Chairman Oilman. You are premature. The question is now on
the amendment.

All in favor signify in the usual manner.
Opposed.
The noes have it.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Wynn. Point of parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. State your parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, did I understand you correctly, and I

admit I may be in error, that we could not request a recorded vote
on a motion to close off debate, on the previous question?
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Chairman Oilman. We did not hear a motion.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Wynn. But the motion would have been in order, the request

for a recorded vote on the previous question would have been in
order?
Chairman Oilman. If it had been appropriately made. There has

been a request now for a roll call vote, and we will proceed with
the roll call vote.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Point of personal privilege.

Chairman OILMAN. State your point of personal privilege.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, I am offended that you might
think that my voice was not loud enough or perhaps it is just the
fact that my microphone might not be working and not have recog-
nized my bellowing over the din asking for a recorded vote at the
time that Mr. Burton made his motion.
Chairman Oilman. We thank the gentleman for his clarification.

We will now move on the request for a roll call vote. The clerk will

call the roll.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry. What are
we having a roll call vote on, which motion?
Chairman Oilman. It is on Mr. Menendez' motion. It is before

you. It has been distributed.

Mr. ACKERMAN. But Mr. Chairman, I asked for a roll call vote
so that debate would not be closed off. Is it the Chair's decision
that you did not hear me or that it was not timely?
Chairman Oilman. I thank you for your clarification. We did not

hear the request.

Mr. ACKERMAN. In that case, I appeal from the decision of the
Chair.
Chairman Oilman. Request has been made that we might want

to continue on Sunday morning since we are going to not have the
time to complete this.

Mr. ACKERMAN. What time, Mr. Chairman? What time is the
Chairman requesting?
Chairman Oilman. There is now a request for a vote on the pre-

vious question before the committee, and I am asking the clerk to
call the roll.

The clerk will proceed with the roll call vote.

Ms. McKlNNEY. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Point of parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman,

There seems to be some confusion as to what we are voting on.

Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman will suspend, we will clarify

the procedure now before the committee.
I am going to request one of our staff counsel to clarify the proce-

dure before the committee. Please identify yourself for the record.
Mr. Weinberg. My name is Hillel Weinberg.
Mr. Chairman, the vote had begun, a roll call vote had begun

and had been ordered, and begun on the Menendez amendment,
and that although it was interrupted for a parliamentary inquiry,
there is no other business appropriate at this time other than com-
pletion of the vote.

Chairman Oilman. The clerk will read the roll.

Mr. ACKERMAN. I appeal from the decision of the Chair.
Chairman Oilman. It is not in order at this time.
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Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, if that is your ruling, with all

due respect, Mr. Chairman, and you are someone for whom I have
the greatest respect

Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, regular order, we have a vote before
us.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Certainly your rulings are appealable, Mr.
Chairman. If it is the contention of the Majority that the Chair
might not even be appealed despite the fact that you have the Ma-
jority, then I do not think that this is a participatory democracy.
We all have a contract to hear each other as well.

Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman would yield, the appeal will

be appropriate after the roll call is completed. Will the clerk pro-
ceed with the roll.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, my appeal was on closing off the
debate.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, point of order, we have a vote before

us.

Mr. ACKERMAN. That is appropriate before the debate is closed
off, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, regular order. We have a vote before

us. Call the roll.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, I appeal from the decision of the
Chair.
Chairman Oilman. The appeal will be appropriately addressed

following the roll call vote.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, could you please cite where it

says that the appeal is taken after the vote on closing off debate.
Mr. Roth. Regular order, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, could you please—^Mr. Chairman,

you are
Mr. Roth. Regular order.

Mr. ACKERMAN. I do not want to come to the conclusion that you
are closing off debate
Chairman Oilman. There is a roll call vote.

Mr. ACKERMAN [continuing]. By not allowing appeals from the
decision of the Chair in this committee.
Mr. Roth. Regular order, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. ACKERMAN. This will set a very dangerous precedent, Mr.

Chairman. We have a right to appeal from the decisions of the
Chair
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is out of order.

Mr. ACKERMAN [continuing]. On any ruling that the Chair might
make.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is out of order. There is a roll

call before the committee.
Mr. ACKERMAN. We ask that you allow us to vote on your ruling,

Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, is it your ruling that we may not
speak?
Chairman Oilman. There is a roll call under way.
Mr. Menendez. Parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. ACKERMAN. I called—^before the roll call began and before
this motion was made, Mr. Chairman, and we have a right to vote
on whether or not debate should be closed off.
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Chairman GiLMAN. Chief of staff will continue to read the mo-
tion.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, it is obvious you have the vote.

Please allow us to exercise our franchise with our constituents.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling.
Chairman Gilman. The gentleman is out of order. There is a roll

call under way. If the gentleman
Ms. McKiNNEY. Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Menendez. Parliamentary inquiry on the vote, Mr. Chair-

man.
Chairman Gilman. There is a roll call under way. When the roll

is completed, we will address
Ms. McKiNNEY. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, point of information. For the

members present, what is the vote, since you have had a lot of dis-

cussion in between?
Chairman GiLMAN. The committee will come to order. The clerk

is calling the roll.

Ms. McKiNNEY. Mr. Chairman, could you tell me who has voted
yet?
Mr. Roth. Regular order.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes no.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes no.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes no.

Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes no.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes no.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes no.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.

Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes no.

Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.

Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes aye.
Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. Could the Chair just recognize Mr. Hyde to

vote. I think he has another vote. Since we don't have proxy voting,
I think we are holding him up.
Chairman Gilman. Without objection.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. Mr. Hyde votes no.

Mr. Gejdenson. I thought we would have got you for that.

Mr. Hyde. Halfheartedly.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. Votes aye.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes aye.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes aye.

Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelll Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli votes aye.

Mr. Berman.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes aye.

Mr. Johnston.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes aye.

Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. IVlr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes aye.
Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. Aye.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne votes aye.

Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes aye.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes aye.

Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes aye.

Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes aye.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes aye.

Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes aye.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes aye.
Mr. Moran.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. How am I recorded?
Mr. Garon. You are not recorded.
Mr. Johnston. Yes, please.

Mr. Garon. Any Members that have not been recorded?
Chairman GiLMAN. The clerk will report the tally.

Mr. Garon. On this vote, the ayes are 16, the noes are 22.

Chairman GiLMAN. And the amendment is not agreed to.

The clerk will proceed with the next section.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. As I recall, the Chair promised a ruling on clos-

ing off debate and stated that it would take place after this roll call

was completed.
Chairman GiLMAN. Does the gentleman have a particular request

of the Chair?
Mr. Ackerman. Yes, I did, Mr. Chairman, but what you have

done has obviated the necessity to close off debate by already hav-
ing the vote and making a decision before a determination was
made as to whether or not you wanted to debate further, therefore,

ending the right of the Minority to fully express its views.
Chairman GiLMAN. As I stated to the Chairman, we did not hear

your request.

Mr. Ackerman. I am no longer the Chairman, Mr. Chairman,
Chairman GiLMAN. The ranking member in his committee.
Mr. Ackerman. Regretfully, but nonetheless.
Chairman GiLMAN. As the Chair indicated, we did not hear your

request, the roll call was under way, so it was inappropriate at that
time to address an appeal.
What is the gentleman's request at this time?
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Mr. ACKERMAN. The gentleman's request is to please make sure
that the microphones are working properly so that the requests of
the Minority might be heard.
Chairman Oilman. We will be pleased to address that.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much.
Chairman GiLMAN. The clerk will proceed with the next section.
Mr. Garon. Section 304. Reports.
Chairman Gilman. Any amendments with regard to the section

304?
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Gilman. Yes, Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. With unanimous consent, may we stay with 303?
Mr. Burton. I object.

Chairman Gilman. We have already addressed section 303. Does
the gentleman wish to return to section 303?
Mr. Ackerman. Yes, I wish to return to section 303. I have a

question.

Chairman GiLMAN. Is there a unanimous request to return to
section 303.
Mr. Burton. I object.

Mr. Roth. I object.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Yes, Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. I move that the committee return to section 303.
Chairman GiLMAN. But motion is not in order. The clerk will

read the next section.

Mr. Garon. Section 401, limitation on expenditure of Depart-
ment of Defense funds for U.S. forces placed under command or
operational control of a foreign national acting on behalf of the
United Nations.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, I have two amendments, one to

section 401, the other to section 402 that address the same issue,
and I would ask unanimous consent that the two be considered en
bloc.

Chairman Gilman. Without objection.

Mr. Burton. Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman is recognized for his inquiry.
Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Are these amendments in writing?
Chairman Gilman. Will the clerks distribute the amendments,

please.

Mr. Burton. I thank the chairman.
Chairman Gilman. Mr. Hamilton.
Will the clerk report the amendments.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that the

amendments be considered as read and printed in the record.

Chairman GiLMAN. Without objection.

[The amendments appear in the appendix.]
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HR7\028

Amendment to the
Amendment in the Nature of a Substttute

Offered by Mr. Hamilton

On page 22, strike line 14 and all that follows through line 20 and insert in lieu

thereof the following:

1 "(f) Interpretation.—Subject to the power of the Congress

2 to declare war under article I, section 8, clause 1 1 of the Constitution

3 of the United States, nothing in this section shall be construed to

4 derogate or limit the authority of the President as Commander-in-

5 Chief of the United States Armed Forces under article U, section 2,

6 clause 1 of the Constitution of the United States.".

On page 23, strike line 1 and all that follows through line 10.

On page 23, line 11, strike "(c)" and insert in lieu thereof "(b)".

On page 29, strike line 10 and all that follows through line 24 and insert in lieu

thereof the following:

1 "(f) Interpretation.—Subject to the power of the Congress

2 to declare war under article I, section 8, clause 1 1 of the Constitution

3 of the United States, nothing in this section shall be construed to

4 derogate or limit the authority of the President as Conunander-in-

5 Chief of the United States Armed Forces under article n, section 2,

6 clause 1 of the Constitution of the United States.".

On page 30, line 1, strike "(c)" and insert in lieu thereof "(b)".
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Mr. Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Hamilton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Sections 401 and 402 prohibit the foreign command and control

of U.S. troops in any Chapter VI or Chapter VII U.N. operation un-
less the President certifies and reports to Congress 15 days in ad-
vance on a great variety of issues. My amendment simply reasserts
the constitutional authority of the President as the Commander in

Chief.

It strikes the current interpretation subsections of sections 401
and 402
Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman would yield, would you

please clarify which amendment you are referring to?

Mr. Hamilton. I am speaking in support of both amendments,
since they address the same question under sections 401 and 402.
Chairman Oilman. I thank the gentleman for his clarification.

Mr. Hamilton. All right.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman will proceed.
Mr. Hamilton. What the amendment does is strike the current

interpretations of sections 401 and 402 and adds the language re-

stating the authority of the President as Commander in Chief
under the Constitution.

It also strikes the requirement that, before the President may
submit any certification to Congress, he must submit a memoran-
dum of legal points and authorities explaining why he can make
decisions about where and how to deploy troops.

Now, let me indicate that sections 401 and 402 are very com-
plicated sections because they deal with the whole question of com-
mand and control. I cannot remember a time when this committee
has ever addressed this question. It is a very complicated matter,
even when the command and control issue is solely confined to U.S.
forces. When you move it into the international arena, then com-
mand and control becomes very, very complicated.
We have no expertise here, yet we are drafting in the bill before

us detailed instructions with regard to command and control. It is

an enormously complex area. Peacekeeping operations and activi-

ties can vary tremendously, and we cannot predict what kinds of
peacekeeping operations we are going to be called upon to address
in the future.

As written, what 401 and 402 do, is fence off foreign command
of U.S. troops in any future U.N. peacekeeping operation, but you
accept or grandfather U.S. troops currently serving under U.N.
command.
Now, I think it is quite clear that the majority has had problems

coming up with the language here, and I can understand why. It

is a tough subject. The original contract had no exceptions; the
January 4 version excepted Macedonia; the January 26 version
excepts Croatia. This is almost a classic example of
micromanagement by the Congress in an area, quite frankly, where
this committee has no expertise. We really shouldn't be getting into

it.

In this legislation we are trying to specify command and control

powers, which is going beyond our expertise and getting into

micromanagement. That is precisely what former Secretary Baker
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warned us against. And by the changes that you have made, you
obviously have had difficulty with this issue yourselves.

I think the Congress shares with the President a role in deciding

when U.S. troops should be sent into combat abroad. What my
amendments do is seek to make clear what I think the title con-

fuses. We have a President; he is the Commander in Chief. We
have our job to do, and that job is not to micromanage and try to

predict the multitude of peacekeeping situations that are bound to

arise in the years ahead of us.

Just look at the 17 peacekeeping operations around the world
today and see the variety of those circumstances. We cannot pos-

sibly put into an amendment all of the circumstances that might
occur for U.S. forces, so what my amendments try to do is leave

your language as it is for guidance, but reassert the fundamental
constitutional power of the President as Commander in Chief. That
is all that it does, reassert the constitutional authority of the Presi-

dent.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would say to the ranking member that we would be able to ac-

cept the gentleman's amendment, but we really see no reason why
lines 14 and 20 should be eliminated in the process. We agree with
the substance of what the gentleman is saying regarding the con-

stitutional powers of the President as itemized in his amendment.
I would say to the gentleman from Indiana, would it be possible,

therefore, for you to consider the following request which I would
make in the form of a unanimous consent request: That the gentle-

man's language be inserted as appropriate for sections as Sub-
section (7), and that the current language between line 14 and 20
remain in fact in the bill but relabeled Subsection (G).

I would yield to the gentleman for an inquiry if that would be
an acceptable unanimous consent to the gentleman?
Mr. Hamilton. The gentleman
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hamilton,
Mr. Hamilton. I thank the gentleman, and I appreciate the gen-

tleman's inquiry. I think you want to retain the interpretation lan-

guage basically; is that correct?

Mr. Bereuter. That is correct, but insert yours before it,

Mr, Hamilton. I really do not think I can accept the gentleman's
recommendation, and I know it is made in a good spirit, but what
my amendment does is strike language that restricts a President

from acting. For example, it says that nothing contained in this act

shall be construed as congressional authorization for the President

to make available to the U.N. Security Council U.S. armed forces,

facilities and assistance. I just don't want to restrict the President.

Mr. Bereuter. Just reclaiming my time briefly for purposes of

discussion here. It is not a prohibition, you understand, that we are

putting in here. It is a statement that we are granting nothing ad-

ditional. I would yield back to the gentleman for his reaction.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hamilton,
Mr. Hamilton. I think the view that we have here is that that

is the authority that the President already has.
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Mr. Bereuter. That may be the case, and if that is the case,
then it seems to me there is nothing in contravention with what
we are proposing. We are not additionally granting any authority
to the President inadvertently by our action, that is what we are
concerned about.

I would yield back to the gentleman if he has a reaction.
Mr. Hamilton. May I ask the administration for comments on

this question. Do we have somebody?
Ms. Sherman. Yes, I think—Wendy Sherman.
Mr. Bereuter. I would yield to the gentlelady.
Chairman GiLMAN. Speak into the mike, please.

Ms. Sherman. Sorry. Wendy Sherman, Assistant Secretary of
State for Legislative if^ifairs. ^Hiat I think would probably be most
useful for the committee is we have Stephen Preston, the principal
deputy of the General Counsel's Office of the Office of the Secretary
of Defense, and in addition we have the chairman's legal counsel.
Commander Michael Lohr, of the Joint Staff. And I think it would
probably be useful for the committee to hear from them and then
I may have some additional comments.
Mr. Bereuter. Would it be on the specific subject we have before

us?
Ms. Sherman. Absolutely.
Chairman GiLMAN. Would the gentleman please identify himself.
Mr. Preston. My name is Stephen Preston. I am the Principal

Deputy General Counsel at the Department of Defense.
Chairman Oilman. Please proceed.
Mr. Preston. The Department of Defense supports the amend-

ment offered by Mr. Hamilton. Without the amendment, there are
serious constitutional concerns we have with the provision in that
it trenches upon the authority and the responsibility of the Presi-
dent as Commander in Chief to establish and regulate the com-
mand relationships over U.S. forces.

Mr. Bereuter. I would say to the gentleman, just in intervention
here briefly, we understand that. I think we are in agreement with
that. Now the question is, is there anything in the language of 14
through 20 which is in contravention to the acceptance of Mr.
Hamilton's amendment. What we are concerned about is that we
are not granting additional authority in this act beyond the con-
stitutional requirements, the constitutional prerogatives of the
President.

I would yield back to the gentleman for his comment if he under-
stands. We have no disagreement with the essence of what Mr.
Hamilton is attempting to do to reassert the President's constitu-

tional prerogatives.

Mr. Preston. If I might have a moment, sir.

Mr. Bereuter. Yes, please.

Chairman Oilman. While there is a consultation, I am going to

ask counsel to indicate what the purpose of this interpretation of

the section is on page 22, lines 14 through 20.

Mr. Rademaker. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman.
The Section 401 sets forth in the first instance a prohibition on

placing U.S. armed forces under the command of foreign nationals
in United Nations peacekeeping operations. Now, in addition to the
prohibition, there are exceptions to the prohibition, instances in
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which the prohibition does not apply. One example of that would
be an instance in which a President submitted a certification as
provided in Section 401.

The purpose of the interpretation subsection, which is lines 14
through 20 on page 22, is to eliminate any suggestion that might
be drawn, for example, from the Presidential certification proce-

dure that the Congress, in enacting Section 401, is intending to

grant the President authority to subordinate U.S. forces to foreign

command in United Nations peacekeeping operations.

The President, resting on his constitutional authority, either has
authority to subordinate U.S. forces to foreign command and peace-
keeping operations or he does not, and that is one of the issues, for

instance, that is raised by the war powers resolution. The state-

ment here that this statute conveys no additional authority beyond
what the President has under the Constitution is intended merely
to make clear that this is not a grant of any authority he does not
already have.
Mr. Preston. Let me see if I can clarify then. We support the

Hamilton amendment as written. However, on the point presented
by Mr. Bereuter, and as counsel has pointed out, if the language
in current Section (F) is properly interpreted as merely establishing
that this section doesn't affirmatively grant any additional authori-
ties, then the Hamilton language with respect to recognizing the
President's constitutional authority, if that were added, as I said
we would prefer that alone. But in conjunction with this, I think
it would accomplish the purpose that Mr. Hamilton is seeking.

Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, if I may continue, and I thank the
gentleman for his comments and for all the assistance here. I

would renew my question and make it in the form of a unanimous
consent request.

I would ask unanimous consent that lines 1 through 6 of Mr.
Hamilton's amendment in fact be incorporated as Subsection (7),

and that the provisions which are now found on line 14 through 20
of page 22 be renumbered accordingly with the understanding just

given by the gentleman from the Defense Department, and I make
that unanimous consent request.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hamilton.
Is there objection to the proposed amendment?
Mr. Hamilton. I think the counsel is misconstruing the Bereuter

suggestion, and yet, since you have construed it that way, it is dif-

ficult for me to sustain it, and I think I am inclined to accept Mr.
Bereuter's suggestion.
But let me just say for the record that what the interpretive lan-

guage does is restricts the Commander in Chiefs powers and I

don't think there is any reason to do that. The Commander in

Chief clause of the Constitution ought to stand, and we ought not
to have interpretive language saying what the Commander in

Chiefs power is.

Now, you have accepted it, and that puts me in a difficult posi-

tion, and yet I don't think I agree with your interpretation.

Chairman OILMAN. Mr. Hamilton withdraws his objection?

Mr. Hamilton. Let me hear from the counsel, if I may, please.

Mrs. Meyers. Mr. Chairman, could I ask a question, please.

Chairman Oilman. The gentlelady is recognized.
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Mrs. Meyers. Maybe there is something here that I am missing,
but you are talking about restricting the powers of the President
in command. There are already restrictions on the President in

command. Everybody from a second lieutenant on up has to be ap-
proved by the Senate before they can be appointed to command in

our own armed forces.

I wonder if maybe we are not dealing with something here where
we already have congressional involvement. Certainly if Congress
has to approve everyone from a second lieutenant on up in our own
armed forces, then just saying that anyone from a foreign nation
can command our forces is unusual. I would like to have some com-
ment on that also.

Chairman GiLMAN. Ms. Sherman.
Ms. Sherman. If I may, Mr. Chairman, on both points, first on

Congresswoman Meyers' point, those steps that the Congress takes
are to promote someone, and that is on the qualification of the indi-

viduals for promotion just as the Senate might confirm a person
into a particular position, so I think it actually is not part of what
is under discussion here, which is about the command and control
structure of the United States. I understand your point, but as
someone—as one of your colleagues said earlier, I think it is, with
all due respect, mixing apples and oranges.
Mrs. Meyers. I would yield to Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. I think the point the lady is trying to make is that

there is oversight exercised by the U.S. Senate like there is in con-
firmation hearings, and the reason for that oversight is to make
sure that we have competent people in competent positions.

Now when you are talking about foreign command, we have no
control over whether a general is competent or not. And one of the
concerns of the Majority in this Congress is that we want to make
sure if young American lives are at risk, that the commander who
is commanding them is competent, and there is no control over
that.

Now, we do have control in the U.S. Senate because we confirm
everybody from second lieutenant up, and I think she makes a
very, very valid point.

Ms. Sherman. Let me, if I may, go to the heart of what is being
discussed here. First of all, there is a policy in this administration
known to most of you as PD-25. The President of the United States
never relinquishes command authority over American military

forces. I think it is very critical that that be on the record.

U.S. forces under the operational control of the U.N. have the ca-

pability to report independently to U.S. commanders, the United
States retains the right to withdraw forces at its discretion and to

take any actions necessary to protect those forces, and U.S. forces

always remain under U.S. administrative control for purposes of

pay, evaluation, and discipline.

So the underlying issue, I just want to be on the record what the
policy of this administration is and to go to Mr. Hamilton's inquiry,

what the counsel was saying, and he may reiterate because I want
to make sure it is very clear—counsel is not used to coming in front

of the U.S. Congress—we absolutely, positively prefer Mr. Hamil-
ton for the exact reason that Mr. Hamilton says, and strongly pre-

fer it, and that is that although technically you are right, Mr. Be-
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reuter, that this is an affirmative statement, it does go to under-
mine the essential constitutional responsibility of the Commander
in Chief, and as such it could be interpreted and seen by the public

as a derogation of the President's power of Commander in Chief.

So he was giving you a technical-legal answer, but we all know
that the world does not operate in technical-legal terms, it operates

in the terms of the debate in front of the American public, and I

think it is quite critical.

Chairman GiLMAN. Ms. Sherman, do you disagree with counsel

from Department of Defense?
Ms. Sherman. I will let counsel speak for himself.

Chairman Oilman. No, I am asking you. Do you disagree with
his interpretation?

Ms. Sherman. We are in absolute agreement. I do not disagree

with his point that technically

Chairman Oilman. Well, we are dealing with a very—^with legal

substance here, we are dealing with some very specific language.

I am asking you, do you disagree with counsel's opinion that keep-

ing the interpretation clause in the legislation does not do any
harm to Mr. Hamilton's amendment?
Ms. Sherman. What I think counsel said, and he may say it

again in his own words
Chairman Oilman. I am asking you for your opinion now.
Ms. Sherman. I do not disagree with him because I think we are

saying the same thing. He did not say that he thought that Mr. Be-
reuter's substitute or his putting these two amendments together

was fine and everything we would want.
Chairman Oilman. We are asking, are they inconsistent, and

that is what I am asking you, Ms. Sherman, do you feel they are

inconsistent?
Mr. Preston. Mr. Chairman, I want to make clear that I am in

complete agreement with my colleague from State and with Mr.
Hamilton. As I said, and perhaps I should emphasize it, the De-
partment prefers the language of the Hamilton amendment un-

changed.
The only point I was trying to make was that as the gentleman

and the counsel have pointed out, if this language were interpreted

or were thought to pose no restriction whatsoever nor to imply that

affirmative authority was required, then the Hamilton language
would operate as Mr. Hamilton intends in my view.

Chairman Oilman. What you are saying is then, if the interpre-

tation clause is left in with the Hamilton amendment, that there

is no inconsistency between both of them, that is the inquiry that

was addressed.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. That was suggested by Mr. Bereuter.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Let me try to just express my concern here. I do

not want to diminish or to dilute the Commander in Chiefs power,

and I don't really think I have any difference of opinion with my
colleagues on the Majority side.

The language in this interpretation section, though, says this:

Nothing in this section may be construed as authority for the Presi-
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dent to place any element of the armed forces under the command
or operational control of a foreign national.
Now, that language can be construed, could be argued as a limi-

tation on the President's Commander in Chief powers, and that is

what I am concerned about. If I may ask Mr. Bereuter, we are
pretty close. Could you and I work on this language—^you have ac-
cepted part of my amendment as I understood you, Mr. Bereuter

—

and see if we can come to closure on interpreting this section?
Mr. Bereuter. If the gentleman would yield.

Chairman Oilman. I would be pleased to yield to the gentleman.
Mr. Bereuter. I am certain we could work together on this. I

think we do need to consider how the report which you also strike
on page 23 would fit into this arrangement. I am confident that we
have no basic disagreement, and I am confident we have no dis-

agreement with your reassertion of the President's constitutional
prerogatives as you explain them on lines 1 through 6 of your
amendment.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, then I would just ask, if it is all

right with Mr. Bereuter, to reserve until the end of the markup to
give us an opportunity to work through this.

Mr. Burton. Would the gentleman yield, Mr. Hamilton?
Chairman Oilman. I would be pleased to recognize you.
Mr. Burton. Since it seems that on both sides of the aisle we

have agreement, we just are concerned about putting troops under
foreign command, could we change the language to say it is the
sense of Congress? I think if we put that language in there, it is

not binding in any way upon the President, but it does show the
concerns of Congress about putting U.S. troops under foreign com-
mand.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Burton, we will be happy to consider that.

I don't want to try to come to a closure on this language right at
the moment, but you clearly put forth an option that might be ac-
ceptable.

Mr. Oejdenson. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Oejdenson.
Mr. Oejdenson. Move to strike the requisite number of words.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Oejdenson. If the two witnesses, the folks representing the

administration, could stay up there, both return, I have got just a
couple quick questions; one, just to close on this discussion, it is my
understanding basically you said if the language in the text has no
meaning, then you don't have a problem with it, if the language
doesn't change the President's authority in any way, that would
give you no problem?
Mr. Preston. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Oejdenson. Let me then say, if the language has no effect

and has no meaning, then we don't need the language, would you
agree with that statement?
Mr. Preston. I would. I believe my colleague would.
Mr. Oejdenson. Thank you. Let me ask another question.
Chairman Oilman. You are not allowing the witness to respond.
Mr. Oejdenson. If the chairman wants to question the witness,

I will be happy to yield to the chairman some time. I am trying
to use my limited time to get to the questions. I would like to go
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through what we are doing here in general again because I think
that while, for people listening, sometimes the technical debate
seems awfully complicated.
The reality of what we are doing to me is very frightening. The

President, I think, in one of his greatest foreign policy successes,

although since it didn't cost bloodshed, we don't hear about it

much, is what happened in Macedonia. The President was able to

quickly move forces, American forces with the United Nations into

Macedonia to prevent Macedonia from being engulfed in the car-

nage that is going on in the rest of the former Yugoslavian terri-

tory.

Now, it is my understanding that in this draft it excludes the ex-

isting presence of troops in Macedonia. It seems to me that is a rec-

ognition from the Majority that it was a good policy, it was a policy

that worked, and it is a policy that we want to continue.

What would happen without Mr. Hamilton's language, as the
language sits before you now, what would the President of the
United States have to do to be able to move forces into Macedonia
had this legislation been in effect?

Ms. Sherman. The way that we currently read this latest mark-
up, which I apologize we did not see amendments until last night
and we didn't get the bill until we were sitting here so we are
doing the best we can, this language, as it is written, would require

us to define unilateral rules of engagement or the President would
have to come here and get certification before he could declare that
we would operate in this way, and both of these things would be
prohibitive.

We obviously can't establish unilateral terms in the way that this

is written. We would not have been able to—the President would
not have been able to act rapidly to send our forces as part of the
effort in Macedonia.
Mr. Gejdenson. So, for instance, if Congress was run as effi-

ciently as it is run by the new Majority and we actually adjourn
on August 4th and the President was in the m.idst of negotiations
with other U.N. member nations a force to go into Macedonia, and
the Congress went into recess until post-Labor Day, immediately
the administration would either have to call the Congress back or

wait until the middle of September to then start debating in the
House and the Senate approval of the President participating with
other nations within the U.N. to prevent Macedonia, the former re-

public, the former Yugoslavian Republic of Macedonia from being
engulfed in the battle that exists in the rest of Macedonia, so we
have a minimum of a six- or eight-week delay before we would even
get to debate the issue.

Ms. Sherman. There may be in here some way to cope with this,

but I have not found it yet. I would agree with the Congressman
in the way that we are reading this. If there is something we are
not understanding here, then someone should tell us. But the way
we currently read this, with the additions that were put on last

night, the gentleman is correct.

Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.
I recognize Mr. Bereuter for a unanimous consent request.

Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that Mr.
Hamilton's amendments to section 401 and 402 be deferred until
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the end of the markup so that we might see if we have some poten-
tial for working agreement, but that in any case all Mr. Hamilton's
or his designee's prerogatives be fully protected.
Chairman Oilman. Without objection, the amendment is laid

aside.

Mr. Hamilton. I thank the gentleman.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you, Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Payne. Mr. Chairman, move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. Am I to understand we are moving from this section

now to a new section?

Chairman Oilman. We are still on section 401.
Mr. Payne. Okay, fine. I have a comment I want to make, but

we can—on command and control, but I could wait until the
amendments have been put in.

Chairman Oilman. Any additional amendments?
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. I have two amendments at the desk.
Chairman Oilman. Would the clerks please distribute the

amendments.
Mr. Ackerman. Ask unanimous consent that they be considered

en bloc.

Mr. Burton. Reserving the right to object, can we look at these.
Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman withhold until we have

an opportunity to look at it.

Would the gentleman indicate which amendment he wishes to be
considered? We have two amendments being distributed.

Mr. Ackerman. The one that begins, Mr. Chairman, on page 29,
after line 9, insert the following subsection, and the one that begins
on page 22, after line 13.

Chairman Oilman. Those are two amendments. You are address-
ing two sections. Which?
Mr. Ackerman. I have asked unanimous consent that they be

considered en bloc, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Is there objection to considering these amend-

ments en bloc? If there is no objection, the clerk will read the
amendment.
Mr. Oaron. The amendment in the nature of a substitute offered

by Mr. Ackerman, page 22 after line 13, insert the following sub-
section, after the exception for small forces, the section does not
apply
Mr. Hamilton. I ask unanimous consent the amendments be

considered as read.

Chairman Oilman. The amendments will be considered as read,

without objection.

[Amendments follows:]
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Amendment to the

Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute

Offered by Mr. Ackerman

On page 22, after line 13, insert the following subsection:

1 "(f) Exception for Small Forces.—This section does not

2 apply in a case in which fewer than 50 members of the armed forces

3 are participating in a particular United Nations operation or activity.

"

On page 22, line 14 strike "(f)" and insert in lieu thereof "(g)".

On page 29, after line 9, insert the following subsection:

1 "(g) Exception for Small Forces.—This section does not

2 apply in a case in which fewer than 50 members o^the armed forces

3 are participating in a particular United Nations operation or activity.

"

On page 29, line 10 strike "(g)" and insert in lieu thereof "(h)".
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Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. Am I recognized, Mr.
Chairman?
Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman is recognized for five minutes.
Mr. AcKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, these two former paragraphs had

been deleted to the amendment in the form of a substitute, and I

am not certain why. These were originally part of the Contract
when last we saw it, and somehow they were deleted.

I thought despite the fact that I disagreed in principle with the
original premise that this exception which was originally in the
Contract was certainly appropriate, and it is an exception for small
forces which are defined as forces of under 50. Suddenly this is no
longer part of the Contract, and I assume that it was an attempt
either at fine tuning or that there has been some change in policy
or a codicil to the Contract that we didn't know about.
Mr. Burton. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. AcKERMAN. If I can just wait to make sure that I have

enough time because I want to make sure that I am heard, and
then I would be delighted to yield to my friend from Indiana.
The section that has been deleted in both places is the exception

for small forces of under 50. And I would just like to call to the
attention of our colleagues that there are not a great number of
these, there is a limited number of them. I will cite briefly three
of the few that there are. One of them is recent, it is UNAMIG in
Georgia, and there are four U.S. military people involved.
The other one is UNACOM, which was established in 1991. It is

a U.N. force that has 15 U.S. servicemen, and that is monitoring
the Iraq-Kuwait dispute.
And the third one is UNSO, which is a small force participated

in by 16 U.S. servicemen. This force was established with a man-
date of indefinite duration to supervise the truce in the Arab-Jew-
ish hostilities called for by the Security Council, and I say Arab-
Jewish because it wasn't even Arab-Israeli then because this was
done at the end of the British mandate in Palestine, and they have
performed a variety of tasks since then, including assisting in

UNOFIL and UNDOF, and there are 20 countries that participate
in this.

I think that it would be a tragic mistake and I believe that it is

just an inadvertency in eliminating this exception for these small
forces, and it would be a very bad signal, especially during this
time of the peace process and the tenuous condition that it is

in

Chairman GlLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.
Mr. ACKERMAN [continuing]. To put U.S. troops out of this.

Chairman Gilman. I would be pleased to recognize Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. Thank you for recognizing me, Mr. Chairman.
I think this is the most important part of the entire piece of leg-

islation. Every life is a very valuable life. The American people ex-

pect us to do everything we possibly can do to protect those young
men and those young women that we send around the world. We
should not be in the business of sending out our young people as
trip wires.

Ambassador Kirkpatrick talked about this. I talked about it for

a long, long time. They are trip wires. They are out there ready to

be slaughtered either in a terrorist activity or simply because there
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is no way to protect them, and it seems to me, you know, to arbi-

trarily say less than 50, we don't care whether they are not pro-

tected, we don't care whether they have a chance of surviving, we
are just going to throw them out there as a trip wire.

Now, in the legislation, the President has an opportunity to act

differently and to send less than 50 if he meets the criteria that

is in the legislation, so he has an out, but I surely don't believe

that we should say that we will send a group of young men and
women out as a trip wire with very little concern about their pro-

tection. I just think it is a tragedy. I think this is the most impor-
tant part of this entire piece of legislation.

Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Who is seeking recognition?

Mr. Hastings. I seek recognition and I move to strike the last

word.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hastings is recognized for five minutes.
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, following up what my colleague

from New York offered in the way of small troop ongoing matters.

In the Western Sahara and Mozambique, there are also less than
50 troops. What is troubling, it seems that the authors of this pro-

vision are having trouble making up their minds on the issue of

foreign command and control.

In October, Mr. Chairman, the Contract contained no exemption
from the prohibition on foreign command for small numbers of U.S.

troops serving in United Nations peacekeeping operations such as

the ones identified by the gentleman from New York in Kuwait and
the Middle East. In the January 4th version, H.R. 7 exemptions
were inserted for small units and the Macedonia operation. In the

January 26th substitute version, the small unit exception is gone,

and Macedonia is still exempted, and an exemption for Zagreb is

added.
It seems to me that these changing targets reflect exactly why

we should not be writing ironclad rules on this issue.

Mr. Chairman, the world is a changing place, and we can't write

bills fast enough to keep up with it. There are other flaws in the

language on 401 and 402, and they raise serious constitutional im-

plications, and I would urge that we carefully proceed on this mat-
ter.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Are there further comments with regard

Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the administration to

comment on the Ackerman amendment, please.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman from Indiana is recognized for

five minutes.
Ms. Sherman. We find the gentleman's amendment to add back

in the exception for 50 an extraordinarily useful amendment. Let
me give the committee an example of what, without that exception,

we have to face. We sent five of our forces to Mozambique to work
on logistics. That was a five-month operation.

With all due respect to the United States Congress, which I love

and care about deeply, that is why I spend all my time up here,

you would probably take five months before we ever got permission

to send those five logistical staff if we had to go through the proc-

ess that is in this legislation.
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Secondly, the point that the gentleman made about—Mr. Good-
ling made about how much we value American lives, I can assure
you that the President of the United States, the Secretary of De-
fense, and the Secretary of State, and every other member of this
administration values every American life as much as any member
of this Congress, and yet we cannot—we would urge you not to
micromanage us because, right now, obviously, we send military at-

taches to Sarajevo, and if you start down this path, the next
amendment will be that before we can send a military attache into

a difficult situation, a Marine guard to a United States embassy,
that we will have to get permission from the United States Con-
gress.

I understand that you see peacekeeping operations in a different
light, but nonetheless, there are many circumstances where the
United States has a capacity, particularly in logistical matters, to

supply an expertise that no other nation in this world has. And
with all due respect, the speed at which the Congress sometimes
operates, or during a recess when you may not even be here, you
are totally tying the hands of the President of the United States.
So we very much support what the original two versions of the

Contract had, which was this exception for deployments of 50 and
under, which we thought was a very useful addition. We are quite
perplexed because I know in discussions with Ambassador Albright
and with others in the administration, people were quite supportive
of this. We were quite amazed and distressed when this was omit-
ted from this latest draft, so we would urge very much that it be
reinserted.

Thank you.
Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman from Indiana has the time.
Mr. Hamilton. I yield to the gentleman.
Mr. Gejdenson. Thank you, Mr. Ranking Member. Thank you,

Mr. Chairman. I would like to ask a question of Mr. Goodling.
In the years that we have had these small units, not large mili-

tary operations, under the U.N. like Desert Storm or in other large
military, but in places where we have had small units, 50 or so
Americans or less, can you tell me how many American lives have
been lost in the last, you know, 50 years.

Mr. Goodling. I don't have the numbers in front of me. I don't
know how many were lost in the past, I want to make sure none
are lost in the future. And since we are doing more of this con-
stantly, it seems—first of all, the President has a certification pol-

icy. All he has to do is come up, send them in, come up in 48 hours,
and tell us why, so he has all that leeway already.

Mr. Gejdenson. Except for when Congress is in recess, of course,

and then that would create a problem. But it seems to me the
record, as I understand it, is that while even one casualty obviously
is distressing and something we all want to avoid, I don't believe

that the gentleman would have us end America's military force be-

cause, having a military force could lead to a casualty, and in the
same sense, many of these instances we are able to prevent wider
conflicts.

It is my understanding, I don't know if people from the adminis-
tration know, and again, do you know how many Americans we
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have lost from small groups, 50 or less, in these kinds of operations

through the years? Is anybody aware of any? I am sure we have
lost some.
Ms. Sherman. The one that we can think of, 1948, is a long time,

the one that we can think of is Colonel Higgins in Lebanon is the

only one that comes to mind amongst us sitting here.

I think the other point that one of our counsel made to me that

is important here is to address Mr. Groodling's point, this amend-
ment does not allow—not having this amendment would not allow

us to send any American forces under any foreign nationals when
it is a U.N. operation, but I don't think lives are any less important

if we send them in any other circumstances, let's say in a NATO
operation.

And so I think that—I am not encouraging you to then go in that

direction and put that prohibition on as well, I am just saying that

going back to the fundamental point here, I think that Mr. Gejden-

son's point is well-founded, there has been, as you say, every life

matters and counts, there would be no one that would disagree

with you, but generally it has been a very strong record.

Mr. Kim. May I seek recognition for asking one simple question?

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Kim is recognized.

Mr. Kim. Forty to 50 members, the numbers are a little puzzling.

Is that an arbitrary number or do you have some
Mr. Gejdenson. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Kim. Just a minute.
Mr. Oejdenson. I can answer the question for you.

Mr. Kim. I was recognized by the Chairman, so I have the floor.

Let me yield back to you as soon as I finish my question.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman has the floor. Proceed.

Mr. Kim. Going back again to this number 50. Do you have any
statistical information to justify this number? Why not 40, why not

70?
Ms. Sherman. Well, I think, Congressman, we would like it to

be as large as possible, and I think that 50 was the number that

members and, quite frankly, the Republicans, the Majority had
originally put in the legislation, so the number 50 was your num-
ber, not ours.

Mr. Kim. I understand, all right. I understand now.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Would my friend care to 5deld to me?
Mr. OOODLING. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Kim. Yes, I 5deld.

Mr. GtoODLiNG. Yes, the answer is yes, it is an arbitrary number,
and I object to an arbitrary number.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Would the gentleman yield to me?
Mr. OOODLING. Let me tell you, one of the things we should try

to do, it seems to me, is learn from the mistakes in Somalia, for

instance, a specific mission, a specific force to handle that mission,

and then all of a sudden the mission changes.

Now, the President says it was the United Nations who changed
the mission and he didn't know about that, but nevertheless, we at

the time downsized our forces, and then changed the mission to

chasing warlords. That was not the mission initially, so what I

would like to make very, very sure is that we don't have an arbi-
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trary number out there because, as I said, we have to make sure
that we don't have a few out there as a trip wire.

Grenerally when we have a few of that nature, we do more harm
than we do good because, 9 times out of 10, we cause the terrorist

action then just because we have a small force or a small represen-
tation in that country. So I continue to believe that it is probably
the most important part of this legislation, and I think it has a lot

to say in relationship to how serious we are about protecting our
young men and our young women when we send them abroad.
Ambassador Kirkpatrick made it pretty clear that she believed

the arbitrary number was wrong, and she believed that this did

just what I said, encourages terrorism, and that they are a trip

wire force, and I think we should really deal with it.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Ackerman to close debate.

Mr. Gejdenson. Wait a minute, Ben, you can't

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, thank you for recognizing me. I

have not sought recognition to close the debate, but merely to.

Speak, I think there are some others who want to speak after me.
But allow me to say this, the question that has arisen on the Ma-

jority side is, is this an arbitrary number, and the answer given by
the Majority side was yes, it is an arbitrary number and we
shouldn't have arbitrary numbers. But the reason that this arbi-

trary number exists in my amendment is because it existed in your
contract.

You picked this number. The only thing I am doing with this

amendment is restoring the original language of the Contract that

the Republican party in H.R. 7 has with the American people. It

is your exact language. I am at a total loss, totally bewildered as

to why you have this language in one minute and then arbitrarily

take it out the next.

If it was so important
Mr. Bereuter. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Ackerman. If it was so important to have it in initially, then
it should be important to have it in now.
Mr. Bereuter. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Ackerman. I would like to not at this point, but I believe

that I would like to hear from Ms. Sherman.
Ms. Sherman. What I would like to do, if I may, Congressman,

is we have a commander here from the Joint Staff who I think will

be able to address some of the issues that have been raised and
might be able to provide useful information.

I think it is important for folks to know that that number is not

without some substance in the sense that observer missions tend

to be 50 and under, Cambodia was 49, and then generally, when
you jump up to other situations, you jump up significantly to the

200 or more.
Secondly, just a point of information before I turn it to the com-

mander, if I may. Our combat forces in Somalia were rangers, they
were not under U.N. command or control, they were U.S. forces

under U.S. command.
Commander.
Mr. Oejdenson. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized.
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Mr. Gejdenson. Speaking in favor of the gentleman's motion.
Oh, I am sorry.

Mr. ACKERMAN. If you might hold off, Mr. Grejdenson, for the
commander to speak.
Commander LOHR. Commander Mike Lohr from the chairman's

Legal Counsel Office on the Joint Chiefs of Staff. I am not sure if

I am addressing a specific question here, but in response to the
question about the number 50, Ms. Sherman is correct in that most
of the smaller monitoring type of peacekeeping missions do nor-
mally entail less than 50. So that number is a helpful number to

the military in terms of being able to cover a number of t3rpically

Chapter VI peacekeeping missions.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Gejdenson is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Gejdenson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Again, I think there is an important point here in the general

way the presidency will operate. There is no doubt that if Congress
is serious and keeps up the effort, we can tie the President's hands
in knots so that he cannot function within the United Nations. And
that may be the goal of some people here, but it will not mean that
an American President doesn't have issues of national security that
we have to take action on, and he will take those actions unilater-

ally, and that is a much worse situation for Americans to be in.

Mrs. Meyers. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Gejdenson. I will yield at the end of my statement.
Because in each and every instance it will be an American prob-

lem, it will be solely Americans involved, and the rest of the world
will not work with us. It is hard enough to get our European allies

to be responsible allies in most instances. Most of the time they
want to sit on the fence, let us do the work, and then they want
to come back and criticize us if there is some hindsight problems.
What the U.N. has enabled us to do is build partnerships where

we can try to develop an international foreign policy that deals
with America's interests without making it solely an American obli-

gation. The last thing we want to do in this Congress is make each
and every international crisis either a situation which the United
States fails to take action until the carnage is so large that it

moves the American people or that we move in every instance in

a unilateral matter.
These aren't just small matters of 50 or 45 or 75, this is whether

or not America's foreign policy and the world's crises will be solely

an American problem and the dynamics of that situation are that
our friends and allies will sit back and watch and they will pounce
upon us when there are problems or whether we will work with
other nations to make sure that they are responsible and partici-

pate in international crises.

For all too long the United States has been the lone financier

and the lone provider of personnel to confront communism and the
threats to freedom in this world. We are now in the process of
building for the first time some other international responsibility,

and the proposals that are coming in this legislation will be dev-
astating to our ability to spread that burden, to spread the risk,

and thereby we will increase the danger to Americans, we will in-

crease the cost to Americans.

89-669 95-4
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This isn't simply some partisan game we are playing. We are in
the process of undoing the little good that has been accomplished
by the United Nations. We are not reforming it, we are crippling
it, and we are endangering American national security in the proc-
ess.

Mrs. Meyers. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. GooDLiNG. Mr. Chairman, would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Gejdenson. I would be happy to yield.

Mrs. Meyers. I have a question, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. GOODLING. Let me say that I know this is not or should not

be a partisan
Mr. Gejdenson. I yield to the gentlelady first, then I would be

happy to yield.

Mrs. Meyers. I have a question I would like to ask the gen-
tleman. Will you give me an instance of when we have sent in
fewer than 50 armed forces.

Commander LOHR. Well, I think the examples given by Congress-
man Ackerman here are accurate. In Georgia, right now there are
only a few American forces involved in that United Nations mis-
sion, four. And it is true in Iraq, the monitoring mission there that
operates in Kuwait and Iraq to monitor the cease-fire and Iraq's

compliance with the Security Council's resolutions, the disar-
mament resolutions, so there are examples of where we have less

than 50 personnel.
Chairman Gilman. Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. Mr. Chairman, I will agree that this certainly

should not be a partisan effort. I believe where we are most effec-

tive in our peacekeeping is when we supply the funds and the big
bad guy, as we are known throughout the world, is in the back-
ground.
But I do want to correct what the gentlelady said because the su-

preme commander was General Beard who was Turkish, and don't

shake your head no, that is who the supreme commander was at

that particular time of the operation, that was the supreme com-
mander and we were rescued, we were rescued by Malaysian tanks,
not American tanks. I think it is very, very clear not to try to use
some fuzzy language to indicate what went wrong. I believe, as I

said over and over again
Mr. Gejdenson. Reclaiming my time for just one moment.
Mr. Goodling. You don't have the time, I have the time.

Chairman Gilman. The gentleman has the time.

Mr. GrOODLlNG. I again repeat over and over again that an arbi-

trary number is not necessary, should not be there, and that we
do not tie the hands of the Commander in Chief because he has
a procedure to go through in order to make sure that he can do it.

Again I emphasize, our effectiveness is primarily when we are pay-
ing and very much in the background.
Chairman GiLMAN. I would like to advise members, we are going

to recess now until 1, we will come back and vote on this measure
that is presently before us.

The committee stands in recess.

[Recess.]

Chairman Gilman. The committee will come to order.
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As you will recall, we were on section 401, by amendments by
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I move the previous question.

Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Burton has moved the previous question.

Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, reserving the right to object, re-

serving the right to object, and I will not object, but previous to us
going in, Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to correct my friend from In-

diana, Mr. Groodling, on something regarding General Beard.
I don't know whether Mr. Goodling visited Somalia or not, but

Harry Johnson and myself and Don Payne did, and had an oppor-
tunity to see that operation, and General Montgomery was in

charge of every American soldier there, and that needs to be clearly

understood. Quite frankly, Greneral Beard did not undertake to do
anything without General Montgomery.
Mr. Goodling. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Hastings. Most assuredly.
Mr. GrOODLlNG. The problem with the whole situation there was

that nobody knew really who was in command. That was the great-

est problem we had and that is what we are trying to talk about
here today. They didn't know—half the time the United Nations
and NATO Governments were fighting over who has what respon-
sibility all over this globe and no one knows who is in command.
And that is my major concern.
Mr. Hastings. Reclaiming my time, the only thing I am trying

to assert is that there was no time that Greneral Montgomery was
not in charge of every American soldier in Somalia.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman? Mr. Chairman?
Chairman GiLMAN. Who is asking to be recognized?
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Just for a point of information here, we are

also talking about broad principles, and the bottom line that people
have to understand, while we are looking at the details of this leg-

islation, and the technicalities and technical details are important,
there has been a broad consensus that we believe had been reached
among the American people that they do not want American sol-

diers to be under United Nations command or foreign command,
and that is what we are trying to address.
We are basically—the Republican party just—we won this elec-

tion, there has been a change in power; one of the things that we
talked about when the American people went to the ballot, this was
one of the things they identified with us. And I am not saying that
justifies every single piece of legislation we put forward, but it does
say that this is the direction we want to take things. That is the
purpose for what we are doing and in terms of you may be abso-
lutely right in some of the details that you have brought up today,
in terms of the one, especially the one you just brought up. But
what we have to look toward is we are trying to change the broad
direction of our Government and the broad policy, so I think
that
Mr. Gejdenson. Will the gentleman yield?

I wanted to talk to him about this the previous time.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman, I
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Chairman Oilman. There is a motion before the committee on
the previous question. It is not debatable, and I am asking the
clerk to call the roll.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, reserving the right to object.

Chairman Oilman. There is nothing to object to. It is a
nondebatable motion to move the previous question.
Mr. AcKERMAN. Parliamentary question, Mr. Chairman.
Does the maker of the motion have the right to close for his side?
Chairman Oilman. I thought we already did that, Mr. Ackerman.

You had that opportunity and it was extensive.
The motion has been made to move the previous question.
I ask the clerk to call the roll.

Those in favor of the question indicate by saying aye.
Those opposed, say no.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, I ask for a roll call vote on the
previous question.
Chairman Oilman. This is a vote on the previous question.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, I request a rote call vote on the

previous question.
Chairman Oilman. All right.

A roll call vote has been requested on the previous question.
All in favor signify in the usual manner, aye.
Opposed, no.

Chairman OILMAN. The motion is defeated.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, I request a recorded vote.
Mr. Chairman, unless everybody in this committee is named ei-

ther aye or nay, that was not a roll call.

Chairman OILMAN. The vote before
Mr. Ackerman. As I understand it, there is only one Member of

Congress named nay, and he is on your side.

Chairman Oilman, The vote before the committee is on is on the
previous question.

All in favor will indicate by sajdng aye.

Those opposed will say no.

The clerk will call the roll.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oilman votes aye.
Mr. Ooodling.
Mr. Ooodling. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Ooodling votes aye.
Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Roth.
[No response.]
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Hyde.
[No response.]

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter votes aye.
Mr. Smith.
[No response.]
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Aye.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes aye.

Mrs. Meyers.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes aye.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes aye.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes aye.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes aye.

Mr. Royce.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. King.
Mr. King. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes aye.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes aye.

Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes aye.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes aye.

Mr. Chabot.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes aye.

Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes aye.

Mr. Hamilton.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes no.

Mr. Lantos.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes no.

Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes no.
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Mr. Johnston.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. ]Vlr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes no.

Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne votes no.

Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes no.
Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes no.

Mr, Brown.
Mr. Brown. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes no.
Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes no.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes no.
Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes no.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes no.
Mr. Moran.
[No response.]

Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, how am I recorded?
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde; Mr. Smith, aye; Mrs. Meyers, aye; Mr.

Gallegly, no response; Mr. Royce, aye; Mr. Chabot, no response; Mr.
Leach, aye; Mr. Engel, no.

Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, how am I recorded?
I vote no.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Am I recorded, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman, you are recorded as no.

Chairman Gilman. The clerk will read the tally.

Mr. Garon. The ayes are 19, the noes are 14.

Chairman Gilman. The previous question is adopted. The ques-
tion is on the amendment.

All in favor signify in the usual manner, aye.

Opposed, no.

The noes have it.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Gilman. Mr. Ackerman.
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Mr. ACKERMAN. I would like to ask for a recorded vote.

Chairman GiLMAN. A recorded vote has been requested.

The clerk will call the roll.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gilman votes no.

Mr. Groodling.

Mr. GOODLING. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling votes no.

Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Leach votes aye.

Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth votes aye.

Mr. Hyde.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes no.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes no.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes no.

Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes no.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes no.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes no,

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. RoYCE. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.

Mr. Brownback.
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Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr, Brownback votes no.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes no.

Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.

Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde votes no.

Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes aye.

Mr. G«jdenson.
Mr, Gejdenson. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes aye.

Mr, Lantos.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. Yes.
Mr. Garon, Mr. Berman votes yes,

Mr, Ackerman,
Mr, Ackerman, Aye,
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes aye,

Mr. Johnston,
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel.
Mr, Engel. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes aye.

Mr. Faleomavaega,
[No response,],

Mr, Garon. Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes aye.

Mr. Pa3nie.

Mr. Payne. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Pajnie votes aye.

Mr. Andrews,
Mr, Andrews, Aye,
Mr, Garon, Mr, Andrews votes aye.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Aye.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes aye.

Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes aye.

Ms. McKinney.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes aye.

Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes aye.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes no.

Mr. Moran.
[No response.]

Mr. Roth. Mr. Cliairman, how am I recorded, Mr. Cliairman?
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth is recorded as aye.

Mr. Roth. I vote no.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, if the gentleman is asking for

unanimous consent to change his vote, I reserve the right to object,

but will not object.

Chairman GiLMAN. We haven't recorded the final tally yet, so the
gentleman is absolutely within—Mr. Roth had made a point of in-

formation.
Mr. Lantos?
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos, aye; Mr. Torricelli, no response; Mr.

Johnston, no response; Ms. McKinney, no response; Mr. McNulty,
no.

Chairman GiLMAN. The chief of staff will report the tally.

Mr. Garon. On this vote the ayes are 14, the noes are 22.

Chairman GiLMAN. The amendment is not agreed to. The chief

of staff will read the next section.

Are there any further amendments to section

Mr. Payne. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Pa3me.
Mr. Payne. Yes. Mr. Chairman, I request to strike the last word,

only because of the fact that I want to put something in the record

I think that is germane and important before we move into the

next amendment.
Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Payne. Let me just say in response to Mr. Goodling, there

was a discussion regarding the whole command and control and we
know that much of that came because of the situation that occurred
in Somalia. I was in Somalia before we went in, I talked with the

President's people and the Joint Chiefs of Staff and State prior to

our going in, urging that we go in, and I have been there four or

five times since we went in.

I just want to kind of just for the record, not in an attempt to

change anyone's mind, but I think it is important that the record

reflects the truth, since the whole situation in Somalia seems to be
the genesis of this whole command and control issue, I think it
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would be helpful for us to review the events that led up to the trag-

edy of the 18 U.S. soldiers or rangers who we lost at that time.
It is true that, as Mr. Groodling said, that the U.N. Commander

in Somalia was a Turkish Greneral Bir, but I think that the record
ought to be clear that it is also true, that the operational com-
mander was U.S. General Montgomery, who reported both to Gren-

eral Bir and to the U.S. Central Commander Marine General Hoar.
The Washington Post brought out in its reporting that we all saw

that U.S. General Montgomery did not encourage the assault on
Aideed's headquarters on that tragic day when the casualties oc-

curred. There were comments about how unit command were say-
ing that we needed to get our fellows into action and the U.S.
Rangers carried out this assault with the approval of the U.S.
Central Command, not the U.N. Command.

I think it is important that we know that they were under the
supervision of U.S. troops and does not change the outcome, but it

was not under the Turkish command from the U.N.
As a matter of fact, they actually opposed our U.S. Central Com-

mand that sanctioned this particular situation. As we know, we
lost Pakistanis and Moroccans and others, and I just think that it

ought to be clear that since this is where the discussion emanated
from, that they, as a matter of fact, each of the units were working
under their own command and not necessarily under the command
of the U.S. So I appreciate having that put in the record.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,
Chairman GiLMAN. I thank the gentleman for his comments.
I understand that Mr. Engel has an amendment to section 401.
Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Yes, I do, Mr. Chairman, but I would like to raise

it now and then go to vote and come back and debate it, because
I wouldn't like the debate to be broken by the vote.

Chairman Gilman. All right.

Would the clerk distribute the amendment by Mr. Engel.
Did you want to make some comments?
Mr. Engel. No, Mr. Chairman.
I just want to say that I have two, I would like to submit them

as one en bloc. So I would ask unanimous consent to do that.

Chairman Gilman. Without objection, the amendments will be
considered en bloc, and we will recess for 10 minutes in order to

cast our votes.

Mr. Engel. Thank you.
[The amendments follow:]
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HR7\030

Amendment to the

Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute

Offered by Mr. Engel

On page 17, line 21 , strike "(b) and (c)" and insert in lieu thereof "(b), (c), and (d)'

On page 18, line 23, strike "(d)" and insert in lieu thereof "(e)".

On page 19, line 1, strike "(d)" and insert in lieu thereof "(e)".

On page 19, after line 14, insert the following new subsection:

1 "(d) Exception for Operations Under Command of a

2 National of a NATO Member State.—Subsection (a) shall not

3 apply in the case of a proposed placement of any element of the

4 Armed Forces under the command or operational control of a

5 military officer of a NATO member state.".

On page 19, line 15, strike "(d)" and insert in lieu thereof "(e)".

On page 22, line 11, strike "(e)" and insert in lieu thereof "(f)".

On page 22, line 14, strike "(f)" and insert in lieu thereof "(g)".
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HR7\031

Amendment to the

Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute

Offered by Mr. Engel

On page 24, line 22, strike "(c) and (d)" and insert in lieu thereof "(c), (d), and (e)".

On page 25, line 21, strike "(e)" and insert in lieu thereof "(f)".

On page 25, line 24, strike "(e)" and insert in lieu thereof "(f)".

On page 26, line 3, strike "(e)" and insert in lieu thereof "(f)".

On page 26, after line 12 insert the following new subsection:

1 "(d) Exception for Operations Under Command of a

2 National of a NATO Member State.—Subsection (a) shall not

3 apply in the case of a proposed placement of any element of the

4 Armed Forces under the command or operational control of a

5 military officer of a NATO member state.".

On page 26, line 13, strike "(e)" and insert in lieu thereof "(f)".

On page 29, line 29, strike "(f)" and insert in lieu thereof "(g)".

On page 29, line 10, strike "(g)" and insert in lieu thereof "(h)".

On page 29, line 16, strike "6(e)(1)" and insert in lieu thereof "6(f)(1)".
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[Recess.]

Chairman Oilman. The committee will come to order.

Members, please take your seats. The situation before the com-
mittee is that Mr. Engel has introduced two amendments to 401.

He has asked that they be considered en bloc, and I am going to

ask the chief of staff to read the amendments.
Mr. Garon. The amendment in the nature of a substitute offered

by Mr. Engel.
On page 17, line 21, strike (b) and (c), and insert in lieu thereof

(b), (c), and (d). Page 18, line 23, strike (d) and insert in lieu there-
of (e). Page 19, line 1, strike (d) and insert in lieu thereof (e). Page
19, after line 14, insert the following new subsection: (d), EXCEP-
TION FOR OPERATIONS UNDER COMMAND OF A NATIONAL
OF A NATO MEMBER STATE.—Subsection (a) shall not apply in

the case of a proposed placement of any element of the Armed
Forces under the command or operational control of a military offi-

cer of a NATO member state.

On page 19, line 15, strike (d) and insert in lieu thereof (e). On
page 22, line 11, strike (e) and insert in lieu thereof (f). On page
22, line 14, strike (f) and insert in lieu thereof (g).

Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, I move that the amendments be con-
sidered as read.
Chairman Oilman. Without objection, the amendments are con-

sidered as read.

Mr. Engel, 5 minutes.
Mr. Engel. Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, in the 7 years that I have had the privilege of

serving on this committee, we have handled, I think, this commit-
tee more than any other committee, in a bipartisan fashion. The
comity on this committee has been very good. And I wish that my
colleagues on both sides of the aisle would understand that I feel

very, very strongly about this.

This is a very sincere attempt to right what I feel is an unin-
tended problem with H.R. 7 as it is currently stated. This amend-
ment is very simple. It would exempt from the general prohibition

on foreign command of U.S. troops and U.N. peacekeeping oper-

ations those actions commanded by military officials from NATO
countries. I think the need for this amendment is clear.

In the zeal to address the sensitive issue of foreign command,
H.R. 7 in its current form could prohibit American forces from serv-

ing in U.S.-supported military operations which are led by NATO
commanders. While I am sure this is an unintended result, H.R.
7 could prove very offensive to members of the alliance.

I needn't say that NATO is the premier military alliance in the

world and in NATO, U.S. troops often serve under the command
of military officials from other NATO countries. That is the whole
point behind an alliance with an integrated command.

In fact, during World War II, U.S. units were frequently subordi-

nated to British commanders in Italy, Normandy, Arnhem and in

the China-Burma-India theater of operations. I don't see how any-
one could oppose this amendment unless he or she also opposes
U.S. participation in NATO units with non-U.S. commanders.

If we cannot, Mr. Chairman, trust military officials from NATO
countries to command U.S. troops, we arguably should not be in
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the alliance. And I know my colleagues do not believe that is the
case.

If I were a British CJeneral or a French Admiral reading this bill,

I would have serious questions about the United States' commit-
ment to our alliance. In fact, with this apparent lack of trust in

NATO allies, I might have second thoughts about putting my
troops under the command of an American officer in the future.

Members have the right to ask tough questions about the mili-

tary competence of U.N. force commanders if U.S. troops are to

serve under them in U.N. peacekeeping operations. But no one sug-
gests that the competence of force commanders from NATO coun-
tries is questionable.
Mr. Chairman, I broke with my party and supported the Gulf

war and supported President Bush in the Gulf war. In that conflict,

in my opinion, President Bush did a wise thing. He went to the
United Nations for authorization to make absolutely clear that
countries of the world stood shoulder to shoulder with the United
States in opposition to Saddam Hussein.

In Desert Storm, a U.S. brigade was placed under operational
control of the French Sixth Light Armored Division for operations
against Iraqi forces. If H.R. 7 passes with sections 401 and 402, as
currently written, I believe that our closest allies will be less likely

to contribute troops under a U.S. commander if tensions flare in

the Gulf again.
We must not deny or limit the President's ability to use that val-

uable tool for coalition building. Indeed, H.R. 7 places the United
States in the awkward position of permitting U.S. troops to serve
under a NATO commander if the action is not authorized by the
U.N. Security Council. But once the U.N. Security Council acts as
currently read, U.S. troops cannot participate unless the President
makes a lengthy certification, which I don't believe is worthy of

America's NATO partners.

If this provision was in effect during World War II, it would not
be difficult to imagine President Roosevelt having to explain to

Winston Churchill why he must issue an extensive certification to

permit Field Marshal Montgomery to command U.S. Armed Forces.

Traditionally, Congress only tries to expand its authority and
oversight in response to failures of one kind or another. We all can
certainly agree that NATO has not failed and is in fact the most
successful military alliance in the history of the world. Indeed, H.R.

7, I believe, as currently written, only results in congressional

micromanagement of the world's most successful alliance.

I ask my colleagues to not micromanage success at this sensitive

time for the NATO alliance; let us not drive this wedge between
America and our closest friends and allies. I urge that all members
support this amendment so that we can preserve the relationship

of respect that has always existed between NATO allies.

I thank the Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired. I thank

the gentleman.
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Bereuter for 5 minutes.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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I understand my colleague's good intent in offering this amend-
ment, but I would speak in opposition to it. It seems to me that

while it appears to be a narrowly drafted exception designed to pro-

tect the NATO military operations as they operate under U.N. com-
mand, in fact, however, I think it would effectively, if not gut, do
great damage to sections 401 and 402. And so if you agree with
what is in the legislation, 401 and 402, I think you should be con-

cerned about this amendment.
If it was adopted, the new restrictions we are adopting on placing

U.S. forces under foreign command and U.N. peacekeeping oper-

ations could be abated any time the U.N. chooses a commander
from a NATO member state, any of the 15 other countries.

Now, this is no mere hypothetical. The command arrangement in

the U.N. operation in Somalia would not have been covered by sec-

tions 401 and 402, if you agree to this amendment. That is because
the overall commander, as we have heard some discussion here
today, in Somalia was a Turkish General and Turkey, of course, is

a NATO member. So if you are concerned that we ought not get

into situations like Somalia and you want to have some impact
upon it through sections 401 and 402, then you don't want to gut
them by making the huge NATO loophole.

I don't think we want to be in a situation where these new re-

strictions on foreign command can be obviated or evaded any time
a U.N. officer is put in as a command structure above our forces.

And I think that is what the gentleman's amendment does.

Mr. Engel. Well, if the gentleman would yield?

Mr. Bereuter. I would yield to the gentleman from New York.
Mr. Engel. I thank my friend.

Does my friend from Nebraska not agree that the placement of

a U.S. under the operational control of the French Sixth Light Ar-
mored Division, during the Cold War would effectively be prohib-

ited from happening again. And you know, my feeling is that what
are we really accomplishing is on the one hand, attempting to

strengthen NATO and to even expand NATO, and on the other
hand, we are spitting in the face of our NATO allies.

I don't understand, you know, what the problem is. Would it

have been possible for this operation to be carried out if these sec-

tions were in law? I think not. And why should we place our Com-
mander in Chief in that position?

Mr. Bereuter. Well, I would reclaim my time to say, yes, it

would have been possible under section 401 and 402 for U.S. troops

to serve under a foreign command in the Persian Gulf conflict.

Under Subsection 2 on page 18, any time the senior military com-
mander of the U.N. forces is a U.S. military authority, then a pri-

vate can serve under a person of foreign command and, of course.

General Schwarzkopf was the commander of the overall operation.

So Subsection 2 on page 18 specifically addresses this.

Beyond all of that, I would remind the gentleman that President
Bush came to the Congress of the United States and got specific

authorization from the Congress to engage our forces in the Per-

sian Gulf conflict.

I yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Lantos.
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Mr. Lantos. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to raise a general issue, and I would like any of my

friends on the other side to respond to this.

For years, on a bipartisan basis, we have been calling for more
equitable burden-sharing. Now, if you hypothesize a U.N. peace-
keeping operation in Europe with 20,000 non-U. S. NATO troops
and 100 U.S. NATO troops, are we really living in the world of re-

ality in insisting that the 20,000 non-U.S. NATO troops, 5,000
Brits, 5,000 Italians, 5,000 French and others, can have an oper-
ation only if, even though we contribute only a tiny fraction of the
whole operation, it has to be commanded by an American?

I think this is so contrary to what we have been trying to achieve
on a bipartisan basis of moving toward rational burden-sharing,
that I truly invite my colleagues on the other side, perhaps for the
first time, to get rid of the goose step and break ranks and recog-
nize the intelligence of an idea.

I would also like to raise the question as to whether the gen-
tleman from New York would be prepared to enlarge his proposal
to encompass Australia and New Zealand. After all, we have two
democracies in that part of the world with whom we have had a
remarkably good working relationship for decades with the excep-
tion of a nuclear issue which no longer is relevant. And I, on the
basis of World War II—two World War experiences, would have not
the slightest hesitancy in placing American troops under either
Australian or New Zealand command.
There is a degree of arrogance which permeates this approach

that is so contrary to the building of durable multinational alli-

ances. Just ask yourself how someone in the United Kingdom feels

about it, having seen the enormous sacrifice they made during the
Second World War and during the First World War to defend
democratic principles, practices and countries.
And I think the notion that here we are dealing in petty political

dialogue for palpably political purposes when, in fact, our President
and our Secretary of State has to deal with real allies, with a real

history of working with us on a fully cooperative basis as equals.
I really think voting against this proposal, which is so eminently
rational, and on the basis of historic experience, so eminently
sound, is a gratuitous slap in the face of our best allies, people who
have bled with us and who have bled for our ideas. And I strongly
urge my colleagues to support the amendment of the gentleman
from New York.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Rohrabacher for 5 minutes.
Mr. Rohrabacher. I am sure my colleague, Mr. Lantos, didn't

mean to insult any of us by referring to our solidarity or our basic
program is, in some way, relating to some sort of fascistic solidar-

ity. I mean, having sat in this Congress for 6 years and seen such
solidarity on the other side and not lowered myself to implying that
that was some sort of fascistic act on the other side, I am sure you
didn't mean to insult us in that way.
Mr. Lantos. I am not talking about fascism—if my friend will

yield to me—I am merely talking about the obvious, that when a
Republican President took this country to the Persian Gulf War,
there was a very sizable group of Democrats who supported it. I

think it is important to realize, when yesterday the we voted on the
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balanced budget amendment, a very sizable number of Democrats
supported that proposal.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Reclaiming my time
Mr. Lantos. If my friend will allow me to finish the sentence as

a matter of courtesy, I am merely pointing to the obvious. We were
allies in the First and Second World War of some great democratic
nations. It is a gratuitous insult to them to be told that although
they may have 50 times as many troops in a peacekeeping oper-
ation than we do, the only conceivable command could be a U.S.
command.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. I understand your point—if I may reclaim my

time. I would just say that that point is certainly worthy of respect
and respect of consideration, and it is just that when you use terms
like "goose stepping" in reference to our position on this side, the
fact that other people may disagree with you, and large numbers
of people may disagree with you, I am sure you didn't mean to in-

sult us by making that implication.

To answer the question that you asked specifically, the American
people, and this was part of—and again, I will repeat this for the
third time—the American people voted in November, and there are
certain things that have been bothering them about the way our
country was going. One of the things that has bothered the Amer-
ican people is that they feel that the United States Government is

becoming too involved in multinational operations in which our
own people's lives are not held in high priority. And we are trying
to address that today.
Now, some of the points that you made are absolutely correct.

And in the past, the United States was willing to accept a dis-

proportionate share of the burden, a disproportionate share of the
risk, but today the American people would like us to address and
put down in black and white so the world will know that we no
longer are going to be basically the people who everyone else in the
world can rely on to basically even put our troops under their com-
mand. So we are drawing a line in the sand and we are doing so
in keeping in good faith with the American people, not to say that
the points you are making are not meant—and I know you are very
sincere in those and you have a very good historical analysis. But
we are moving into a new era, and I don't believe that the Amer-
ican people in this new era want American troops under foreign
command, we want to make sure when our troops are sent over-
seas—the Cold War is over, and when our troops are sent overseas,
we want to make sure that every time they are it is under the com-
mand of someone that holds their lives in such high value that
they won't risk their lives. That is what this is all about?
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much.
Chairman Oilman. Is this to wind up the debate?
Mr. Ackerman. I move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would just like to take a minute or two of my five minutes to

respond to my good friend, Mr. Rohrabacher, who has made the
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point on two occasions this morning—I guess this afternoon at this
point, that the American people have spoken, and indeed they
have, and that there is a Contract With America, and that that has
to be the agenda.

Well, we have now seen in this legislation, four different ver-
sions. If the American people spoke with a clear and concise voice,

it would seem to me that there would be some consensus as to the
amendments and to the bill that you are putting in. The last

amendment was out. Then you put the amendment in. Then you
put the amendment out. Then you shook it all about. Then you
turned yourself around, and you did the hocus-pocus. And maybe
that is what it is all about.
Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman like to put that to

music?
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Ten points for my colleague from New York.
Mr. ACKERMAN. I hope that is not considered singing in the com-

mittee, which I know is not allowed. But nonetheless, if there is a
contract, then when we have amendments to it, please understand
that we offer them with the same goodwill and intent to try to be
helpful to the process and to our great democracy as when you see
the opportunity to make an amendment to that contract.

It is not a religion document that was handed down like the 10
Commandments, unable to be amended. And it is just curious, I

guess, is the word of the week, to so many of us that when there
is an amendment offered by the Republican side to the sacred doc-
trine known as "The Contract" that all 22 votes suddenly appear,
as if there is a different interest of wisdom for that amendment.
And when there is a Democratic amendment that is offered,

there is not one out of the 22, except by accident, which is able to

be changed before the vote is announced, that would see any wis-
dom whatsoever in anything emanating from this side of the room.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman?
Mr. AcKERMAN. It is just a great curiosity that I wanted to raise,

and I thank you for

Mr. Roth. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. ACKERMAN. I would be delighted to yield to my friend.

Mr. Roth. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

I know this is not the—these are not the 10 commandments, but
it is a political manifesto. Now, I realize that you are not wedded
to this; you didn't run on the Contract, we did. In fact, my good
friend from New York criticized the Contract during the election.

I want to make just two short points and that is

Mr. ACKERMAN. Let me just respond briefly, reclaiming my time
for a second. I just hope that Mr. Rohrabacher would not be of-

fended by your use of the word manifesto.
Mr. Roth. If you will yield? But if the gentleman from New

York—if the gentleman from New York is really obeying all of the
10 Commandments, then we are truly making progress, I would
think.

I want to say this—I want to say this. In all seriousness, if other

countries want to keep their troops under their own command, so

be it. But this bill does not prohibit foreign command in all cases.

For example, if the President provides Congress with a certifi-

cation, or if the Congress votes to allow it, so there are, you know,
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cases where American troops could be under foreign command. But
in the Contract With America, the American people told us they
were very much concerned about U.S. troops under foreign com-
mand, and we are addressing that issue. After all, the Contract
With America boils down to this: what the American people have
been asking Congress to vote for a long time and Congress hasn't
done it. So we made a commitment that we wanted to live up to.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes. We understand that you made a commit-
ment, but you are amending your commitment to death, and you
have done it with four different versions of the bills. And I am say-
ing that if you made that commitment to the American people, I

understand the math here which was defeated to a strict party-line
vote, I tried to put back the language of your commitment and you
voted against it. It seems to me, you are committed to the amend-
ments and not to the Contract.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.
Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. My question in hearing the debate go back and

forth, is that I think—my fellow Members on this side of the aisle

are concerned about the broadness of this language, when we are
talking about any military officer of a NATO state. My question to

the proponent of this amendment would be, could we narrow the
language and say something along the lines of: In a military oper-
ation conducted by NATO?
Mr. Engel. Well, I understand—if the gentleman would yield to

me, I understand that Mr. Oilman was prepared to introduce an
amendment saying that. I think that that amendment moves in the
right direction, but—and certainly is an improvement over the cur-
rent language, but I think it doesn't take it to the next logical step.

You know, we made a decision to be part of a NATO alliance.

And I just wonder what we are doing by forcing the President to

go through this whole certification process. It is really a slap in the
face, frankly, and an insult to countries with which we are very,
very closely allied.

I think the gentleman from California, Mr. Lantos, made an ex-
cellent point about burden-sharing. We collectively. Democrats and
Republicans, have moved toward more burden-sharing for our al-

lies. This to me just goes in the opposite direction. It is to our bene-
fit, I think, to have them share the burden with us, and sometimes
sharing the burden means that we have common goals, common ob-
jectives, and that, in fact, the commanders would be foreign na-
tional, but are allies.

Mr. Roth. Would the gentleman yield for one question?
Mr. Engel. Yes, certainly. It is the gentleman's time.
I just wanted to make one final point and then I will gladly give

it up. I was wondering if we could have the Secretary Sherman tell

us what the Administration's reading of H.R. 7 is with regard to

this, and how it would affect relations between NATO allies, be-
cause that is, frankly, what worries me.
Ms. Sherman. Wendy Sherman, Assistant Secretary of State. I

would also, if I might, point out to the Members that there was a
USA Today poll shortly after the election that went through all the
Contract items, and it specifically asked about U.S. troops under
U.N. control command, and in fact, the majority of Americans did
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not support a prohibition of that item. And so the statement that
that is, in fact, what Americans support, at least that poll, at least

that poll, and I realize it is one poll, does not—says quite the oppo-
site.

I would like to ask the Commander Lohr to explain the legal sit-

uation here in terms of what we are facing with the addition that
Mr. Engel has added, which will help us immensely take a step for-

ward away from the very difficult language and have prohibitive
language along the lines that the Members have pointed out.

Chairman GiLMAN. Commander.
Mr. Lohr. Congressman Engel's language would be helpful, and

I think it would be reassuring to our NATO allies for them to un-
derstand that there would be certain U.N. operations where if a
NATO commander was in command of that operation, the statutory
prohibition would not apply. It would be our view that even with
the exception, however, we are still infringing on the President's in-

herent authority to determine command relationships. And then
secondarily, I would say in addition to Australia and New Zealand,
we have other reliable allies in the world, including Japan, South
Korea, there are other very capable militaries in the world in both
Africa, Southeast Asia, and even in Latin America. So the difficulty

with the prohibition is in limiting it to just NATO.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Commander, I want to ask you a question or two

about the provision itself. The provision prohibits foreign command
and control of U.S. troops in any Chapter 6 or 7 operation, unless
the President certifies 15 days in advance. Tell me what the effect

of that is. Also, under the new language, the prohibition on serving
under a foreign national was rewritten to allow U.S. forces to serve
only under a U.S. commander who has three authorities: the au-
thority to dismiss subordinates, to establish appropriate rules of

engagement, and to establish criteria governing the operational
employment of such U.S. forces. Now, when you put all of this to-

gether, what is the impact of section 401 on a President?
Mr. Lohr. I think it takes away the President's inherent author-

ity and his flexibility to make command and control decisions as he
determines best in the national interests.

Mr. Hamilton. And if you ask a President to certify and report

to the Congress 15 days in advance, doesn't that just tip off to

every other country in the world that we are going to act unilater-

ally?

Mr. Lohr. Exactly, it does. If he has to

Mr. Hamilton. And that if we were trying to seek the support
of other nations, we just undercut our position totally, would we
not?
Mr. Lohr. Yes, sir, we could. It would also—Rwanda may not be

a good example, because we went in unilaterally, we were not

under U.N. command and control in that humanitarian operation,

but that was a quickly developing situation where literally hun-
dreds of thousands of lives were at risk. And the Rwanda situation,

a 15-day certification would have affected the President's ability to

react to that crisis in the event we had gone in under the U.N. We
didn't, of course.
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Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. I must move for the previous question.
Chairman GiLMAN. The previous question has been—did the gen-

tleman finish his question?
Mr. Hamilton. I had one other question, if I may.
Chairman Oilman. One more question.
Mr. Hamilton. The question relates to the authorities of the U.S.

commander. The prohibition on serving under foreign nationals
was rewritten to allow U.S. forces to serve under a U.S. com-
mander who had certain authorities. What is your reaction to those
three authorities?
Mr. LOHR. I don't think that really solves the problem, for a

number of reasons. I am not sure that—it is not clear to me that
even if it was a U.S. commander running a NATO operation that
he would have the authority to, one, dismiss subordinates, estab-
lish rules of engagement, or as number three, establish criteria

governing the operational deployment. That essentially establishes
the mission. That is done at the U.N. where we, of course, have a
veto in the Security Council.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. I thank the gentleman.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman? Mr. Chairman? I move that we

now do adjourn.
Chairman Oilman. Well, the questions—Mr. Roth had placed a

motion before the committee.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, I

Mr. ACKERMAN, Mr. Chairman, there was an interceding speaker
immediately after you. I raised my motion immediately.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Roth suspended his motion to give Mr.

Hamilton an opportunity to

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, Mr. Chairman, but moving to adjourn is a
privileged motion and takes precedent over Mr. Roth's motion.
Chairman Oilman. Are you asking to adjourn the entire proceed-

ings or to recess for the vote?
Mr. ACKERMAN. In answer to your question, Mr. Chairman, inas-

much as you appear to be prepared to cutoff debate on Mr. Engel's
motion which he wanted to debate further, I would be indeed mov-
ing to adjourn.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Engel has completed his debate on the

motion.
Mr. ACKERMAN. He has not concluded and there are other mem-

bers who would like to speak to this, Mr. Chairman. Our only con-
cern here, Mr. Chairman—Mr. Chairman, our concern, if I may be
extended a minute, our concern is the limitation on debate.
Chairman Oilman. Let me interrupt the gentleman.
Mr, ACKERMAN. I don't care where we are going
Chairman Oilman. How many members wish
Mr. Burton. Regular order. The chairman has control of the

hearing, not you, Mr. Ackerman. You are not the chairman.
Mr. Ackerman. Neither are you.
Mr. Burton. You let him take control on the issue.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Engel, did you want to have further de-
bate on the issue?
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Mr. Engel. Yes, I would.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Ackerman, would you like further debate

on the issue?

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Engel would like further debate on the
amendment, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The several motions are considered with-

drawn. We will recess for the vote and come back and have further
debate on the issue.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That is all we ask.

Chairman OILMAN. The meeting will come to order. I understood
Mr. Engel has some further comment on this bill. I just want to

advise my colleagues that we will try to wind up at 3. The floor

has concluded with its business.
Mr. Engel. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wanted to make a few

additional points, and I know that there are other colleagues that
wanted to make some points.

Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman will suspend.
Mr. Engel. Certainly.

Chairman Oilman. I would like to ask unanimous consent that
debate on Title IV and all amendments thereto be concluded by 3
p.m.
Mr. Ackerman. Reserving the right to object.

Chairman Oilman. I recognize the gentleman with regard to his

reservation.

Mr. Ackerman. May I inquire as to how many amendments we
might anticipate? May we have a moment?
Chairman Oilman. The Chair has not been provided with any

amendments or a list of any amendments.
Mr. Ackerman. This is to which title?

Chairman Oilman. We are talking about Title IV.

Mr. Ackerman. Anybody have any amendments?
Chairman Oilman. If there is no objection.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, I have a question to ask on Title

rV, so if I might have the opportunity to raise that after the vote
on this?

Chairman Oilman. Yes. Aside from that, we will wind up all de-

bate on Title IV at 3 p.m., Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, might it be in order
Chairman Oilman. Without objection, so ordered.

Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman, might it be in order to have some of

the other people speak before me? I will speak now, it is OK. There
are a couple of points that I wanted to make that I think are very,

very important.
First of all, we are talking about a NATO alliance that has been

very important to this country and has done us very well for 50
years, and, frankly, I think that anything that we do unilaterally

that undermines that alliance is a step in the wrong direction, par-

ticularly at a time when we want to have our NATO allies do more
of the burden sharing.
Now, what really bothers me is that this, the language of H.R.

7 with regard to command and control essentially would not permit
in a U.N. operation, a British commander to command our troops,

but theoretically if we did something out of the auspices of the
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U.N., we could have anyone from any country, from a nonallied
country command U.S. troops. There would be no prohibition. That
to me doesn't make any sense.

The linchpin ought not to be whether it is a U.N. operation or

not. The linchpin ought to be is the commander a national of a very
strong ally of the United States, particularly within the NATO alli-

ance, so it makes no sense to allow someone from Albania, let's say,

to command U.S. troops if it is a non-U.N. operation.
Secondly, I am told that currently the commander of the forces

in South Korea of course is an American, and it is under a U.N.
operation. Of course, everything we do in Korea is theoretically

under the operation of the U.N. And the U.S. commander who is

heading the operation has left South Korea to come to the United
States for a few days, and the current commander, the person who
was left in control of the command of U.S. and South Korean forces
in South Korea is a South Korean national.

Now, under this legislation that couldn't happen. The President
of the United States would again have to go through a lengthy cer-

tification process. What would that mean? Would it mean that the
U.S. commander could never leave South Korea? It is just imprac-
tical and doesn't work, and what I am trying to do is to try to take
into account the legitimate concerns of some of our friends on the
other side of the aisle, the fact that they don't want U.S. forces to

be unprotected, but temper it with some good plain old common
sense, not to tie the President whoever the President is. Demo-
cratic President or Republican President, in knots, but to allow the
President to make the judgments as commander-in-chief that any
President would make.

If we sat down and figured out more, we could probably come up
with 20 more. All I am saying is that if it is a national of a country
in the NATO alliance, then we at least, since we all I think agree
that NATO is important, then we at least all should understand
that we ought to have confidence in the commanders of NATO
forces.

You know, what happened in Somalia was a terrible tragedy, but
just the way I didn't think that Vietnam should have clouded the
national debate for 25 years after Vietnam, and some people feel

until Desert Storm, Vietnam clouded the debate because we were
afraid to make any kind of moves because of the Vietnam syn-
drome. I don't think we ought to have the Somalia syndrome.
Somalia was a terrible tragedy. Mr. Payne made a statement be-

fore on the question of whether it was under Turkish command or
U.S. command. I am not sure if this language was in force if the
Somalia debacle would have been prevented. Probably not, but we
shouldn't let what happened in Somalia cloud our entire conduct
when it regards command and control, particularly with our allies.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired. If there is

no further debate, the question is on the amendment.
Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, I had indicated before the break,

Mr. Chairman, I wanted to speak in support of Mr. Engel's amend-
ments. I move to strike the last word.
Mr. Chairman, I support Mr. Engel's amendment because in fact

it would seem to me that the purpose of the act, as described by
its very title, is to strengthen defense, is to revitalize the national
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security. But what we are doing at a time in which many of my
colleagues on the other side of the aisle call for a greater inter-

nationalism, particularly as it respects to trade, is to in fact move
to a greater isolationism, when in fact we have interests to pursue
all over the world economically as we broaden our trade and there-
fore our economic interests as well as our security interests. And
by moving in a more isolationist fashion as it relates to how we are
going to meet those security interests and economic interests and
to maintain our defense, we do so in such a way that moves us
greater and greater into a unilateral fashion and creates greater
burdens on our budget by not moving more so in an international,

in a multilateral effort, and so therefore at a time when we also
hear a lot about cutting budgets, we are in essence creating greater
burdens upon ourselves.

Now, this is, if we do not adopt Mr. Engel's provision, I would
suggest that we do not end up with stronger defense, we end up
with weaker defense. You do not end up with greater national secu-
rity, we end up with greater insecurity. We have provisions here
that Mr. Hamilton clearly solicited from the Defense Department
that in essence would show our hand, would signal to those who
we wish to defeat because they endanger our national security
what our intentions would be. That does not revitalize our defense
or our security.

NATO is the most successful military alliance in the world, and
I would venture to say if we would specifically put it out there to

the American public, they would tell you that and in fact it has his-

torically, I think, been supported by the American people, and so

don't confuse those provisions of the contract that people supported
you on and make it in such a way that it is so global that you are
not willing to amend the contract in such a way that you have al-

ready amended, but amend it in such a way that will make it bet-

ter.

Now is the most crucial time for this alliance, and we shouldn't
be pushing our closest friends away from us. The friends that have
stuck with us, the friends that have been able to make us success-

ful, the friends that Cxeorge Bush was able to have a great victory

with in an international way.
Lastly, it would seem to me if one opposes this amendment, then

it would also presumably be logical to oppose membership in

NATO, something which I don't believe that either side proposes,
and certainly the majority that proposes this provision doesn't in

fact foresee, but it is the logical consequence. You cannot have
what you have in the contract and assume that NATO, as we have
known it and as it has been successful, is something that can be
adopted and therefore I think Mr. Engel's amendment still meets
with what you seek to do, defense, security, but does it in such a
way that it doesn't shift the burden on us and that makes us more
secure, doesn't have us signaling our intentions to others who we
wish to conquer in the process of their threats of our security, and
is a much better way to move forward on this piece of legislation.

I urge my colleagues on this to vote on Mr. Engel's amendment
affirmatively.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mrs. Meyers.
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Mrs. Meyers. Mr. Chairman, I would like to comment that I am
a great admirer of NATO and all the NATO nations. I work with
the North Atlantic Assembly, but I think the mission of NATO is

very, very different from the U.N. missions that we might be in-

volved with. When the mission of NATO is to work together with
the North Atlantic nations to defend the European nations, when
we are talking about a U.N. mission, we might be in Rwanda or
Somalia or one of any number of other countries, and when we do
that, I think it is important that we be under U.S. command be-

cause in that particular situation these commanders may not have
worked together as closely as they do in carrying out the NATO
mission. I still think it is extremely important that they be under
U.S. command.
Chairman GiLMAN. Is there any further
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. I move to strike the requisite number of words.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Hastings. I thank the chair. Responding to the gentlelady,

Mrs. Meyers, regarding NATO. Multinational units take their com-
mand from non-U.S. NATO commanders under the aegis of NATO
as it is presently constituted. Following as a segue to my colleague
and good friend from New Jersey, Mr. Menendez, if one opposes
this amendment, it would seem logical that they would also oppose
membership in NATO, and I find it passing strange that H.R. 7 is

now hurriedly moving down the path to encouraging other coun-
tries to become a part of NATO, and I am curious if we at the same
time are saying that there will not be multinational units under
the command, what do we say to Poland and what do we say to

Hungary and the Czech Republic and others that evidently we are
encouraging in that regard?
The United States should encourage, not discourage U.N. Secu-

rity Council authorization of U.S.-led or supported military actions.

It helps, Mr. Chairman, to build international legitimacy and sup-
port. Pretty obviously, NATO has been a pivotal point for success
for our country, and as has been stated. President Bush wouldn't
have been able to put together the coalition that he did to fight

Desert Storm had this proviso not been available. I strongly urge
that we support Mr. Engel's amendment, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. If there is no further debate, the question
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is entitled to speak.
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, earlier this week I sent a letter to

Speaker Gingrich and also to Chairman Oilman asking this com-
mittee to hold hearings on the $40 billion bailout package for Mex-
ico, and your staff, the chairman's staff said or the committee staff

said the committee is so overwhelmed and the staff is so over-
whelmed
Chairman OILMAN. Let me respond to that. We are preparing for

a hearing of that nature in the very near future.

Mr. Brown. That will be next week, Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. If it is still necessary by next week, we will

be holding a hearing.
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Mr. Brown. If I could continue, Mr. Chairman, does that mean
if the Speaker schedules this on the floor next week that you will

try to have a hearing before that?
Chairman Oilman. We will try to hold a hearing before the

scheduled vote, if that is at all possible to fit it into our schedule.
Mr. Brown. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Is there any further debate on the amend-

ment?
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. If not, the question is on the
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Yes, Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. I move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. For what purpose does the gentleman

seek
Mr. Ackerman. I move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. Is it on the amendment before us?
Mr. Ackerman. Yes, it is, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Will the gentleman suspend a moment?
Mr. Ackerman. I will make the point I was intending to make

afterwards so that we might be able to wrap this up in an orderly
fashion before 3 as the chairman intended.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Ackerman, we are trying to wind up by

3 to accommodate some of the members who have long distances
to travel.

Mr. Ackerman. I understand, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. If you want to stay to a late hour, I will be

willing to continue, but you have already debated on the measure,
and I ask you to try to accommodate our colleagues.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, perhaps you didn't hear me, I

said that I would try to accommodate the chairman's desire to wrap
this up by 3, and incorporate the statement that you gave me
unanimous consent to make before.

Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.

Chairman Oilman. Please address your inquiry to the Chair.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, has the gentleman already spoken

on this issue?

Chairman Oilman. Yes, the gentleman has spoken on this issue.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Burton. If he has, I think he is

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, I moved to strike the requisite

number of words. You recognized me, and I would just like for the
record to indicate that your recollection might not be clear. I have
not spoken on Mr. Engel's motion.
Chairman Oilman. All right, then we will—please proceed. The

gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Sometimes I think it would be a lot quicker to let us say what

we have to say instead of arguing whether or not we have a right

to say it, which usually takes twice as long and then we say it any-
way.
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I can understand your concern about fulfilling the Contract With
America. I don't know that the Contract With America was one in
which we in the Congress were given a mandate to tinker with
NATO, and that is what is happening here. I would like to ask the
Chair a question or anybody who might be able to answer it, but
prior to that I would like to ask unanimous consent that on page
18, line 14 the word "employment" be changed to the word "deploy-
ment".
Chairman Oilman. Will the gentleman repeat the line?

Mr. ACKERMAN. Yes, on page 18 of the substitute, the fourth ver-
sion of the bill, on line 14, change the word "employment" to "de-
ployment".
Mr. OOODLING. Reserving the right to object.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized on his reserva-
tion. Mr. Ooodling.
Mr. Ooodling. Reserving the right to object. Anyone like to join

in this clowning conversation? I would be happy to yield time if you
would. If not, I withdraw my objection.

Chairman Oilman. The objection is withdrawn. The gentleman is

recognized.
Mr. AcKERMAN. I am sorry that the gentleman considers it

clowning, but if you are dealing with the national security and you
are using a word that is the wrong word in your legislation which
you intend to have the President sign into law, there is a big dif-

ference between employing a soldier and deploying a soldier, and
if you think that that is clowning, I would suggest otherwise.
Mr. Manzullo. Point of order, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman state his point of order?
Mr. Manzullo. Is there an amendment being offered during the

course of another amendment? I believe it is Mr. Engel's amend-
ment.
Mr. Ackerman. Yes, Mr. Chairman, indeed there is. I asked for

unanimous consent to change what I believe is a serious typo-
graphical error on the part of the bill drafting people that substan-
tially changes the intent of this so as not to embarrass this com-
mittee when this is passed into law and you are going to be em-
ploying instead of deploying people who might be killed.

Chairman Oilman. In response to

Mr. Ackerman. It is a tj^o in
Chairman Oilman. In response to the gentleman's inquiry, I am

asking counsel to comment on that.

Mr. Rademaker. Mr. Chairman, this particular language here in
section 401 is under the jurisdiction of both our committee and the
Committee on National Security, and in reviewing the language in

preparing the substitute amendment that we are working off of
today, we worked very closely with the staff of the National Secu-
rity Committee on this language. We had a discussion in particular
about the use of the word "employment" in this context. The Na-
tional Security Committee staff felt very strongly that employment
was the proper word in this context.
The distinction being "deployment" is talking about sending U.S.

forces to a particular location; "employment" is talking about what
they do once they get there, and the concern that this paragraph
is intended to address, at least this clause of the paragraph, is the
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use of U.S. Armed Forces once they are deployed in a United Na-
tions peacekeeping operation.

Mr. ACKERMAN. So then what counsel is saying, the fact that on
line 7 when you talk about operational control, that phrase is not
reflected, you are intending deliberately not to say operational de-
ployment in the second place and operational employment, that is

not unintended?
Chairman Oilman. We appreciate the gentleman's concerns.

There is a unanimous consent request before the committee.
Mr. Groodling.

Mr. GOODLING. I object to the unanimous consent request.
Ms. McKiNNEY. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The Chair hears objection.

Mr. Ackerman?
Mr. Ackerman. If I might then
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Ackerman, your time has expired.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. Who is seeking recognition?
Ms. McKinney. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Ms. McKinney, you are recognized for 5 min-

utes.

Ms. McKinney. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would yield to Mr.
Ackerman for such time as he may consume.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you very much, Ms. McKinney. Mr.
Chairman, I have a question concerning this section, and please
understand I raised that issue upon which you just ruled and was
objected in all earnestness because there is evidently, as obvious
from the explanation given by counsel, conducted a great discussion
with the other committee, so obviously this was not a frivolous

matter. And just because we bring it up, you assume that it is friv-

olous. But when you discuss it with the staff of the other commit-
tee, it is very, very serious.

Nonetheless, I do have a question that goes to the heart of this

matter in this particular section on page 18, and that is philosophi-

cally here you make a great exception to the entire philosophy of

having U.S. troops under the command of others. This new lan-

guage that you have inserted here basically makes an exception
and says if the commander is an American, then people in inter-

mediate levels of control who would be presumably on the front

lines directing U.S. troops in life and death situations, is it the in-

tent of this legislation that those troops under the intermediary su-

pervision of others could be under the supervision of foreign nation-

als as long as somebody way up at the top was an American?
Chairman Oilman. Pursuant to the prior unanimous consent re-

quest that was made and approved, all debate will end at 3,

and
Mr. Ackerman. I ask unanimous consent for the Chair to be able

to answer the question.

Chairman Oilman. The question is now on the Engel amend-
ment.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, it is not 3 and I would like—can't

you even afford us the common decency of answering the question?
You have the votes, Mr. Chairman. You can do whatever you like

here, but please answer the question.
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Chairman Oilman. With regard to your inquiry, I am going to

ask counsel to respond to you. Then we will go on to vote.

Mr. Rademaker. Mr. Ackerman, the provision you are referring

to here on page 18 does, if I understood your description of your
understanding correctly, it is a correct understanding, the provision

is intended to deal with the situation that was alluded to in some
of the testimony we received in connection with H.R. 7. There was
specific reference to the situation in the Persian Gulf and also the
situation in Korea where there were instances where there was a
U.S. supreme commander with subordinates of a foreign national-

ity who were in turn commanding American forces, and it is the
intention of this paragraph to exempt those sorts of situations from
the application of section 401 and 402.
Mr. Ackerman. So that as long as there is an American com-

mander at the top, it is the assertion of the Contract With America
that American troops can be under the immediate direct command
and control of people who are not American citizens?

Mr. Bereuter. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Ackerman. I would be delighted to yield.

Mr. Bereuter. Your statement is only partly correct.

Chairman Oilman. It is not the gentleman's time, it is Ms.
McKinney's time. Would you direct the request to Ms. McKinney?
Mr. Bereuter. Would the gentlelady yield for a response to the

gentleman?
Ms. McKinney. Yes.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you. You are only partly correct as you de-

scribe it at least.

The U.S. military officer would have to have the authority to dis-

miss the subordinate, and if in fact he has—for example, if it is a
division and size unit that is a U.N. command, there is an Amer-
ican general in charge of the division, as long asvhe has am oppor-
tunity to dismiss the French—well, let's pick out any country, X
country subordinate commanding the regiment, that in fact is pos-

sible for an American to be serving under X company regimental
commander.
Mr. Ackerman. Just for further explanation, Mr. Bereuter, if I

might, that means if a group of American soldiers get unfortu-
nately wiped out under the direct command of a foreign national

and later on the foreign national can be fired by an American, that
that is

Chairman Oilman. Pursuant to the prior unanimous consent re-

quest, it is 3. The vote is now on the Engel amendment.
All in favor, signify in the usual manner.
Opposed.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, ask for a recorded -vote.

Chairman Oilman. A recorded vote has been requested.
The chief of staff will read the roll call.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. No.
Mr. Oaron. The chairman votes no.

Mr. Groodling.

[No response].

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. Aye.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Leach votes aye.

Mr. Roth.
[No response].

Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde.
[No response].

Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes no.

Mr. Smith.
[No response].
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes no.

Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes no.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen, No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes no.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes no.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no.

Chairman GiLMAN. I am going to interrupt the roll call a moment
just to remind our departing members that we will be adjourning
until 2 on Monday, recessing until 2 on Monday afternoon to con-

clude the work on this bill.

Proceed with the roll call.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.

Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes no.
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Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.

Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes aye.
Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes aye.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes aye.
Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelll Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli votes aye.

Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes aye.
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Ackerman votes aye.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes aye.
Mr. Johnston.
[No response].

Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes aye.
Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response].

Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez.
[No response].
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne.
[No response].

Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes no.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes aye.
Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes aye.
Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes aye.
Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes aye.
Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes aye.
Mr. McNulty.
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[No response].

Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes aye.

Mr. GOODLING. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling notes no.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes no.

Mr. Roth.
[No response].

Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde.
[No response].
Mr. Garon. ]VIr. Martinez.
[No response].
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne.
[No response].

Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty.
[No response].
Chairman Gilman. The clerk will report the vote.

Mr. Garon. On this vote the ayes are 14, noes are 20.

Chairman GiLMAN. The amendment is not agreed to.

The committee will stand in recess until Monday, but let's just

review a moment where we stand. Titles I through IV are now
closed with the reservations noted, and section 303 for Mr.
Faleomavaega and sections 401 through 402 for Mr. Hamilton, and
for Mr. Bereuter pursuant to the unanimous consent agreements
made earlier.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. My impression—thank you, Mr. Chairman. I

think you have covered it.

On Monday I will ask for a reservation for Mr. Berman, but that
is not necessary until we get to those sections, 507 and 508, I

think. I will ask a reservation at that time because Mr. Berman
will not be able to be here until 4 in the afternoon.

Chairman GiLMAN. The committee stands in recess until 2 p.m.
on Monday.
[Whereupon, at 3:05 p.m., the committee was adjourned to recon-

vene at 2 p.m. on Monday, January 30, 1995.]
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ACT

MONDAY, JANUARY 30, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on International Relations,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to call, at 2 p.m. in room 2172,

Raybum House Office Building, Hon. Benjamin A. Oilman (chair-

man of the committee) presiding.
Chairman Oilman. The committee will come to order.
Before we begin the markup, I would like to take this oppor-

tunity to introduce two new committee members who have not yet
arrived but who will be here shortly.

Mr, Frazer is here. Mr. Frazer is a Delegate from the Virgin Is-

lands. And I am pleased to say that the gentleman from New York,
Mr. Houghton, will be rejoining our committee. Amo previously
served with us before being assigned to the Ways and Means Com-
mittee. We are fortunate he has been able to add this committee
to his responsibilities on Ways and Means and we welcome his ex-

perience and expertise.

I am also pleased to welcome Delegate Frazer, who is newly
elected from the Virgin Islands. He brings to the committee a
wealth of experience on issues affecting the Caribbean as well as
a strong understanding of the working of the Congress. He is only
the second native of the Virgin Islands to be elected to the Con-
gress.

We are pleased to welcome both of our new members.
The gentleman from Indiana.
Mr. Hamilton. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Let me join you in welcoming them to this committee. We are

very familiar, of course, with Amo Houghton, who serves with great
distinction in this body. And Mr. Frazer served, I think, on the sub-

committee staff of Mr. Dymally, if I am correct, so he is familiar

with many of us. I have no doubt he will be a strong member, and
I join with you in welcoming them to the committee, Mr. Chair-
man.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you. We welcome you.

The committee is now underway, continuing our markup of H.R.
7. Under a previous order, all time for debate on the amendment
in the nature of a substitute through Title IV and all amendments
thereto has now expired.

The chief of staff will designate the next section of the amend-
ment in the nature of a substitute.

(125)

89-669 95-5.
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Mr. Garon. Section 501, credit for the assessment of U.S. ex-
penditures in support of United Nations peacekeeping operations.
Chairman GiLMAN. The Chair would like to take this opportunity

to restate the current status of our markup on H.R. 7. As we noted
earlier, under a previous unanimous consent request, all time for

debate on the amendment in the nature of a substitute through the
end of Title IV has now expired and the right to offer certain other
amendments out of order has been reserved and the Chair will con-
sult with the several members to try to establish times to turn to

those amendments.
The Chair would also like to make a few observations about our

markup session on Friday. That meeting began at 9:30 a.m. and
with brief recess for lunch and several floor votes, continued until

3 p.m. It was one of the longest markup sessions on a single bill

that the Chair can recall.

Much ground was covered and many issues raised as is appro-
priate when considering major legislation before this committee. To
address the remaining issues, the Chair has scheduled this second
day of markup.
However, I would like to make it clear that the markup of H.R.

7 will conclude today, and I hope that we can do this in a reason-
able manner.
Some of our colleagues in the Minority expressed some concern

about not having enough time to address adequately the important
issues on which are part of H.R. 7, stating further that they were
concerned about the time in which they had to study the markup
document.
The Chair would like to address both of those issues. Mention

has already been made of the many areas discussed during our
markup on Friday.

In addition, our committee has been conducting a series of hear-
ings, three of which have been held so far, on evaluating our Na-
tion's foreign policy. Witnesses testifying at those hearings were
asked to address, among other issues, H.R. 7, which they did.

In addition, our committee held a closed briefing on important
U.N. issues with the Ambassador to the U.N., Madeleine Albright.

In addition, and part in response to a request by the Minority, the
Chair scheduled a hearing on H.R. 7, at which time we heard from
two witnesses, one recommended by the Minority.

In further response to a request from the Minority, and an ad-
ministration request, which was certainly quite appropriate, the
Chair scheduled Secretary Christopher's testimony on evaluating
foreign policy before the markup on H.R. 7, giving the Secretary an
opportunity to comment on H.R. 7.

The Chair also received requests from the Minority to delay the
markup of H.R. 7. The Chair therefore rescheduled the markup for

Friday and believes that, in consultation with the ranking minority
member, were able to arrange a markup document and general
procedures to follow during the markup.
Concerning the question of which members received the markup

document, I would like to note that the timing of the distribution

of the document resulted in part from efforts to accommodate mem-
bers who had a number of suggestions concerning various sections

of the bill.
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However, the Chair would like to remind members that delays

are not new, even though they ought to be avoided. The Chair re-

calls that last Congress, the Minority did not receive the markup
document on the Haiti troop authorization until almost 8 p.m. the
night before the markup.

In the same vein, last year, this side of the aisle would fre-

quently hear that the committee would have to report a measure
if it were to keep to a timetable that the leadership on the other

side had set out, similar to the kind of table constraints that we
are confronted with at this time.

Accordingly, the Chair would hope that our members could focus

on the amendments before us so that our committee could conclude
its business in a timely fashion. And to that end I would hope that

those members who wish to offer amendments have informed the
Chair and have provided sufficient copies to the clerk so that we
do not waste time attempting to identify the correct part in the bill

that the amendment is to be inserted.

At this point the Chair would like to identify those members who
provide us with amendments. To section 501, Mr. Hastings. To sec-

tion 507, Mr. Berman. To section 512, Mr. Oilman and Hamilton.
To section 603, Messrs. Bereuter and Wynn. To section 604, Gil-

man and Groodling. Mr. Torricelli. Messrs. Ackerman and Wynn.
Ms. McKinney and Mr. Moran. Amendment in the nature of a sub-

stitute, Mr. Hastings.
The Chair would like to note that he will endeavor to establish

by unanimous consent time limits on the various amendments of

sections as they come up. If we cannot reach agreement, other

steps will have to be considered.

Does Mr. Hastings have an amendment?
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment at the desk.

Chairman Oilman. The chief of staff will report the amendment.
Would the amendment please be distributed by the clerks.

Mr. Oaron. Amendment to the amendment in the nature of a
substitute offered by Mr. Hastings. Beginning on page 30, line 15,

strike all from page 33
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, I offer that the amendment be ac-

cepted as read.

Chairman Oilman. The amendment is considered as having been
read. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes in support of his

amendment.
[The amendment offered by Mr. Hastings follows:]
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HR7>024

Amendment to the
Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute

Offered by Mr. Hastings

Beginning on page 30, line 15 strike all through page 33, line 8 and insert in lieui

thereof the following:

1 SEC. 501. CREDIT AGAINST ASSESSMENT FOR EXPENDITURES IN

2 SUPPORT OF UNITED NATIONS*^' PEACEKEEPING

3 OPERATIONS.

4 (a) Peacekeeping operations.—The United Nations

5 Participation Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287 et seq) is amended by

6 adding at the end the following new section:

7 "Sec. 10. (a) Credit* against Assessment for

8 EXPENDITURES IN SUPPORT OF PEACEKEEPING OPERATIONS.—

9 "
( 1 ) Limitation .—Funds may be obligated for payment

10 to the United Nations of the United States assessed share of

1

1

peacekeeping operations for a fiscal year only to the extent that

12 the amount of such assessed share exceeds the amount equal

13 to—

14 (A) the total amount identified in the report

15 submitted pursuant to paragraph (3)(Q for the

16 preceding fiscal year, reduced by

17 (B) the amount of any reimbursement or credit to

(Jaauty 26, 1995]
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1 the United States by the United Nations for the costs of

2 United States support for, or participation in, United

3 Nations peacekeeping activities for the preceding fiscal

4 year.

5 "(2) Exception ,—The limitation provided in paragraph

6 (1) shall apply only to the extent that other United Nations

7 member states also receive credit against their assessments

8 under the same terms and conditions aa' apply to credit

9 received by the United States.

10 "(3) Reports.—(A) The President shall submit

1

1

quarterly reports to the designated congressional committees

12 on—

13 "(i) all assistance provided by the United States

14 during the preceding quarter to the United Nations to

15 support peacekeeping operations; and

16 "(ii) all assistance provided by the United States

17 for any operation conducted by the Dq)artment of

18 Defense in support of activities authorized by United

19 Nations Security Council resolutions, including the

20 identification of the element within the Department of

21 Defense that provided such assistance.

22 "(B) Each report submitted pursuant to subparagraph

23 (A) shall describe—

[JmBury 26, 1995]
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1 "(i) the assistance provided for each such

2 operation, listed by category of assistance; and

3 "(ii) copies of all billings requesting payment by

4 the United States of any contribution for United Nations

5 peacekeeping activities.

6 "(C) The report for the fourth calendar quarter of each

7 year shall be submitted as part of the annual report required by

8 section 4(d) and shall include cumulative iaformation for the

9 preceding calendar year.

10 "(4) Definition.—For purposes of this subsection, the

1

1

term 'designated congressional committees' shall include the

12 Conunittee on National Security of the House of

13 Rq)resentatives and the Committee on Armed Services of the

14 Senate.".

(iMwaty 26. 1995]
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Mr. Hastings. I thank the Chair.

Mr. Chairman, I offer an amendment to section 501 today be-

cause I fear the demise of collective security and shared respon-
sibility if this language is not altered.

Mr. Chairman, chapter 1 of Article I of the Charter of the United
Nations lists the purposes of the United Nations. These are to

maintain international peace and security, to take effective collec-

tive measures for the prevention and removal of threats to peace,

for the suppression of acts of aggression or other breaches of peace,

and to achieve international cooperation in solving international

problems.
Pretty obviously, these are laudable purposes, and I can't imag-

ine there being any member on this dais or associated with this

committee who does not support these goals. But the language be-

fore us today would effectively destroy the United Nations, and
make a mockery of our commitment to world peace.

I might add that the witnesses that the Chair did have come be-

fore us each expressed extraordinary reservations with reference to

the proposals set forth in Title V, section 501, more specifically of

Mrs. Albright and Secretary Christopher.
Mrs. Albright's exact words were that this particular provision

would be lethal. I quote her. And I need not bother to bore the
members with the recitation put forward by Secretary Christopher.

Suffice it to say he did appear to be adamantly opposed.
This language would effectively prohibit the United States from

making a success of United Nations peacekeeping contributions

and would kill United Nations peacekeeping. It would kill the con-

cept of collective security at the U.N. and would encourage other

U.N. member nations to offset their own costs and thereby decrease

their payments to the United Nations.
This language, if I may say so, is the height of arrogance. Are

we saying that we do not need to participate in the United Na-
tions? Are we so powerful, meaning the United States, that we can
afford to isolate ourselves from the international community? Is it

preferable to prohibit our participation in the United Nations,

thereby ensuring that we act unilaterally in any future undertak-

ing?

I believe in the concept of the United Nations and I believe, self-

lessly, that the United Nations is the conscience of the world, and
I believe, selfishly, that having the United Nations affords us the

opportunity to influence world events without putting all our Amer-
ican lives or only American lives on the line time and time again.

The amendment as offered, Mr. Chairman, changes section 501

to state that the Department of Defense should receive credit for

direct and indirect costs to the degree that other nations receive

credit from the United Nations for the cost that is they incur when
participating in United Nations undertakings.

And it requires the Department of Defense to submit quarterly

reports to Congress listing the costs of the operations, as well as

the incremental costs incurred by undertaking various missions.

If we withdraw our support from this vital organization because

the monetary costs are too high, let's at least know what those

costs actually are.
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And I ask of the members to please support this amendment, and
at the appropriate time, if there is colloquy, Mr. Chairman, I have
several questions I would like to ask.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. Mr. Burton is seeking time.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman has 5 minutes.
Mr. Burton. This is another amendment offered with the clear

intention of gutting one of the provisions of H.R. 7. Section 501 is

designed to ensure that the United States gets proper credit for our
expenditures for direct and indirect participation in and support for

U.N. peacekeeping operations.
The, quote, "exception," end quote, starting on line 5 of page 2

of the amendment effectively says that the United States will get
proper credit only to the extent that other United Nations mem-
bers' states also receive credit, and, quote, "under the same terms
and conditions as they receive credit."

Now, that sounds fair enough until you consider that the United
States spends far more, far more every year on these kinds of oper-
ations than any other country in the world. When the others pay
as much as the United States, we can give them credit on the same
terms and conditions.

But until they do, we should keep section 501 in the bill in its

current form.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman has the time.
Mr. Burton. Are you finished with your remarks?
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I jdeld back the balance of my time.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Oejdenson.
Mr. Oejdenson. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the chairman

a few questions to get a sense of where we are going on this bill.

Mr. Chairman, do you think that Saudi Arabia should make pay-
ments to the U.N.?
Chairman Oilman. I am sorry. Would you repeat
Mr. Oejdenson. Do you believe that Saudi Arabia, France, Eng-

land, or the Soviet Union, Japan, should make payments to the
U.N. in membership fees?

Chairman Oilman. I think they should all make equitable con-

tributions.

Mr. Oejdenson. Mr. Chairman, under the language in this bill,

if other countries were to accept the same standard, Saudi Arabia
probably wouldn't make a payment to the U.N. for the next several

hundred years. Japan, after the Oulf war, wouldn't make pay-
ments. France wouldn't make payments out of Rwanda.
The United Kingdom wouldn't make payments. The United

States wouldn't make payments. The Russian Federation wouldn't
make payments.
So we ought to put ourselves on the table here. Does the chair-

man wish to shut down the United Nations? Is that the chairman's
goal?
Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Oejdenson. Yes, I yield.

Chairman Oilman. As you know and as we previously stated,

this legislation is not intended to close down the U.N. It is merely
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an attempt to try to get some equity in the amount of contributions

made by each nation.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman, do you think that other coun-
tries should pay some proportionate percentage of the cost of the
United Nations? What proportion do you think the United States
should pay of all U.N. operations?
Chairman Oilman. I yield to Mr. Groodling.

Mr. GOODLING. He has the time.

Mr. Gejdenson. I will be happy to yield to Mr. Goodling.
Mr. GrOODLlNG. I will let him finish his statement.
Mr. Gejdenson. We ought to put our cards on the table. If you

want to shut down the U.N., pass this amendment. If you believe

the United States ought to have a lower reimbursement rate, put
an amendment on for a lower reimbursement rate.

But what this amendment does to the bill is gives the U.N. a
chance to operate. If you leave the language that exists in the bill,

you are basically voting to destroy the United Nations.
Now, you can say you want to send them a message, but this

isn't a message. This is an end to the operation ability of the Unit-
ed Nations. There are some people in this institution who I believe

honestly in their hearts that we would be better off if there was
no U.N. They ought to have the courage to come forward and say
that.

But if you follow the logic in this legislation, none of the major
countries involved in the United Nations today would be paying an
assessment.

Instead, the United States, France, Britain, Saudi Arabia, Japan,
would be coming to the United Nations demanding that Ban-
gladesh pay them additional funds.

I will be happy to jdeld to the judge first and then to my friend

Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Hastings. I ask my distinguished colleague from Connecti-

cut, wouldn't you think that section 501 would encourage Russia to

offset the cost of its troops in the former Soviet Union against its

peacekeeping assessments? And how about France seeking a credit

for its actions in Rwanda? And then wouldn't the Gulf states or

Germany, you have mentioned, and and January, seek credit for

the billions of dollars they spent underwriting Operation Desert

Storm?
Mr. Gejdenson. Absolutely. That is the only conclusion can you

draw. If you are setting up a standard for reimbursement on each

one of these activities, then what would happen is that all of these

countries would not pay anything to the United Nations.

I would like to yield to Mr. Burton now.
Mr. Burton. I would just like to say to my colleague, we have

been paying about 32 percent of the total operational costs of the

U.N. for a long, long time, and in the past couple of years we have
spent the vast majority of the sums necessary to keep peacekeeping

forces around the world in Somalia and elsewhere.

And, you know, there has got to be an end to it. The American
taxpayer will only pay so much.
Mr. Gejdenson. Pick a number. Reclaiming my time, if you be-

lieve there is a proper percentage, then pick that percentage. If you

think it is a proper dollar amount, pick that dollar amount. But
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what this amendment does is says that Bangladesh has to make
payments to the U.N., to the United States, for its activities in the
Gulf war.
Chairman GiLMAN. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. I ask consent that all debate on the current sec-

tion and all amendments there to come to a close

Mr. Hamilton. I object.

Mr. Goodling. Mr. Chairman, I move
Mr. Hastings. Reserving the right to object.

Chairman GiLMAN. Would the gentleman state his objection?

Mr. Hastings. I yield to the ranking member.
Chairman Gilman. Objection has been heard. There is a motion.
Mr. GrOODLlNG. I move that all debate on the current section and

all amendments thereto come to a close at 3:05.

Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Gilman. The motion is not debatable. The question is

on the motion. All in favor signify by the usual manner.
Opposed?
The motion is carried.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, on that I would like a roll call

vote.

Chairman Gilman. A roll call has been requested. The chief of
staff will call the roll.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chairman votes aye.

Mr. Groodling.

Mr. Goodling. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde votes aye.

Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes aye.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes aye.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes aye.

Ms. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Meyers votes aye.

Mr. Gallegly.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. Aye.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes aye.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes aye.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes aye.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. ROYCE. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes aye.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes aye.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes aye.

Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes aye.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes aye.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes aye.

Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes aye.

Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes aye.

Mr. Houghton.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes no.

Mr. Grejdenson.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. ]Vlr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes no.

Mr. Lantos.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes no.

Mr. Johnston.
[No response.]
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes no.
Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes no.
Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes no.
Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes no.
Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes no.
Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes no.
Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes aye.
Mr. Moran.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer.
Mr. Frazer. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer votes no.
Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes aye.
Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton votes aye.
Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston.
[No response.]
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes no.

Mr. Payne.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran,
[No response.]

Chairman GiLMAN. The clerk will announce the tally.

Mr. Garon. On this vote, the ayes have 21, the noes are 11.

Chairman Gilman. The motion has been agreed to. All time for

debate on this section and all amendments thereto will end at 3:05.

The Chair will divide the time. The Chair recognizes Mr. Good-
ling for 5 minutes.
Mr. GOODLING. Mr. Chairman, section 501 is designed to make

sure that the United States gets proper credit for the hundreds of
millions of dollars we spend each year for direct and indirect par-
ticipation in and in support of the United Nations peacekeeping op-

eration.

The section reflects the frustrations many of us feel at the accu-

sation we often hear that the United States is a deadbeat nation
when it comes to paying for the U.N. peacekeeping operations. In
fact, we pay far more than any other nation for peacekeeping even
before our indirect expenditures are taken into account.

When those expenditures are taken into account, no other nation
even comes close to us in terms of the financial burden we bear for

U.N. peacekeeping. This section is designed to ensure that we get
credit for the cost was our direct and indirect participation in and
support for United Nations peacekeeping by deducting those costs

from our U.N. peacekeeping assessment to the extent they have not
been reimbursed by the U.N.
We would expect that in application this provision would lead the

administration to require reimbursement to the U.N. for such costs

so as to avoid the mandatory deduction from our U.N. apeacement.
The provision has been revised somewhat in the substitute

amendment before us to accommodate some of the concerns that
were expressed about the original version of section 501 in H.R. 7.

First, the range of cost to be conducted from our assessment has
been limited significantly. We no longer would deduct the Defense
Department's total costs but rather just its incremental costs. In-

cremental costs would be a smaller figure.

Second, cost incurred for operations authorized under chapter 7

of the U.N. charter, that is, operation like Korea, Desert Storm,
Bosnia, Somalia and Haiti, could be exempted from the mandatory
deduction from the President certifies to Congress that the oper-

ation is so important to the national security that he would have
undertaken it unilaterally.

Mr. Hastings. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. GOODLING. The second limitation ensures that we will not
seek credit to the U.N. for operations that we undertake in our own
interest. Together, these two changes refute the charge heard often



138

over the last several weeks from critics of H.R. 7 that we are seek-
ing to destroy U.N. peacekeeping.
Nothing could be further from the truth. We want to strengthen

U.N. peacekeeping and make it more cost effective and fair to the
U.S. taxpayer. And for all these reasons, we should retain section
501 in its current form.

I yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. Hastings. Will the gentleman yield?

Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman yields back the balance of his
time.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. I thank the Chair.
Let me simply observe I cannot remember a time on this commit-

tee when we cut off debate on a motion, except by agreement on
both sides. Now, my memory may be in error, but I don't think it

is. I simply cannot remember a time when we have cut off debate,
except by agreement.
This is an unprecedented action being taken by the Majority.
This is the most important section of the bill, and we are being

limited to 10, maybe 15 minutes of debate. Cutting off all debate
is an extraordinary action. I have never encountered it in 32
years—30 years—it seems like 32 sometimes—30 years on this

committee.
Now, secondly, I would like to ask the administration some ques-

tions.

Mr. Burton. Will the gentleman yield before you ask questions?
Mr. Hamilton. I am sorry. My time is so limited I want to get

this on the record. And I will not yield for questions.
I am interested in hearing from the Defense Department. I want

to ask you what incremental costs are, as you understand them in

this bill, and direct and indirect costs. It would be helpful to us,

for example, to have the incremental costs and the direct and indi-

rect costs in fiscal year 1994, and 1995.

Mr. Hall. My name is Warren Hall, with the Office of the Under
Secretary of Defense, Comptroller,

It is very difficult for me to understand direct and indirect costs

as we do not collect costs that way. We capture incremental costs

for contingency operations that could be U.N. related, or might not
be U.N. related. For example, we captured incremental costs for

the refugee support for the Cubans.
Mr. Hamilton. Is it fair to say that we simply do not know what

this section means with regard to DOD costs?

Mr. Hall. Not with regard to costs. Certainly with regard to the
definition of direct and indirect. When you talk about incremental
costs for contingency operations, the department collects those cost

and we can describe to you what it is that we have collected.

Mr. Hamilton. Do you know the incremental costs in support of

the U.N. in fiscal year 1994?
Mr. Hall. For 1994, we have collected $1.7 billion in incremental

costs for U.N. related operations. Now, I want to make clear that
this includes more than just peacekeeping.
For example, it does include Rwanda. Some people might say

that our effort in Rwanda was humanitarian rather than peace-
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keeping. It also includes contingency costs for the migrant process-
ing in Haiti.

Mr. Hamilton. As you read this bill, would that entire amount
of money then be deducted from our U.N. assessment?
Mr. Hall. It would be open to question right now as to whether

those particular two that I mentioned are subject to the bill. Cer-
tainly any cost related to Iraq, for example, the Southern Watch ef-

fort around the southern part of Iraq, or Provide Comfort in the
northern part, and most of the costs from former Yugoslavia would
be subject to this.

Mr. Hamilton. The amount you used was $1.7 billion, right?

Mr. Hall. Yes.
Mr. Hamilton. So that amount could reasonably be construed to

be required to be deducted from our U.N. assessment under the
language of this bill. Is that your reading of it?

Mr. Hall. That is how I put the numbers together, yes.

Mr. Hamilton. Since we contributed about a billion dollars on
our U.N. assessment, we would have a credit of $1.7 billion, and
the U.N. presumably would owe us that amount, is that correct,

under the language of this amendment?
Mr. Hall. That isn't the way I would interpret it. In effect it

says we wouldn't pay an3rthing.

Mr. Hamilton. We just wouldn't pay?
Mr. Hall. We wouldn't pay.
Mr. Hamilton. So the United States, then, in 1994, as you un-

derstand it, would not pay any assessment to the United Nations
for peacekeeping under the language of this bill?

Mr. Hall. I am not a lawyer but that is the way I would under-
stand it.

Mr. Hamilton. That is the way you understand it.

Well, let me just observe here that I think that pretty well
speaks for itself, that the United Nations would receive nothing in

1994 from the United States on peacekeeping. Our administration
witnesses have testified in the recent past that that would destroy
U.N. peacekeeping. I don't really think they are off the mark.
Now, we simply do not know for sure, as I understand your testi-

mony, exactly what these costs are. But you have indicated $1.7
billion, to the best of your knowledge. I understand it is a difficult

call for you, to determine the amount that would be required to be
credited against our assessment.
Now, another part of this section requires the President of the

United States to make a hypothetical certification. Does anybody
know of any situation in present law today where a hypothetical
certification is required of the President? And what is the adminis-
tration's attitude toward such a hypothetical certification?

Ms. Sherman. Wendy Sherman, Assistant Secretary of State for

Legislative Affairs.

It is clear, Mr. Hamilton, that we are not aware of these kinds
of circumstances, and it undermines the discussion we had the
other day, that is, the Commander in Chief authority of the Presi-

dent of the United States to take actions which he deems necessary
in the national security interests of this country.
Mr. Hamilton. Under this provision, the President would have

to certify frequently, would he not?
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Ms. Sherman. He would indeed. It is quite unclear from the lan-
guage how frequently, under what circumstances, and what it

would mean and whether, as we began to discuss the other day, we
would have to pull troops or operations out precipitously given the
timetable of the U.S. Congress.
Mr. Hamilton. And in addition, the President must announce in

advance, through his certification, that the United States is pre-
pared to act.

Now, doesn't that put the President of the United States in an
extremely unfavorable position on foreign policy, when he has to
certify in advance that the United States is prepared to act? Would
it not, for example, undercut, if not destroy, the ability of a Presi-
dent to act in a multilateral context?
Ms. Sherman. Absolutely. If we wanted to get other countries to

be involved with us or to share the burden with us for an operation
by letting them know in advance, we do it with or without them,
we destroy the incentive in carrjdng the troop burden or part of the
financial burden, which would be in direct opposition to our na-
tional security interests in many circumstances.
And it takes away both his ability and our Joint Chiefs' ability

to make a decision that might not be in our military tactical inter-

ests by letting people know what our plans are in advance.
Mr. Hamilton. So the administration strongly opposes this sec-

tion?

Ms. Sherman. Absolutely.
Mr. Hamilton. Thank you very much.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Mr. Chairman, I have the highest regard for the

ranking Democratic Member of this committee. I think he is a gen-
tleman and a very fine legislator. However, I would like to take
issue with the initial comments he just made.

First of all, I have been on this committee for I think 12 years,
and I have never in my 12 years on this committee seen the antics

that I saw last Friday by the Minority that employed every dilatory

tactic they could employ to slow down this process.

Now, in commenting on what Mr. Hamilton said, the Majority
has to move legislation. And when the Minority resorts to what I

consider to be guerrilla warfare—and I understand that term, and
I have engaged in it myself on occasion—when they resort to it, the
Majority has to use whatever tactics they can employ to move legis-

lation to the floor. I am sorry you haven't seen this in 32 years,
but in 12 years I haven't seen the kind of attitude of the Minority
like I saw last week.
Now, regarding what Madeleine Albright said before this com-

mittee in closed hearing, I would like to comment on Jeane Kirk-
patrick, who is believed by many to be one of the finest U.N. Am-
bassadors we ever had, and what she said on this subject.

I would like by unanimous consent to put in the record the entire

article which was in the Los Angeles Times.
Chairman Oilman. Without objection.

[The article appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Burton. She told the House committee that the proposed

policy would bankrupt U.N. peacekeeping and create chaos. It
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would become literally impossible for the United Nations to main-
tain peace operations.

Quoting Ms. Kirkpatrick, How is that again? Most Americans
would find it hard to understand how it would bankrupt the United
Nations if the United States paid only its assessed share, particu-
larly since it is almost two and a half times any other country's
share of the peacekeeping costs. That is because
Mr. ACKERMAN. Point of order, Mr. Chairman. The stated time

for debate is over, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The Chair is controlling the time.
Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. AcKERMAN. Point of order, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Bereuter. I ask unanimous consent that we be allowed 10

more minutes of debate on this section.

Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, reserving the right to object.

Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman state his objection?
Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, if the Chair would be inclined to

grant an extension of time, I request that the time be evenly di-

vided between both sides.

Chairman Oilman. The time will be evenly divided. Without ob-
jection, the time has been extended for an additional 10 minutes,
to be evenly divided, 5 on each side.

Mr. Burton. May I finish my comment quickly, Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. But that is because most Americans have had no

way of knowing that in addition to paying substantially higher as-

sessed peacekeeping costs than any other country in the world, the
United States has made many other contributions in kind. And she
goes on to say that amounted to up to $3 billion plus in 1993.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Using part of our 5 minutes, I would like to perhaps engage
Mr. Lantos. Mr. Chairman, did you not indicate earlier that you

alternate sides?

Chairman Oilman. Yes. The time will be evenly divided.

Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I withdraw my request for rec-

ognition.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Bereuter withdraws his request.
Mr. Lantos,
I have before me the requests from Mr. Lantos, Mr. Hastings,

Mr. Rohrabacher, Mr. Brownback, Mr. Bereuter. And I am going to

ask if you would limit your time accordingly so that each person
will have an opportunity to be heard.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. I would like the administration to testify as to how

our Korean expenditures will be treated under this proposed legis-

lation. What is the total cost and what is the incremental cost per
annum for our Korean presence?
Ms. Sherman. While Mr. Hall is finding those numbers, let me

let him comment, and then I would like to add a comment.
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Mr. Hall. The total costs reported to Congress for Korea, about
$2.1 billion for 1994. Of that, $1.3 billion is military personnel
costs.

When we collect contingency costs for operations, we exclude
military personnel costs on the basis that we don't hire anybody for

a specific contingency. If we were to put them on the
Mr. Lantos. Don't we have a higher rate when they are there

rather than when they are in the United States?
Mr. Hall. You are getting me there, Mr. Lantos. I don't know

for sure what the exact status is of people in Korea. But I do not
believe they get family separation pay because families are with
them. They wouldn't get hazardous duty pay in general. I don't
think that is the case in Korea.
Mr. Lantos. Well, clearly if the troops were stationed in this

country, the costs of taking families abroad and the additional cost

of living in Korea would not be part of the cost, would it?

Mr. Hall. Correct.
Mr. Lantos. So what is the incremental cost per annum of main-

taining our military in Korea?
Mr. Hall. Using that as a basis I can't give you an answer, Mr.

Lantos. I don't have the data.
Mr. Lantos. What figures do you have?
Mr. Hall. The total cost that was reported to Congress was $2.1

billion.

Mr. Lantos. What is your best estimate of the incremental cost?

Mr. Hall. I do not have that data, sir, but if you were to ask
me to put it on the same basis as the contingency cost, I can do
that.

Mr. Lantos. What would that be?
Mr. Hall. $835 million. That would exclude the MILPERS.
Mr. Lantos. Under the proposed legislation the U.N. would owe

us $835 million per annum for our Korean presence?
Mr. Hall. I believe it could be interpreted that way.
Ms. Sherman. Yes.
Mr. Lantos. How else could it be interpreted? Is our presence in

South Korea pursuant to a United Nations action?

Ms. Sherman. Yes, it is, Mr. Lantos. I think you make a very
important point, and that is that many people are discussing these
indirect costs as if—or incremental costs as if we do this solely at

the behest of the U.N., one, or two, that when we do it under the
authority of the U.N., that we won't have to deal with this.

Your point is exactly right. We would be owed that amount by
the U.N., and in other situations, we are not—we seek authoriza-
tion of the U.N. because it is something we want to do that is in

our unilateral self-interest, and certainly the security of South
Korea is in our self-interest, it is something we want to do, that
we do it under an authorization at the U.N. because it is a multi-
lateral responsibility as well, but
Chairman Oilman. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Lantos. Thank you very much. Secretary Sherman.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Before we hear a lot of discussion on details

today, what some people would call nitpicking but other people
might think important details to verify, we are discussing our col-
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league, Mr. Hastings's amendment. I would like to ask Mr. Hast-
ings questions about his amendment.
Now, I am sure that—^well, first of all, he reminded us about the

importance of precision in language last week. Some of the ques-
tions that you were asking about section 101 of this bill were espe-
cially provocative in regard to specificity.

I am sure therefore, Mr. Hastings, will you understand if I ask
these questions to clarify how in your amendment you are offering
to section 501 will work. I note on page 1 of line 14 of your amend-
ment, Mr. Hastings, there is a reference to the total amount. It is

in quotes. Total amount that is identified in a report submitted,
quote, "pursuant to paragraph 3(c)," end of quote, of the amend-
ment.
As I understand your amendment, this total amount is to be de-

ducted from our annual U.N. peacekeeping assessment. Therefore
it is extremely important for us to know what this total amount
will be, what costs it will include.

Mr. Hastings. Right. May I respond? I ask the gentleman to
yield.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. It is just that I don't see any total amount.
When you go to section 3(c), I don't see what that is in reference
to.

Mr. Hastings. Will my colleague yield?

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes, certainly.

Mr. Hastings. I thank my colleague for yielding.

I salute you for carefully reading the amendment. There was a
typographical error. It should read, pursuant to paragraph 3(a)(2)

instead of in 3(c).

Quite frankly, at the appropriate time I will ask unanimous con-
sent to strike 3 after the words paragraph. But I am sure the gen-
tleman can appreciate the fact that since section 501 was changed
yet again in the latest substitute version of the contract, we have
all had to redraft our amendments to conform to the latest version.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Is there a dollar figure?
Mr. Hastings. There is not.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Then what are you referring, to then? When
it says total amount?
Mr. Hastings. At the time, as I indicated to you, we made a ty-

pographical error, and my intention has always been quite clear,

and that is to get accurate costs on the support DOD provides to

the United Nations. Quite frankly, I think my colleague knows, no-
body knows the amount.
Mr. ROHRABACHER. But your amendment refers to a specific total

amount. You are saying now that is because of a typographical
error.

Mr. Hastings. I indicated to you there was a typo, and if I had
time to tell you the three versions of yours that had t)T)os, we
would be here all day long.

Chairman Oilman. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to ask the administration a real quick question, if

I could. Folks were talking about that you didn't know the direct
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or indirect cost of some of these U.N. operations. Did I catch that
right?

Ms. Sherman. It is how one defines what direct and indirect

costs are. It is not the way it is collected. And part of the complex-
ity with this legislation is knowing what it is people are intending
to do other than gut our ability.

Mr. Brownback. Let me sharpen my question. Do you know the
direct and indirect costs to the United States?
Mr. Hall. We don't define it this way.
Mr. Brownback. The question is, do you know it.

Mr. Hall. We collect incremental costs. If someone would give
me a definition of direct and indirect, I would attempt to take the
data and split the costs.

Mr. Brownback. On prior U.N. operations, do you know the di-

rect and indirect costs to the United States?
Ms. Sherman. But it depends how you are defining them. Con-

gressman.
Mr. Brownback. Do you define that?
Ms. Sherman. No, we don't define direct or indirect.

Mr. Brownback. So you don't define direct and indirect costs be-
fore you go into a U.N. operation?
Ms. Sherman. No.
Mr. Brownback. So basically we go in and we figure out how

much it costs when we get done?
Mr. Hall. We attempt to—we do the best we can given certain

parameters to determine what the costs will be in advance of any
operation. The incremental costs of any operation. That does not
mean it is direct or indirect. Direct or indirect is determined by
how the operation relates to-

Mr. Brownback. My point here-
Mr. Gejdenson. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Brownback. No, I will not. My point is, we are going into

these things without knowing what they will cost. How do we know
if we have the money to fund it?

Mr. Chairman, I will yield back the balance of my time.
Mr. Gejdenson. Could we have the hear from the witnesses, Mr.

Chairman? Could we let the witnesses answer the question?
Chairman Oilman. Time is limited and we want to reserve 3

minutes for Mr, Hastings.
Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The assumption for incremental cost and the Department of De-

fense incremental costs indeed were $1.7 billion for fiscal year
1994. But we would assume that the President under chapter 7 of
the Charter of the United Nations would take advantage of the cer-

tification procedure on page 32, lines 15 and 17.

And then, according to estimates provided by the Congressional
Research Service the incremental cost claims resulting from this

provision of services by the Defense Department would be $237
million. Not $1.7 billion. That is according to the CRS. In fact, that
is overstated too, because they are calculating Iraq and it would
seem to me the President would have designated or asked for a cer-

tification under chapter 7.
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If he asks for such designation or certification under chapter 7
of the Charter, those incremental costs are not calculated. So we
might be talking about something like $200 million for fiscal year
1994 instead of $1.7 billion.

I might say, this gentleman is a gentleman that added the
phrase incremental costs to assure that we are not requesting pay
for our personnel.

I yield back.
Chairman Oilman. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The gentleman from Florida is recognized for 3 minutes to con-

clude.

Mr. Hastings. I thank the Chair.
I also would like to have my colleague from California know that

the total amount identified in the report submitted pursuant to

paragraph 3(c) was the amount identified in the report submitted.
Mr. Chairman, I really want to ask the question, and ask the au-

thor of this particular section, what direct means and what indirect

means in the context in which it is put forward.
Is there someone of my Republican colleagues that can explain

that to me?
Chairman GiLMAN. I am pleased to yield to counsel on that ques-

tion.

Mr. Rademaker. Steve Rademaker, chief counsel of the commit-
tee.

Could you repeat your question, Mr. Hastings?
Mr. Hastings. I am curious as to where the language is used,

indirect and direct, what does direct mean, and what does indirect

mean? I mean, I know from the dictionary what they mean, but I

don't know what they mean in the context in which they are of-

fered here.

Mr. Rademaker. I am not sure that the section at any point
talks about direct and indirect costs.

Mr. Hastings. Indeed it does.

Mr. Rademaker. It talks about the incremental costs incurred by
the Department of Defense during the preceding year to support
other participate in, directly or indirectly. United Nations peace-
keeping activities.

Mr. Hastings. Well, then, what does that mean?
Mr. Rademaker. It is not in reference to indirect costs. Rather

it is a reference to activities that indirectly support United Nations
peacekeeping activities.

Mr. Hastings. Or directly

Mr. Rademaker. Direct activities which would directly or indi-

rectly support United Nations peacekeeping activities.

Mr. Hastings. Can you give me an analog of some kind? Some
kind of hypothetical situation of some actual indirect and some ac-

tual direct?

Mr. Rademaker. I think you need to look at particular situations
where the United States is involved in supporting United Nations
activities. And the judgment would have to be made whether a par-
ticular activity undertaken by the U.S. military, either directly or

—

there is no need to distinguish between directly or indirectly. If it

either directly or indirectly supports the activity, then the cost of

that activity is to be included in the report.
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Mr. Wynn. Will the counsel yield? Just a quick interpretation.

Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Hastings has the time.

Mr. Hastings. Reclaiming my time, Mr. Chairman, I know that
you want to wrap up this debate. I want to make it very clear that
I join very strongly and associate myself with the remarks of the
ranking member, Mr. Hamilton. Just the answer that we have got-

ten from counsel, who I genuinely have great respect for, indicates

that we are moving apace on a document that we don't have a com-
plete handle on, and that has been a part of our concern.

Now, don't consider it nitpicking to raise questions of con-
sequence regarding something as important as this.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, the United Nations doesn't have the
funds to pay the Department of Defense billions of dollars for oper-

ations the United States undertakes unilaterally with the Security
Council's blessing. If we kill United Nations peacekeeping, we are
left with only two responses to crisis overseas: Do nothing, or do
it ourselves.

If we are concerned about United States military readiness, the
appropriate place to address that issue is in the Department of De-
fense authorization and appropriations bill, not by paralyzing the
United Nations.

Yesterday's Washington Post, Mr. Chairman, reacted in a similar

fashion by saying that at each new emergency, the Republican pro-

posal would force an unacceptable option between, quote, "acting

alone and doing nothing."
We cannot afford that, Mr. Chairman. I urge passage of my

amendment.
Chairman Oilman. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent
Chairman Oilman. The question is on the amendment of the

gentleman from Florida. All in favor
Mr. Oejdenson. Mr. Chairman, I make a unanimous request to

include some statements in the record at this point and to have the
counsel at least give Members, and give the counsel, no other Mem-
ber of this committee, the counsel time to explain or give us an ex-

ample of direct and indirect. It is a very—I mean, it seems to me
we are in a great rush.

Mr. Burton. Regular order, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Oejdenson. We ought to know at least what we are voting

on.

Chairman Oilman. The time has expired on the Hastings amend-
ment.

All those in favor signify by sajdng aye.

Opposed, no.

The amendment is not agreed to.

Mr. Hastings. I ask for a recorded vote, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. A recorded vote is requested. The clerk will

call the roll.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman is no.

Mr. Groodling.

Mr. OOODLING. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Ooodling is no.



147

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde is no.

Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter is no.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith is no.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton is no.

Ms. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Meyers is no.

Mr. Gallegly.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen is no.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger is no.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher is no.

Mr. ManzuUo.
Mr. Manzullo. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo is no.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce is no.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King is no.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim is no.

Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback is no.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk is no.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot is no.

Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford is no.
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Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon is no.

Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton is no.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton is aye.

Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson is aye.

Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos is aye.

Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelll Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli is aye.

Mr. Berman.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman is aye.

Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston is aye.

Mr. Engel.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews is no.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez is aye.

Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown is aye.

Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney is aye.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings is aye.

Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn is aye.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNulty. Aye.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty is aye.
Mr. Moran.
Mr. MORAN. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran is aye.
Mr. Frazer.

Mr. Frazer. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer is aye.
Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly.
Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly is no.

Mr. Berman.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Is there anyone here who has not recorded their

vote?
Chairman Gilman. The chief of staff will announce the tally.

Mr. Garon. On this vote the ayes are 14, the noes are 22.

Chairman Gilman. The amendment is not agreed to.

Are there further—the chief of staff will designate the next sec-
tion.

Mr. Garon. Section 502. Codification of required notice to Con-
gress of proposed United Nations peacekeeping activities.

Chairman Gilman. Are there any amendments to this section?
Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Gilman. Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. I would just like to say that, one, I am some-

what stunned by the way the chairman is running the meetings.
I would like at this point to ask unanimous consent to include in

the time—in the debate on the previous amendment, some informa-
tion on public support for the United Nations, and support for 59
percent approval for U.S. military participation in peacekeeping,
and a 67 percent that the United Nations is good for America's in-

fluence around the globe. So I would like to include that in the pre-
vious debate.
Chairman GiLMAN. Without objection.

[The information referred to was not provided for the printed
hearing record.]

Mr. Gejdenson. I would like to ask the chairman on this section
if the chairman is aware where American personnel were used in

peacekeeping or other U.N. operations from its inception in 1948.
Are we on that section now, where the discussion is on notification

of Congress and Congress voting on
Chairman GiLMAN. We are now on section 503. Are there any

amendments to section 503?
Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman, I have a question on that sec-

tion.

Chairman GiLMAN. Would the gentleman state his question?
Mr. Gejdenson. Is it my understanding that this is the section

that would have the administration get approval from Congress for

U.N. personnel, for American personnel to participate in U.N. mis-
sions?
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Chairman GiLMAN. Would counsel respond to the inquiry.
Mr. Gejdenson. Is that the section we are in?
Chairman Oilman. We are in section 503.
Mr. Rademaker. Mr. Chairman, I am afraid I didn't hear the

question.

Mr. Gejdenson. Is this the section where we would—the admin-
istration would have to notify Congress when it utilized American
personnel in U.N. activities?

Mr. Rademaker. This is a section that requires 15-day advance
notice to Congress of any receipt by the United States of a United
Nations billing request for assessed contributions.

Mr. Gejdenson. Thank you.
Chairman GiLMAN. Are there any amendments to this section?
If not, chief of staff will read the next section.

Mr. Garon. Section 503, notice to Congress regarding the United
States
Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman, there seems to be some debate.

I am sorry to interrupt again. Was that 502 that you called up?
That is where I had the question. Can we ask the counsel to go
back to 502. Is that where the notification process
Chairman GiLMAN. We are on section 502.
Mr. Gejdenson. And in section 502, is it correct that in that sec-

tion we have—^the administration would have to notify Congress
and get congressional approval for personnel to be used in U.N.
missions or missions where the United States joined the U.N. Do
I have the right section?
Mr. Rademaker. Mr. Grejdenson, this section concerns notice to

Congress by the administration for various matters related to Unit-
ed Nations peacekeeping activities. It represents an elaboration on
notification requirements adopted last year as part of the State De-
partment authorization act.

Certainly there is nothing in here that would require congres-
sional approval in advance of the deplojonent of United Nations

—

U.S. forces to participate in United Nations peacekeeping activities.

Mr. Gejdenson. This section simply asks for notice?
Mr. Rademaker. Correct.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Gilman, I have a question to the chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman will state his question.
Mr. Gejdenson. As I look over, I only have scant information on

some of the times we had U.N. personnel involved in actions. Do
you see that notice going to the Congress as a whole? Or does it

go to the congressional leadership? And is there any snare level?

For instance, if the President were to send one American military
officer to Sarajevo, does the Congress get notice of that?
Chairman Oilman. Would counsel respond?
Mr, Rademaker. Yes, Mr. Chairman. As I noted a moment ago,

the insertion amends provisions in the State Department author-
ization bill adopted last year that concerned notice to Congress of
U.S. participation in United Nations peacekeeping activities, and
pursuant to that provision of law over the last 9 months or so a
procedure has evolved whereby once a month representatives of the
administration, some of whom are in the room now, come and brief
principally the congressional staff, staff from this committee, both
Majority and Minority, staff from the National Security Committee,
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staff from the Appropriations Committee and any other congres-
sional staff that is interested in being apprised on a monthly basis
of upcoming developments in the world of United Nations peace-
keeping.
Mr. Gejdenson. So is there—if the United States were involved

in some secret negotiations or in an attempt to establish a peace
or some end to a confrontation, would it be necessary for the ad-
ministration in that instance to make public within 30 days the ac-

tivities?

For instance, I could see a situation like in the Middle East,
which at this point is, frankly, more advanced but where the two
sides aren't ready to publicly announce that there are negotiations.

There may be some negotiations going on through the United Na-
tions. Under this provision, is it necessary if the President were to

send an American military officer as part of a negotiating team to

a hot spot in the world would it be necessary to make that public
within 30 days the way it is drafted?
Mr. Rademaker. I am relying in part on my recollection of legal

requirements enacted in the State Department authorization bill,

and of course those provisions are existing law and I don't have
them here in front of me. But I am not aware of any or I cannot
recall any provision that would apply to negotiators. Certainly, it

was not the intention of the State Department Authorization Act
to require notification to the—notification to Congress
Mr. Gejdenson. If all you are doing is doing what present law

calls for, or is there something else you are doing in this section?

That is what I am trying to get at. Are you changing the present
procedures?
Mr. Rademaker. As the single most important innovation rep-

resented in this provision, I would draw your attention to the lan-

guage beginning on page 35, line 1 where there is a definition of

new United Nations peacekeeping operation. This new require-

ment—actually there is a new definition inserted here to deal with
something that I think many of us who were receiving these ad-
ministration briefings were concerned about, and that was the fact

that under existing law there are different requirements on notifi-

cation with regard to the renewal of existing operations as com-
pared with the authorization of a new peacekeeping operation, and
to cite a specific example in the case of Rwanda, prior to the very
bad situation that evolved there there had been a small United Na-
tions peacekeeping operation and after the bloodshed that took
place, that very small operation was increased dramatically in size

and the mandate was changed significantly and though those of us
on the staff level would have expected that—expected notification

of that dramatic change in the peacekeeping operation to be treat-

ed a notification of a new peacekeeping operation because it was
so different from the old one, in fact the administration treated it

as a renewal of an existing operation and applied different proce-
dures on notification. This new definition here is intended to make
sure that when there is a dramatic change in a peacekeeping oper-
ation

Mr. Gejdenson. Could we hear from the administration on that,

then?



152

Ms. Sherman. I want to explain—^Wendy Sherman, State De-
partment, Assistant Secretary for Legislative Affairs. I want to
make sure that all of the members of the committee understand,
particularly those who were not privileged to be part of the State
reauthorization process last year, that this was a very carefully ne-
gotiated agreement between Minority £ind Majority as to how to
conduct monthly peacekeeping briefings to increase the level of con-
sultation, which we all want to do with Congress around peace-
keeping operations.
One of the reasons to have it as an oral rather than as a written

presentation is to keep it very current. If you require of us a
monthly written notification of all operations, both new and exist-

ing—as you know, we have an interagency process, I can assure
you, fortunately or unfortunately, just because people have to pe-
ruse these things, just like you all have a committee process, we
have an interagency process. By the time a written report would
go through the interagency process to be cleared by everyone, it

would probably be OBE by the time it came up here, and the rea-
son to have them as oral reporting sessions, and we have folks
come up and they will stay as long as people have questions, is to

make sure that we are as current as possible with both existing
and new operations.

If you want us to do this in writing, I want to assure that it will

not be as timely as an oral report. It will be OBE by the time it

gets here and it will take an enormous amount of staff time and
effort, which is a cost to the U.S. taxpayer to get you information
that will be old by the time it gets up here.

I understand the desire for accountability and that is why we in-

stituted these monthly peacekeeping briefings so we could give you
very current information and information even in advance of votes
so that we truly could be a consultative process.
Chairman Oilman. The Chair appreciates the comments of the

witness and the inquiry.

Are there any further amendments to section 502? If not, the
chief of staff will designate the next session.

Mr. Garon. Section 503, notice to Congress regarding United
States contributions for U.N. peacekeeping activities.

Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 503?
If there are no amendments to 503, the chief of staff will des-

ignate the next section under our jurisdiction.

Mr. Oaron. Section 504, revised notice to Congress regarding
United States assistance for United Nations peacekeeping activi-

ties.

Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 504?
If there are no amendments to 504, the chief of staff will des-

ignate the next section.

Mr. Oaron. Section 505, United States contributions to United
Nations peacekeeping activities.

Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 505?
If there are no amendments to 505, the chief of staff will des-

ignate the next section.

Mr. Oaron. Section 506, reimbursement to the United States for

in-kind contributions to United Nations peacekeeping activities.

Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 506?
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If there are no amendments to 506, the chief of staff will des-
ignate the next section.

Mr. Garon. Section 507, prohibition on use of funds to pay Unit-
ed States assessed or voluntary contribution for United Nations
peacekeeping activities unless Department of Defense reimbursed
by United Nations for certain goods and services.

Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, this is the point I mentioned the

other day. I ask unanimous consent to reserve at this point the
right for Mr. Herman or his designee to offer amendments to this
section at a later time before the end of the markup.
Chairman Oilman. Without objection, so ordered.
The chief of staff will read the next section.

Mr. Garon. Section 509, codification of limitation on amounts of
United States assessed contributions for United Nations peacekeep-
ing operations.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 509.
If there are no amendments, chief of staff will designate the next

section.

Mr. Garon. Section 510, buy American requirement.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 510?
If there are no amendments, chief of staff will designate the next

section.

Mr. Garon. Section 511, United Nations peacekeeping budgetary
and management reform.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to section 511.
If there are no amendments to 511, the chief of staff will des-

ignate the next section.

Mr. Garon. Section 512, conditions on provision of intelligence to

the United Nations.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman from Indiana.
Mr. Hamilton. At this point you and I have an amendment. I

ask that it be distributed.

Chairman Oilman. Would the chief of staff read the amendment.
Mr. Garon. Amendment offered by Mr. Hamilton to the amend-

ment in the nature of a substitute to H.R. 7. Page 50, strike line

13 and all that follows through line 9 on page 53 and insert the
following and make
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, I move that the amendment be

considered as read and open for amendment.
Chairman Oilman. Without objection, the amendment is consid-

ered as having been read.
[The amendment offered by Mr. Hamilton follows:]
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F: \MAS \CONTRACT \SECURITY\MAJORITY.030 H.L.C
[section 512]

Amendment Offered By

To The Amendment In The Nature Of A

Substitute To H.R. 7

Page 50, strike line 13 and all that follows through

line 9 on page 53 and insert the following (and make ap-

propriate conforming amendments):

1 . SEC. 512. CONDITIONS ON PROVISION OF INTELLIGENCE

2 TO THE united NATIONS.

3 (a) In General.—The United Nations Participation

4 Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287 et seq.) is further amended

5 by adding the following new section:

6 "Sec. 12. (a) Provision of Intelligence Infor-

7 MATION to the UNITED NATIONS.—Before inteUigence

8 information is provided by the United States to the United

9 Nations, the President shall ensure that the Director of

10 Central InteUigence, in consultation with the Secretary of

1

1

State and the Secretary of Defense, has estabUshed guide-

12 Unes governing the provision of inteUigence information to

13 the United Nations which shaU protect inteUigence sources

14 and methods from unauthorized disclosure in accordance

15 with section 103(c)(5) of the National Security Act of

16 1947 (50 U.S.C. 403-3(c)(5)).

17 "(b) Periodic and Special Reports.—(1) The

18 President shaU periodically report, but not less frequently
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F:\MAS\CONTRACT\SECURITY\MAJORITy.030 H.L.C.
[section 312]

2

1 than semiannually, to the Committee on International Re-

2 lations and the Permanent Select Committee on Intel-

3 Ugenee of the House of Representatives and the Commit-

4 tee on Foreign Relations and the Select Conunittee on In-

5 telligence of the Senate on the types of inteUigence pro-

6 vided to the United Nations and the purposes for which

7 it was provided during the period covered by the report.

8 The President shall also report to the Permanent Select

9 Committee on InteUigence of the House of Representatives

10 and the Select Committee on Intelligence of the Senate,

1

1

within 15 days after it becomes known to him, any unau-

12 thorized disclosure of inteUigence provided to the United

13 Nations.

14 "(2) The requirement for periodic reports under the

15 first sentence of paragraph (1) of this subsection shaU not

16 apply to the provision of inteUigence that is provided only

17 to, and for the use of. United States Grovemment person-

18 nel serving with the United Nations.

19 "(c) Delegation op Duties.—The President may

20 not delegate or assign the duties of the President imder

21 this section.

22 "(d) Improved Handling of Intelligence In-

23 formation by the United Nations.—The Secretary of

24 State (or the designee of the Secretary), in consultation

25 uith the Director of Central Intelligence and the Secretary
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F:\MAS\CONTRACT\SECURITY\MAJORITY.030 H.L.C.
[section 512]

3

1 of Defense, shall work with the United Nations to improve

2 the handhng, processing, dissemination, and management

3 of all inteUigence information provided to it by its mem-

4 hers.

5 "(e) Relationship to Existing Law.—Nothing in

6 this section shall be construed to

—

7 "(1) impair or otherwise affect the authority of

8 the Director of Central InteUigence"to protect intel-

9 Ugence sources and methods from imauthorized dis-

10 closure pursuant to section 103(c)(5) of the Na-

il tional Security Act of 1947 (50 U.S.C. 403-3(c)(5));

12 or

13 "(2) supersede or otherwise affect the provi-

14 sions of title V of the National Security Act of 1947

15 (50 U.S.C. 413-415).".

16 (b) Effective Date.—The amendment made by

17 subsection (a) shall take effect 45 days after the date of

1

8

the enactment of this Act.

I
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Chairman Oilman. With regard to section 512, it deals with the

matter of sharing U.S. intelligence information with the U.N. We
share jurisdiction over this section with the Intelligence Commit-
tee, and in consultation with the administration they have reached

a bipartisan agreement within that committee on substitute lan-

guage for the current section 512.

That agreement was approved by the Intelligence Committee in

its markup of H.R. 7 last Friday. And it is now incorporated in the

amendment that has been offered to section 512.

I am prepared to defer to the Intelligence Committee on that sec-

tion and for that reason I am pleased to support the amendment,
and I recognize the gentleman from Indiana, Mr. Hamilton, for five

minutes.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman, I thank you for the recognition,

and I just want to support what you have said. I don't see any rea-

son for extended discussion unless there are questions from Mem-
bers. The Chairman and I worked with Mr. Combest, the Chair-

man of the Intelligence Committee and Mr. Dicks, the Ranking
Member. There was unanimous agreement in the Intelligence Com-
mittee in support of the amendment that the Chairman and I are

offering now. And if there is no question, I move we adopt the

amendment.
Chairman GiLMAN. The motion has been made.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Would the gentleman yield?

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelli. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I wanted to repeat that, in fact, as a Member of the Intelligence

Committee that the amendment offered by the Chairman and the

Ranking Member is, indeed, consistent with actions taken by the

Intelligence Committee. It was the unanimous judgment of that

committee that this protects the interests of the intelligence com-
munity. The language is identical to that that was supported in the

committee. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

Chairman Oilman. Is there any further debate on the amend-
ment?

If there is no further debate, all in favor signify in the usual

manner. Opposed?
The amendment is adopted.

Are there any further amendments to this section?

Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment which
would create a new section 513, which I would like the clerk to

read in its entirety to expedite the process and that it may be dis-

tributed to the Members.
Chairman Oilman. Which section is the gentleman referring to?

Mr. Bereuter. It would create a section 513.

Chairman Oilman. Would the clerk please distribute the amend-
ment. The gentleman is offering an amendment. The chief of staff

will report the amendment.
Mr. Oaron. Section 513, policy regarding reimbursement for

costs relating to United Nations peacekeeping activities, the

amendment offered by Mr. Bereuter in the nature of a substitute

to H.R. 7.

Page 53, after line 9, add the following new section and make ap-

propriate conforming amendments.

89-669 95-6
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Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent the
amendment may be considered as read and I be allowed to explain
it.

Chairman GiLMAN. The amendment is considered as read and
without objection.

[The amendment offered by Mr. Bereuter follows:]



159

Amendment Offered By Mr. Berexjter

To The Amendment In The Nature Of A
Substitute To HH. 7

Page 53, after line 9, odd the followijiff new section

(and make appropriate conforming amendments):

1 8BC. SIS. POLICY REGARDING R£IM]^JRSEMENT FOR

2 COSTS RELATING TO UNTTBD NATIONS

3 PEACEKEEPING ACTIYTTIES.

4 It is the sense of the Congress that

—

5 (t) no member nation of the United Nations

6 should be compeusattHi for <H)ntribntion8 for United

7 Nations peacekeeping activities in an amount greater

8 than the amount isnch nation e&|)ends for pay and

9 allowances for personnel of the armed forces of such

10 nation, credit for longevity and retirement of such

11 personnel, other perquisites appertaining to the duty

12 of such personnel, and rt^Utted incremental costs in-

13 curred by such nation; and

14 (2) the President should dirett the United

15 States representative to th« United Nations to pur-

16 sue policies that limit the abihty of a member nation

17 of the United Nations to receive compensation for

18 contrilnitions tor United Nations peacekeeping ac-

19 tivities in an amoimt greater than the amount such

1 nation expends for pay and allowauties for personnel

2 of the armed forces of such nation, credit for lorigev-

3 ity and retirement of such personnel, other per-

4 quisites appertaining to the duty of such personnel,

5 and related incremental costs incurred by such na-

6 tion.
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Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, what-
Chairman Gilman. Mr. Bereuter is recognized for five minutes.
Mr. Bereuter. My colleagues, this amendment would express a

sense of Congress that no member of the United Nations should be
compensated for its peacekeeping contribution at a rate greater
than that nation's standards for pay and allowance, credit for lon-
gevity and retirement, other perquisites appertaining to such duty,
and the incremental costs incurred by that nation.
The United States representative to the United Nations is di-

rected by this sense of Congress to pursue policies that limit the
ability of any nation to receive compensation for peacekeeping con-
tributions at a level greater than the nation's standard for pay and
allowances, credit for longevity and retirement, and other per-
quisites relating to such duty and incremental costs incurred by
the nation.
Right now we have a situation where many countries are, frank-

ly, making an extraordinary amoimt of money by the use of their
personal—^their Armed Services personnel in particular. Occasion-
ally, we have it happening with respect to police activities. I think
when one begins to look into this matter you will find that in some
cases personnel performing normal police activities are being reim-
bursed to the extent of over $100,000 a year, which is many times
as much as 10 times what it is really costing their government to
pay for their salary and all benefits.

Now, we can't require this change but I think it would be appro-
priate to ask our Ambassador to the United Nations to push for a
reimbursement only for true peacekeeping costs for the nations
that are providing that personnel and equipment. And that is the
purpose of this sense of the Congress section which I am proposing
to add.

I will be happy to yield to any questions, if there are any.
Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Could we have the administration comment on

the impact of this language?
Ms. Sherman. Wendy Sherman from the State Department. As

you know. Congressman Bereuter, money that goes from the U.N.
does not go to individual soldiers, it goes to governments and the
governments then make payments. The effect of this would be that
we would probably lose the following peacekeepers around the
world, just to give you some comparative numbers, but the impact
would be that these countries would not be able to deploy peace-
keepers if your amendment were adopted.
Poland currently has 2,000 peacekeepers. Bangladesh, 4,271.

Pakistan, 9,100. Argentina, 1,500. Ghana, 1,700. Jordan 3,600.
Kenya, a thousand. Malaysia, 2,900. Nepal, 1,600. And the U.S.,
only 900. So if we are to implement your amendment, it would
mean that all of the peacekeepers and more—I am just giving the
committee some examples of peacekeeping forces that we would
lose around the world if Congressman Bereuter's amendment were
to be adopted.
Mr. Hamilton. Madam Secretary, the Secretary General, as I re-

call, now has enormous difficulties in recruiting peacekeepers.
What is the impact of this amendment—recognizing that it is a
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sense of the Congress—but if it were implemented, what would be
the impact on the recruitment of peacekeepers?
Ms. Sherman. I think that you would not only see all the peace-

keepers I just listed disappearing but many more besides, and I

think the onus on the United States to increase its peacekeeping
troops as probably other G-7 nations, which are the wealthier na-
tions, would increase substantially, and it is, in fact, one other way
to gut U.N. peacekeeping around the world and really to under-
mine what the U.N. is trying to do. So I think that the Secretary
General would probably have to close up shop.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman?
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Gejdenson. I would like to ask Mr. Bereuter a question. I

don't think it necessarily

Chairman Gilman. The gentleman hasn't been recognized. The
time of the gentleman has expired. Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Mr. Chairman, this is again demonstrating

that whatever the Republicans come up with, a cost saving meas-
ure, what we find is apocalyptic predictions that the whole world
will disappear or the United Nations will disappear. Here we have
my colleague who is proposing an amendment to try to save some
money in a justifiable area.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman. I am
sorry to interrupt.

Mr. Rohrabacher. I am sorry you have to interrupt.

Chairman GiLMAN. Are you asking the gentleman to yield?

Mr. Ackerman. No, I am asking a question of the Chair. Was it

not your intention to alternate and split the time evenly? Thank
you very much.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Mr. Chairman, before I go on, I would like

to compliment you on the way you are handling the Chair. Since
the beginning of this hearing, we have seen delaying tactics, road-

blocks, obstructionism, and discourtesy on the other side of the
aisle towards the Chair and towards the other Members of this

committee. And I would like to compliment you on the way that

you are handling it and maintaining your own temper given this

situation.

I don't remember in the six years I have been in Congress having
participated in any hearing that I acted in such a manner. And I

don't doubt some of my other Members of my colleagues. Repub-
lican colleagues had at some time acted in a questionable manner,
but I have never participated in that type of activity.

I would yield to Mr. Bereuter now to further defend his amend-
ment.
Mr. Bereuter. I thank the gentleman for yielding on his time.

I would say to the Secretary, I have reviewed the numbers you
have given me. I was quite aware of them. But I really think there

is something very wrong with this system when countries are mak-
ing perhaps a thousand percent profit on the soldiers that they are
providing or the policemen that they are providing. We need to

have some reform in this area.

We have mercenary peacekeepers out there today. The United
States should not be reimbursed for anything but real costs. Fijians
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should not be reimbursed for anything but real costs. You can
name any one of the many countries that to their credit provide
peacekeeping activities. I think it is appropriate for us to begin to

say we need to reform the whole system so that the countries that
are providing peacekeepers are making that commitment not to

earn money, not for financial reasons but simply doing it, because
it is the important thing to support the United Nations and peace-
keeping or peace enforcement activities. I think the sense of the
Congress language is appropriate for that respect.

I thank the gentleman for yielding.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. CJejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. I would ask Mr. Bereuter some questions. The

broad principle I have some problem with only because what you
would then argue is that the only way you could have an American
and a Bangladeshi in the same unit taking the same risk is I imag-
ine the Bangladeshi would have to be paid what a Bangladeshi sol-

dier is paid when he is at home and you pay an American soldier

what an American soldier is paid, so you might have a significant

differential for two people taking the same risk. So I have some
problem with that because, you know, what you are then doing,

you are in a sense demanding that the poor nation work for poor
wages and the wealthier
Mr. Manzullo. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Gejdenson. I would like to keep my dialogue with Mr. Be-
reuter because I find him someone that I often agree with.
Mr. Bereuter. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Gejdenson. Yes, I would be happy to yield.

Mr. Bereuter. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

The reimbursement break in salaries and benefits for these sol-

diers are based upon cost of living and what is necessary to pay
those soldiers in that particular country. And the soldier is not ben-
efited any more by serving in some dangerous location. He is still

a Bangladeshi soldier, he is still paid the same thing if he is sta-

tioned stateside in Bangladesh.
Mr. AcKERMAN. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Gejdenson. I would like to go for a few more minutes. How
do you get to the $100,000 figure, then? The country then bills a
higher number, is that correct, and there is no benefit to that sol-

dier?

Mr. Bereuter. That is correct.

Mr. Gejdenson. And so what you would then be asking is the
country which would most often have less interest in international

aftairs than the United States since we are such a central pyre
internationally, what would be the country's motivation to partici-

pate in United Nations peacekeeping? So for instance, one of the
things we don't want to do if there is a peace agreement in the
Golan is have a heavy presence of Americans because we do have
such a prominent role we tend to be targets of terrorist groups and
others whereas Bangladeshi and others might not.

How would you entice Bangladesh to participate in the peace-
keeping effort on the Golan which would obviously be a benefit to

most of the world but obviously the United States has a greater in-

terest?
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Mr. Bereuter. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Gejdenson. I would be happy to.

Mr. Bereuter. I think the last thing we should be doing is pro-

viding enticement for a nation to go out and make money by the
use of their soldiers. That should be the very last motive a country
has to peacekeeping activity and that is exactly what we have in

place right now.
Mr. Gejdenson. That is what we have in this country.

Mr. Bereuter. No, we don't.

Mr. Gejdenson. Reclaiming my time for a second. You generally
don't find great numbers of volunteers in the military from the top
1 percent of the economic power in this country. There is a reason
for that. Because it is an amount of money that is so insignificant

to them that the reimbursement has no attractiveness.

The reality is in this country, which is much more dramatic than
Bangladesh and other countries, most of the people who volunteer
in the military come from the lower economic rungs because it is

a chance to reach up and move forward a little bit. I think the gen-
tleman's idea is not a bad one. In a perfect world everyone should
be participating in risk equally without relevance to their own
country's economic situation. I think the reality will be is that it

will only be Americans who will end up on the frontline because
the Bangladeshis will see nothing in their own national interests

to participate in most of these conflicts. So you put more persons
at risk.

Mr. Bereuter. If the gentleman would jdeld?

Mr. Gejdenson. I would be happy to.

Mr. Bereuter. That is a pretty severe indictment and com-
mentary on the other countries that are supposedly involved in the

United Nations to keep peace in the world. I would hope this is a
real test; I would hope in fact that is not the only motive they have
to peacekeeping.
Thank you for jdelding.

Mr. Hamilton. Would the gentleman jdeld a moment?
Mr. Gejdenson. It is my time. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Bereuter, I just want to give you my observa-

tions on this. First of all, I really do not disagree with you that the
current system certainly needs review. And it may very well be
that there is a better way to do it than the current way.
We do have a tremendous problem in the United Nations in at-

tracting a sufficient number of peacekeepers, and that is a formida-

ble problem and most of these peacekeepers in the 17 peacekeeping
operations today are serving in areas and doing tasks that Amer-
ican Presidents over a period of many years have approved and rec-

ognized that it is in the American national interests to have them
doing what they are doing. There may be a better way to do it.

Now, what bothers me about your amendment is that the United
States Congress kind of unilaterally comes along and tells the
United Nations what we think the system ought to be. And I am
not sure that is the best way to have the greatest influence in

bringing about a change. And if your proposal were put into effect,

I think the problem that then remains is how do you get additional

peacekeepers when you need them?



164

I think all of this needs to be reviewed. I am fully supportive of
that and I think you have put your finger on an important problem
in the United Nations, but this approach and its unilateral aspects
disturb me, and those of us who find problems with the present
system I think have a burden upon us to try to figure out how to

solve the problem. And the problem is, how do you get 100,000
peacekeepers.
Chairman Oilman. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent, and I

appreciate the indulgence of the Chair, to withdraw my amend-
ment.
Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's amendment is withdrawn.
Are there any further amendments to Title V?
If there are no further amendments, the chief of staff will des-

ignate the next section.

Mr. Garon. Section 601, short title.

Chairman GiLMAN. The chief of staff will designate the next sec-

tion.

Mr. Garon. Section 602, findings.

Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Bereuter?
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment at the

desk.
Chairman GiLMAN. The clerk will distribute the amendment. The

chief of staff will read the amendment.
Mr. Garon. Amendment offered by Mr. Bereuter to the amend-

ment in the nature of a substitute to H.R. 7. On line 2 of page 55,
delete the phrase beginning with the word "Czech" and all words
following through the word "Ukraine," on line 4 of page 55.

[The amendment offered by Mr. Bereuter follows:]

Amendment Offered by Mr. Bereuter to the Amendment in the Nature of a
Substitute to H.R. 7

On line 2 of page 55 delete the phrase beginning with the word "Czech" and all

words following through the word "Ukraine," on line 4 of page 55.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Bereuter is recognized for five minutes.
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, it is possible that my amendment

could be misunderstood by some countries, but I think failing to

enact it does far more damage than leaving this subject
unaddressed.
Now, we have a great number of countries that have already be-

come members of Partnership for Peace. There will be others that
join. I think by specifying these eight countries among all of those
that have become members of Partnership for Peace, we raise all

kinds of questions and we seem to establish something of a pecking
order within the Partnership for Peace.

Later on we have provisions which set timetables for the consid-
eration of membership for four countries, the so-called Visegrad
four countries, but I think it does no advantage, it is not advan-
tageous to name these eight countries.

I know some of you have ethic groups represented in your own
district that are very important in your own constituencies. I my-
self do among these eight. But I think we would be better off if we
simply adopted my amendment by voice vote and eliminated any
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description of which of the eight Partnership for Peace countries we
are talking about.

Mr. GOODLING. Would the gentleman 3deld? I think you want to

begin with the word "including" rather than the word "Czech" for

your deletion.

Mr. Bereuter. I think the gentleman is right and it was
misdrafted. I ask unanimous consent that the words "including
the" be added as the deletion.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman, would the gentleman yield for

one moment? Does the gentleman wish by his amendment to

Chairman Oilman. Is the gentleman yielding?
Mr. Bereuter. I would be pleased to yield.

Mr. Gejdenson [continuing]. To remove reference to any named
country in all the other references as they occur on several follow-

ing pages.
Mr. Bereuter. I do not. There are different cases on several. I

am only wanting to address this one at this moment.
Mr. Gejdenson. Okay.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any other comments, further de-

bate on this amendment?
If there is no further debate on the amendment, those in favor

will signify in the usual manner. Opposed?
The amendment is adopted.
The chief of staff will designate the next
Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Are there further amendments to 602? Mr.

Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelli. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment filed with
the clerk, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Is that to section 602?
Mr. Torricelli. It is, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Would the clerk distribute the amendment.
Mr. Torricelli. Mr. Chairman, my amendment addressing sec-

tions 602, 603
Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman hold? Would the gen-

tleman suspend until we have the amendment read and distrib-

uted?
The chief of staff will read the amendment.
Mr. Garon. Amendment offered by Mr. Torricelli to the amend-

ment in the nature of a substitute to H.R. 7.

Page 55, strike line 6 and all that follows through line 10 and
insert the following, (1), the Partnership for Peace program is cre-

ating new political and military ties

Mr. Torricelli. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that
the amendment be considered as read.
Chairman Oilman. The amendment is considered as read.
[The amendment offered by Mr. Torricelli follows:]
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F:\MAS\CONTRACT\SECURmr\TORaiC.01C II.L.C.

Isoctioiui 602, 603, and 604]

Amendment Offered Bt Mb. Torricelu

To The Amendment In A NAtube Of A
Substitute To HJL 7

Page 55, strike line 6 and all that follows through

line 10 and insert the following:

1 (11) The Partnership for Peace program is c.rc?-

2 ating uew political and military ties with countries

3 in. Central and Easttim Europe and provides the

4 basis for joint action to deal with eotninon security

5 problems. Active participation in the Partnership for

6 Peaiee will also play au important n>lo in the evolu-

7 tionaiy process of NATO expansion.

Page 57, banning on lint? 6, strike "not" and all

that follows through line 8 and insert "in the near fli-

ture,".

Page 57, beginning on line 10, strike "not later than

that date".

Page* 58, l)eginuing on line 21, strike "not later than

January 10, 1999; and" and insert a semicolon.

Page 58, after line 22, insert the following new

paragraphs:

January 30. 1895 («M1 p.m.)
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F:\MAS\CONTRAnT\SECUIUTY\TORRIC.0lC H.L.O.

laectiorw (>02, 603, aud 604]

2

1 (7) that the expansion of NATO should be de-

2 fetisive in nature and should occur in a manner tliat

3 increafw»R stability for all nations of Europe, mclud-

4 ing both NATO member nations and non-NATO

5 member nations;

6 (8) that NATO and its memlier nations slioiild

7 cofjperate closeiv with Russia on security issues and

8 work to strengthen other structures of security eo-

9 operation in Euro})e, including the Organization on

10 Security and Cooperation in Europe; and

Page 58, hnc 23, strike "(7)" and insert "(9)".

Page 58, beginning on line 24, strike ", including"

aud all that follows through "ITkraine,".

Page 59, strike line 10 and all that follo\^ through

line 11 on page 62.

Page 62, line 12, strike "(c)" and insert. "(»)"

Page 62, line 14, st,rike ''such Act" and ins<?rt "the

NATO Participation Act of 1994 (title 11 of Public Law

103-447; 22 II.S.C. 1928 note)".

Page 62, strike lines 23 and 24 and insert the fol-

lowing:

JanuaryM. IMS (12:11 p m )
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3

1 (A) In GKNKKAii.—Sw'tdou 203 of such

2 Act is amended by adding at the end the follow-

3 ing new subsection:

Pag© 63, line 1, strike "(t)" and insert "(g)".

Page 63, strike line 12 and all that fulluws through

line 2 on page 64 and iuftert the following:

4 (b) Conforming Amkndmknt.—Subsection (d) of

5 such Act is aTnendcd in the matter preceding paragraph

6 (1) by striking "Committee on Foreign Afliadrs" and in-

7 sertiiig "Committee on International Relations".

Page 64, hne 3, strike "(e)" and insert "(c)"

Page 64, line 7, strike "first word;" and insert "first

word; and".

Page 64, line 9, strike "; and" and insert a period.

Page 64, strike line 10 and all that follows throu^

line 13.

Page 64, line 14, strike "(f)" and insert "(d)".

Page 64, .strike lino 18 and all that follows tlirongb

line 20 ou page 65 and insert the following:

1 "SEC. S06. NATO DEFINED.

2 "For purposes of this title, the term 'NATO' means

3 the North Atlantic Treaty Organization.".
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Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman is recognized for five minutes.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman, my amendment addressing sec-

tion 602, 603, and 604 dealing with similar or identical subjects,

I would ask unanimous consent that they be considered together en
bloc as a single amendment.
Chairman Oilman. If there is no objection, they will be consid-

ered en bloc.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman, in the Contract With America
before this committee, the Majority rightfully deals with a radically

changed security situation in Eastern Europe. It rightfully deals

with the fact that NATO is in a completely different situation. And
that our national security and the implications that arise from this

change need to be reconsidered.

It is my judgment, however, Mr. Chairman, that in the draft be-

fore us, the sponsors may have gone further than they otherwise

intended. There are two central elements of the bill which I think
should be revisited. First, a date certain is set for NATO entry of

specific states in Eastern Europe. Second, the states of Eastern Eu-
rope are decided into two tiers, that is four states gain admission
in 1999, three states in the Baltics and the Ukraine at some date

thereafter.

I believe, Mr. Chairman, while I am sjrmpathetic with the objec-

tives of the legislation in securing a security relationship with the

states of Eastern Europe, both of these items in their specificity

may be ill-advised.

Mr. Chairman, NATO membership is more than participation in

a debating society or a club. Membership to NATO means very sim-

ply pledging the United States to go to war to defend another na-

tion. It is a promise of war. Whether or not each of these govern-

ments are of the type that we want to defend them with the secu-

rity of our own country, whether or not they have the necessary

economic or political or security importance that we would extend

the American nuclear umbrella, I believe, Mr. Chairman, is an
open question.

It is, however, clear that extending this American nuclear um-
brella over all of these States involves enormous danger. There is

great uncertainty at the moment in the future political stability of

the predominant power in the region. The United States, rightfully

or wrongly, has a declining defense budget and not an expanding
defense capability. Meaning that realistically most of these states

could only be defended with nuclear weapons.
Mr. Chairman, I think it is also fair to say that the process

which this Nation needs to go through before ever pledging its

honor, its security, the life of its citizens is substantially more in-

volved than we intend to engage today or indeed in this Congress
involving a variety of things the Nation has not yet decided upon.

When this country decided that it would exchange its life for the

possibility of a nuclear exchange with Germany, Italy, Britain, and
France, we did so because we decided that the United States could

not endure economically, politically, or militarily unless Western
Europe were free. Like my other colleagues, I sincerely hope that

Eastern Europe remains free. I hope that it can secure itself, but

I am not convinced that the American people are prepared to

pledge their honor to go to war if it is not.
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I would remind my colleagues that in 1939, Great Britain
pledged that if the Polish frontier were ever crossed, it would go
to war. There was no debate in the British Parliament about their
military capability of doing so. There was little discussion whether
or not Britain could survive if indeed it happened. War was inevi-

table in Europe. That was understood. But on September 1, 1939,
Britain found itself at war at a place and time that may not have
been of its choosing because of an idly made pledge.

I believe, Mr. Chairman, we would be ill-advised with great spec-
ificity to make that pledge today. The intentions of the drafters of
the legislation are honorable and I believe they provide guidance
to the committee.

Consistent with the Partnership for Peace, and the intentions of
the Majority of this committee, I believe we should make clear our
hope that each of these Eastern Europeam nations gain access at
some point to NATO. Upon that, I think on a bipartisan basis we
can agree.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.
Mr. TORRICELLI. With the committee's indulgence, I will conclude

almost immediately.
Second, Mr. Chairman, I believe that we should remove the sepa-

ration of the Baltic States and Eastern Europe from the bill. Be-
cause it would mean that we are separating our security interests

among those nations. That is a virtual invitation to a future au-
thoritarian government in Russia to make clear that we regard Po-
land as important but the Ukraine and the Baltics as less impor-
tant. We do not believe it is anyone's intention to divide a new line

across Europe. It would be ill-advised. I would hope we would re-

move that distinction. My amendment at a minimum does both of
those things, and I appreciate your patience in allowing.
Mr. OOODLING. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. TORRICELLI. Unfortunately, I believe my time has expired.

Mr. GrOODLiNG. I think we will give you 30 seconds.
Mr. TORRICELLI. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. OOODLING. It would be much easier for us if you would di-

vide this into two, I believe. It would appear to me that there
wouldn't be much debate on anything on page 1 and the beginning
of page 2 down to where you begin with page 59. So if you were
to have that part as a separate amendment
Mr. TORRICELLI. If I could ask the gentleman, at what point does

he find in controversy that he would like considered separately?
Mr. OOODLING. I think if you divide it into two amendments, and

your first amendment goes down to the middle of page 2 where you
have page 58 beginning on line 4 strike "including" and all that fol-

lows through, Ukraine, stop there as your first amendment, and
then offer the rest as a second amendment.
Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman, I am prepared to do that. It is

my hope to get a bipartisan support for the entire amendment. If

this helps its adoption, I would ask unanimous consent the amend-
ment be separated in two parts and to proceed on that basis.

Chairman Oilman. Without objection, the amendment is now di-

vided into two parts.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman, if the member is willing to

speak. I didn't see anyone seeking recognition, before that
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Mr. Smith. Mr. Chairman, if I could speak briefly?

Chairman Oilman. I want to speak on the proposal. Frankly, I

am a little puzzled by the objection as coming from the Minority

with regard to the NATO provisions. Not one Member of this com-
mittee opposed enactment into law of the NATO Participation Act,

which we enacted the end of the last session.

Further, six current Minority Members of the committee were co-

sponsors of that legislation in the last Congress, and I would like

to point out to those members that the bill before you is nearly

identical to that bill. The differences between this legislation and
the NATO Participation Act which we adopted are as follows: This
legislation mandates the President establish a transition assistance

program. The NATO Participation Act does not do that. Secondly,

this legislation designates Poland, Hungary, the Czech Republic,

and Slovakia as eligible for assistance under that program and the

NATO Participation Act does not.

These are not fundamental differences. There are differences

which make it more likely that our Nation will actually provide as-

sistance to countries which we believe some day should become
NATO members. These differences do not guarantee NATO mem-
bership. They only start certain nations down that track, and I be-

lieve that is where our policy should be and I think many of my
colleagues agree with that.

It is my firm conviction that NATO will not expand without
American leadership, and to move the process forward I think it is

useful for the Congress to be pushing the administration on this

matter. Clear criteria, reasonable target dates are a way of Con-
gress telling both the administration and our European friends

that we are serious about expanding NATO.
Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Smith. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Oejdenson.
Mr. Oejdenson. As one of the sponsors of that legislation, I

would say, one, that legislation was signed into law November 2,

1994. And what that legislation did was not specifically identify

countries, and I think that is a terribly important part of it, be-

cause what happens here is countries have to be ready to militarily

coordinate with the United States and I imagine that means there

are some communications and other activities.

Countries not in this list may be ready at different times, maybe
some before, maybe some after, I think everybody ought to give the

law that was signed, that you were a cosponsor of 2 or 3 months
ago, a chance to go into effect without kind of setting up a stage

where Poland is being punished because it wasn't included by the

date certain or Hungary or the Slovak Republics or the Baltic

States.

What we need to do is include these countries as they are ready

and as it meets American national security interests; when they
are able to play a role, when they have assets that we can coordi-

nate with, and not by the simple, you know, kind of statement that

these are our four favorite former Soviet countries and the others

aren't.

And it seems to me as somebody who can claim to have come
from both Lithuania and Poland, depending on what date you
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Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Smith. Mr. Chairman, may I respond for a minute? May I

have an additional minute?
Chairman Oilman. I am recognizing Mr. Hamilton. We will come

back to you. Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. I thank the chairman, and I want to speak in

support of the Torricelli amendment. I do think it is terribly impor-
tant to recognize the importance of this debate. I just don't agree

with those who suggest it is merely a tilt or a step. Words are ter-

ribly important here, and what you are really dealing with is a
very complex and very fluid process that is now taking place in Eu-
rope on the new security structures, including NATO expansion.

And what this provision in H.R. 7 does, and what Mr. Torricelli is

trying to strike, is the micromanagement of that process and telling

the President exactly how he is going to deal with the question of

NATO expansion.
My colleagues, you just can't do that in a matter of this complex-

ity and that would extend over a long period of time.

The chairman is right that we all signed on to the new Partner-

ship Act, the NATO Participation Act, last fall. That was only

signed into law 2 months ago. And now we are coming along trying

to change things completely.

That act, for example, gave the President discretion to use for-

eign assistance to help countries get ready for membership in

NATO. This act, or this bill as proposed, mandates it. It mandates
that he provide assistance only to four countries. It mandates or

tries to mandate a date certain for NATO membership.
Now, all of those things are extreme micromanagement by the

Congress of an exceedingly difficult security process. Secretary

Christopher reminded us that if we lock in advantages for certain

countries—and that is what we are trying to do here, we are trying

to lock in an advantage for four countries—then that is going to

discourage reformers in countries not named, and it is going to fos-

ter complacency in countries that are named, and it is going to

have a devastating impact on the morale of the countries that are

not designated.
Setting dates certain for NATO membership for some countries

and not for others is going to raise hopes in some countries and
dash hopes in other countries throughout Europe. And it is going

to make it much, much more difficult for this administration or any
administration a couple of years from now—^because this is going

to be a process that is going to go on for 10 or 20 years—to manage
this complex and fluid process that is now underway. And so I

don't see this as just a step. I don't see it as a minor amendment.
I think we are sending a very, very important signal if we go ahead
with the adoption of this language. And I think premature moves
to expand NATO are going to draw very dangerous lines in Europe
today. We have a chance to avoid that.

Now, I also want to say that when the Congress, by whatever
kind of language, says that we want to expand NATO to four coun-

tries, all of us have to recognize that that has no legal impact at

all. We can't do that by an act of Congress. You don't expand
NATO by passing a law in the U.S. Congress. You expand NATO
by the action of all of its members, 16, I think, and they have to
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do it by their respective constitutional processes. And so do we.
And that means that each country has to be approved for NATO
membership by the United States Senate by a two-thirds vote. So
on the one hand, if we pass this language as drafted in H.R. 7, we
are simply giving gratuitous advice, with no legal effect. But the
disadvantage of it is is that we are sending very wrong signals, I

think, about the future of Europe. In other words, we are beginning
to divide Europe, and we are messing around with the executive
authority to conduct foreign policy and hamstringing the President
as he tries to manage this difficult process of the security structure
of Europe in the next 10 years.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired. Mr.

Smith.
Mr. Smith. Mr. Chairman, if it were so as the distinguished

Ranking Member said that designating a country sends such an
awful signal, then if the President so designates any country he,

too, would be sending such a signal.

I would again ask the members of this committee to look at the
text of the underl3dng language. It names four countries, leaves
open the very real possibilities that other countries could be named
as well, leaving that to the President.

If we are going to be so stymied and paralyzed when we name
one country for transitioning possibly to NATO membership, at
least assisting them in that quest, that we have to be repelled by
that and say we should not do something that the President might
do—and I would give him all the encouragement possible to do
that—we are just saying that at least four should be part of this

program. It is an attempt to say we want at some point that they
be part of it provided certain guidelines are met. And let me just
also remind members that part of Mr. Torricelli's amendment does
take out the Baltjcs. It takes out Latvia, Lithuania, and Estonia,
of course. We are not, I don't think—if our action here today is so

misread by other countries, that is a shame, but that is not the
way it is.

Mr. Roth. Would the gentleman jdeld?

Mr. Smith. I would be happy to jdeld.

Mr. Roth. I thank my friend for yielding.

This bill has been carefully drafted. In foreign affairs, like in

other legislation, we must draw fine lines, and that is precisely

what we are doing here. The expansion of NATO has far-reaching
consequences not only for those countries but also for our country,
and we must carefully weigh the principles that we set forth.

Now, one must be specific to some degree. We heard the word
"micromanagement." As I see it, all we are doing is involving Con-
gress again in foreign affairs. There was a time when the cold war
was on when time was always of the essence. This is a time in the
world that we were in today where debate is possible. And all we
are saying is that Congress again is getting into the play in the
area of foreign policy. And this is precisely what we want Congress
to do because we do have a separation of powers and for all too
long we feel that Congress really has not had enough say in foreign

policy and foreign affairs and what we are saying here is that Con-
gress again is going to be a player in foreign affairs.
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Mr. Smith. Just reclaiming my time for a moment, if I could. I

would also take exception to the distinguished gentleman from In-

diana when he mentions that this could lead to complacency in the
countries that are named. I fail to see how offering the program to

assist them in meeting the obligations of NATO inclusion will lead
to complacency. Rather than complacency, I think it will encourage
them to do even more and the tangible assistance provided by tlus

program will help those countries know what has to be done to get
there sooner rather than later.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am both surprised and, frankly, I am somewhat disappointed

by the division of this question on our committee. I believe our dif-

ferences here are extremely narrow. We have one objective and
that is to consolidate the success of the cold war and bring these
nations into the family of nations. But each member of this com-
mittee needs to ask themselves whether they are prepared to say
to their constituents what their vote would imply here today.

Each of these nations in Eastern Europe today is not Democratic.
At least one has a Communist majority government. Whether or

not they have Democratic governments for the remainder of the
decade is very unclear. Are you prepared to go home and tell your
constituents that you are now expanding the American nuclear um-
brella to

Mr. Smith. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. TORRICELLI. I will 3deld in a minute.
To each of these countries, regardless of their ability to defend

themselves, their political institutions, their economic importance
to the United States, and put them on a par with Britain, (Ger-

many, or Italy?

Are you prepared to tell your constituents that you are willing

to have the United States go to war to defend countries that have
declining military budgets, no ability to defend themselves, Soviet-

trained militaries with all Soviet weaponry, with no coordination

with NATO whatsoever when the remainder of the alliance has
taken 20, 30, and 40 years to coordinate its defensive policies?

My friends, I understand partisan differences. It is simply not re-

sponsible to put the United States on record on that point. It is not

responsible and I urge you to reconsider.

It bears repeating, from the perspective of Moscow when you
specify in a bill that Poland will be admitted and the Czech Repub-
lic will be admitted, while the Russians have tensions with the

Ukraine and are occupjdng the Baltics, by implications the Rus-
sians read that to mean we will not defend, there is no doubt about
our interests in the security of the remaining republics. It is a mes-
sage you don't want to send.

Mr. Chairman, at this point I would ask that in the record by
unanimous consent we enter the statements of the Chairman of the

Joint Chiefs of Staff which specifically have asked, not the Presi-

dent, not the administration, not a partisan leader, the Chairman
of the Joint Chiefs of Staff on behalf of the U.S. military who has
asked and I quote: "I urge you to permit the enlargement process
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now set in motion to proceed without at this stage specifically des-
ignating countries and a specific timetable."
[The information appears in the appendix.]
Mr. TORRICELLI. My friends, we are arguing over something in

which we have almost no difference. The gentleman, I know, in-

tends to offer an amendment allowing an assistance program to

proceed which could greatly increase the timetable for eventual ad-
mission for these nations. I don't agree with it.

Frankly, I am prepared to accept the motion because I would like

to see this done on a bipartisan basis. But the dividing of these
countries into two categories and the providing of a specific date,

I would urge you not to proceed with.
Please adopt my amendment. I in turn will accept the amend-

ment of the Majority to proceed with an assistance program.
I thank the gentleman for giving me the time.
Chairman GiLMAN. Without objection, the gentleman's statement

that he wanted included in the record is included.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Mr. Chairman, as one who has followed this region

meticulously for several decades, I would like to comment on an
earlier observation that this is very carefully crafted legislation.

It is not. If it were carefully crafted legislation, Slovenia would
appear and Slovakia would not appear. And I am not sure what
percentage of our population or of this body knows the clear dis-

tinction between Slovenia and Slovakia. They are two different

countries. In terms of internal democracy movement toward a mar-
ket system and freedom of press, Slovenia is light-years ahead of
Slovakia. Yet Slovakia is included and Slovenia is not included.
May I also suggest that there is a tremendous degree of political

and economic fluidity in this entire region. And to designate coun-
tries at this stage is imprudent when in fact over the course of the
last 6 years, since the collapse of the Wall, there has been a tre-

mendous degree of movement up and down among the various
countries with respect to the degree of press freedom they have,
with respect to the degree of political freedom they have, with re-

spect to the degree of market mechanisms they have.
Therefore, the designation on generic grounds appears far more

rational than the singling out of specific countries. There is no jus-

tification for including Slovakia at this stage and excluding Slove-
nia which by all yardsticks is a far more democratic market-ori-
ented, free-press-oriented society.

And I would like to ask any of my colleagues and friends on the
other side to explain to me why Slovakia is included and Slovenia
is not included.

Chairman Oilman. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, I move to strike the requisite

number of words.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hastings is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Hastings. I have sat here with no intentions having been

given opportunity to explore yet another provision. But there are
two things I need to bring to the attention of the entirety of our
committee.
Most of the members on this committee have had rather extraor-

dinary experiences in Europe, and many of the members on this
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committee on both sides of the aisle have been involved in the on-
going developments with reference to the North Atlantic Treaty Or-
ganization, and have been very active in that arena.

Until I became a Member of Congress in 1992, I had never trav-

eled extensively in the area that we are discussing now. And be-
cause of the opportunities that I was given on this committee, I did
have an opportunity to travel to almost all of the countries, with
the exception of Poland, and to talk with officials there and in Eng-
land and in France regarding the Partnership for Peace and re-

garding NATO.
I find it passing strange, and I would urge my colleagues who are

sometimes opposed to travel, to take it upon themselves on this

committee, and this is a picture of a different kind, to really visit

some of these areas. And I believe you will leave with a refreshing
and perhaps even different view than we offer in the isolation of
the committee room and the aridness of our attitudes.

Let me suggest to you that on this particular piece of legislation

there is no funding on behalf of this mandated program that is au-
thorized in this bill. And I expect from the other side of the aisle

that there will be at some point during this session of Congress of-

ferings of cuts in foreign aid, not increases, or foreign assistance
programs.
And this bill anticipates expansion of U.S. commitments in Eu-

rope at a time of declining resources. I saw with my own eyes that
the United States is reducing its troop levels. And here we are now
talking about making commitments of resources that are not put
forward in the proposed legislation.

I am going to leave aside, because of time interests, Mr. Chair-
man, the continuing considerations of terrorism that this adminis-
tration has pointed out more times than not regarding this particu-

lar area of the world.
But I want to leave it with one question. Tell me, please, some-

body that offered this bill, where does it spell out that the funding
for NATO transition of the proposed program is going to come
about?

I support the Torricelli amendment. I heard him say that he is

prepared to withdraw it. Therefore the original amendment would
be on the table. And I oppose the original amendment as put for-

ward.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman from Wisconsin, Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, I move to close debate on the pending

amendment effective immediately.
Chairman Oilman. The question is on the motion to close the de-

bate. All in favor signify in the usual manner.
Opposed.
The motion is adopted.
The question now is on the first part
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry. Could we

restate exactly what is being voted on?
Chairman Oilman. This is on the first part of the amendment of

Mr. Torricelli from the beginning of the amendment through page
2 after the reference to page 58 beginning on line 24,
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Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry to clarify

the question. Unlike most parliamentary inquiries, this is a genu-
ine inquiry. It is my understandmg that by separating the question

we will be voting on specifjdng the countries and the date.

The second part of the amendment, the next vote that would fol-

low, would be whether or not there is a mandated assistance pro-

gram.
Is that in fact what has happened here?
Chairman Oilman. That is not a proper parliamentary inquiry,

but the statement is heard.
The question is now on the amendment, the first part of the

amendment of Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelli. What is the answer to the question? I am trying

to get the question clarified.

Chairman GiLMAN. Counsel, would you respond, please.

Mr. Rademaker. Mr. Torricelli, I think at least the initial part

of your statement was accurate. The amendment—the first part of

your amendment deals with the listing of countries and the speci-

fication of a date.

Mr. Torricelli. So this first vote that the chairman has called

will be on that issue.

Mr. Rademaker. Correct.

Mr. Torricelli. The second vote will be on the question of

whether to mandate an assistance program, if offered as an amend-
ment?
Mr. Rademaker. Let me clarify what the remainder of the

amendment deals with in broad terms. The remainder would essen-

tially strike the amendments that our substitute amendment before

us today would make to the NATO participation act. And the

NATO participation act authorized the President to establish a
transition assistance program.
So in other words, if your second amendment were adopted, there

would still remain an authority for the President to provide transi-

tion assistance, but the amendments contained in this Title II of

that transition assistance program would be deleted.

Mr. Torricelli. Very good. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair-

man.
Chairman Oilman. The question now is on the amendment, the

first part of the amendment of Mr. Torricelli. All those in favor sig-

nify by saying aye.

Opposed, no.

The amendment is agreed to.

The question is now on the second portion of Mr.
Mr. Smith. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. Was the amendment that was just voted on also tak-

ing out the four countries that were designated?
Chairman Oilman. Counsel will respond.
Mr. Smith. If it is, I would ask for a roll call.

Chairman Oilman. Roll call has been requested.
Mr. Torricelli. Mr. Chairman, a point of order. I believe the

chairman had called the second question. If I am mistaken, we can
have the record
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Mr. Smith. If I can be heard, Mr. Chairman, it was not clear ex-

actly what we were voting on. We have had a unanimous consent
request to split an amendment that had already been disseminated
to the membership. It was never clear exactly what that first

amendment would be on.

I would ask it be reconsidered and that we do have a roll call

vote.

Chairman Oilman. Motion has been made to reconsider the vote

by which this amendment was passed by the committee. All those
in favor signify by saying aye.

Opposed, no.

Mr. Smith. I ask for a roll call.

Chairman Oilman. On the motion to reconsider, a roll call has
been requested. Those in favor of reconsideration signify in the
usual manner.
Opposed.
There is a request for a roll call. The chief of staff will read the

roll.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman is aye.

Mr. Groodling.

Mr. OOODLING. Pass.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mrs. Meyers.
[No response.]
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oallegly.

Mr. Oallegly. No.
Mr. Oaron. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes aye.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Ballenger votes aye.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Rohrabacher votes aye.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Manzullo votes aye.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. RoYCE. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Royce votes aye.
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Mr. King.
Mr. King. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes aye.
Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.
Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.
Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.
Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes aye.
Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.
Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes aye.
Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton votes aye.
Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes no.
Mr. Grejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes no.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes no.

Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelli. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli votes no.
Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes no.
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes no.
Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes no.
Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes no.
Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. No.



182

Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes no.

Mr. Payne.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes no.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes no.

Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes no.

Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes no.

Mr. Hastings,
Mr. Hastings. Nay.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes no.

Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes no.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes no.

Mr. Moran.
Mr. MoRAN. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes no.

Mr. Frazer.

Mr. Frazer. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer votes no.

Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. I vote no.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes aye.

Mr. Payne.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega.
Chairman GiLMAN. The chief of staff will read the tally of the

votes.

Mr. Garon. On this vote the ayes are 15. The noes are 25.

Mr. Torricelli. Mr. Chairman, I would move the second ques-

tion.

Chairman GiLMAN. The motion to reconsider is not agreed to.

Mr. Torricelli. Mr. Chairman, I move the second question.

Chairman GiLMAN. The second question is now before the com-
mittee. The question occurs on the second part of the Torricelli

amendment. All those in favor signify by saying aye.

Opposed, no.

Apparently the noes have it. The amendment is not agreed to.

Mr. Torricelli. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Torricelli.
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Mr. TORRICELLI. If I could have asked a question in clarification

of the Chair
Chairman Oilman. Is that a point of order?
Mr. TORRICELLI. Point of order, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Will the gentleman state his point of order?
Mr. TORRICELLI. My inquiry, Mr. Chairman, is, under this

amendment is the question of whether or not we would be mandat-
ing a new program for the Members to facilitate

Chairman Oilman. What is the gentleman's point of order? This
is not a time for debate.
Mr. TORRICELLI. I ask the Chair to clarify for the committee.
Chairman Oilman. If you would like some further clarification,

the counsel will further clarify.

Mr. Rademaker. Did I understand your question to be whether
the second part of your amendment mandates first the establish-
ment of a program and, second, the expenditure of funds?
Mr. TORRICELLI. Whether or not this creates a mandatory or an

operational expenditure program for NATO expansion. Is that the
proper phrasing of the question?
Mr. Rademaker. I think I can respond to your question. The sec-

ond part of your amendment deals with the portion of the sub-
stitute amendment that mandates the establishment of a program,
but it is important to note that although the substitute amendment
would technically mandate the establishment of a program, there
is no earmarking of funds, and therefore there is no mandatory ex-
penditure of funds through that program.

In other words, comparing this provision, the NATO participation
act as it would appear after enactment of the law of this provision
with the situation that is in existence today, today it is discre-

tionary on the part of the President, as it is discretionary to pro-
vide assistance.
Mr. TORRICELLI. I thank the gentleman for clarification. It is a

question on whether it is a mandatory program. And can you be-
lieve a mandatory
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is out of order. We are on a

roll call vote.

Mr. Engel. I have a parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman. We
haven't started the roll call vote.

My parliamentary inquiry is, the reference to the four countries,
is that at all in play in this amendment? Is that deleted? That has
gone? So nothing we are voting on now is in reference to those four
countries specifically? People have said yes and people have said
no.

Chairman Oilman. Will counsel clarify the situation.

Mr. Rademaker. This gets into some of the technicalities under
the NATO participation act that was enacted at the end of the last

Congress. Under the NATO participation act, it is discretionary on
the part of the President whether to establish a program. It is also
discretionary on his part which countries to make beneficiaries
under this program.
Under the provision that would be deleted by the amendment

that we are about to vote on, one aspect of the amendment that
would be deleted by Mr. Torricelli's amendment is the mandate to

provide assistance to force—I am sorry, the mandate that four spe-
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cific countries be eligible to participate in the program, specifically

Poland, Hungary, the Czech Republic and Slovakia.

Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, a roll call vote has been called for.

Chairman GiLMAN. I thank the counsel for clarification. The chief

of staff will read the roll.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chairman votes no.

Mr. Groodling.

Mr. GoODLiNG. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling votes no.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth votes no.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde votes no.

Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes no.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes no.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes no.

Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes no.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes no.

Mr. Ballenger.

Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes no.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. KiM. No.
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' Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.
Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.
Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.
Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes no.
Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.
Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.
Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton votes no.
Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes aye.
Mr. Grejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes aye.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes aye.
Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelll Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli votes aye.
Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes aye.
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes aye.
Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes aye.
Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes no.
Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. No—I mean aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes aye.
Mr. Payne.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. Aye.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes aye.
Mr. Menendez.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes aye.
Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes yes.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes aye.
Mr. W3mn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes aye.
Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes aye.
Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes aye.

Mr. Frazer.
Mr. Frazer. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer votes aye.
Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez.
[No response.]
Chairman Gilman. The chief of staff will report the vote.

Mr. Garon. On this vote, the ayes are 16, the noes are 23.

Chairman GiLMAN. The noes appear to have it. The amendment
is not agreed to.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman, can I ask the indulgence of the
committee for 30 seconds?
Chairman GiLMAN. Without objection.

Mr. TORRICELLI. Mr. Chairman, I want to thank Members of the
Majority who voted on the earlier question. Despite some of the
rancor of our recent days, this was a good bipartisan effort. I be-
lieve it was in the best interests of NATO and our foreign policy.

I appreciate the respect which the administration has given on this

issue. I think the committee conducted itself well. I appreciate the
support of the Members.
Thank you for the recognition.

Chairman GiLMAN. Are there any further amendments to this

section?
Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I have an amendment at the desk.
Chairman GiLMAN. To this section?
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Mr. Wynn. 603.
Chairman Oilman. We are on 602.

Are there any further amendments to section 602?
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, my amendments to Title VI to-

tally are now moved.
Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman withhold?
The chief of staff will announce the next section.

Mr. Oaron. Section 603. The United States policy.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment at the desk. I

would like to ask unanimous consent to submit a longer statement.
At this time I just want to state briefly that I believe this is a

pretty innocent amendment that basically reiterates

Chairman Oilman. Will the gentleman suspend until the amend-
ment is read.

Mr. Oaron. Amendment offered by Mr. Wynn. The amendment
in the nature of a substitute to H.R. 7. Page 58, line 22. Strike

"and." Page 58, after line 22, insert the following.

Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, I move the amendment be considered
as being read.

Chairman Oilman. The amendment is considered as read.

The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
[The amendment offered by Mr. Wynn follows:]
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r:\MAS\CONTRACr\SECURrrY\WYNN.00l HX.O.
IHnntion fi03]

Amendment Offered By Mr. Wtnn

To The Amendment In The Nature Of A

Substitute To ELR. 7

Page 58, line 22, strike "and".

Pagie 58, after line 22, mscrt the following:

1 (7) to reafGrm article X of the North Atlantic

2 Treaty and the policy decision of tlie North Atlantic

3 Council on December 1, 1994, that

—

4 (A) each new member nation may be ad-

5 mitt^Hl to NATO only by amendment to the

6 North Atlantic Treaty; and

7 (B) each current NATO member nation

8 will have to complete the treaty amendment

9 ratification process for the admission of eacli

10 new meml}er nation to NATO, subject to the in-

11 tcmal legal processes of each current NATO

12 member nation, and tliat in the case of the

13 Unit4id States, the treaty amendment ratifica-

14 tion process will require advice and consent of

15 y^ of the members of the United States Senate

1

6

present and voting; and

P.-jjrc 58, lino 23, strike "(7)" Jiiid iiisoil "(^^)".
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Mr. Wynn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As I was indicating, I beheve this is a fairly innocuous amend-

ment. Basically in our enthusiasm with respect to the expansion of

NATO, I thought it would be wise to reiterate the current law with
respect to the actual amendment process to make clear that while
we may favor certain policies, the traditional amendment process
for NATO would still be in effect. That is to say the administra-
tion's decision is not a unilateral decision by the United States, but
rather would depend upon the traditional NATO policy, which is an
amendment of the treaty, the agreement of each member govern-
ment, which currently numbers 16, and the completion of the ratifi-

cation process in each country as well as our own process here in

the United States which requires two-thirds of the Senate to ratify

it.

I don't believe this amendment in any way undermines what is

being proposed. I do believe, however, that it is somewhat of a re-

ality check so we under no circumstances suggest that the United
States, despite our desire or enthusiasm on the subject of expan-
sion, would preempt or preclude in any way the existing law re-

garding NATO.
Mr. Bereuter. Will the gentleman yield?

I just wanted to ask the question, is there anything in your
amendment as you understand it that differs from the current pro-

cedures under the NATO charter or our Constitution?
Mr. Wynn. No, nothing differs in the amendment. Actually the

amendment reiterates the primacy of the NATO treaty amendment
process.

Mr. Bereuter. Thank you very much.
Mr. Smith. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Wynn. Yes.
Mr. Smith. If I could through you ask if the administration, per-

haps Secretary Sherman, if she could assess whether or not this

amendment comports with NATO policy and whether or not the ad-
ministration supports the amendment and why.
Chairman Oilman. Mrs. Sherman.
Ms. Sherman. Thank you.
Congressman, counsel advises me in substance this is correct. It

is in fact admitted to NATO only by invitation as opposed to

amendment. So technically that word may not be quite correct. But
substantively this is correct. It does comport with the NATO char-

ter and it does reiterate, as Congressman Wynn has attempted to

do, and we would find useful the primacy of the NATO charter and
how we would need to proceed.
Chairman GiLMAN. Without objection, the Chair is prepared to

accept the Wynn amendment. It is a useful amendment.
Mr. Wynn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. If there are no objections, the amendment is

adopted.
At this time we are going to recess for one hour. I am going to

ask our Members to be diligent and return. We have only a few
sections remaining to be completed. The remaining section, section

604, there is an Ackerman, Wynn, and a Oilman amendment. Sec-

tion 604, a Moran amendment. Earlier reservations that were
granted on section 303, 401, 402, 507, 508.

89-669 95-7
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With your indulgence, committee Members, we should be able to

complete our work in a very short period of time.
The committee stands in recess jfor one hour.
[Recess.]

Mr. Bereuter [presiding]. At the direction of Chairman Oilman,
I am announcing that the hearing is going to recess, to reconvene
tomorrow morning at 9 a.m.
[Whereupon, at 6:15 p.m., the committee was adjourned, to re-

convene on Tuesday, January 31, 1995, at 9:10 a.m.]



H.R. 7, NATIONAL SECURITY REVITALIZATION
ACT

TUESDAY, JANUARY 31, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on International Relations,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to call, at 9:10 a.m. in room 2172,

Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Benjamin A. Oilman (chair-

man of the committee) presiding.

Chairman Oilman. The committee will come to order, please.
Oood morning.
When the committee recessed yesterday we had just passed the

Wynn Amendment to Section 603 of the amendment in the nature
of a substitute. Are there further amendments to Section 603? If

not, the Chief of Staff will designate the next section.

Mr. Oaron. Section 604 revisions to program to facilitate transi-
tion to NATO membership.
Chairman Oilman. The Chair would like to make the following

statement.
The committee was refused permission yesterday to sit while the

House was reading a bill under the five-minute rule. Accordingly,
we were required, in effect, to continue our sitting today rather
than completing action on the bill last night, as we had hoped. We
now have permission to sit today.
The following sections within the jurisdiction of the committee

have not yet been read for amendment: Section 605 and Section
606.

In addition, the following Members have entered reservations al-

lowing them or their designees to offer amendments: Mr.
Faleomavaega, with respect to Section 303; Mr. Hamilton, with re-

spect to Sections 401 and 402; Mr. Berman, with respect to Section
507 and to add a new Section, 508A, which he hopes to add to the
bill. And in the opinion of the Chair, the proper place to offer Sec-
tion 508A would be after the disposition of the amendment to Sec-
tion 507.

I hope we can work quickly, particularly on the next few amend-
ments which are not terribly controversial; and I hope all of my col-

leagues will refrain from belaboring the obvious.
I will say that if we are not making progress I will not hesitate

to recognize a Member to move to limit debate, although I hope I

will not have to. Somebody today gave me a big stick to carry in

the event I need it in the committee, and I hope we do not have
to resort to the big-stick approach.

(191)
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I understand that the gentleman from New York, Mr. Ackerman,
has an amendment for himself and others. Does the gentleman
seek recognition?
Mr. Ackerman. I do, Mr. Chairman. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I do.

Chairman Oilman. Would the clerk
Mr. Ackerman. I have an amendment at the desk.
Chairman GiLMAN. Please pass out the amendment. And would

the Chief of Staff please read the amendment?
Mr. Garon. Amendment to the amendment in the nature of a

substitute, offered by Mr. Ackerman, Mr. Wynn, Mr. Gilman and
Mr. Goodling.
Page 63, strike line 16 and all that follows through line 2 on

page 64 and insert the following: (g) Prohibition on providing as-

sistance to countries that provide defense articles to countries sup-
porting international terrorism.
Mr. GrOODLlNG. I ask unanimous consent the amendment be con-

sidered as read.

Chairman GiLMAN. Without objection, the amendment is consid-
ered as read.

[The information follows:]

ll
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F:\MAS\CONTRACT\SECURITY\ACKERM.001 H.L.C.

[iMwlion 604]

AMENfDMENT TO THE

amenfdment in the nature of a substitute

Offered by Mr. Ackerman and Mr. Wynn

Page 63, strike line 16 and all that follows tlmmj^

line 2 on page 64 and insert the following:

1 "(g) PROniBITION ON PKOVIDING ASSISTANCE TO

2 CJOTJNTRiES That Provtde Defense Artkiles to

3 CouNTUiES Supporting Internationa). Terrorism.—
4 The President may not provide assistanee t-o a country

5 under the program estabhshed under subsection (a) if

6 such country is selling or Lrausferriiig defense articles to

7 a state that has repeatedly provided support for acts of

8 international terrorism, as determined by the Secretary of

9 State under section 6(j) of the Export Administration Act

10 of 1979.".
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Chairman GiLMAN. And the gentleman from New York, Mr. Ack-
erman, is recognized for five minutes.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I offer this amendment on behalf of myself and Congressman

Wynn, and we are absolutely delighted to be joined by yourself, the
Chairman, Mr. Oilman, as well as Mr. Goodling in this effort.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that it was probably because of some
oversight or inadvertency that the language in the amendment in

the form of a substitute omitted some language and changed some
language inadvertently from the original legislation which some-
how would lower the standard by which we deal with those nations
seeking admission into NATO and thereby lowering the standards
on terrorism.
What this language does is that it restores the original language

presently existing so that we have the higher standard of terror-

ism. Certainly, we would not want countries admitted into NATO
that are in business relationships and partnerships with terrorist

states. And certainly, Mr. Chairman, nobody has a greater record
of standing up against terrorism in this Congress, anywhere in the
world, than yourself; and we are delighted you have joined us in

this effort.

Chairman Oilman. Does anyone else desire to be heard?
Mr. OOODLING. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Ooodling.
Mr. Ooodling. I am pleased to join in cosponsoring the amend-

ment. The amendment deletes from the amendment in the nature
of a substitute to H.R. 7 a provision that arguably would have
weakened the requirements of existing law regarding when coun-
tries receiving assistance under the authority of the NATO Partici-

pation Act might be denied that assistance on account of arms
sales by them to countries that support terrorism.

I understand that the provision in question was inserted in H.R.
7 in a good-faith effort to reform the nature of the requirements of

the NATO Participation Act on this issue with the requirements
that apply worldwide under the Foreign Operations Appropriations
Act. In any event, I would prefer to keep the requirements of the
NATO Participation Act unchanged, and that is the purpose of the
amendment. I would urge adoption of the amendment.
Chairman Oilman. I thank the gentleman.
Mr. WjTin is recognized.
Mr. Wynn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I, too, would like to speak in strong support of the amendment.

I would like to ask unanimous consent to submit a longer state-

ment and have it inserted in the record.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wynn appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Wynn. At this point, I would just like to note when I initially

reviewed the draft bill I had some alarm that we appeared to be
lowering the standard with respect to terrorism. I think it is very
important that the United States take a leadership role in fighting

terrorism and that we at all times maintain our high moral ground
on this issue.

I believe, as Mr. Ackerman has indicated, that it was a matter
of inadvertency and not intention that the language was inserted

which appeared to lower the standard for providing aid to countries
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on the terrorist list. I am delighted that we have been able to re-

store language which keeps the current law in place and maintains
the high standard we have had with respect to not providing assist-

ance to countries that transfer goods to terrorist countries.

I am also delighted that this amendment has attracted biparti-

san support because I do believe all of us in—on this committee
acting in good faith would want to have the highest standards in

terms of fighting terrorism. So I think it is a good amendment, and
I am looking forward to its passage.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you, Mr. Wynn.
I recognize Mr. Rohrabacher for 5 minutes.
Mr. Rohrabacher. I would like to congratulate my colleague,

Mr. Ackerman, for presenting to us an amendment that really

helps make this a better bill, and I will be supporting it in the spir-

it it is given and hope we can work together in the time left today
to make sure we work together to make this a better bill. This is

the type of amendment that does just that.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you, Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. King. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. King is recognized.
Mr. King. Mr. Chairman, I also want to join in commending my

friend, Mr. Ackerman, for his amendment. It is a pleasure to work
with him on this bipartisan issue, and I intend to support it. Thank
you.
Chairman OILMAN. Does any other Member seek recognition?
Without objection, I would like to make one short statement.
A lot of effort has gone into the section of the NATO Participa-

tion Act covered by this amendment. I think the amendment of-

fered on behalf of myself, Mr. Groodling, Mr. Ackerman, Mr. Wynn,
achieves the right balance on the issue of discouraging arms traf-

ficking with terrorist countries. I am pleased to incorporate it into

the bill.

Without objection, the amendment is agreed to.

Mr. Ackerman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Are there additional amendments to Section

604? Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran not being present, we will reserve the opportunity for

Mr. Moran to raise his amendment when he appears.
Are there additional amendments? If not, the Chief of Staff will

designate the next section.

Mr. Oaron. Section 605. Annual reporting requirement.
Chairman Oilman. Are there amendments to this section? If not,

the Chief of Staff will designate the next section.

Mr. Oaron. Section 606. Definitions.

Chairman Oilman. Are there any amendments to this section?

Are there reserved amendments that Members wish to offer at this

time? Mr. Faleomavaega? Mr. Berman?
Mr. Berman, with regard to 507 and new 508A? Mr. Berman, do

you have amendments?
Mr. Berman. I do, Mr. Chairman. May I first deal with section

507?
Chairman Oilman. Section 507 amendments. The Chief of Staff

will please read the amendment.
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Mr. Garon. Amendment to the amendment in the nature of a
substitute offered by Mr. Berman.
Beginning on page 42, line 11, strike all through page 43, line

17

Mr. GrOODLiNG. I move the amendment be considered as read.

Chairman GiLMAN. The amendment is considered as read.

[The information follows:]
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17\002

Amendment to the
Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute

Offered by Mr. Herman

eginning on page 42, line 1 1 , strike all through page 43, line 17, and insert in lieu

ereof the following:

1 SEC. 507. PROHIBITION ON USE OF FUNDS TO PAY UNITED

STATES ASSESSED CONTRIBUTIONS FOR UNITED STATES

PEACEKEEPING ACTIVmES.

4 (a) IN General.—Section 10 of the United Nations

5 Participation Act of 1945 is amended by adding after subsection (b),

6 as added by section 503, the following new subsection:

7 "(c) PROHrornoN on use of funds to pay assessed

8 CONTRTOUTIONS for PEACEKEEPING ACnvmES.~(l)

9 Appropriated funds may not be used to pay any United States

assessed contribution during any fiscal year for United Nations

1 peacekeeping activities until the Secretary of Defense certifies

2 to the designated congressional committees that the United

[3 Nations has reimbursed the Department of Defense directly for

14 all goods and services that were provided to the United

15 Nations by the Department of Defense on a reimbursable basis

16 during the preceding fiscal year for United Nations

17 peacekeeping activities, including personnel and assistance

18 provided under section 7 (except to the extent that the
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1 authority of subsection (b)(2) of such section to waive the

2 reimbursement requirement was exercised with respect to such

3 personnel or assistance).

4 "(2) Exceptions to PROHmrnoN.-The prohibition

5 detailed in paragraph (1) shall not apply

—

6 "(A) when the Department of Defense has failed to

7 submit its bills for goods and services provided to the United

8 Nations in a timely manner; or

9 "(B) when the United States has failed to pay its

10 peacekeeping assessment for the previous fiscal year in a

11 timely manner.".

12 (b) Effective Date.—The prohibition contained in section

13 10(c) of the United Nations Participation Act of 1945, as added by

14 subsection (a), shall J^ply only with respect to fiscal years after fiscal

15 year 1995.
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Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Berman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Berman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Section 507, I think, is basically a good provision because, essen-

tially, it states that the United States should not pay its U.N.
peacekeeping assessments each year until it is clear that the Unit-

ed Nations has reimbursed the Department of Defense directly for

all reimbursable support the DOD provided the U.N. that year.

A particular operation is under way: It is authorized by the Secu-

rity Council, the United States has supported it, the United States

has agreed to front some Department of Defense supplies or

logistical support on a reimbursable basis to be covered by the U.N.
peacekeeping assessment process. If to the extent that it has not

been reimbursed in the time that it was supposed to be reim-

bursed, I think it is appropriate for us to deduct our U.N. peace-
keeping obligations.

This amendment is fairly technical in nature, though. It simply
says it should be contingent on the fact that the Department of De-
fense has actually submitted the bills for reimbursement and that

the Secretary of Defense has certified to Congress that this has
happened, that the bills are actually there to be reimbursed.
And, secondly, that the U.N. is current with its peacekeeping as-

sessments for the same reason that we expect the U.N. to reim-

burse the Department of Defense for the expenses it is owed. I

think it is appropriate to ask the United States be current in its

U.N. assessment, in its peacekeeping assessment and the pa3rment
of that assessment before we start deducting a future assessment.

It is not a particularly policy-oriented amendment. It is more
technical in nature. And I think it would make sense.

Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Recognized for five minutes.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, and Members, Section 507 provides, in

essence, that we will not pay the United Nations money we owe it

for peacekeeping until the United Nations pays us money it owes
us for peacekeeping. Nothing could be fairer and more sensible.

Every year the Defense Department provides goods and services

and personnel to the U.N. for peacekeeping operations on a reim-
bursable basis, and current law requires that the U.N. reimburse
us for these goods, services and personnel unless the President
waives the requirement for reimbursement. All Section 507 says is

that in each fiscal year we will not pay voluntary or assessed
peacekeeping contributions to the United Nations until the Sec-

retary of Defense certifies to the Congress that the U.N. has given
us all required reimbursement for the preceding fiscal year.

Mr. Berman's amendment would undermine this entirely sen-

sible approach by creating a giant loophole in the requirement that

we withhold our payment to the U.N. each year until the U.N. re-

imburses us. The language beginning on page 2, line 9 of Mr. Ber-
man's amendment would let the U.N. off the hook on this require-

ment any time the United States has failed to pay its peacekeeping
assessment to the U.N. in a timely manner during the previous fis-

cal year.
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I am not sure when we last paid our peacekeeping assessment
to the U.N. in a timely manner. Certainly we are not going to do
so this year by all accounts. We are going to be hundreds of billions

of dollars short this year. In the future, we will never pay it in a
timely manner, at least so long as we stick to the provisions of Sec-
tion 509 of this bill and of last year's State Department authoriza-
tion bill that we will not pay peacekeeping assessments greater
than 25 percent of the total cost of each peacekeeping operation.
The U.N. currently assesses us at 31.7 percent. And no one has

ever suggested to me the U.N. is going to reduce our assessment
to 25 percent to conform with the U.S. law. If the U.N. does not
reduce our assessment top 25 percent, we are going to pile up large
arrearages. That would, in turn, mean that under this amendment
we would never be making timely payment to U.N. and that the
requirement to withhold our pajrment to the U.N. would never be
triggered.

I would be relieved if someone from the administration could as-
sure me that the U.N. is going to reduce our assessment to 25 per-
cent and that we will be unlikely to run up a large arrearage in
the future. Without such assurances, however, we need to recognize
this amendment for what it is, an effort to gut section 507 of the
bill. I urge my colleagues to retain section 507 and to vote against
this amendment.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any other members seeking rec-

ognition?
Mr. Berman. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. I thank the Chair, and I thank the gentleman for

yielding.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to have the administration's position
on section 507.

Chairman Oilman. Mrs. Sherman.
Mr. Hastings. Ms. Sherman, can you answer for me, does this

provision regarding the U.S. peacekeeping payments to the United
Nations hold responsible the Department of Defense for being reim-
bursed for its costs no matter what the cause of delay in reimburse-
ment is?

Ms. Sherman. That is the way we read it, yes, Congressman.
Mr. Hastings. And would you answer for me—perhaps I should

be asking the authors of this amendment—^but can you tell me the
administration's position regarding what this language really does
or what problem we are solving here, in light of the fact that often

the Department of Defense is delayed for various reasons and,
therefore, if I am correct, there are times when the parties are in

disagreement as to the costs? I would like a general view in a
minute or so as to the administration's position.

Ms. Sherman.' The Congressman is absolutely correct. The De-
fense Department sometimes delays sending bills—not for any in-

eptitude on their part; they are quite competent at what they do

—

but because of making decisions about how to submit the bills, in

what order, because there may be a disagreement with the U.N.
The U.N. actually is much more timely in its reimbursement of the
United States than it is of most other countries.
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And Mr. Roth commented on the reimbursements. We do get re-

imbursed in a timely fashion by the U.N. for goods and services for

which we bill them. The issue is really whether we are going to gut

and undermine the ability of the U.N. to go forward.

And I might tell the committee that in 1994 America Talks Is-

sues polled the American public, and 68 percent of the American
public believed that to get the U.N. the money it needs 68 percent

favor imposing interest charges on unpaid U.N. dues and assess-

ments, and 65 percent favored suspension of delinquent member
state privileges even when told that the United States was a large

delinquent. So the American public very much favors us paying our
assessed dues, paying them in a timely manner by being up to

date.

Chairman Oilman. Ms. Sherman, if you would address the ques-

tion rather than the extra

Ms. Sherman. Thank you.

Mr. Hastings. Well, I thank Ms. Sherman, Mr. Chairman.
In effect, the State Department has to give money to the United

Nations so that the United Nations can pay back the Department
of Defense for its costs. Am I correct?

Ms. Sherman. Yes, as well as other countries need to pay, too.

Mr. Hastings. And we in Congress have been tardy from time
to time in giving the State Department its money. Am I right about
that?
Ms. Sherman. Yes.
Mr. Hastings. Then I would note there is a certain irony in the

State Department's subsidizing the Department of Defense budget,

which is roughly 50 times larger than the State's budget—State

Department; is that it?

Ms. Sherman. Something Hke that.

Mr. Hastings. I thank the lady, and I thank the Chair, and I

yield back.
Mr. Herman. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Oejdenson.
Mr. Oejdenson. I will yield to Mr. Herman.
Mr. Herman. Mr. Chairman, I think Mr. Roth makes a point

here that I think we should consider. Actually, if Secretary Sher-

man could just come back, I want to just offer this.

I think the United States has every right to deduct or refuse to

pay its assessments if we have not been reimbursed for bills timely

submitted. I also think we should be making our reimbursement
payments, withholding reimbursement payments only if we have
paid up what we do owe.
Mr. Roth raises the question of in the new situation where the

United States under the bill that we passed last year and that the

President signed will pay no more than 25 percent of its assess-

ment, and the U.N. has not yet accepted that as a formula. One
could argue to the extent the administration was complying with
the law we will never have made timely pajrments to the United
Nations until such time as they change the formula because we
will always withhold the difference between 25 percent and 31 per-

cent.
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So I guess my question to Mr. Roth is, if we can adjust this
amendment to deal with that problem. Because I think you have
a point there. We will always be late

Chairman GiLMAN. Is the gentleman yielding to Mr. Roth?
Mr. Herman. No, I am asking Mr. Roth a question, Mr. Chair-

man.
Mr. Roth. Would the gentleman clarify his question, please?
Mr. Berman. Yes. If we can incorporate in this amendment the

fact that the United States is not delinquent in its dues because
it has paid the share that under U.S. law is the maximum it is

supposed to pay—that is, the 25 percent and not the 31 percent

—

I am wondering, with that addition to clarify, to deal with the situ-

ation, I think you effectively pointed out—I do not then see what
the argument would be against saying you cannot deduct the U.N.
assessment that we owe and that we agree we owe under U.S. law
because the Secretary of Defense has not yet submitted the bills to

the—or the Department of Defense has not yet submitted the reim-
bursable bills to the United Nations. Do you see my point?
Chairman Oilman. The Chair wishes to remind the gentleman

that Mr. Gejdenson has the time.
Mr. Gejdenson. I will be happy to yield to Mr. Roth for a re-

sponse.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman and members, no, I do not think that

would be sufficient because, basically, what we are doing is we are
putting the onus on the United States; and I do not see any reason
for that. I still feel we are a sovereign nation, and what we deter-
mine for our country is determined by the United States' Congress
and not by some decree from the U.N. I do not see any purpose,
really, in the amendment. I would like to keep all of our options
in our hands.
Mr. Berman. Well
Mr. Gejdenson. Reclaiming my timfe and yielding again to Mr.

Berman.
Mr. Berman. Thank you for yielding. One does not need any pro-

vision in the bill to retain all options. We have managed to retain
our options to be late with our U.N. peacekeeping assessments very
nicely without any legislation. So do not get too
Mr. Roth. If the gentleman would yield.

Mr. Berman. I will in just a moment. Do not get too proud about
what you are doing. We have managed to be late very well without
any provision in this bill.

I would like to make a unanimous consent request to delete from
my amendment, on page 2, lines 9 through 11 for now, and just to

simply deal—so we isolate this to the whole issue of the Depart-
ment of Defense submitting reimbursable bills.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Berman. I have made a unanimous consent request that my
amendment be amended by deleting lines 9 through 11 so that it

will not deal with the issue Mr. Roth has, I think, objected to.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is requesting his amendment
be amended. Without objection, the amendment is amended.
Mr. Berman. Then, Mr. Chairman, this amendment simply says

you do not withhold LF.N. peacekeeping assessments for the failure

of the
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Chairman GiLMAN. Will the gentleman suspend for a moment
while Counsel looks at the proposed revision?

Mr. Rademaker. Page 2.

Mr. Berman. Page 2, lines 9 through 11 section 507, small
(a)(2)(B).

Chairman Oilman. The Chair recognizes Counsel.
Mr. Rademaker. I am sorry for the delay. I was trying to com-

pare what would remain of your amendment, Mr. Berman, with
what is currently in the substitute amendment.
And as best I can ascertain, your amendment would make two

changes, as modified. The first would be that the prohibition would
apply under your amendment only to assessed contributions,

whereas in the substitute amendment the prohibition applies to

making them assessed or voluntary contributions by the United
States.

The second change your amendment would make would be an ex-

ception to the prohibition in cases where the Defense Department
has failed to submit its bills for goods and services to the United
Nations in a timely manner.
Mr. Berman. Yes, the gentleman correctly states the amendment

as amended. In other words, I am trying to take away, out of the
issue, the question of whether we make timely payments.

First of all, the way we structure our fiscal year and the way the
U.N. does its calendar year you can argue we are always late; and,
secondly, we have the additional issue of the 25 percent versus 31
percent dispute where we have legislated we can pay no more than
25 percent.

So let us clear that away and just require the Department of De-
fense to submit its bills before we start withholding money that the
U.N. has not paid when they do not know what to pay because we
have not submitted the bills. I do not think it is a big deal in its

remaining form.
Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman agree to incorporating

in your revision voluntary contributions? I think then it would be
acceptable.

Mr. Berman. The only thing—there is something funny about
telling us not to voluntarily pay something because we are owed
money, when
Chairman Oilman. The Chair would like to advise the gentleman

if he inserts voluntary contributions it would be an acceptable revi-

sion.

Mr. Berman. On the belief that progress comes one step at a
time, I will accept it.

Chairman Oilman. The revision to the amendment is agreed to

without objection.

Mr. Berman. Can I just, Mr. Chairman, before we do that, let

me just hear from the Assistant Secretary on this issue.

Chairman Oilman. Well, we have already.

Mr. Berman. I just want to make any deals I am throwing out
do not bind the administration.
Chairman Oilman. Oentleman, we have already accepted the re-

vised version, and I think it is time we move on.

Mr. Berman. Could I just ask her about a mistake I made?
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman from Wisconsin is recognized.
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Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, I think you are being much too gra-
cious this morning and much too kind. There is no purpose with
this amendment. We are just hamstringing us, the United States.

There is no purpose to this amendment. This should be voted down.
Mr. Berman. I thought it was accepted.
Chairman Oilman. We have not voted on the amendment. We

have just accepted the amended version for consideration by the
committee at this time.

Mr. Berman. If we have not heard—if the tenor and spirits of the
comments was not that we would accept my amendment as now
twice amended, both to cut out the timely payments issue and the
voluntary contributions issue and leave it in its original form and
just deal with DOD submission of bills, then if that is still an issue
I would like to hear from the Assistant Secretary. If it is not an
issue, we can go ahead and approve it.

Chairman GiLMAN. We now have an amended version of your
amendment. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I move to strike the last word.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Bereuter. I would like to ask the gentleman from California

if he would clarify what his amendment, as now amended by unan-
imous consent twice, accomplishes that is not accomplished by the
language of section 507. It is not a rhetorical question. I want to

understand what the gentleman is now changing by the prospective
adoption of his amendment as amended.
Mr. Berman. If this amendment is adopted, it is pretty technical

in nature, but what it does is it prohibits the United States from
withholding the pa3TTient of its peacekeeping assessments, or vol-

untary contributions, on account of the failure of the U.N. to reim-
burse expenses undertaken by the Department of Defense until

such time as the Department of Defense has made a clear and spe-

cific demand and submitted the bills according to that demands for

reimbursement.
It makes clear the fact we have not yet added up the money and

submitted the bill is not a basis for withholding the dues.

Mr. Bereuter. Reclaiming my time. The gentleman feels, then,

that the language on page 43, lines 1 through 12, does not provide
that exception at the moment?
Mr. Berman. That is right. It is clear it does not. It talks about

reimbursable, not bills not having been submitted for reimburse-
ment.
Mr. Bereuter. Perhaps this gentleman is missing something,

but I do not understand the potential objection to the gentleman's
amendment as amended. I would yield to any of my colleagues who
will explain to me what Congressman Berman is attempting to ac-

complish that is not in our best interest? Anyone?
Mr, Roth. Would the gentleman 3deld?

Mr. Bereuter. Be pleased to.

Mr. Roth. This amendment does nothing except hamstring us
and put a burden on us. It does nothing other than that. The
amendment should be voted down, and we should move on.

Mr. Bereuter. I say to the gentleman, if, in fact, the Defense
Department has not completed its calculations and the burden is

on the U.S. Oovernment, why should we withhold our payment
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until Defense Department has completed its work? Would the gen-
tleman have a response?
Mr. Herman. I myself
Mr. Bereuter. I would yield to the gentleman from California.
Mr. Berman. You stated the issue, and I could not state it any

better. So I have nothing more to say.

Mr. Bereuter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back the bal-
ance of my time.

Chairman GiLMAN, The question is on the amendment as amend-
ed. All those in favor signify in the usual manner by saying aye.

All those opposed, no.

The ayes have it. The amendment is agreed to.

The Chief of Staff
Mr. Berman, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. Are we ready for the next amendment? I have an

amendment at the desk.
Chairman Oilman. The clerk will distribute the amendment. The

Chief of Staff will read the amendment.
Mr. Oaron. Amendment to the amendment in the nature of a

substitute offered by Mr. Berman.
On page 44, line 22, insert the following new section:

Section 508A. Authority of the President to deploy the U.S.
Armed Forces.

Subject to the power of the Congress to declare war under article

I, section 8

Mr. Sanford. Mr. Chairman, I move the amendment be accepted
as read.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman moves the amendment be ac-
cepted as read. The amendment is accepted as read—considered as
read.

[The information follows:]
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HR7\025

Amendment to the
Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute

Offered by Mr. Herman

On page 44, after line 22, insert the following new section:

1 SEC. 508A. AUTHORITY OF THE PRESmENT TO DEPLOY THE

2 UNITED STATES ARMED FORCES.

3 Subject to the power of the Congress to declare war under

4 article I, section 8, clause 11 of the Constitution of the United States

5 and consistent with the authorities of article IT, section 2, clause 1 of

6 the Constitution of the United States, the President may deploy, as

7 Commander-in-Chief of the United States Armed Forces, any

8 member of the United States Armed Forces for participation in

9 support of peacekeeping activities authorized by United Nations

10 Security Council resolutions.



207

Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Berman is recognized for five minutes.
Mr. Berman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am advised by the committee that the Parliamentarian has

ruled that we do not have jurisdiction over section 508, but I would
ask my colleagues on the committee to take one moment and look
at 508(b). This is on the substitute version we are marking up from
on page 44, lines 9 through 16.

If those provisions were to actually go into law they would create
both an absurd and a very dangerous situation because they would
prohibit the United States and the President of the United States
from spending any Department of Defense dollars on any operation
that was authorized by the U.N. Security Council, any peacekeep-
ing authorization authorized by the U.N. Security Council, until

such time as a Congress had convened and specifically authorized
the use of those funds for that purpose.

I go back to the point I made earlier. If that had been in place
in 1990, on August 2, when the U.N. Security Council, at the U.S.
request, voted to conduct an economic embargo and a naval block-

ade of Iraq as the first steps in Desert Shield as part of the Chap-
ter 7 peacemaking, peace-enforcing powers of the United Nations,
and the United States had spent $1 to send one ship to that area
of the world to try to enforce that blockade, not to mention all of

the activities that were done to prepare for the attack on Kuwait
prior to the time that Congress authorized it, all of that would
have been an illegal expenditure. And you do not want to do that.

Since we have no jurisdiction of it, I have not made an amend-
ment to strike that provision. I just want put into the bill here, as
a message to our friends on the National Security Committee and
the Floor, that nothing in this provision should be viewed as in any
sense compromising the President's inherent power as Commander-
in-Chief to make those decisions and do the reprogrammings nec-

essary to have the funds to undertake those actions consistent with
the Congress' power to declare war.
Mr. Hamilton. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Berman. Be happy to yield.

Mr. Hamilton. I think the gentleman is making a very impor-
tant point. I have had a lot of experience trying to get this Con-
gress to authorize military action—not just peacekeeping but peace
enforcing as well—in Somalia and the Gulf war. The Congress
never authorized that war. It is almost impossible to get this Con-
gress to go on record to authorize military action. The preferred
stance of the Congress is to pass the buck to the President of the
United States, and if he succeeds to praise him, and if he fails to

damn him. In other words, we let him take the heat.

Now, this amendment calls for us to authorize funds for peace-
keeping, which we have never done, ever, to my knowledge. We
have never authorized a peacekeeping action, and yet H.R. pro-

hibits the President from acting unless Congress has specifically

authorized funds for peacekeeping.
I just think this section will tie a President of the United States

in knots, and he will not be able to act, even, as Mr. Berman says,

to send a single soldier to participate in a peacekeeping activity,

until the Congress acts. Now, this is an extraordinary limitation on
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the President's power to act, and I think exceedingly unwise, and
I commend the gentleman for his approach to it.

Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Leach. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. Let me just add a few words.

I mean, there is, obviously, a philosophical debate; but, histori-

cally, the Republican party of the United States has stood for a
strong executive. And given the nature of international affairs and
the swings and the lack of accountability that Congress has an in-

stinct to take and the need to act more quickly than at any time
in the history of the world, I find it very ironic that we would be
putting into statute a circumstance that would constrain the Presi-

dency.
I would stress we all recognize that we have a President from the

other side. That is not our choice, but this is a statute. And, as

statute, it lasts until it is changed. We have a hope on our side that

we are going to have an executive of a different party, but even if

we do not. Presidents of Democratic parties generally, in inter-

national affairs, when it comes to war and peace, are more likely

to be representing the national interests than otherwise, even if we
do not vote for that particular President. I would really question

this body of moving too far in statute.

This strikes me as one of the most reasonable conceivable

amendments and that I would hope it could be adopted on a bipar-

tisan basis.

Mr. Chabot. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Bereuter.

Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, much of the substantive debate

about Title 4 and Title 5 relates to conflicts in the constitutional

prerogatives of the Congress of the United States and the Presi-

dency. And at a time when we have an activist Presidency, as re-

lates to the United Nations and peacekeeping, these debates here

are very important and more timely.

Now, Mr. Berman's amendment seems clearly designed to get at

section 508 of the substitute amendment. Of course, section 508 is

not within the jurisdiction of our committee, as the gentleman ad-

mits. For that reason, many of us have repeatedly urged our Demo-
cratic colleagues and the administration to direct their concerns

about section 508 to the Committee on National Security, which
will begin its markup today.

I know it has been claimed that section 508 would infringe upon
the President's authority as Commander-in-Chief and cripple his

ability to deploy U.S. forces in U.N. peacekeeping operations. That
is not my understanding of the provision. I read the new section

406B of Title 10 to be added by section 508, as nothing more than

a restatement of the Anti-Deficiency Act.

The Anti-Deficiency Act, of course, is the law that says the Presi-

dent and other officials in the Executive branch cannot spend funds

that have not been authorized and appropriated by the Congress.

And that is the area where I believe we have an infringement on

the Congress' responsibilities by what is happening. That is an es-

sential check. That is to say, the Anti-Deficiency Act is an essential
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check on the Executive branch. It is a law that safeguards Con-
gress' power of the purse.

All the new section 406B says as I read it, is that the Defense
Department can spend funds in participation of U.N. peacekeeping,
quote, only to the extent that Congress has by law specifically au-
thorized the use of those funds for such purposes, end of quote.

Now that sounds like the Anti-Deficiency Act to me.
Mr. Herman. Would the gentleman yield on that issue?

Mr. Bereuter. When I complete my statement, I will be happy
to yield.

The Anti-Deficiency Act was in effect when President Clinton
sent our forces to Haiti, and no one claimed he was violating that
law. So that must mean that he had the legal authority to spend
Defense Department funds for sending our forces into Haiti. We did
not like what he did. We thought it was wrong. We thought it was
a violation of what he said was peacekeeping, but no one claimed
it was not within his power as Commander-in-Chief to do that.

Whatever legal authority the President had to spend those funds
for Haiti will remain in effect as if section 508 is enacted. That au-
thority will satisfy the requirement in the new section 406B that
Congress have, quote, "specifically authorized the use of those
funds for such purposes," end of quote. That is how I read section

508.

If it can be fairly read to infringe the President's constitutional

authority, I would hope and expect that the committee of jurisdic-

tion, the National Security Committee, will clarify the provision
during its markup to eliminate any ambiguity. Indeed, I under-
stand the chairman's mark in the committee will do precisely that.

If there is ambiguity remaining after the National Security Com-
mittee's report on section 508, then I can assure my colleagues and
the administration that I will work with them further along in the
legislative process to eliminate that ambiguity. But I believe the
National Security Committee will take care of it today. At this

stage, however, I think we should let the committee of jurisdiction

handle section 508; and we can revisit the issue later in the legisla-

tive process if we are not satisfied with the job that they do. Ac-
cordingly, I urge my colleagues to defeat the amendment.
Mr. Berman. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Bereuter. Be pleased to 3deld to the gentleman from Cali-

fornia.

Mr. Berman. It is clear that the whole purpose of the Anti-Defi-
ciency Act is to require the expenditure of funds by the executive
branch have been authorized by Congress. The President never
spends any money that was not authorized and appropriated by the
Congress.

It is the addition of the words "specifically authorized for such
purposes" that undermines I think the gentleman's otherwise very
well-stated argument. There was no specific authorization to spend
funds to go to Haiti. But maybe you liked what he did in Haiti and
maybe you did not, but did you like what the President did when
the revolutionary guard moved towards southern Kuwait or when
we provided air protection for the Kurds in northern Iraq or for

any—or the peacekeeping operations in Korea?
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The fact is, it is the addition of the words "specifically author-
ized" that makes this—this is an amendment to the DOD author-

ization bill, and it requires a specific authorization for the specific

purpose. It goes way beyond the purpose of the Anti-Deficiency Act,

and it is just—there is nothing ambiguous. There is nothing left to

find out. The Secretary of State has come here and testified that,

in addition to being unwise, he thinks—and he has some basis for

thinking it—that it is unconstitutional.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Bereuter. I ask unanimous consent for 30 additional sec-

onds.
Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman is recognized.

Mr. Bereuter. Thank you very much my colleagues.

I reclaim my time, and I would say to the gentleman while those

from the Congress do not contest the fact that the President has
the opportunity to undertake ill-advised operations like that which
has taken place in Haiti, we must reserve our constitutional re-

sponsibilities in the next appropriation authorization process to

specifically prohibit the continuation of funds. That is one of our
prerogatives we have to defend.

Mr. Berman. Not if this passes.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Ooodling is recognized for five minutes.
Mr. Ooodling. Mr. Chairman, I think it is good Mr. Berman of-

fered the amendment because I think it helps to sharpen the de-

bate over what it is that is at issue in the peacekeeping title of

H.R. 7. The proponents of H.R. 7 want to limit—and I repeat

limit—^U.S. participation in U.N. peacekeeping. And I am assuming
that the opponents of H.R. 7 want to do the opposite. They want
to see more U.S. involvement in U.N. peacekeeping operations. Mr.
Berman's amendment certainly would permit that.

The amendment says, and I quote, the President may deploy as

Commander-in-Chief of the United States Armed Forces any mem-
ber of the United States Armed Forces for participation in support

of peacekeeping activities authorized by the United Nations Secu-

rity Council resolution.

I think there is no mistake about it that this is a grant of author-

ity to the President to send U.S. forces an3rwhere in the world any
time to engage in peacekeeping activities authorized by the U.N.
Security Council, and I think this is an unprecedented blank check

that Mr. Berman would have us write to the President, and I do

not believe we have ever before given a President this kind of au-

thority.

Now, if in a future peacekeeping effort there is a disaster in the

past, as someone mentioned, yes, you could blame the President if

we were not involved. However, this amendment makes it very

clear that we are very much involved, and we are the people to be

blamed. So, again, I think this really helps us define what is at

stake, and I would oppose the amendment.
Mr. Berman. In response to his point, would the gentleman yield

for one quick point?

Mr. Ooodling. Be happy to yield to the gentleman from Califor-

nia.
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Mr. Berman. The gentleman actually read the provision, but he
failed to read the first portion of it: Subject to the power of the
Congress to declare war. There is no question that there is the ulti-

mate limitation.

Mr. GOODLING. Was war declared in Haiti and Somalia?
Mr. Berman. Was it declared before we spent a dollar on prepar-

ing for the attack on Kuwait?
Mr. GooDLiNG. It was not declared at all in the case of Somalia.
Mr. Hamilton. Would the gentleman yiteld, Mr. Gk)odling?

Mr. GOODLING. Be happy to yield.

Mr. Hamilton. I want to comment on one phrase. I think I heard
you say that those of us on this side of the aisle wanted to expand
U.N. peacekeeping activities. I don't think that is our purpose. Our
purpose is to keep the option of participation in peacekeeping oper-

ations open, because presidents, all presidents since the end of

World War H, have found it a useful tool from time to time.

Now it is also true, as you have pointed out very effectively, that

we have not handled peacekeeping very well, and we have made
some mistakes in the recent past. Everybody points to the Somalia
incident, where we saw mission CREEP. And so you certainly have
a point when you argue U.N. peacekeeping and our involvement re-

lation to it has not always been well-handled over time.

My impression is this: that in 1994, maybe in 1993 as well, we
began to make some real progress on this with Presidential Direc-

tive Number 25, which asks all the right questions before the U.S.
engages in peacekeeping. And it is significant to note that in

1994—I think I am right on this—^maybe others can correct me

—

we, the United Nations, the United States did not engage in any
new major peacekeeping activities. In other words, in a sense we
are fighting a battle here that has, in part at least, been won. That
is, we are beginning to improve our relationship to U.N. peacekeep-
ing.

But the principal point I wanted to make—and I thank the gen-
tleman for yielding—is that, so far as I am concerned, I am not try-

ing to expand U.N. peacekeeping. What I am trying to do is to keep
that option open because I think it is an important option for an
American President to have and to be able to use.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time
Mr. GrOODLiNG, You use the word "apparently", which I think is

fuzzy enough to take exception to.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Roth is recognized for five minutes.
Mr. Roth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members.
Basically, as I see it, over the years we have debated this issue

in one form or another and we have always come down to this:

Should Congress be in on the takeoff as well as the crash landing
or are we going to let the President set up the situation in such
a way that by the time Congress does get involved that Congress'
doors are all closed and their options are shut off?

I think Congress should be involved in foreign afiairs, and that
is why I am opposed to this amendment. And I think our col-

leagues, Mr. Bereuter and Mr. Ooodling, made the point and made
it well. As I see it, either we follow the Contract With America or

we do not.
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The Contract With America specifically states two things: One,
it prohibits the use of DOD funds to pay United Nations' assess-

ments or to make voluntary contributions to the U.N. peacekeeping
operations; and, two, it says that Congress must approve any use
of DOD funds to cover the costs of U.S. forces participating in U.N.
peacekeeping.
We have had problems in this area. That is precisely why in the

Contract With America we specifically stated that. Now, this

amendment seems to say that, notwithstanding section 508, the

President could send U.S. forces into United Nations' peacekeeping
even—I want to stress the word even—even if Congress had not

approved the use of funds for that purpose.
Well, it is hard for us to say that Congress is going to be involved

if we do not get involved with the President when these basic deci-

sions are made. No one is saying the President is not Commander-
in-Chief. That is not in question. But the Constitution does not say

anywhere that simply by being Commander-in-Chief the President

can put U.S. forces into United Nations' peacekeeping operations.

And Congress has the ultimate power of the purse. If Congress de-

nies the use of funds for a particular purpose, then the President

must accede to Congress.
What section 508 says is that no U.S. troops can go into U.N.

peacekeeping operations unless Congress specifically votes the

funds to cover those extra costs. That is precisely what we are try-

ing to get at in the Contract With America. The bottom line is ei-

ther you support putting this limit on the use of U.S. troops or you
do not.

If we want the President to be free to send U.S. forces anywhere
without Congress voting the money to pay that cost, then we can

vote for this amendment. But then we cannot come back later on,

my friends, and complain that the President presents Congress
with a fait accompli; and it is too late; all the doors are shut. I

don't think that is the type of foreign policy we want.

I think we want Congress involved. That is precisely why we
have the Contract With America. And what our friends on the

other side are doing, they are not in favor with the Contract With
America, so those of us who are in favor and have signed on to the

Contract With America certainly I think intend to be opposed to

this amendment, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Bereuter. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Roth. Yes.

Mr. Bereuter. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

You know, Presidents of both parties have made the Congress'

war-declaring power an irrelevant antiquity. They have used the

U.N. cover to take away this constitutional responsibility of state.

So the gentleman is rightly pointing out that, while Mr. Berman
talks about his amendment making exception for Congress' war-

making powers, that is irrelevant. The gentleman is right.

What we are trying to do is defend the one remaining ability to

influence what happens with our forces and that is the power of

the purse. What we are attempting to do by Section 508 and oppose

with section 508A is to protect that last vestige of our ability to in-

fluence what happens to the Armed Forces of the United States.

I thank the gentleman for yielding.
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Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Mr. Chairman, move to strike the last word.
If I could just go into a little history here of Presidential author-

ity or lack thereof.

There was no Presidential authority to go into Panama, into Gre-
nada. We had a half million troops into Saudi Arabia before we
ever had any debate on Desert Storm. There was congressional au-
thority to go into Lebanon, and that was an unfortunate incident.

In Panama, in 12 days, we lost 19 people. In Grenada, in 5 days,
we lost about the same. In Somedia, on January 20, the inaugura-
tion date of President Clinton, there were 28,000 troops already
there in Somalia; and in 13 months in Somalia we lost 30 men and
women, all volunteers, twice by the Rangers.
Under this provision, you are really destroying any ability of a

President to move. I will give you one example.
Under the bill, as written now. President Clinton could not have

sent any troops into Rwanda. He sent 4,000 troops in there. They
stopped cholera. They probably saved 200,000 Rwandans from
dying from either cholera or starvation there, and they removed
troops without one casualty at all, something no one even knows
about.
And I think then if you go back and review the history of the ac-

tions of President Reagan—whether it be Grenada or Lebanon—the
actions of President Bush—whether it be Panama or Kuwait—and
I go back to what the Ranking Member said, there were mistakes
made in Somalia. No question about it. But when you look, rel-

atively, being there for 13 months, saving 500,000 Somalians from
starving to death, then I think you are making a serious mistake
by requiring Congress to rubber stamp or not to rubber stamp ev-
erything that the executive does.
Mr. Leach. Would the gentleman jdeld?

Mr. Johnston. Certainly.
Mr. Leach. You have talked about the past. Let me make a pro-

spective observation. What happens if this Congress would adjourn,
let's say, October 1st and of all the inconvenient things Syria and
Israel declare a treaty of peace and involved is the possibility of
peacekeeping on the Golan Heights? Let's say a thousand U.N,
peacekeepers are asked to go there. Let's say 100 are asked to be
American.
Would the President of the United States of America, under this

circumstance, be denied the right to send 100 peacekeepers to the
Golan Heights to protect a peace treaty between Israel and Syria?
It is a very profound question, because Congress would be ad-
journed. I think most of us would vote to endorse that cir-

cumstance, but do you want to have the President proscribed by
law from allowing that to occur? I think it would be a mistake.
Mr. Johnston. Which side are you on, Mr. Leach? Oh, I am

sorry. You are on the right side. I apologize.

Has my time expired? I think Mr. Leach makes a good point. In
other words, it was August in which President Bush put 500,000
troops into Kuwait without Congress making a peep about it. It

: was not really until the following January that we debated it at all.

I relinquish the balance of my time.
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Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.
Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. I thank the Chairman.
I think Mr. Bereuter or someone said that this would be cor-

rected by the National Security Committee, and that makes sense.
When I read this amendment it kind of scares me. And the rea-

son it scares me is because it smacks of something I remember a
long time ago called the Gulf of Tonkin Resolution. And I know
many of my colleagues remember that, those who were here back
in those days—and that has been some time ago—with chagrin be-
cause President Lyndon Johnson was given relatively a blank
check to do what he wanted to, which expanded the involvement
in Vietnam.
So I think that while there does appear to be some need for some

correction in this section of the bill, I think this language is just
far too broad, and it gives the President pretty much a blank check.
Mr. Gejdenson. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Burton. I have already said I would yield to my colleague,
Mr. Bereuter, should he choose to want me to yield to him. But,
if not, I will be happy to yield to my colleague if you want—I will

be happy to yield.

Mr. Gejdenson. I think Mr. Burton's language comes from the
Constitution of the United States, something I think the gentleman
should not be frightened of.

You know, it seems to me that the comments Mr. Roth made
about the contract—^your side has amended the original language
several times now. This amendment is a particularly important one
because, without giving the President—making sure we are not re-

stricting the President's authority to send, as Mr. Leach pointedij

out, a handful or 100 peacekeepers to cap a deal that might bring
peace to the Middle East, what you leave the President is with the
constitutional authority to move unilaterally if he uses solely*

American forces.

Mr. Burton. If I may reclaim my time. I just want to say my*
colleague, as he does so effectively so many times, stretches the
truth beyond comprehension.

I don't know anyplace in the Constitution where it says, and 1

quote, the President may deploy as Commander-in-Chief of the
United States Armed Forces any member of the United States
Armed Forces for participation in support of peacekeeping activities

authorized by United Nations Security Council resolutions. Where
are the United Nations Security Council resolutions mentioned in

the United States Constitution?
And I would further ask why Mr. Hamilton, who was then Chair-

man of the Foreign Affairs Committee, why did he sponsor legisla-

tion unsuccessfully, as it turned out, in the last Congress to author-

ize peacekeeping operations in Somalia and Haiti? If this proposed^
section 508A had been law during the last Congress, including this

statement the President may deploy U.S. forces for participation in

peacekeeping activities authorized by the United Nations Security

Council resolutions, would there have been a real need for the So-

malis/Haiti resolutions he offered? Wouldn't section 508A have
given the President all the authority he needed without any resolu-

tions?
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Mr. Hamilton. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Burton. Be happy to yield to my colleague.

Mr. Hamilton. This is precisely the point I have been trying to

make.
You are right. I tried to get the Congress to go on record to au-

thorize American forces in Somalia. It is my view that the constitu-

tional responsibility of the Congress is to authorize the placement
of American combat forces in any area where they may be in dan-
ger. Yet you cannot get the Congress to do it. You just cannot get
them to do it. Because we want to hold back and wait and see how
it comes out and then blame or praise the President.

What bothers me about this section is this: the requirement that
Congress must specifically authorize, not something as drastic as
combat action, but must specifically authorize participation in

peacekeeping operations.

Mr. Burton. If I might reclaim my time.

Mr. Hamilton. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

Mr. Burton. We have heard this term "trip wire" many times
before. You put troops in this kind of a situation without any au-
thorization from Congress and give the President a blank check,

and you set up a trip wire which could involve us in a major con-

flict.

I understand that the Congress was recalcitrant on some occa-

sions as far as what the President wanted. Perhaps with the new
makeup of Congress that will be different. I don't know. But I

would just like to say that I believe that we do not need any what
I would consider Gulf of Tonkin resolutions, which is broader, in

my view, than the Gulf of Tonkin Resolution was, because this is

worldwide. It is not confined to a single military operation.

Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. AcKERMAN. The gentleman asks where in the Constitution

the powers of the President might be. I have a copy of it over here.

It is article 2, section 2. And it says specifically that the President
is the Commander-in-Chief of the Army, the Navy, of the United
States and of the militia of the several States when called into ac-

tual service of the United States.

And once they are called into service of the United States, it

seems to me it is perfectly clear that the President can deploy
members of the Armed Forces and has done so historically.

I yield to Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

I would like to make two points. Reliance on the Contract is not
a complete defense to an act of insanity.

And I would like to use the Washington Times here. The Wash-
ington Times—since I think I am not a good source to argue about
the merits of this particular Contract provision because I have
doubts about other ones, too, that many of you do not share—the
last paragraph of an editorial they wrote on January 9 referring to

the Dole Peace Powers Act, which is essentially the exact same
thing as the Contract, in endorsing many provisions of it. As to this

particular section, here is what they said:

The remainder of this act is bad politics. It was so when Mr. Dole
brought his first bill restricting the authorities of the Commander-
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in-Chief relating to the United Nations, and so it is now. The
power to deploy American forces—this is the Washington Times,
not the Post, not the New York Times, not the, you know—the

power to deploy American forces has to rest in one set of hands,
not 535.

Furthermore, the United Nations served George Bush admirably
to build the coalition he needed in the Persian Gulf against Iraq,

which also helped win over a reluctant U.S. Congress. Such flexibil-

ity would be denied future Presidents according to Mr. Dole's bill.

If Mr. Dole is truly concerned about any given deployment of Amer-
ican forces in a U.N. context, all he has to do is ensure that the

funding is cut. The power of the purse strings rightly belongs to

Congress, and that should be enough.
Not the specifically prior authorization of any specific act, peace-

keeping activities, which, in so many cases this is not the bureauc-
racy of the U.N. and some other countries foisting on us an obliga-

tion, it is the United States playing its role as the remaining super-

power, leading and using the United Nations Security Council as

one of its diplomatic tools. Why hamstring them? Especially in the

context of its classic example of an effective use in 1990.

I would like to hear, Mr. Chairman, from the administration on
this issue, and then I am prepared to end my portion of the debate.

Ms. Sherman. Wendy Sherman from the Department of State.

We strongly agree, as will come as no surprise to the committee,
with Congressman Berman in his amendment for the points that

he and the others, including Mr. Leach, have eloquently made, and
that is that we undermine any President's ability to deploy forces

as is necessary in the interests of this country. And to do so is to

put our country at risk in difficult times, whether it be to save lives

or to keep a war from occurring, which is what peacekeeping is

about. So we very strongly support the Berman Amendment and
very much think that this bill needs to be changed.
Members also quite correctly have spoken—and I have spoken

with our Counsel—that the words "specifically authorized" is the

issue at hand; and I would be glad to have DOD speak to this if

you so wish.
Chairman GiLMAN. I thank the lady for her remarks.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. And now the Chair has three speakers who

have requested recognition: Mr. Rohrabacher, Mr. Gejdenson, Mr.
Houghton. And then I think we will try to conclude debate on this

amendment.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, may I briefly be recognized?

Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Rohrabacher could yield to you. Mr.

Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. I will yield 30 seconds to my friend, Mr.

Roth.
Mr. Roth. I was hoping maybe for a minute, but let me just say

this, that we should vote against this amendment. This issue is a

fundamental issue that has been debated—to have the administra-

tion say they are opposed. Naturally, they would be.

But we are speaking here for the Congress. We made an agree-

ment with the people of America in our Contract With America,

and it specifically states what we are going to do. Let me tell you,
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my friends on this side of the aisle, the first people to criticize if

you do not live up to the agreement will be the people on the other
side. Do not be fooled for a minute. Let us stick with the agreement
we made with the American people.

Our friend from Indiana, who we all respect very much, said

Congress does not jump in fast enough. Well, hey, wait a minute.
Congress speaks for the American people. Maybe the American
people do not want to jump in fast enough. The last time I checked
this government still belonged to the people. In our agreement with
the people of America we said we were going to uphold—we were
going to uphold the provisions in the Contract.
Chairman GiLMAN. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Roth. I am saying promises made must be promises kept,
and I thank the gentleman for yielding.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Thank you, Mr. Roth.
The discussion that we are having today I think we were bound

to have eventually. I mean, we have heard examples of Panama
and Orenada and the commitments that were made in the past.

One fact has changed dramatically since those military commit-
ments were made: The Cold War is over.

In the post-Cold War world, the American people are justifiably

more cautious about American military commitments and the pre-

cipitous use of American military forces than we were during the
Cold War when your national survival was at stake. Limiting our
Chief Executive's ability to make commitments to U.N. operations
by requiring congressional authorization is a responsible course of
action.

Mr. Berman's amendment is a blank check. It is an open author-
ization for our President to make long-term and risky commitments
if the U.N. General Assembly authorization is achieved. What
should be important to us, as Americans, is that our Congress act

and not the U.N. General Assembly act when we are committing
American troops and risking American lives.

Mr. Berman. Would you yield for a clarification of one phrase?
Mr. Rohrabacher. Yes.
Mr. Berman. It is just that the General Assembly does not au-

thorize.

Mr. Rohrabacher. The Security Council or General Assembly.
Mr. Berman. Not or Security Council.
Mr. Rohrabacher. It is more important in the post-Cold War

world—it is less important than the difference between the General
Assembly and the Security Council than that difference between
the Congress of the United States and the Security Council.

It is important in the post-Cold War world that before we make
military commitments that are long-lasting military commitments,
whether it is in the Golan Heights or anywhere else, that Congress
be involved in the decision. And if we are out of session and it is

important to the peace of the world, Congress can be brought back
into session. There is no problem with that. I seem to remember
that is what happened during the Gulf war. We were brought back
into session.

Now, if we are going to put our Treasury at stake and we have
limited resources—our lives at stake, as we did in Somalia and
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Rwanda—it is important now in the post-Cold War world—and we
believe that we have seen—the American people have seen the ex-

amples of when Congress makes a decision, makes its approval.
Some of us believe that was a mistaken decision to spend that
money and to expend those lives in Somalia and Rwanda. We do
not believe it was worth it. We should have a chance to have a say
in it.

Peacekeeping in the Gk)lan Heights, as I say, might be an impor-
tant thing. It is an important issue. I am inclined to support that,

by the way. But the fact is Congress should act on it. We should
debate it. And it should not be left up to the President of the Unit-

ed States. Again, during the Cold War times were different.

And what really irks this Congressman is I remember time and
time again during the Cold War when I saw my friends on the
other side of the aisle who now do not want to tie the hands of the
President at all in any way, who time and again prevented—tried

to prevent our efforts in Central America in particular to try to

prevent the expansion of communism, tried to prevent us from even
helping our friends with military assistance, much less sending
American military personnel.
So with the Cold War over, those restrictions, at least, that you

were talking about then for the President of the United States at

least now we should have a say, a direct say, for men and women
are going to put their lives on the line, and our Treasury is to be
spent.

This amendment should be voted down. It is a blank check and
goes in exactly the opposite direction. Thank you.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. Grejdenson.

Mr. Gejdenson. Mr. Chairman, the heart of Mr. Herman's
amendment is the Constitution. It speaks in lines 3 through 6

about the President's authority. And while the Soviet Union is not

a threat to the United States, it is not the end of threats to peace
and tranquility around the globe. That is the mistake that was
made after World War I when many people in this country felt that

with the defeat of the Germans all dangers to the United States

were over, and it was time to put your head in the sand.

The United States will have choices to make in the future in

areas where there are crises which affect our interests. If we ham-
string the President's ability to work through this multilateral or-

ganization, the choice will be unilateral action, which is far more
dangerous. The President will be able to put 1,000 American sol-

diers by themselves without congressional action, and Presidents

will be driven to the course which has the least resistance in the

Congress. And that, to me, is a much more dangerous situation.

I have before me a list of some 36 peacekeeping operations since

1948. As I look over them I do not see trip wires for greater Amer-
ican involvement. The United States participated with 220 Ameri-
cans in 1948 after a cease-fire between the Arabs and the Israelis;

in 1949 between India and Pakistan. And the list goes on and on.

In some instances, the United States participated; in others, it

did not. But what is clear is the world and the United States was
better off because we acted through a multilateral organization;

and it seems to me that if we withdraw or we cripple the Presi-
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dent's ability to operate through the United Nations, we, like the
Congress and the countries after World War I, will see new crises

develop that will engulf us and the rest of the globe. And the bad
news today is that technology has made even irrelevant nations far

more dangerous and capable of doing damage to us and other na-

tions.

It seems to me that for those of us who are ready to argue on
specific executive actions this is the right course of action. The Gulf
of Tonkin is a good example of where Congress is often ready to

jump in on day one, and it does make sense for Congress to take
some time and review the policy.

So, for me, this is the right course. For this President and for fu-

ture Presidents. It is the right course for the country not to leave

us with the only option being of placing American personnel iso-

lated by themselves as the peacekeepers.
Mr. Bereuter. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Gejdenson. Be happy to yield.

Mr. Bereuter. I thank the gentleman.
I would say to my colleagues that I think this issue comes down

to this: The current language of the bill before us is too restrictive.

The amendment by the gentleman from California is overly broad.

We ought to leave this to the committee of jurisdiction, the Na-
tional Security Committee, to solve the issue as they intend to do
today.

If we do not like their solution, we as Members of Congress have
an opportunity on the floor to make a change. But the gentleman's
amendment I think ought to be rejected.

Mr. Gejdenson. The gentleman would just conclude with the
couple of seconds I have left, to say that 12 out of 17 existing

peacekeeping operations were begun under the Bush administra-
tion. That with this language in place, the President would have
had a difficult, if not impossible, time under the Bush administra-
tion to have pulled together Operation Desert Storm. It seems to

me that Congress has the ability to intercede, but we ought not tie

the President's hands to the point where he cannot participate in

multilateral operations in the U.N.
Chairman Gilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

The final speaker to be recognized on this matter is Mr. Hough-
ton.

Mr. Houghton. I would like to yield 30 seconds to Mr. Goodling,
Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Goodling. I thank gentleman for jdelding.

I want to agree with the gentleman from Connecticut as to what
happened after World War I, it also happened after World War II,

and it is also happening now, partially caused by the United States
with some of the defense cuts we have made, but silso partially be-

cause much of the DOD money is being transferred into peacekeep-
ing missions rather than dealing with our own security. So I think
we want to think seriously about what we are doing after the so-

called end of the cold war, which I don't believe has ended.
Chairman Gilman. Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. Mr. Chairman, I am delighted to be back on this

committee.
Chairman Gilman. We welcome you as a new member.
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Mr. Houghton. Thank you very much.
Chairman Oilman. Returning former member.
Mr. Houghton. It seems like I never left, because the same

questions are being tossed around now, the questions, really, of
Presidential authority versus what this Congress should be doing.

I happen to believe in the Contract. I signed it. I am a fervent

advocate of it. I don't think there is anything inconsistent with
what Mr. Berman is suggesting and the Contract. You either freeze

until you have an emergency or you have flexibility until you want
a freeze. And, frankly, I think the thing is an element of timing.

You have flexibility until something happens, until the Congress
decides to withdraw the funds or freeze the funds or something like

that.

I cannot imagine that any President, starting with Dwight Eisen-

hower and moving on forward, if he came in this room, would urge
anything but the insertion of the language that Mr. Berman sug-

gests. Ajid, frankly, I think what it does is it signals to the world,

if we do not have something like this, and it may not be exact, that

we are immobilized and that is what we do not want to have, be-

cause so many people take advantage of this country.

I think what this tends to do is to free up not only the President
but also the Congress to do what is necessary in their proper time
schedule. It is far easier to have one person make a decision than
535.
Thank you very much.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Question is now on the amendment.
All those in favor, signify by saying aye.

All those opposed, no.

The noes appear to have it.

Mr. Berman. Roll call vote, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. A roll call has been requested. Is there a suf-

ficient number to second?
Mr. Berman. Second the roll call.

Chairman Oilman. There is a sufficient second. A roll call vote

is ordered.
The Chief of Staff* will call the roll.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oilman votes no.

Mr. Ooodling.
Mr. Ooodling. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Ooodling votes no.

Mr. Leach.
Mr. Leach. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Leach votes aye.

Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. I am going to follow the Contract, no.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Roth votes no.

Mr. Hyde.
[No response.]

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter votes no.
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Mr. Smith.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes no.

Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes no.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes no.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes no.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Absolutely no.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. Positively no.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.

Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.

Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. A simple no.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes aye.

Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes yes.

Mr. Salmon.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. Yes.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton votes yes.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes no.

Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. Aye.

89-669 95-8 .
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes aye.
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. I am going to follow the Constitution, aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes aye.
Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes aye.
Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes aye.
Mr. Faleomavaega.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega votes yes.
Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes aye.
Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne votes aye.
Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes no.
Mr. Menendez.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes aye.
Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Absolutely, positively aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes aye.
Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. W5mn votes aye.
Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNulty. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes aye.
Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes aye.
Mr. Frazer.
Mr. Frazer. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer votes aye.
Mr. Menendez,
[No response.]
Mr. Smith. Mr. Chairman, I vote no.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith is no.
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Mr. Menendez. Mr. Chairman, how am I recorded?
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Menendez wants to know how he is re-

corded.
Mr. Garon. He is not recorded.
Mr. Menendez. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez is aye.

Mr. Hyde; Mr. Salmon; Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli; Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Votes aye.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown is aye.

Chairman GiLMAN. Are there any Members not recorded?
The Chief of Staff will read the tally.

Mr. Gallegly. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. Nay.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde is no.

Chairman GiLMAN. Are there any other Members who have not
been recorded?
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, what is the vote?
Chairman GiLMAN. Suspension for just a moment.
Mr. Ackerman. Regular order, Mr. Chairman. Regular order,

Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Berman. Mr. Chairman, could I have the status of our Roll

Call?
Chairman GiLMAN. There is a request before the committee.
Mr. Berman. How about the request to announce the vote?
Mr. GOODLING. The Chairman is in charge, you are not.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to change my vote to aye.

Chairman GiLMAN. Would the Chief of Staff announce the vote?
Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling changes his vote to aye.

Chairman GiLMAN. Would the Chief of Staff please announce the
tally?

Mr. Garon, On this vote, the ayes are 23, the noes are 18.

Chairman Oilman. The amendment is agreed to.

Chairman Oilman. Are there further
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Bereuter has an announcement.
Mr. Bereuter. I move to strike the last words, and to announce

to the Members and other interested parties, that it was necessary
to cancel the hearings of the Asian-Pacific Subcommittee because
of the conflict with a markup, and we will reschedule that at the
earliest possible time.

I thank the Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Thank you, Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Moran is recognized on reservation.

Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Moran is recognized.
Mr. Moran. Then I will yield briefly to Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. I move to lay on the table the motion to recon-

sider.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman will suspend.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, I will withdraw that.

Chairman Oilman. Grentleman withdraws his motion.
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Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment at the desk.
Chairman Oilman. Would the clerk please distribute the amend-

ment?
Will the Chief of Staff read the amendment?
Mr. Garon. Amendment offered by Mr. Moran to the amendment

in the nature of a substitute to H.R. 7. Page 64
Mr. Moran. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that fur-

ther reading of the amendment be dispensed with.
Chairman Oilman. Without objection, further reading of the

amendment is dispensed with, and Mr. Moran is recognized for 5
minutes.

[The information follows:]
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F;\MAS\CONTRACT\SECURITY\MOKAN.001 II.L.C

Amendment Offered By Mr. Moran

To The Amendment In A Nature Of A

SuBsnTUTE To H.R. 7

Page 64, after line 2, insert the following:

1 (e) Report Pkior to Obligation or Exi'kndi-

2 TTIRE OF Funds.—Section 203 of such Act (as amended

3 by s\ibsectioii (d)) is further amended by adding at the

4 end the following:

5 "(h) Retort Prior to Ort.k^ation or Expendi-

6 ttire of Funds.—Prior to providing assistance to a

7 country for the first time through the program established

8 under subscctiou (a), the President shall transmit t/) the

9 designated congi'cssional committees a report with respect

10 to that country that contains a description of the follow-

11 ing:

12 "(1) The cost of membership in NATO for the

13 (tountiy and the amount that the country is prepared

14 to contribute to NATO to pay for such cost of mem-

15 bership.

16 "(2) The amount that the United States will

17 contribute to facilitate transition to full NATO

18 membership for th(^ (M)untry.



226

r:\MAS\CONTRACT\SECURITY\MORAN.001 II.IU;.

(aootion 604

1

2

1 "(3) The extent to which tV»e admission to

2 NATO <>f the country would contribute to the sccii-

3 rity of the United States.

4 "(4) Tlie viewR of other NATO member nations

5 regarding the admissdon to NATO of the country

6 and the amounts that such other NATO meml)er mi-

7 tions will contribute to facilitAte transition to full

8 NATO membership for the country.".

Page 64, Une 3, strike "(e)" and insert ''(f)".

Page 64, Une 14, strike "(f)" and insert ''(g)".
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Mr. MORAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, we just voted on a fundamental issue in this bill

with regard to U.N. peacekeeping commitments. There is another
fundamental issue in this bill that we must also address with re-

gard to NATO commitments in the future.

My amendment is based upon two fundamental principles: Truth
in budgeting and burden-sharing. In other words, that we know
what the cost of commitments are before we make those commit-
ments, and that we expect our allies, who have at least as impor-
tant a stake in such commitments, to shoulder their fair share.
My amendment would require that before we obligate or expend

funds under this title, that we know what the cost of expanded
NATO membership will be, how much assistance will be required
to go from our taxpayers to each new NATO member, how much
each of those new members are willing to pay out of their own re-

sources for NATO membership, how much our NATO allies are
willing to contribute for such NATO membership, what, in fact, is

the view of those NATO allies on expanding NATO to the four
specified countries, and lastly, what will this new NATO member-
ship contribute to U.S. security.

Mr. Chairman, we are being asked to make some profound com-
mitments. I am very sympathetic to addressing wrongs that we at
least tacitly accepted after World War II. There is no question but
that these countries that we talk about, Poland, Hungary, the
Czech Republic, and Slovakia, have been the victims of Communist
expansion and, in fact, it is the—it was the situation of where the
Red Army was in 1945 that really determined the lives of three
generations of citizens of those countries, oppressed them.

I would like to redress their grievance, I would like to provide
a kind of security that we and our allies are capable of providing,
but, before we make this profound commitment, we have to know
what the implications are. You know, U.S. troop levels in Europe
have gone down the last 5 years, from 300,000 to 100,000. The Pen-
tagon tells us that if we make these commitments, we have to re-

generate those troops. We have to substantially expand our troop
presence. We probably have to move military equipment into these
four additional countries.

Our foreign assistance is going to be cut dramatically this year,

and yet, we are making a commitment essentially to make more
foreign assistance for these countries to enable them to be viable

members of NATO. Defense spending by our NATO allies is declin-

ing and yet they will be making a concomitant commitment to the
security of these additional NATO countries.

Mr. Chairman, I do not think that we can make that commit-
ment on behalf of the American taxpayer until we know what the
size of that commitment is. We have been arguing for the last week
and a half on the floor of this body, the issue of unfunded man-
dates.

The premise of that bill is that we ought not make commitments
until we know what the cost of such commitments are and whether
or not we are prepared to meet that cost. How can we know if we
are going to be good to the security commitment we are making
until we know what it is going to cost us. And we do not know
what it is going to cost us.
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We are going into this commitment blindfolded. I am only sug-
gesting that we go in with open eyes, to know what the implica-
tions of this substantial expansion of NATO security to four coun-
tries who are at various levels of economic and political viability,

what that commitment is before we make it.

Mr. Bereuter. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. MORAN. I would reserve the balance of my time, if the gen-
tleman would like to get
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

Mr. MORAN. OK, but I would be more than happy to yield.

Chairman GiLMAN. The Chair recognizes Mr. Bereuter for 5 min-
utes.

Mr. Bereuter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I think the gentleman's arguments that we need to go into this

with eyes wide open to the cost to the United States regarding the
contribution of the perspective new members, the security arrange-
ments of the countries of the NATO alliance, and the review of the
comments of our NATO allies is persuasive.

I would say to the gentleman from Virginia, on page 58, lines 4
through 16, is my effort to cover some of the points that the gen-
tleman raises, and I think there is some overlap. But I think the
gentleman is more explicit and he triggers it for each country on
a report. I think he makes a good case. And while there is some
duplication, perhaps, I think that overall, together, they strengthen
the kind of careful scrutiny that we will take before we support
membership for additional countries. That cannot really be argued
with only substance. So I would urge that the gentleman's amend-
ment be accepted.
Mr. Moran. I thank the gentleman.
Chairman OILMAN. Without objection, the amendment is agreed

to.

The Chief of Staff will designate the next section.

We have reserved the section 401, 402 for Mr. Hamilton.
Are you prepared to go ahead now?
Mr. Hamilton. Yes.
Mr. Chairman, you will recall, we reserved our privilege to come

back to this to see if we could work out an agreement with Mr. Be-
reuter. We have not been able to do that. Although, I must say that
Mr. Bereuter and your staff, Mr. Chairman, have been very cooper-
ative. Nevertheless, we have not been able to come to a conclusion
on it. We will keep working with Mr. Bereuter and others to try

to reach an agreement before we go to the floor.

But at this moment I would like to go forward with my amend-
ment. And I will just make a very brief statement in support of it,

because it goes over a lot of the same ground that we have been
going over this morning in debating Mr. Berman's amendment.

Sections 401 and 402, I think, represent an overreach of congres-
sional war powers authority. These sections directly threaten the
President's authority as Commander in Chief, and I think they are
examples of congressional micromanagement.
For example, under those sections, the President's ability to de-

ploy troops, any troops, whether combat or not, depends on his pro-

viding a very detailed certification to the Congress. And before he
can use that certification authority, he has to submit a memoran-
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dum of legal points and authorities to the Congress to explain why
his actions are not unconstitutional.

In that certification, he has to lay out the kinds of things that
are called for in Presidential Directive 25. There are about five

pages of requirements the President must meet in that certifi-

cation. That provision really does tie a President's hands, in my
view. It prevents him from acting as Commander in Chief and re-

quires reporting that come pretty close to being insulting to a
President and to his authority.

So my amendment strikes the entire interpretation sections on
pages 22 and 29, and strikes what I think are the overly onerous
reporting requirements and returns to the constitutional wisdom. I

think it is very important to state that the entire comm.and and
control issue has to be approached within the framework of the
Constitution, and I think we simply need to go back to the constitu-
tionally prescribed balance of power between the executive branch
and the congressional authorities.

The President has a job to do, we have our job to do, and this

either prevents the President from doing his job or it forces him to

ignore the provision. So my amendments are intended to restate
the constitutional balance here.

Mr. Chairman, I am fully aware of how the vote is likely to go
on this amendment, and I do not see any reason to extend the de-

bate on it. I would like to ask the Defense Department lawyers to

comment briefly on how they sum up section 401, and I guess it

is 402 as well.

[The amendments follow:]
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Amendment to the
Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute

Offered by Mr. Hamilton

On page 22, strike line 14 and all that follows through line 20 and insert in lieu

tiiereof the following:

1 "(f) Interpretation.—Subject to the power of the Congress

2 to declare war under article I, section 8 , clause 1 1 of the Constitution

3 of the United States, nothing in this section shall be construed to

4 derogate or limit the authority of the Presidoit as Commander-in-

5 Chief of the United States Armed Forces under article n, section 2,

6 clause 1 of the Constitution of the United States. ".

On page 23, strike line 1 and all that follows through line 10.

On page 23, line 11, strike "(c)" and insert in lieu thereof "(b)".

On page 29, strike line 10 and all that follows through line 24 and insert in lieu

Aereof tiie following:

1 "(f) Interpretation.—Subject to the power of the Congress

2 to declare war under article I, section 8 , clause 1 1 ofthe Constitution

3 of die United States, nothing in this section shall be construed to

4 derogate or limit die audiority of the President as Commander-in-

5 Chief of die United States Armed Forces under article II, section 2,

6 clause 1 of the Constitution of die United States.".

On page 30, line 1, strike '(c)" and insert in lieu diereof "(b)".
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Mr. Bereuter [presiding]. The gentleman is recognized.

Mr. Preston. Thank you, I am Stephen Preston, Principal Dep-
uty Counsel at the Department of Defense.

In response to Mr. Hamilton's question, I would like to make
clear at the outset, the Department's very strong opposition to 401
and 402 generally, because, among other reasons, of the burden
that it places on the President's authority as Commander in Chief
under Article II of the Constitution.

The amendment, in the first instance, strikes the language in the
present substitute amendment relating to interpretation. We be-
lieve that that language is problematic.
The problem, as I think was demonstrated at the colloquy on Fri-

day, is that the language in the substitute amendment under the
heading "Interpretation" fails in its essential purpose of clarifying.

It generates confusion or at least it has the tendency to generate
confusion as to whether any restriction is implied, and as to wheth-
er any congressional authority would otherwise be required. So to

that extent, we think it is problematic.
Conversely, we think that the substitute language that Mr. Ham-

ilton has offered is helpful. It does not eliminate the constitutional

problems with 401 and 402, but it does make explicit that the pro-

vision is to be read consistently with Article II of the Constitution.

It provides a textual statutory basis indicating that the provisions
of 401 and 402 are not intended to be to abrogate the President's
constitutional power.
And with respect to the third element, finally, the report require-

ment, we find that highly objectionable. It is unnecessary. It is per-

haps unprecedented to call for that sort of legal opinion, and per-

haps most important of all, it places, as Mr. Hamilton pointed out,

a serious burden on the President's exercise of his Commander in

Chief powers.
Mr. Hamilton. Thank you very much.
Mr. Bereuter. The Chair will recognize himself to speak in op-

position to the amendment of the distinguished gentleman from In-

diana.
There is no problem, in this member's judgment, with the lan-

guage that Mr. Hamilton proposes to add to sections 401 and 402.
My concern is with the language he proposes to delete from those
sections.

His amendment would take out of the statements beginning on
page 22, line 14, nothing in Title IV may be construed, (1), as au-
thority for the President to use any element of the Armed Forces
in any operation; or (2), as authority for the President to place any
element of the Armed Forces under the command or operational

control of a foreign national.

Without these statements, it could be argued that sections 401
and 402 are intended by Congress as a grant of authority to the
President to place U.S. forces under foreign operational control in

those circumstances where we have not forbidden it. I, for one, do
not ever want my vote on this legislation to be criticized as a vote

in favor of authorizing the President to place U.S. forces under for-

eign command.
It is to insulate all of us from such a charge that this language

is in H.R. 7. If we agree to take it out, as Mr, Hamilton's amend-
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ment would have us do, the impHcations would be that we are au-
thorizing foreign command in certain circumstance.
Mr. Hamilton's amendment would also delete a requirement be-

ginning on page 23, line 1, that the President submit a report to

Congress on whether it is ever constitutional for him to place U.S.
forces under foreign command or operational control.

This is not a gratuitous requirement that has been entered in the
bill. There is a serious question whether foreign command can ever
be constitutional. Just yesterday, for example, there was an article

appearing in the Washington Times, submitting forth the constitu-
tional problems with the foreign command. That article is written
by two former officials of the Justice Department, Mr. Lee A. Casey
and David B. Rivkin, Jr. And I will quote in part from it as part
of my argument why this reporting requirement found on page 23,
line 1, is important.
They say, quote: "In this instance, the President's authority over

the Armed Forces, and the authority of Congress, is limited by the
constitutional requirement that anyone exercising the legal author-
ity of the United States must be an officer of the United States,
appointed in accordance with the appointments clause."

They go on to say: "The Supreme Court made clear in the land-
mark case of Buckley versus Valeo that only individuals appointed
in accordance with this provision may exercise significant Federal
authority."
And they go on to say that, "Generally the appointment clause

is more often analyzed in terms of civilians, the appointment there-
of, but it applies equally to the military."

This requirement, which the Hamilton amendment would delete,

provides us with further insulation from the charge that we are au-
thorizing something in section 401 and 402 that is unconstitu-
tional.

What this gentleman intends to do is to urge the members to

vote against the Hamilton amendment; then this member has an
amendment pending which will take the language of the Hamilton
amendment that relates to the constitutional prerogatives of the
President, take it intact, put it in my amendment, but also leave
in the Act sections 401 and 402 as they provide some limitation on
the interpretation that we are authorizing something, which I

think most members here, the majority at least, would not want to

authorize.
So for those reasons, and in anticipation of an amendment that

I will offer which incorporates the contributions of Mr. Hamilton,
but does not take out the elements, the two elements he deletes,

will be offered by this gentleman.
Mr. Hamilton. I call for a vote, Mr, Chairman.
Mr. Bereuter. The vote has been called for.

Is there a second?
Mr. Faleomavaega. Second.
Mr. Bereuter. Very well.

All those in favor of the Hamilton amendment signify by saying
aye.

All those opposed, no.

Mr. Bereuter. The noes appear to have it.

The noes do have it and the amendment is not agreed to.
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Mr. Bereuter. I will call up an amendment I have at the desk.
Chairman Oilman [presiding]. The Chief of Staff will report the

amendment.
Mr. Garon. Amendment to the amendment in the nature of a

substitute.

Mr. GrOODLlNG. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent the
amendment be considered as read.
Chairman Oilman. The amendment is considered as read.
[The information follows:]
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AMQOMElir TO THE
AMonnEifr in the naiure of a soBsmuTE

Cn pacpe 22, strllce line 14 and all that follows throurjh line 20 and iisert in

lieu tharaof the following:

"(f) dlS^FKEIATION. — (1) This section is a linltation cn the
i

eotpendlttoe of Department of Defense funds for Uhlted States

foroes placed vmder oomand or operational oontrol of a foreign

national acting on behalf of the United Nations and is not to be

oonstrued as an authorization —
"(i) for the President to use any element of the zusned

foroes in an/ operations; *-

• ^^ or

"(ii) for the President to place an^ eleoent of the armed

farces under the ocmnand or operational oontxol of a foreign

national*,

**(2) Subject to the power of the Congress to declare war xaxler

article I, section 8, clause 11 of the Oonstitution of the United

States, nothing in this section shall be oanstrusd to derogate or

limit the auttiority of the President as Canmnder-in-Chief of the

United States Anaad Faroes under article n, section 2, '^^n'\m^ 1

of the Oonstituticn of the united States.".
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Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Bereuter is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I will not take more than a

minute. We have now covered this twice.

We have a genuine substance-based disagreement as to the po-
tential interpretation of the language of the Act. But I think there
should be no argument for the positive contribution of the gen-
tleman from Indiana, the elements he is attempting to add, and I

have verbatim, added them to protect an erosion of the President's
constitutional powers as Commander in Chief.

But, as you can see from the amendment before you, we are con-
cerned about an interpretation that we are in some way authoriz-
ing the President to use any element of the Armed Forces in the
operation—for the President to place any element of the Armed
Forces under the command and operational control of a foreign na-
tional. And that is not this member's intent to do something that
can in the future be interpreted as an authorization.
Mr. Chairman, I think that is all I need to say, given previous

debate.
I yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman Oilman. Is there any further comment on the gentle-

man's amendment?
If not the
Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr, Wynn. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Oh, Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
If the gentleman would allow me to ask a couple of questions

about his amendment.
It appears to be in contradiction, to the extent that it is an ex-

press limitation on the expenditure of funds by the Defense Depart-
ment, but then section 2 says: It shall not be construed to derogate
or limit the authority of the President. The President cannot ex-

pend funds through the Defense Department to engage in these ac-

tivities.

It, in fact, is a limitation on his authority as Commander in

Chief.

Could the gentleman perhaps elaborate on that issue for me?
Mr. Bereuter. If the gentleman would jdeld?

I think that is the essence of what we have been talking about
in several situations today. The Congress has the constitutional

role with respect to the deployment of our Armed Forces by our au-
thorization-appropriation action. The President has a responsibility

and constitutional powers as Commander in Chief, and the whole
remainder of the day is how we mesh those two responsibilities.

This gentleman does not want to encroach unduly and inappro-

priately on the President's powers, but this gentleman does want
to plot the authorization and appropriation actions of the Congress
of the United States with respect to the deplojrment of our Armed
Services. So, once more, we face the crux of this competing jux-

taposition of constitutional prerogatives of the President and the
Congress.
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Mr. Wynn. Well, I agree with your analysis that this is the es-

sence of the debate we are having here today. I can only add that
it appears to me that we are basically saying that the United
States' option in instances such as an engagement on the Grolan
Heights or an activity on the Golan Heights, Grenada, Panama,
would be a unilateral operation.

If that is, in fact, true, and I believe it clearly is, the result of
this bill and this amendment, then we seem to be going against the
trend that we have established, which is that we want to engage
in burden-sharing and that those countries that have the ability to

participate ought to participate, but yet, we have infringed or in-

nibited our ability to participate with them in a multilateral- action.

I tend to think that that is, in fact, bad policy, which is exacer-
bated by the fact that you have also hamstrung the President in

the process. And so I would have to say that I think the gentleman
is well-intentioned and has hit upon the fundamental philosophical
difference between our two sides.

I think it is a bad policy to limit the President in this way and
to run contrary to the notion that other countries that have the
ability ought to be able to participate. So I would urge a rejection

of the amendment.
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, vote.

Chairman GiLMAN. Are there further requests for time?
Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No, I am ready for the vote.

Chairman GiLMAN. The question is on the amendment.
So many as are in favor of the amendment will signify in the

usual manner.
Opposed.
The ayes appear to have it. The amendment is accepted. The

amendment is passed.
We now return to Mr. Faleomavaega's reservation on section 303.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment at the

desk.
Chairman GiLMAN. We have an amendment at the desk.
The clerk will please pass out the amendment.
The Chief of Staff will read the amendment.
Mr. Garon. The amendment offered by Mr. Faleomavaega to the

amendment in the nature of a substitute to H.R. 7. Page 13, after

line 9, insert the following new paragraph:
Support security enhancing measures in the Asia-Pacific, includ-

ing support for the Association of Southeast Asian Nations,
ASEAN, Regional Forum, which is a regionwide security dialogue
encompassing the major Asia-Pacific nations.

[The amendment follows:]

Amendment Offered by Mr. Faleomavaega (or his Designee) to the
Amendment in the Nature of a Substitute to H.R. 7

Page 13, after line 9, insert the following new paragraph:
(6) Support security enhancing measures in the Asia-Pacific, including support for

the Association of Southeast Asian Nations ("ASEAN") Regional Forum, which is a
regionwide seoirity dialogue encompassing the major Asia-Pacific nations.

Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Faleomavaega is recognized for 5 min-
utes.

Mr. Faleomavaega. Thank you.
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Mr. Chairman, I rise to offer an amendment to Title III of H.R.
7, which pertains to the revitalization of the National Security
Commission. This Commission is vested with conducting a com-
prehensive review of the long-term national security needs of our
Nation.
Mention of security-related issues, Mr, Chairman, in Europe, the

Western Hemisphere and Africa occur in Title III of the legislation,

but nothing as to the Asia-Pacific region.

The amendment I am offering ensures the National Security Re-
vitalization Commission does not overlook the importance of secu-
rity developments in the Asia-Pacific region. Given that America's
annual trade with the Asia-Pacific region is rapidly approaching
$400 billion and two-thirds of the world's GNP is produced in the
Pacific basin, Mr. Chairman, I submit it is in the direct interests
of the United States that peace and stability are fostered in the re-

gion.

With the first meeting last year in Bangkok, a new security ar-

chitecture is being framed for the Pacific through the multilateral
security dialogue of the Asian Regional Forum, also known as ARF.
All of the major Pacific powers, including China, Japan, the Asean
nations, and the United States are presently engaged. If nurtured,
the Asean Regional Forum holds the best promise for laying a
framework for the creation of a NATO or CSCE in the Asia-Pacific
region.

Mr. Chairman, I hope we can all agree it is in the national inter-

est of our country that these historic Asia-Pacific historical develop-
ments not be overlooked.

I thank you for consideration of the amendment and urge my col-

leagues to support the amendment.
Chairman Oilman. The Chair supports the amendment. Without

objection, the amendment is agreed to.

We are now at the end of the amendment in the nature of a sub-
stitute, the original text, for the purpose of the amendment. Now
would be the appropriate time to offer amendments in the nature
of a substitute to the current amendment.
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, I have an amendment at the desk.

Chairman Oilman. Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. I thank the Chair.

Chairman Oilman. You have an amendment at the desk?
Mr. Hastings. I have indicated same, Mr. Chairman. I have an

amendment at the desk.

Chairman Oilman. Would the clerk distribute the amendment?
The Chief of Staff will report the amendment.
Mr. Garon. Substitute amendment offered by Mr. Hastings.
Strike all after the enacting clause and insert in lieu thereof the

following:

Section 1. Short Title.

This Act may be cited as the National Security Act of 1995.

Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that the
substitute be accepted as read.

Chairman Oilman. The substitute is accepted as read.

[The amendment follows:]
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Substitute Amendment

Offered by Mr. Hastings

Strike all after the enacting clause and insert in lieu thereof the following:

SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

Thk Act voMj be dted as the "Natioaal Seearity Act of 1995".

SEC 1. PURPOSE AND FINDINGS.

(a) PUBFOSB.—^The porpose of this Act is to ensojre adequate resoorces

to protect the national seeant7 of the United States. To accomplish this

puipose. Congress should

—

(1) realistically assess United States military needs and reverse

the domiward spinl of defense spending;
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1 (2) i%pi6fy provide the Americas people. United Sutes forces, tod

2 United St«tes allies with a capable defease a^aiiot missile artaeks:

3 (3) restrict deployment of United States troops to missions that

4 are in the national interest of the United Sutes;

5 (4) maintain command and control by United States personnel of

6 United States forces participating in multinational operations and re-

7 form the f^nannal and operational relationship between the United

8 States and the United Nations; and

9 (5) reemphasice the commitment of the United States to a strong

10 and viable NATO.

1

1

(b) FtNOiNOe.—Congress fbds the (bUowinr

12 (1) Since Janoaiy 1993. presidential budgets and budget plass

13 have set fbrth a reduction in defense spending of $136,000,000,000

14 through fJacal year 1999.

15 (2) The fiscal year 1995 budget is the 10th consecutive year of

16 reductions in defense spending and. with the eceeption of 1948. is pro-

17 jeeted to represent the lowest percentage of groos domestie product for

18 any de&oe budget since before World War IL

19 (3) During fiscal year 1995, active dn^, raerve component and

20 dviian penonnel of the Department of Defense wiU be reduced by

21 180,000 people, a rate of 15.000 per month or 500 per day. The Bu-

22 ren of Labor Statistios estimatas that 1,200.000 defense>related pri>

23 vateseetorjofai will be lost by 1997

24 (4) Deqiite severe redactions and shortfsOs in deficBae Auding

25 and force slrueiure, since 1993 United States military forces have been

26 deptoygd more often and committed to store missions per year than

27 ever before. Mott of these missions involve United Nations peaeekeep-

28 ing and homaaitahan efforts. Over 70.000 United States penonnel are

29 eonently serriag in SBcfa regions as IriQ, Bosnia. Macedonia, the Adiv

30 atie Sea, Bwiada, sad the Caribbean Sea for misBions involving Hsiti

31 aadOdia.

32 (S) United Katioos assessmenti to the United States for peace-

33 ksepiiv tutnam wiD total alsMict f1.500.000,000 in 1994. Tbe United

34 States paye 31.7 percent of annoal United Katioos costs for peaeekeep>

35 iag and other United Katioos missioai. Tbe nea highest contrtetor.

36 JaiAB. ooty paTS 12.5 percent The DepartsMnt of Defense also incurs

37 hundreds of millioos of dollars in cost every year for United Statea

38 mflitary partdpatioo in United Nations peacekeeping or humanitarian

39 miasiooa. aoMCt of which are not reimbursed by the United Nations. For

40 (bcal year 1994, these Department of Defenae eosts wiQ total over

41 tl.200,000.000.
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3

1 (6) A return to the "hollow forces" of the 19708 has already

2 be^a. Navy aircraft squadrons have been fully or partially pDunded

3 becanse of unexpected requirements to provide resourees for new com-

4 mitments. Department of Defense polic>' affecting personnel deploy-

5 ment is constantly violated. Marine and naval personnel are not main-

6 tainiag the standard 12 to 18 month respite between six month deploy-

7 ments away from home. Marine Corps units are spendin^r up to two

8 of their fSrat fbor yean away from their base camps.

9 (7) Military pay is approsimatety 12 percent below comparable ci-

10 vilian levels and documented reports estimate that nearly 33.000 active

1

1

doty personnel and their families in the United States are eli^le for

12 food stamps. The Department of Defense will soon begin providing sup-

13 plementary food benefits to an estimated 11.000 military dependents

14 assigned overseas.

15 (8) Defense programs to maintain the technolo^ edse of the

16 United States over other nations are being delayed or canceled in an

17 attempt to prevent the Airther erosion of military force readiness.

18 (9) The centerpiece of the Administration's defense strategy, the

19 Bottom Up Review, rednces Navy ships by one-third. Air Force wings

20 by almost one-halt missile defense finding by a lullioD dollars annu-

21 ally, and the General Accounting Office has reported that even the re-

22 slrieiivc Bottom Up Review could be nnderfonded by

23 $150,000,000,000.

24 (10) The Administration has initially agreed to or proposed treaty

25 limitations that prohibit the United States from testing or deploying

26 oar most effective missile defense symttos.

27 SEC X MBSaX DEFENSE.

28 (a) PUBPOSB.—It shall be the policy of the United States to—

29 (1) deploy at the earliest poa82>le moment an antiballistic missile

30 gftnem that is capable of providing a highly effective defense of the

31 United States against ballistic missile attacks; and

32 (2) provide at the earliest possi>le moment highly effective theater

33 miBile defenses (TMDs) to forward-deployed and expeditionary ele-

34 ments of the Armed Forces of the United States and to friendly forces

35 and aOies of the United Sutes.

36 (b) AcnoNB OF TBB Sbcbetart op Defense.—<1) The Secretary of

37 Defense ahsD develop for deployment at the earliest possible date a eost-

38 effective, operationally effective antiballistie misnle atystem designed to pro-

39 teet the United States against ballistie Daaale threats, inchiding accidental

40 or nnanthoriaed lanoehes of attacks from "third world " nations.
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1 (2) The Secret4iT of Defenae shall develop for de{doyment at the e«rtt-

2 eft pomble momeu advanced theater miuile defense ^'stems.

3 (3) Within 60 days after the date of the enactment of this Act the

4 Secretarjr of Defense shall submit to the Committees on Armed Services and

5 the Comminees on Appropriations of the Senate and House of Represents-

6 lives a plan for the deployment of theater missile defense systems and an

7 antiballistic missile system pursuant to paragraphs (1) and (2).

8 SEC. 4. COMMISSION ON NATIONAL SECUIUTY AND DEPARTMENT OF

9 DEFENSE FORCE STRUCTURE AND READINESS FUND-

10 ING SHORTFALLS.

It (a) ESTABUSHUENT.—There is hereby established a Commission on

12 National Security and Department of Defense Force Stnietare and Readi-

13 ness FSinding Shortfalls (hereinafter in this section referred to as the "Com-

14 mission").

15 (b) COMPOSITION'.—(1) The Commission shall be composed of 12 mem-

16 bers. appointed as follows:

17 (A) Poor members shall be appointed by the President.

18 (B) Poor membera shall be appointed by the Speaker of the House

19 c£ Representatives in eonsohataon with the minority leader of the

20 Hooae of B^resentativet.

21 (C) Four members shall be appointed by the President pro temh

22 pore of the Senate upon the reeommendation of the migority leader and

23 the minority leader of the Senate.

24 (2) The members of the Comminott shall be appointed from amon^

25 penons having knowtedge and experience in defense and foreign policy.

26 (3) Members of the CommisBini shall be appointed for the life of the

27 Comminion. A vacancy on the Commisaon shall not afbet its poven, bat

28 shall be (Sled in the same manner as the original appointment was made.

29 (4) The members of die Commiasinn shall be appointed not later than

30 21 days after the enactment of this Act The Comnussion shall convene its

31 first '«**'"f to cany oat its duties ander this seetion 14 days after seven

32 memben of the Commiaion have been appointed.

33 (5) The Chainnan of the Commission shall be elected by and from the

34 meaiben of the Commission.

35 (e) DUTUES.—The CommissioB, in coqjaaetion vrith the Joint Working

36 Qroap, shaO first asMsa, report on. and jsaoe funding reeommendations

37 within 90 days regarding the '"'''«*«*» supptemental ftinding needa in the

38 eorrent (teal year for the Department of Defense to—

39 (1) restore the readiness and operating fonds for Haiti operations;

40 (2) reciore military psy raise shortfalls:
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1 (3) restore operating funds to maintain troop deplojTDenis that

2 are not longer than 6 months;

3 (4) restore readiness related procurement funding (spares, etc.)

4 and operating ftinds to prevent Q>-ing squadrons from being grounded

5 and training curtailed.

6 (d) ADDITIONAL DtmES.—To meet and improve the long-term na-

7 tional security oeeds of the United States, the Commission shall conduct a

8 compr^enaive review of our Nation's defease strateQr, force structnre. mod-

9 emization, and infrastnictnre needs. This comprehensiTe review shall also

10 report on and issue recommendations to^

11 (1) provide our service personnel annual pay raises and other com-

12 pensation to prevent them from having to receive food stamps;

13 (2) fully ftind cost-effective missfle defense systems that are

14 deployable within 7 to 9 years;

15 (3) accurately identic and restore the Administration s five year

16 defense plan and fbroe structure funding short&lls;

17 (4) restore finding to service readiness and operating accounts,

18 bat not at the expense of modernization programs;

19 (5) define policies for committing troops to new peaeekeepiny,

20 peace enforcement, or humanitarian missions;

21 (6) fblly assess the force structure and investment funding needed

22 to wage two major regional conflicts simultaneously-,

23 (7) provide a stronger role for Quard and Reserve fbrees;

24 (8) provide a new funding system to avoid raids on service oper-

25 atioos accounts to pay for deployments such as Haiti and Rwanda; and

26 (9) »n«int«in modernization ftioding and "cutting edge" technology

27 driven defense programs.

28 (e) Joint Chiefs op Staff.—To assist it in carrying oat its duties

29 with respect to the matters listed in subsection (d), the Commission shall

30 obtain a stndy f^om the Joint Chie& of Staff on these mattera.

31 (f) EaTABUSBUZNT OF JoiNT WoBKiNO GROUP.—To sssist it in ear-

32 tying out its duties with respect to the matter listed in paragraph (3) of

33 stifauetion (d), the President shall establish a joint working group comprised

34 of the National Security Advisor, the Secretary of State, and the Director

35 of the Central InteQigenee Agency, or their designees, who shall provide spe-

36 dfie recommendations regarding such policies.

37 (g) Report.—(1) The Commission shall submit to the President and

38 the relevant congressional committees a final report on the assessments and

39 recommendations referred to in subsection (c) and in subsection (d) not

40 later than May 1. 1996. The report shall be submitted in unclassified and

41 classified versions.



243

H.L.C.
6

1 (2) The ConunissioQ shall provide the President and the relevant con-

2 p^ssiona] committees reports on a qoanerty basis which elaborate on the

3 Commission's progress in fulfilling its duties under subsection (d) and on

4 the use of the funds a\'ailabte to the Commission.

5 (3) For the purposes of this section, the term "relevant congressional

6 coffifflirtees" means the Conunittees on Appropriations and Anned Services

7 of the Senate and House of Representatives, the Committee on Porei^ Re-

8 latioQS of the Senate, the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the House of

9 RepresentatiTCS. the Select Committee on Intelli^nce of the Senate, aod the

10 Pennanent Select Committee on Intelli^nce of the House of Representa-

n tires.

12 (h) Powers.—<1) The Commission may. for the purpose of carrying

13 out this section, conduct such hearing sit and act at such times, take such

14 testimony, and receive such evidence, as the Commission considers appro-

15 priate.

16 (2) The Commission may secure directly from aisy department or agen-

17 cy of the Federal Qoveniment such information, relevant to its duties under

18 this section, as may be necessaiy to carry oat such duties. Upon request

19 of the Chairman of the Commission, the head of the department or agency

20 shall, to the extent permitted by law, ftinish such information to the Com-

21 mission.

22 (3) The Commission may use the United States mails in the same

23 maimer and under the same conditions as the departments and agencies of

24 the Fedei«l OovenuBent.

25 (4) The Secretary of Defense shall provide to the Commiision such rea-

26 sonafaie administrative and sopport services u the Commission may request.

27 The Seeret&iT shall provide similar services to the joint wotting group es-

28 tafalished under snfaseetion (e) as the worting group may request.

29 CO CoiaasaoN Pboceoubes.—(1) The Commission shall meet on a

30 regolar basia (as determined by the Chairman) and at the call of the Chair-

31 man or a m^jori^ of its memben.

32 (2) A majority of the members of the Commission shall constitute a

33 qooniffl for the transaction of business.

34 (j) PsBSONMBL Mattebs.^1) Each member of the Commission shall

35 serve without compensation, but shall be allowed tnvd expenses indnding

36 per diem in lieu of snfasistence. as authorized by section 3703 of title 3.

37 United States Code, when engaged in the performance of Commission du-

38 ties.

39 (2) The Conmiission shall appoint a staff director, who shall be paid

40 at a tmte not to eseeed the maximum rate of basic pay under section 3376

41 of title 5, United States Code, and such professional and detical personnel
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1 as may be reasonable and necessary to enable the Commission to carry out

2 its duties under this section without regard to the provisions of title 3. Unit-

3 ed States Code, ^vemisg appointments in the competitive service, and

4 without regard to the provisions of chapter 51 and subchapter in of chapter

5 33 of such title, or any other provision of law, relating to the number, das-

6 sification, and General Schedule rates. N'o employee appointed under this

7 pangraph (other than the staff director) may be compensated at a rate to

8 exceed the maTimnm rate applicable to level 15 of the General Schedule.

9 (3) Upon request of the Chairman of the Commission, the head of any

10 department or agency of the Federal Govenunent is authorized to detail.

1

1

without reimbursement, any personnel of such department or agency to the

12 Commission to assist the Commission in carrying out its duties under this

13 section. The detail of any such i>ersonnei may not result in the interruption

14 or loss of civil service status or privilege of such personnel.

15 (k) Termination op the Commission.—The Commission shall tenni-

16 nate upon submission of the final report required by subsection (g).

17 (I) APFBOPKIATIONS.—Of the ftuds available to the Department of De-

18 fenae, $1,500,000 shall be made available to the CommisBion to cany out

19 the provisions of this section.

20 SEC. S. RESTWCTTON ON MULTINATIONAL AND UNTTEn NATIONS

21 COMMAND OF UNITED STATES FORCES.

22 (a) LOOTATION.—Except as provided in subsection (b), ftinds appro-

23 priated or otherwise made availabie for the Depttrtment of Defense may not

24 be obligated or expended for activitieB of any element of the Armed Forces

25 that after the date of the enactment of this Act is placed under the oper-

26 ational eoatroi of a forei^ wftvwfi acting on behalf of a mtihinational force

27 or organiation.

28 (b) Cebtification.—Sofaaeetion (a) shall not apply in the ease of ai^

29 proposed plaeememt of United States Aimed Forces under sneh operational

30 control it before sneh operational control is to become effective, the Presi-

31 dent eertifiea to Coogress that sneh operational control is necessary to pro-

32 teet vital national aeeority interests of the United States.

33 (e) RsPOirr.—^Within 10 days after a certification is made under sub-

34 section (b), the President shall submit to the Congress a report setting fbrth

35 the following:

36 (1) A description of the vital national seenri^ interest that re-

37 quires the placement of United States Armed Forces under the oper-

38 ational control of a foreign national acting on behalf of a multinational

39 (bree or organization.

40 (2) The mission and obtjectives of the United States Armed Forces

41 involved, and an estimate of the duration of the period during which
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1 the United Stttes Anned Forces invohed will semv under suefa forei^

2 operational eontrol.

3 (3) The «9q)ected size and composition of the United States Armed

4 Forces invohed.

5 (4) The ineremental cost to the United States associated with the

6 proposed operation.

7 (5) The precise eommaad and control relationship between the

8 United States Armed Forces involved and the mohinational forte or or-

9 ganization.

10 (6) The precise command and eontrol relationship between the

1

1

United States Armed Forces involved and the commander of the Unit-

12 ed States unified command for the re^n in which the operation is pro-

13 posed.

14 (7) The enent to which the United States Anned Forces involved

15 will rely on non-United States military forces for security and self-de-

16 fense and an assessment on the ability of those forces to provide ade-

17 qnate secorr^ to the United States Armed Forces involved.

18 (d) Classification of Report.—^A report under subsection (c) shall

19 be submitted in ondasBfied form and, if necessary, in dassified form.

20 SEC. «. LOOTATION ON PLACEMENT OF UNITED STATES ARMED
21 FOBCES UNDER FOREIGN CONTROL FOR A LTOTED NA-

22 TIONS PEACEKEEPING ACTIVHT.

23 Section 6 of the United Nations Participation Act (22 U.S.C. 287d)

24 is amended to read as foUowi:

25 "Sbc. 6. (a) Abj special agreement or a^ieemeota ne^tiated by the

26 Prendent with the Seeantj Conneil providing for the numbers and types of

27 United States Araaed Ftvces, their degree of readiness and general loea-

28 tioos, or the naare of fariHtiHs and tixamnnr^, including rights of passage,

29 to be made svaikfak to the SeenriQr Cooaeil for the porpoae of maintaininf

30 iatsniatioaal poMe and aeuiuilj in aeeordaaee with Artide 43 (rf the United

31 Nataooa ChAitar, liMfl be sofagect to the approval of the Congress by Act

32 or joint resotntioEL

33 "(b) The Prendent mtj not subordinate to the command or operational

34 eoBtroi d any foreigB national any donent <rf the United States Aimed

35 Forees partieipatiiig in any United Nations peacekeeping activity unless

—

36 "(1) the President satisfies the requirements of subsection (e); or

37 "(2) the Congress enacts an Act or joint resohitioQ specifiealiy au-

38 tfaorizing soeh subordination.

39 "(eXD The requirements referred to in subsection (b)(1) are that the

40 President submit to the appropriate congressional committees (at the time

41 specified in paragraph (2) of this subsection) the following documents:
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1 "(A) A detenniiiAtioD by the President that

—

2 "(i) the proposed subordination of United States Armed

3 Forces to forei^ command is in the national secuhtj mterest of

4 the United States:

5 "(ii) the unit commanders of the United States Anned Forces

6 proposed for subordination to the command of forei^ nationals

7 will at all times retain the ability to report independently to bi^er

8 United States military authorities;

9 "(iii) the United States will retain authority to withdraw the

10 United States Armed Forces from the United Nations peacekeep-

1

1

iog activity at aqy time and to take action it considers necessary

12 to protect those forces if they are endangered; and

13 "(iv) the United States Armed Forces subordinated to the

14 command of foreign oationals will at all times remain under Unit-

15 ed States administrative command for such purposes as discipline

16 and evahiation.

17 "(B) The justification for the determination made porsoant to

18 subparagraph (A)(i).

19 "(C) A memorandum of legal points and authorities »T'*'"'"g

20 why the proposed foreign command arrangement does not violate the

21 Constatntion.

22 "(2) The documents described in paragraph (1) shall be submitted to

23 the appropriate congressional committer not less than 15 days before any

24 element of the United States Armed Forces is subordinated to the command

25 and control of a foreign national except that if the President determines

26 that an emergency exists which prevents compliance with the requirement

27 that Dotioe be provided 15 days in advance, those documents shall be sub-

28 mitted in a timely manner bat no later than 48 hours after such subordina-

29 tion.

30 "(d) Except as anthorized in section 7 of this Act, nothing contained

31 in this Act shall be construed as an authorization to the President I7 the

32 Congreas to make available to the Security CooncQ United States Armed

33 Foreea, Caeilities, or assistance. ".

34 SEC. 7. REDUCTION OF UNITED NATION ASSESSMENTS TO THE UNIT-

35 ED STATES FOR PEACEKEEPING OPERATIONS. CREDIT

36 FOR UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE EX-

37 PENDITURES IN SUPPORT OF UNITED NATIONS PEACE-

:8 KEEPING OPERATIONS, AND REFORM OF THE UNITED

39 NATIONS PARTICIPATION ACT OF 1945.

40 (a) Credit against assessment fob United States Es^ndi-

41 TCSES IN Support of Untted Natio.vs Peacekeepinq Operations.—
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1 (1) A.vnt:al EiEPOBT.—Tbe Prendent shall, at the time of sub-

2 miKion of the bud^t to Congress for toy fiscal y«ar. submit to the

3 appropriate committees of Congress a report oq the total amount of

4 flinds appropriated for national defense purposes for usy fiscal year

5 after fiaeil yvu 1994 that were expended during the preceding fiscal

6 year to support or participate in, directly or indirectly, United Nations

7 peacekeeping acnritiea. Such report shall inchide a breakdown by Unit-

8 ed Nations peacekeeping opention of the amount of ftinds spended to

9 support or participate in each lueh opention.

10 (2) LOOTATION.—In each fiscal year beginning with fiscal year

1

1

1996, fiiada may be ohiigaiwd or qpended tor payment to the United

12 Nations of the United States ssiewed share of peacekeeping operations

13 fi>r that fiscal year only to the extent that such assfed share oceeeds

14 the total amoiut identified in the report snfaoutted ponoant to sab-

15 section (a) for the preceding fiscal year, reduced by the tmoont of any

16 reimbonenent or credit to the United States by the Unitad Nations

17 fttr the eon of United Sutea support for, or participation in, United

18 Satiooa peacekeeping aetiiities for that fiscal year.

19 (3) DKFDnnoNS.—As used in this subaeetion:

20 (A) The term "United Nations peacekeeping activities"

21 means any international peacekeeping, peacemaking, peaee-enfore-

22 iag, or similar activity that is cnthorised by the United Nations

23 Second Cooneil under chapter VI or VII of the United Nations

24 Charter.

25 (B) The term "appropriate committees of Congreas" means

—

26 (i) the Committee on Armed Services, the Committee on

27 Appropriationa. aad the Comaunee on Foreign Affairs of the

28 Hoaae of Bepreaeatativea; aad

29 (ii) the Committee on Armed Semeea. the Committee on

30 Appropriaoooa, and the Committee on Foreign Reiatioos of

31 the Senate.

32 (b) NOTKS TO CONSBB38 OP PBOPOSED UnTTBD NATIONS PE4CS-

33 EEmNG AunviiiES.—Section 4 of the United Nations Participation Act

34 of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287b) is amended—

3d (1) by striking the seeotul sentence;

36 (2) by inserting "(a)" befbre "The Preaident"; and

37 (3) by adding at the end the following:

38 "(bXl) Emept as provided in paragnph (2), at least 15 days befbre

39 any vote in the Security Council to anthoriae a«y United Nations peacekeep-

40 ing activity or ai^ other action uitder the Charter of the United Nations

41 (inehiding any efienaion. modification, so^ieosion. or termination of any
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1 previously authorized United N'ations peamkeepin^ activity or other action)

2 which would invoiye the nae of United States Armed Forces or the expendi-

3 rare of United States fonds. the President shall submit to the appropriate

4 congressional committees a notification with respect to the proposed action.

5 The notification shall inchide the following

6 "(A) A description of any anticipated involvement of United States

7 Armed Forces.

8 "(6) A cost assessment of soeh action (inehiding the total esti-

9 mated cost and the United States share of sn<± cost).

10 "(C) The mission and ofcgectives of United States Anned Forces

1

1

that would participate in such actioiL

12 "(D) The dnration and estimated termination date of the action.

13 "(E) The source of fanding for the United States share of the

14 costs of the action (whether in an annual bud^ request

15 reprogramming notification, a budoet amendment, or a supplemental

16 budget request).

17 "(2) If the President determines that an emergency exists which pre-

18 vents submission of the 15-day advance notification specified in paragraph

19 (1) and that the proposed action is in the national seconty interests of the

20 United States, the notification described in paragraph (1) shall be provided

21 in a timely manner bat no later than 48 hoars after the vote by the Security

22 CooneiL".

23 (c) TsANSurrriL to Cosorbss op United Nations Resolutions

24 AND Reports.—Section 4 of the United Nations Participation Act of 1945

25 (22 U.S.C. 287b), as amended by subsection (b), is farther amended by

26 adding at the end the foDowing:

27 "(cXD Not later than 24 hoon after adoption by the Security Council

28 of a resohition authorizing United Nations peacekeeping activities or any

29 other action under the Charter of the United Nations (including any exten-

30 sion, modifieation, saapension. or termination of any previously authorized

31 United Natbns peacekeeping activity or other action) which wookl involve

32 the oae of United States Armed Forces or the expenditure of United States

33 ftuda, the Permanent Representative shall transmit the text of such resolu-

34 tion and any supporting documentation to the appropriate eongressionai

35 committees.

36 "(2) The Permanent Representative shall promptly transmit to the ap-

37 propnate eongressionai committees any report prepared by the United Na-

38 tions eontaining an assessment of any proposed, ongoing, or concluded Unit-

39 ed Nations peacekeeping activity.".

40 (d) Notice to Conoiess Reqardino coNTSiBirnoNS for U.vited

41 Nations Peaceseefino Altivituss.—Section 4 of the United Nations
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1 PtrtieipttioD Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287b). as amended by nbaeetions (b)

2 and (e), is farther amended by adding at the end the foUowinp

3 "(dXD Not later than 15 dajv after the United Nations submits a bill-

4 isf requesting a payment by the United States of any oootribotion for Unit-

5 ed Nations peacekeeping activities, the President shall so not^ the appro-

6 priate oonpeoional committees.

7 "(2) The President shall ooxsty the appropriate congressional eommit-

8 tees at least 15 days before the United States obligates ftinds for say ss-

9 sessed or vohintaiy eontribation fbr United Nations peacekeeping activities.

10 except that if the President determines that an emergency easts which pre-

1

1

vents compliance with the requirement dxat sudi notifieation be provided 15

12 days in advance and that such contribntion is in tite national aecnmy inter-

13 ests of the United States, sneh notifieation shall be provided in a timely

14 manner but no later than 48 boon after such obiigatioa.".

15 (e) Notice to Co.vobess Regasdino Unttkd States assi8ta.nce

16 fob United Nations Peaceseepino Acnvmss.—Section 7 of the Unit-

17 ed Nations Partieipation Aa of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287d-l) is amended—

18 (1) in snbseetioo (a), by inserting "other than sofaaeetion (e)(1)"

19 after "aqy other law"; and

20 (2) by adding at the end the foOowiog new stibsection:

21 "(eXD Except as provided in paragraph (2), at least 15 days befbre

22 any agency or enti^ of the United States (Joverament makes avaiiafale to

23 the United Natioos any sssistsnrf or ttaii^ to support w fKiiitate United

24 Natioos peacekeeping aetivtties, the Pretideot shall so aotUy the appropriate

25 congressional »«»'"'»<',—

^

26 "(2) If the Presidest determines that an emeigeney easts which pre-

27 vents eomplianee with the reqoirement that notifieatioa be provided 15 days

28 in advance and that such eontribation is in the "«"""' security interests

29 of the United States, such aocifieation shall be provided in a timely manner

30 bat no later than 48 hoon after the aasistsnce or CuilJty is made aviilafaie

31 to the United NatioaB.

32 "(3) For poiposes of this sobaection. the term 'aasistanee'—

33 "(A) means assistance of any kind. '~''~*™y kigisticsl support.

34 auppliea, goods, or servicea (inehiding eoounand, eootrol, eomnmniea-

33 tioos or iatelligeoee sssistaiMy and training), and the gram of rights

36 of passage; and

37 "(B) inehides tssiftsnre provided through in-kind eontrftmtions or

38 throagfa tite provision of support, supplies, goods, or serriees on any

39 terms, inehiding on a grant lease, loan, or reimbursable basis; but

40 "(C) does not iaeinde the paiyment of asMsaed or votantai; eon-

41 trtetioaa.".
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1 (f) United States CoNTRismoNS to United Nations Peace-

2 KEEPING ACTIVITIES.—Section 4 of the United Nations Participation Mt
3 of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287b). as amended by subsections (b), (c), and (d). is

4 further amended by adding at the end the following:

5 "(e)(1) The President shall, at the time of submission of his annual

6 budget to Congress, submit a report to the Congress on the anticipated

7 budget for the f^cal year for United States participation in United Nations

8 peacekeeping activities.

9 "(2) The report required by paragraph (1) shall state

—

10 "(A) the aggregate amount of ftinds available to the United Na-

11 tions for that fiscal year, inchiding assessed and volnntaiy contriba-

12 tions. which may be made available for United Nations peacekeepmg

13 activities; and

14 "(B) the aggregate amount of fhnds (from all accounts) and the

15 aggregate costs of in-idnd contributions that the United States pn>

16 poses to make available to the United Nations for that fiscal year for

17 United Nations peacekeeping activities.

18 "(3) The President shall include in the budget submission for Gscal

19 year 1996 a propection of all United States costs for United Nations pefise-

20 keeping activities duhng each of fSscal years 1996. 1997. and 1998, indud-

21 ing costs of in>kind contributions and assessed and vohintaiy contribu-

22 tions.".

23 (g) Annual REPOicre on United States Contr3utions to Unit-

24 ED Nations Psacexeepino Activities.—Section 4 of the United Nations

25 PartidpatioD Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287b), as amended t^ subsections (b).

26 (c), (d), and (f). is ftartber amended by adding at the end the (bUowing:

27 "(f)(1) Not later than 90 dayv after the date of the enactment of this

28 subsection and each year thereafter at the time of the President's budget

29 submission to (Congress, the Secretary of State, after eonsohation with the

30 heads of other relevant Federal agencies (inchiding the Secretary of De-

31 fenae), shaD submit to the appropriate congressional committees a report on

32 United States eontributions to United Nations peacekeeping activities.

33 "(2) Each saefa report shall inchide the following infonnatiott:

34 "(A) The number and nature of ongoing United Nations peaee-

33 keeping activities.

36 "(B) The priority accorded to each ongoing United Nations peace-

37 keeping activity, and the anddpated duration of each such activity.

38 "(C) An assessment of the eflfeetiveneas of each ongoing United

39 Nations peacekeeping activity, its relationship to United States national

40 security interests, and the efforts by the United Nations to resolve the
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1 reievant armed coaflicts; and the projected termutatioD dates for each

2 such activiiy.

3 "(D) The total costs of each United Xatioos peacekeepiog activity,

4 both on^ia^ and coochided. and the total cost of all such activities.

5 "(E) The amount of United Sutes assessed and vohintaiy con-

6 tribations to each snch acavity, and the total of sacfa coatribations to

7 all such activities.

8 "(P) The incremental costs incurred by the Department of De-

9 fense for each sacfa activi^, and for all snch activities.

10 "(G) Any other assistance made available by the United States for

1

1

United Nations peacekeeping activities, speafying which assistance was

12 provided on a reimbunable basis and wiuch was providoi on a

13 oonreimbunable basis or on concessional terms.

14 "(H) An assessment of the United Nations mana^ment and sup-

15 port for United Nations peacekeeping activities, inchiding all rec-

16 ommendations for improvement made by the United States and any ac-

17 tion to implement such recommendations by the United Nations.

18 "(I) A detailed desetiption (inehiding dollar amoontt expended

19 and credited) of efforts by the United States Govcrament to seek and

20 neasK credit toward the United States assessment for United Nations

21 peaeekeeping activities for all United States assistance provided in snp-

22 port of United Nations peacekeeping otgeetives.

23 "(3) The fint report submitted pursuant to this subsection shall in-

24 chide inforaatiDa with respect to ooaxs and eontribntions for aH United Na-

25 tions peae^eepingr activities since October 1945. Subsequent reports shall

25 indude such infonnation for the immediately preeediag fiscal year and (to

27 the esteot such information is available) for the then current fiscal year.".

28 (h) Bbucbubsbusnt to the U-vitsd Stites for Lv-Eind Con-

29 TKBtmoNS TO Unitkd NATIONS Peicekeepdjo Acnvmss.—Section 7

30 of the United NatioBS Participation Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287d-l), as

31 amrnriwi by lafanetioa (e), is Airther asteoded—

32 (1) in nbaection (b>—

33 (A) by strikiag all that follows ": Provided," through "Pro-

34 vidtdfitfAer,";

35 (B) by adding at the end the following: "The Seeretaiy of De-

36 tenae may waive the requiremem for such reimbunement if the

37 SecRtaiy, after consultation with the Seetvtary of State and the

38 Direetor of the Offiee of Management and Budget, determines

39 that an emeigeoey oasts which justifies waiver of that require-

40 meat. Any such waiver shall be submitted to the appropriate eon-

41 gressional committees at least 15 days before it takes efSect, ex-
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1 cept that if the President determines that an emer^ncy exists

2 which prevents compliance with the requirement that the notifica-

3 tion be provided 13 days in advance and that the provision under

4 subsection (a)(1) or (a)(2) of personnel or assistance on a

5 Donreimbai^able basis is in the national security interests of the

6 United States, such notification shall be provided in a timely man-

7 ner but no later than 48 hours after such waiver takes effect":

8 and

9 (2) by adding at the end the following new subsections:

10 "(f) In any (Sscal year (beginning in fiscal year 1995), appropriated

1

1

fonds may not be used to pay any United States assessed or vohintaiy cod-

12 tribation for United Nations peacekeeping activities until the Secretary of

13 Defense certifies to the Congress that the United Nations has reimboised

14 the Department of Defense directly for all goods and services that were pro-

15 vided to the United N'atioos by the Department of Defense on a reimbors-

16 able basis during the preceding fiscal year for United Nations peacekeeping

17 actrritiea, inchiding personnel and assistance provided under this section

18 (escept to the extent that the authority of subsection (b) to waive the reim-

19 bnnement requirement was exercised with respect to such personnel or as-

20 sistanee).

21 "(g)(1) The Secretary of State shall ensure that goods and serrices

22 provided on a reimbursable basis by the Department of Defense to the Unit-

23 ed Nations for United Nations peacekeeping operations are reimbursed at

24 the appropriate vatne, as determined by the Department of Defense.

25 "(2) Not later than one year after the date of the enactment of this

26 subsection, the Pennaaoit Representative shall submit a report to the ap-

27 propriate congressional committees on all actions taken by the United

28 States mission to the United Nations to achieve the obgeetive described in

29 pangnph (1).".

30 ro Ldotation ok Usb op Depabtjient op Defensb Fvsos fob

31 United Nations Peacesezpino altivitiks.—Beginning October 1,

32 1995, ftands made availabte to the Department of Defense (including (tinds

33 for "Operation and Maintenance") shall be available for

—

34 (1) United States «<w>^«*ri or voluntary contributions for United

35 Nations peacekeeping activities, or

36 (2) the incremental costs associated with the participation of Unit-

37 ed States Armed Forces in United Nations peacekeeping activities,

38 only to the otent that the Congress has by Isw speeiiJcally made those

39 funds available for sncfa purposes.

40 (i) Ar'?sW5»«in> CONTSIBCTIOSS FOR UNITED NATIONS PEACESEEPINO

41 Activities.—
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1 (1) Reassessment or co.vTBiBrnoN percentaoes.—The Per-

2 maaent Representative should make ereiy effort to ensure that the

3 United Kations completes an o^rall review and reassessment of each

4 nation's assessed contributions for United Nations peacekeeping activi-

3 ties. Aa part of the overall review and assessment, the Permanent Rep-

6 resentative should make ever7 effort to advance the concept that host

7 p)vemfflents and other govenunenlB in the re^on where a United NV
8 tions peacekeeping activitjr is carried oat should bear a greater burden

9 of its f^nanrial cost

10 (2) Dnitkd states coNTRiBnnoNS.—(A) The Penoaaent Rep-

1

1

resentative should make every effort to obtain agreement by the United

12 Nations to a United States assessed contribution for United Nations

13 peacekeeping activities that is no greater a percentage of such contriba-

14 tions by aQ countries than the United States percentage share of as-

15 sessed contributions for other United Nations activities.

16 (B) The Congreas declares that effleetive for fiscal year 1996, it

17 does not intend to make available Ainds for payment of United States

18 unfriiwri or vohintaiy eontributioos for United Nations peacekeeping

19 activities that exceed 25 percent of the total amount of the iwfMfri

20 and vohintaiy comribuuons of aU countries for such activities unless,

21 after the date of the enactment of this AA, the Congress enacts a stat-

22 ate speafieaOy anthoriziiig a greater percentage oontribation.

23 (C) The Pennaaent Representative shaO inform the Seeretaiy General

24 of the congreaiional intent ecpresaed in subparagraph (B).

25 (k) "Birr Amxbica" Rsqcireiibnt.—No ftinds may be oUigated or

26 eipended to pay any United States asseaed or vohintary contrlmtion for

27 United Nations peacekeeping activities onleai the Secretary of State deter-

28 mines and eertifSes to the appropriate congressional committees that United

29 States mannfaetaren and snpplien are being given opportunities to provide

30 eqaipment, services, and material for such activities equal to those being

31 given to foreign manufaetorera and suppliers.

32 (1) Unitsd States Personnel Taken Pbisoneb Whilk Sebtino

33 in multilatbral psaceksxfino fobcea—

34 (1) PINDINO&—^The Congress finds as foOows.-

35 (A) Until recent years United States military peraonael rarely

36 served as part of multilateral forces uader the United Nations or

37 regional international organizations.

38 (B) Despite infrequent service as part of multilateral forces,

39 United States personnel such as Colonel Wniiam Higgins in Leb-

40 aaoo, have beea captured, tortured, aad murdered.

89-669 95-9
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1 (C) In recent yean. United States milhaiy personnel have

2 served much more frequently as part of multilateral forces.

3 (D) The capture and torture of Chief Warrant Officer .Vli-

4 chael Dur&nt in Somalia in October 1993 was a horrendous and

5 recent example of the risk to Utiited States personnel in multilat-

6 eral forces.

7 (E) Continued multilateral service increases the probability

8 that United States military personnel will be captured and subject

9 to mistreatment.

10 (F) United States military personnel capture while serrin^

11 as part of multilateral forces have not been treated as prisoners

12 of war under the 1949 Geneva Conventions and other inter-

13 national agreements intended to protect prisoners of war.

U (G) Faihire of United States military persoiuel serving as

15 part of a multilateral force to receive protection under inter-

16 oaQonal law increases the rislc to personnel while serving in multi-

17 national forces.

18 (2) Poucr.—It is the sense of the Congress that—

19 (A) the President should take immediate steps, unilaterally

20 and in appropriate international bodies, to assure that any United

21 States military personnel serving as part of a onitilateral force

22 who are eaptored are accorded the protection accorded to prts-

23 oners of war, and

24 (B) the President should also take all necessary steps to

25 bring to justice all individnals responsible for any mistreatment

26 torture, or death of United States military peisonaet who are eap-

27 tared while serving in a multilateral force.

28 (3) Skfobt.—Each report submitted porsoant to section 4(f) of

29 the United Nationa Participation Act of I94S (as added by sofaseetion

30 (f)), shall inehide a iepai«te aectioo setting fortli—

31 (A) the stattis under international law of members of multi-

32 lateral peacekeeping forces, inchiding the legal statns of such per-

33 aoaael if captured, missing, or detained;

34 (B) the extent of the risk for United States military personnel

35 who are eaptored while participating in multinational peacekeeping

36 forces in cases where their captors fail to respect the 1949 Geneva

37 Conventions and other international agreements intended to pro-

38 teet pnsoaers of war. aitd

39 (C) the specific steps that have been taken to protect 'United

40 States military personnel participating in multinational peacekeep-
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1 lag forces, together (if necessary) with any recoaunendations for

2 the enactment of legislation to achieve that ofaoective.

3 (m) PRoviaox of Lvtelligence to the United Nations.—
4 (1) Reqctrement for agreements.—The United States may

5 provide intelli^nce to the United Nations only pursnant to a written

6 agreement between the President and the Secretary General of the

7 United Nations specifying

—

8 (A) the types of inteUigence to be provided to the United Na-

9 tions;

10 (B) the circomstances under which intelligence may be pro-

1

1

vidfid to the United Nations; and

12 (C) the procedures to be observed by the United Nations

—

13 (i) eoncenung who shall have access to the intelligence

M provided^ and

15 (ii) to protect the intelligence agaiost disclosure not au-

16 thorized by the agreement.

17 Any such agreement shall be effective for a period not to exceed one

18 year from the date on which the agreement enters into force.

19 (2) ADVANCE notification TO CONGRESS.—An agreement de-

20 scribed in paragraph (1) shall be effective only if the President has

21 transmitted the agreement to the Select Committee on InteOigenee of

22 the Senate and the Permanent Select Committee on Intdhgenee of the

23 Hooae of Representativea not less than 30 days in advance of the entry

24 into foree of the agreement.

23 (3) Oeuhution op acthobttt.—The President may delegate

26 the anthori^ and assign the duties of the President under this section

27 only to the Secretary of Defense or the Director of Central Intelligenee.

28 (4) Exceptions.—Paragraph (1) shall not apply to the provision

29 of intelligenee

—

30 (A) onty to and for the use of United States Qovemment per-

31 aonnel serring with the United Nations; or

32 (B) essential for the protection of nationals of the United

33 States, including members of the United States Armed Forces and

34 eiyilian penonnei of the United States Government

35 (5) Existino law.—Nothing in this subsection shaU be construed

36 to—

37 (A) impair or otherwise affect the authority of the Director

38 of Central InteUigenee to protect intelligence sources and methods

39 from unauthorized disclosure pursuant to section 103(c)(3) of the

40 National Security Act of 1947 (30 U.S.C. 403-3(c)(5)): or

41 (B) supersede or otherwise affect the provisions of

—
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1 (i) QtJe V of the NatioiuJ Security Act of 1947 (50

2 C.S.C. 413-415); or

3 (ii) sectioD U2b of title 1. L'aited States Code.

4 (6) Etfective date.—This subsection takes effect 60 ityt after

5 the date of the enactment of this subsection.

6 (n) Untibd Nations Peacekeeplvo Bthwetart and Management

7 Reform.—

8 (1) WlTBHOLDINO OP CONTRIBirnONS POR CNTTED NATTOKS

9 P&ACE^EEPDio.—<A) At the beginning of each fSseal year (beginning

10 with fiacal year 1996), 30 percent of the amoonts of ftiods made vail'

1

1

able for United States assessed eontriiations Cor United Nations peace-

12 keeping activities shall be withheld from obligation sad ocpenditare on-

13 leas a eertifieation has been made under paragraph (2).

14 (B) For each (Sscal Tear (beginning with fiacal yt»r 1996). the

15 United States may not pay any voluntary contribution for international

16 peacekeeping activities unless a certification has been made under para-

17 gnph (2).

18 (2) Certification.—The certification referred to in paragraph

19 (1) is a eertifieation by the President to Congress that

—

20 (A) the United Nations has estaUished an iulependent and

21 objective Office of Inspector Qeneral to conduct and supeirise au-

22 dits, inspections, and investigations relating to the United Nations

23 peacekeeping activities carried out by the United Nations;

24 (B) the Seeretary Oeneial of the United Nations has ap-

25 pointed an Inspector General with the consent of the General As-

26 semfaiy, soleiy the basis of integrity and demonstrated ability in ac-

27 eoonting, auditing, financial analysis, law, management analysis.

28 pofalie administration, or investigations;

29 (C) the United Nations Office of Inspector General is aathor-

30 i»dto—

31 (i) make isvestigatiotis and reports relating to the ad-

32 miniAntion of the United Nations peacekeeping activities

33 carried out by the United Nations;

34 (ii) have access to all records and documents or other

35 material available which relate to thoae activities; and

36 (iii) have direct and prompt access to relevant officials

37 of the United Nations, inehiding any official of the United

38 Nations Secretariat;

39 (D) the United Nations Office of Inspector General is keeping

40 the Seoetaiy General and the membera of the Security Council
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1 ftilly informed about problems, deficiencies, and the necessity for,

2 and progress of. corrective actioo;

3 (E) the United Nations has estabtisfaed measures to protect

4 the identity ot and to prevent reprisals against, any staff member

5 making a complaint or rti«/'in»iny information to, or cooperating in

6 any investigation or inspectioD by the Office of the Inspector Gen-

7 eral; and

8 (F) the United Nations has enacted procedures to ensure

9 compliance with Inspector General recommendatioDS.

10 SEC. 8. RESTORATION OF BUDGET FIREWALLS FOR DEFENSE SPEND-

11 INC.

12 It is the sense of Congress that, when the annual tong-term and accn-

13 rate funding needs fbr the Department of Defense are detennined by the

14 Commission on National Security and Department of Defense Force Stmc-

15 rare and Readiness Funding Shortfalls pursuant to section 4<d), the Con-

16 gress should immediately enact legislation to establish throogfa fiscal year

17 1999 so-called "budget firewalls" between defease and domestic disere-

18 tion&iy spending.

19 SEC. 9. UNITED STATES POUCY WITH RESPECT TO THE NORTH AT-

20 LANTIC TREATY ORGANIZATION.

21 (a) Short Title.—This section may be cited as the "NATO Revital-

22 ization and Expansion Act of 1995".

23 (b) F1NDINO&—^The Congress makes the following findings:

24 (1) For over 40 yean, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization has

25 helped goaisntee the secnrity, freedom, and prosperity of the United

26 States and oar partnen in the alliance.

27 (2) The North Atlantic Trea^ Organization has expanded its

28 membership on 3 different occasions since ixs founding in 1949.

29 (3) The stead&st and sustained eoomiiunent of the member conn-

30 tries of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization to anitnal defense

31 against the threat of Commonist domination played a significant role

32 in preeipitatiiig the collapse of the Iron Curtain and the demise of the

33 Soviet Union.

34 (4) In the place of that threat, new security threats are emerging

33 to the shared interests of the member eoontries of the North Atlantic

36 Trea^ Organization.

37 (5) Ahhoogfa these new threats are more geographically and func-

38 tionaUy diverse and leas predictable, they still imperil shared interests

39 of the United Sutes and our North Atlantic Treaty Organization allies.

40 (6) Western interests must be protected on a cooperative basis

41 witboat an nadae burden (ailing upon the United States.



258

H.L.C.
21

1 (7) The North Atlantic Treat}- Orvauzation is the only multUat-

2 erel organization that is capable of condacring effective militan* oper-

3 ations to protect Western interests.

4 (8) The vahiable experience ?aii»ed from on^in? imlitarj- coopera-

5 tion within the North Atlantic Treaty Organization was critical to the

6 saeeess of joint military operations in the 1991 liberation of Kuwait.

7 (9) The North Atlantic Treaty Organization is an important diplo-

8 matic forom for discussion of issues of concern to its member states

9 and for the peaceful reaointion of disputes.

10 (10) Admission of Central and East European countries that have

1

1

recently been freed from Communist domination to the North Atlantic

12 Treaty Organization could contribute to international peace and en-

13 hanee the security of those countries.

14 (11) A munber of countries, including the Visegrad countries (the

15 Czech Republic. Hungary, Poland, and Slovakia) and the Baltic states

16 (Estonia. Latvia, and Lithuania), and Ukraine, have expressed interest

17 in North Atlantic Treaty Organization membership.

18 (12) In recognition of this interest, the "Partnership for Peace"

19 proposal offers limited miiitaiy cooperation to many European coon-

20 tries not eorrently members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

21 but fails to establish benchmarks or guidelines for eventual North At-

22 lantie Treaty OrganizatiDn memberahip.

23 (13) In partienlar. Poland. Hungary, the Czeeh Republic and Slo-

24 vakia have made significant progress toward establishing democratic in-

25 stitationa, fr«e market eeonomies. civilian control of their armed forces,

26 and the mle of law since the fall of their previous Communist govem-

27 mettta.

28 (c) Dnitkd States Pouct.—It should be the policy of the United

29 States—

30 (1) to eontinue our commitment to and aetite leadership role in

31 the North Atlantic Treaty Organization;

32 (2) to join with our North Atlantic Treaty Organization allies to

33 ndeiat the role of the alliance in the post-Cold War worid. taking into

34 aeeonat—

35 (A) the fundamentally changed security environment of

36 Central and Eastern Europe,

37 (B) the need to assure all countries of the defensive nature

38 of the alliance and the desire of its memben to work cooperatively

39 with all former adversaries,
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1 (C) the emervin; secuht>' threats posed by the proliferatioD

2 of Qndear, chemical, and biologic&l weapons of mass destraction

3 and the means to deliver them.

4 (D) the continuing challenges to the interests of all North At-

5 lantic Treaty Organization member countries poeed by unstable

6 and undemocratic regimes harboring hostile intentions, and

7 (E) the dependence of the global economy on a stable energy

8 supply and the free flow of commerce-,

9 (3) to affirm that North Atlantic Treaty Organization military

10 planning should include joint military operations beyond the geographic

11 bounds of the alliance under Article 4 of the North Atlantic Treaty

12 when the shared interests of the United States and other member coun-

13 tries require such action to defend vital interests;

14 (4) that Poland. Hungaiy, the Czech Republic, and Slovakia

15 should be in a position to further the principles of the North Atlantic

16 Treaty and to contribnte to the security of the North Atlantic area not

17 later than January 10, 1999, 5 years fr<om the date of the establish-

18 ment of the Partnership for Peace, aal in accordance with Article 10

19 of saeh Treaty, should be invited to become ftill NATO members not

20 later than that date, provided these countries

—

21 (A) meet appropriate standards, inchiding

—

22 (i) shared values and interests,

23 (ii) democntie goverruneata,

24 (iii) free market economies,

25 (iv) civilian control of the military,

26 (T) adherence to the vahMs. prindples. and political com-

27 mitments embodied in the Helsinki Final Act of the Con-

28 ferenee on Seemity and Cooperation in Europe, and

29 (vi) commitment to ftirther the principles of the North

30 Atlantic Treaty Organization and to contribnte to the security

31 of the North Atlantic area; and

32 (B) remain committed to protecting the rights of all their dti-

33 zena and respecting the territonal integrity of their neighbors;

34 (5) that the United States, other NATO member nations, and

35 NATO itaeif ahoold famish appropriate ««gwtiii«i«' to facilitate the

36 transition of Poland. Hungary, the Czech Republic and Slovakia to fall

37 NATO membership not later than January 10. 1999; and

38 (6) that other European coantries. in particalar the Baltic states

39 (Estonia. Latvia, and Lithuania), and Ukraine, emerging from com-

40 munist domination may be in a position at a future date to farther the

41 prindples of the North Atlantic Treaty and to contribute to the secu-
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1 rity of the North Atltntic area, tod at the appropriate time they should

2 recei^ HwiBtawe to Cacilitate their transition to fall N'ATO member-

3 ship and should be invited to become full NATO members.

4 (d) ACTHORITV FX)R PBOORJlM TO PaCIUTATE TRANSITION TO NATO

5 Meubebsbip.—
6 (1) In (SNBBal.—The President may establish a program to as-

7 aist the transition to full NATO membership of Poland. Hungary, the

8 Cxech Bepablic Slovakia, and other European eoontriea emerging from

9 eommonin domination designated by the President pursoant to para>

10 gmph (5).

11 (2) CONDCCT OP PBtxauK.—The program established under

12 paragraph (1) shall facilitate the transition to full NATO membership

13 of the countries described in such subsection by supporting and enconr-

14 aging, inter alia

—

15 (A) joint planning training and military exercises with

16 NATO fbrees:

17 (B) greater interoperability of mihtaiy equipment, air defense

18 lynems, and command, control and communications systems; and

19 (C) confonnity of mitita/y doctrine.

20 (3) Ttpe op assistance.—In carrying out the program estab-

21 liahed under paragraph (1), the President may provide to the countries

22 (1iirn»i1 in such subaecDon the following types of security assistance:

23 (A) The transfer of excess defense artkles under section 316

24 of Foreign Aasistanee AA of 1961, without regard to the restric-

25 tions in paragraphs (1) through (3) of sofaaeetion (a) of such see-

26 tioa (rdatjng to the eligibility of eoontries for sneh artieles under

27 taefa seetioa).

28 (B) Tite tranafer of nonlethal oeess defense articles under

29 seetioB 519 of the Foreign A«iitan«» Act of 1961, without regard

30 to the reatrietioa in sobaeetioa (a) of such section (relating to the

31 jwirifiMTion of the foreign military finanring program for the Co-

32 eil year in which a transfer is anthoriaed).

33 (C) Aaiatanee under chapter 4 of part II of the Foreign As-

34 siataaee Act of 1961 (relating to tlte Geonomic Support Fund).

35 (D) Anittanoe under chapter 5 of part II of that Act (rela^

36 ing to international militajy education and training).

37 (E) *««'*«~- under section 23 of the Anns Export Control

38 Act (relating to the "Foreign Military Financing Program").

39 (4) AODmoKAL AaaiSTANCE.—In addition to the security assist-

40 aaee provided under paragraph (3), the President may. in canying out

41 the program established under paragraph (1). prr>vide aasistaaee from
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1 Ainds appropriated after the date of the enactment of this Act under

2 the following accounts:

3 (A) The "N'onproliferation and Disarmament Fund" account.

4 (B) The "Countries in Transition" account.

5 (5) Designation of other etbopean coitntries esieboino

6 FROM CX)UMUNI8T DOMINATION.—The President may designate other

7 Enropean countries emerging from communist domination to receive

8 assistance under the program established under parigraph (1) if the

9 President determines and reports to the appropriate congressional com-

10 mittees that such countries

—

1

1

(A) have made aignifJcant progress toward establishing

—

12 (i) shared values and interests.

13 (ii) democratic governments.

14 (iii) free market economies,

15 (iv) civilian control of the military.

16 (v) adherence to the values, principles, and political com-

17 mitments embodied in the Helsinki Final Act of the Con-

18 ference on Security and Cooperation in Europe, and

19 (vi) commitment to ftuther the principles of the North

20 Atlantic Treaty Organization and to contribute to the security

21 of the North Atlantic area; and

22 (B) are likely, within 5 yean of such detennination, to be in

23 a position to ftuther the principles of the North Atlantic Treaty

24 and to eontribate to the security of the North Atlantic area.

25 (e) Refortino Bbqttibeicent.—
26 (1) In (bmsral.—Not later than one year after the date of enact-

27 ment of this Act, and at least onoe eveiy year thereafter, the President

28 shall submit to the appropriate congressional committees a report on

29 the implementation of this section.

30 (2) Contents.—Each such report shall include—

31 (A) an aaseaament of the progress made by Poland. Hungary,

32 the Czech Republic. Slovakia, and other European countries

33 emerging from communist domination designated by the President

34 ponoant to section subsection (d)(5) toward meeting the stand-

35 aids for NATO membership set forth in Article 10 of the North

36 Adantie Treaty, including

—

37 (i) an assessment of the progress of such countries to-

38 ward establishing

—

39 (I) shared values and mterests,

40 (H) democratic governments.

41 (in) free market economies.
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1 (IV) civilian cootrol of the militarjr,

2 (V) adherence to the values, principles, and political

3 commitments embodied in the Helsinki Pinal Act of the

4 Conference on Securitj- and Cooperation m Europe, and

5 (VI) commitment to further the principles of the

6 North Atlantic Treaty Organization and to contribute to

7 the security of the North Atlantic area; and

8 (ii) the commitment of such countries to protecting the

9 rights of all their citizens and respecting the territorial integ-

10 rity of their neighbors;

11 (B) a description of all assistance provided under the pro-

12 gram established under section 4. or otherrrise provided by the

13 United States Government to facilitate the transition to full

14 NATO membership of Poland. Hungary, the Czech Republic. Slo-

15 vakia, and other European countries emerging from communist

16 domination designated by the President pursuant to sobaection

17 (d)(5); and

18 (C) a description of all a.'wi.'ttaDce provided by other NATO

19 member nations or NATO itself to facilitate the transition to tell

20 NATO membership of Poland. Hungary, the Czech Repobiic, So-

21 vakia. and other Ehiropean countries emerging from communist

22 domination designated by the President pursuant to subsection

23 (d)(5).

24 (f) Defdotions.—

25 For puipoees of this section, the following definitions apply:

26 (1) AFPBOPBUTE CON<BtESSIOtUL cotaoTTKES.—The term "ap-

27 propriate eongreasional eonunittea" means the Committee on Foreign

28 AfEain, the Committee on Armed Services, and the Committee on A;>-

29 propriatioDS of the House of Representatives and the Committee on

30 Forogn ReUtioos, the Ck>maitlee on Armed Services, and the Commit*

31 tee on Appropriations of the Senate.

32 (2) NATO.—The term "NATO" means the North Atlantic Treaty

33 Orginiiatinn.

34 (3) OTBEB ETJBOP&AN COtrNTRIES EXEIUHNO FBOM COMSfUMST

35 DOiONaTlOK.—The term "other European countries emerging from

36 eoDfflunist domination" means^

37 (A) any member of the Conference on Security and Coopers-

38 (ion in Enrope located

—

39 (i) in the territory of the former Union of Soviet Social-

40 ist Republics: or

1 (ii) in the territory of the former Socialist Federal Re*

2 public of Tugoslavia; or

3 (B) Estonia. Latvia. Lithuania. Romania. Bulgiha. or Alba-

4 nia.
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Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Hastings is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Hastings. I thank the Chair
Mr. Chairman, on September 27, 1994, the RepubUcan Members

of Congress and RepubHcan candidates signed the Contract With
America, promising to implement several initiatives if elected to a
majority in the House of Representatives for the 104th Congress,
which came to pass.

Since then, my colleagues on the other side of the aisle have
backed off their promises to such an extent that their commitment
to the original Contract and their so-called mandate by the Amer-
ican people to enact related legislation should and, by me, is placed

in question.

Mr. Chairman, I have never professed to be a supporter of the

Contract With Ainerica, and I spoke on it at midnight last night.

Nor have I said I support the version of H.R. 7 that we have been
marking up since last week and finishing up today. My constitu-

ents know my position. I have not misled them.
I feel, however, that it would be misleading to the American peo-

ple to say that we are voting on the Contract With America when,
in fact, what we are voting on here today is actually quite different

from the original Contract language.
And I would that I had the time, Mr. Chairman, to point out just

one provision that has changed, dealing with multinational forces

on three different occasions beginning with September 27. January
4, 1995, it went from U.N. forces in which fewer than 50 members
of the Armed Services are participating and the participation of

U.S. forces in the ongoing United Nations protection force in Mac-
edonia to include, at the end, participation of U.S. forces in the on-

going United Nations protection force in Croatia.

If we pass H.R. 7 from this committee and say that we voted on
the Contract With America, that would be misleading. Therefore,

I offer this amendment today which would substitute the original

Contract With America language in its entirety for H.R. 7.

I am not afraid to vote against the Contract With America or

even H.R. 7 in its current form, but I am unwilling to say I voted

either for or against the Contract when I am, in fact, voting for or

against something quite different.

Those of you who signed the Contract With America should be
pleased to support this substitute since it is actually the Contract

With America. And this morning we have heard from two distin-

guished members of this committee: Mr. Roth, his quote, either we
follow the Contract With America or we do not. He said that at 10

o'clock this morning. Mr. Gk)odling at 10:29 said, I happen to be-

lieve in the Contract. I am a fervent advocate of it. Prove it.

Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Bereuter.

Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, I speak against the substitute of-

fered by the gentleman from Florida, Mr. Hastings. I am sorry he
is so locked into the Contract With America that he is offering it

at this time.

What the gentleman from Texas, the Majority Leader, said to the

Republicans before we began this markup, I hope that you will pro-

tect and support the basic principles or tenets of the Contract With
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America, but I certainly want you to use your judgment and to try

to improve it in the legislative process.

Now, that was an explicit direction to members on this side of
the aisle, but I would have appreciated hearing it much earlier.

But in no case did this member, or most members, I believe, think
that we were to put our legislative responsibilities in some sort of
a locked box and march in lockstep. And, in fact, what has hap-
pened with the Contract With America is that members have their
particular orientations and pet projects and somehow they soon be-

come seen as part of the Contract With America.
The Contract With America provisions with respect to this par-

ticular national security area are rather general and relatively few
in number. And the details that have been fleshed out in the Con-
tract With America legislation, H.R. 7—^the so-called Contract With
America legislation—^go far beyond what members endorsed. And,
of course, our endorsement was that we would bring the Contract
With America, the key provisions we signed, to the House floor for

an up or down recorded vote under some kind of open process. And,
of course, the press and others gradually tried to convey the view
that these members are committed by signing the Contract With
America to voting for it.

No, we are not. We are committed to bringing it to the House
floor so that these particular elements designated originally which
have been so long delayed and kept from open debate on the House
floor are, in fact, given their day in court.

Now, I don't know that there is any one person that supports the
gentleman's amendment, and I would be surprised if the gentleman
votes for it, but I hope he is not locked into it. We have had a legis-

lative process here that I think has improved the product in all re-

spects, perhaps with the exception of the gentleman's amendment
from California, Mr. Herman. Or this gentleman would say that
was a step in the wrong direction. But it was a debate on constitu-

tional principles that I think did credit to this committee, and at

this moment we stand in marked disagreement on that element.
But, overall, I think the legislative process that has been con-

ducted here in the committee has contributed to a better legislative

product. So I would urge the substitute offered by the gentleman
from Florida, Mr. Hastings, facetiously, I assume, should be re-

jected unanimously.
Chairman Oilman. Are there any other members seeking rec-

ognition?

Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, briefly, I would say if we could get a

blood oath from Mr. Hastings and others they would vote for the

Contract on the floor we would be happy to vote for the substitute.

But I think Mr. Hastings is a little too transp&riftt and a little too

disingenuous. The gentleman's amendment incorporating the origi-

nal language of H.R. 7 would have us discard all the amendments.
For example, it does not include the amendments on intelligence

sharing with the U.N., which I supported along with the ranking
member, Mr. Hamilton, and the gentleman from New Jersey, Mr.
Torricelli.
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I would remind my colleagues that the intelligence sharing provi-
sion currently in the bill was carefully crafted in close consultation
with the House Intelligence Committee. The bill, as currently writ-

ten, incorporates several other legislative refinements suggested by
Mr. Wynn on how countries should be selected in NATO, and by
Mr. Faleomavaega on the broadening of the overall focus of the bill

to include regional security concerns in the countries of the Pacific

Rim. Will we discard all these provisions? I don't think that would
be wise.

I would also point out the original text of the bill was drafted
prior to the enactment of the NATO Expansion Act at the conclu-
sion of the last Congress. We have incorporated several modifica-
tions in this text based on the act, which enjoyed broad bipartisan
support as exhibited by the voice vote for the Torricelli Amendment
earlier.

There is, in short, no reason to turn back the clock on the NATO
peacekeeping or the peacekeeping provisions in this bill, especially
as they reflect the will of Congress in broad bipartisan agreement.

I would urge my colleagues to oppose this substitute amendment.
It flies in the face of the modifications we have made in this legis-

lation, and from m^embers on both sides of the aisle and from the
administration. Let us take this bill to the next step in the legisla-

tive process where, I am sure the gentleman from Florida would
agree, we will have an opportunity to make additional changes and
refinements in this bill.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. I thank the gentleman for his remarks.
Let me remind my colleagues that we are near the end of the

consideration of this measure. If you would just be patient we
should be able to wind up in a very brief time.
Mr. Brownback is recognized for 5 minutes, and I ask you to

keep your remarks as brief as possible.

Mr. Brownback. They will not be 5 minutes, Mr. Chairman. I

am a new member of this committee, a new Member to Congress.
It seems to me we have had a constructive process as we have gone
along here with the base and the fundamental thrust of the bill we
have put forward. I think it has been constructive except at those
times when it has been maybe more aimed at delay than at con-
struction. And why we would throw that away at this point, I do
not understand. So I would urge people to vote against this sub-
stitute amendment.
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman
Mr. Roth. Vote.

Chairman Oilman. If there are no further
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman
Mr. Hastings. Do I have the right to close, Mr. Chairman? Par-

liamentary point of ^rder: Do I have the right to close, Mr. Chair-
man?
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman has the right to close.

Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to echo most of the sentiments of most of my col-

leagues who have spoken at this point concerning Mr. Hastings'
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amendment, with one notable exception, and that goes to the part
of the tenor to have the debate that has taken place from time to

time during our consideration over the past several days. I don't
think the gentleman meant to say that the maker of this amend-
ment was disingenuous in offering the amendment. He probably
meant to say that he was curious or something similar to that.

I think that this amendment in the nature of a substitute is

very, very important, even though we know where the votes are
going to be and that you are going to agree with us in overwhelm-
ing numbers that this document, the original Contract With Amer-
ica, is less than helpful and will be voting it down.

I also want to say that the process that we have gone through
has been constructive and that those of us on this side have tried

to be constructive. And where we have raised objections and con-
cerns and done things that some on the other side have considered
as frivolous or dilatory or delajdng tactics has basically been made
to make the point that we would like to have our voice heard. And
those contentious moments that we have had were only during
those instances where debate was attempted to be stifled.

When the debate is on the issues and the merits, we move along
quite quickly, Mr. Chairman. I think that everybody has noticed
and recognized that throughout this discussion.
The point here that I believe that Mr. Hastings is trying to make

with this amendment substituting the original language is basi-
cally to show that common sense should prevail, that the original

language of the Contract or anybody's concept of what the Contract
is, is not sacred. It is not sacrosanct. It is not written in stone. It

is something for us to consider. And there are some points in there
that many of us will give very serious consideration to.

But, please, when we offer amendments or comments or sugges-
tions, do not tell us pedantically as if from on high that you cannot
do that. That is not the original Contract. When certainly when
amendments are offered by the Majority to change the Contract
they are offered in the nature of being commonsensical approaches
to make things better and more reasonable. We can agree with
that. But do not cast doubts or aspersions on the motivation of
members on this side simply because we are on this side.

I think with that understanding this process will go along a lot

more smoothly and work much better for the American people.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Grentleman's time has expired by unanimous

consent. We will allow Mr. Hastings to make the final remarks and
then move on to passage of the substitute.

Mr. Hastings. I thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. And I, too,

thank the Chair for presiding in this process in the manner in

which you have.
And I do not take lightly my colleagues, Mr. Bereuter's or Mr.

Roth's, statements. I think both of them are among the more care-

ful legislators that I have seen function on this particular commit-
tee in the short time that I have been here.

I also hearken to point out that at no time in my limited tenure
have I seen debate cutoff. And my intent, among other things, is

to point out how the process has been flawed, in spite of the gener-
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ous notions of the members on the other side of the aisle. As would
be expected, they would argue that it is fair.

What is problematical is that we have rushed to judgment re-

garding singularly the most fundamental bipartisan undertaking
that individuals involved as legislators in this great body have to

do, and that is in the arena of foreign policy. This is the earliest

time—and I have checked with members who have been here a
considerable period of time—other than in times of war that we
have produced such a matter.
Now, we produced this bill because of an arbitrary time limit

that was established by my colleagues in something called the Na-
tional Security Restoration and Revitalization Act. You set the time
limits. The Democrats did not. My constituents did not.

And to confuse foreign policy, as this matter is likely to do, re-

quires us to at least have you on record saying that you recognize

that you made mistakes when you went to the American public.

And you are not going to put me in a position of not being able to

say to my constituents that you misled them and I told you that

they would mislead them.
Now, is this disingenuous? Then I suggest to you what is dis-

ingenuous is offering something that is going to impact foreign pol-

icy, impact the constitutionality of the President's prerogatives, be
he or she Democrat or Republican, and impact every aspect of this

country's undertakings in the United Nations. And if that is trans-

parent then so be it.

I yield back.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman's time has expired.

The question is on the amendment. So many as are in favor, say
aye.

So many opposed, say no.

The noes appear to have it.

Mr. Hastings. Mr. Chairman, I ask for a recorded vote.

Chairman Oilman. Is there a sufficient second?
Ms. McKiNNEY. Second.
Chairman Oilman. There is not a sufficient second. The amend-

ment is defeated.

Ms. McKlNNEY. We did second, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Berman. I second it.

Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, I second.

Ms. McKlNNEY. Mr. Chairman, I seconded the motion.
Mr. Roth. Too late. The chairman has ruled.

Chairman Oilman. All right, there is sufficient for a roll call

vote. Roll call vote is ordered. Chief of Staff will call the roll.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oilman votes no.

Mr. Ooodling.
Mr. Ooodling. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Ooodling votes no.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]

Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Roth votes no.
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Mr. Hyde.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes no.
Mr. Smith.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes no.
Mr. Gallegly.
Mr. Gallegly. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes no.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes no.
Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes no.
Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.
Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. IVlANZULLO. Double no.

Mr. Wynn. Against the Contract?
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no.
Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.
Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.
Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.

Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.
Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.
Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes no.
Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.
Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. Nay.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.
Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. No.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton votes no.
Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes no.
Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes no.
Mr. Lantos.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman, No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes no.
Mr. Ackerman.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes no.
Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes no.
Mr. Faleomavaega.
Mr. Faleomavaega. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega votes no.
Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes no.
Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Pa3nie votes no.

Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes no.
Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes no.
Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes no.

Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKlNNEY. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes no.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Continuing my disingenuousness, I vote present.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes present.
Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes no.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes no.

Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. No.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes no.

Mr. Frazer.

Mr. Frazer. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer votes no.

Chairman GiLMAN. Chief of Staff will call any absentees.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes no.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde votes no.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes no.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes no.

Mr. Torricelli

[No response.]
Chairman GiLMAN. Are there any Members who have not been

recorded? Chief of Staff will read the tally.

Mr. Garon. On this vote the ayes are zero, the noes are 40, one
present.
Chairman Gilman. The amendment is not agreed to.

Mr. Goodling.
Mr. GtoODLiNG. Mr. Chairman, I move to reconsider the vote by

which the Berman Amendment adding Section 508A was agreed to.

Mr. Berman. Point of parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that the mo-

tion be considered immediately.
Mr. Berman. Reserving the right to object.

Chairman Oilman. Would the gentleman state his reservation?

Mr. Berman. Yes. We have closed off each individual section of

this bill. You are now seeking to go back and reconsider the vote

on a section that has already been passed and closed off?

Chairman Oilman. The Chair rules that the motion is in order.

Request has been made on the request on the reconsideration.

Mr. Ackerman. Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman will state his parliamentary

inquiry.

Mr. Ackerman. How often can it be revisited once a section is

closed, other than by unanimous consent?
Chairman Oilman. We are not revisiting. We are considering a

reconsideration motion on a vote by the gentleman who wants to

revise his vote.

Mr. Berman. Point of parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. Roth. Mr. Chairman, there is a motion at the desk, and they
are interrupting a roll call vote. The roll call vote should proceed,

Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Berman. I have a reservation on Mr. Roth's motion. Mr.
Chairman, I have a reservation.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Parhamentary inquiry.

Chairman Oilman, Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Wynn. I understand the Chair's ruling was that this was

merely a reconsideration of a vote previously taken.

Chairman Oilman. That is correct.

Mr. Wynn. But once the section has closed on that vote in which
the—once the section in which the vote was taken has been closed,

can you recall-

Chairman Oilman. If the gentleman-
Mr. Wynn. May I finish, Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. Yes, certainly.

Mr. Wynn. Can you reconsider the vote without having reserved
the right to reconsider the vote after the section was closed?

Chairman Oilman. The answer to that is yes, you can.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. Wynn. I would like to take an exception to the rule of the
Chair.

Chairman Oilman. Your exception is noted.

Was there another parliamentary inquiry?
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, I would like the Chair to recon-

sider his ruling on this because I believe that it is contrary to the
rules of the committee and opens up a Pandora's box, for me as
well as others, to then move for reconsideration of every single vote
that was taken on every single amendment during the course of

business on this bill, if that is what you think is appropriate to be
done once a matter has been fiiUy debated and accepted, Mr. Chair-
man.
Chairman Oilman. The chair has previously ruled. We will now

consider
Mr. ACKERMAN. I appeal the decision of the Chair, Mr. Chair-

man.
Chairman OILMAN. There was no appeal made at the appropriate

time for an appeal of the Chair.
Mr. Berman. Mr. Chairman, on my reservation. The gentleman

from Wisconsin asked unanimous consent to take the matter up. I

reserved the right to object. I would like to know when would it be
taken up, if I objected?

Mr. Roth. Regular order, Mr. Chairman. Move the previous
question. Roll call.

Chairman Oilman. A motion has been made for the previous
question.

Mr. Engel. I object to the gentleman's request.

Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.

Chairman Oilman. Roll call is under way.
Mr. Engel. Parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. Roth. You are interrupting a roll call.

Mr. Engel. Mr. Roth, you have been tr3dng to shut us up all day,

and I am tired of it. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.

Chairman OILMAN. A roll call is under way.
Mr. Engel. Parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. Berman. Parliamentary inquiry.



272

Mr. Engel. The Minority is not going to be shut up, Mr. Chair-
man.
Chairman GiLMAN. The committee will come to order. There is

Mr. Engel. We will come to order, Mr. Chairman, as soon as the
rest of the Minority are recognized.
Chairman Oilman. The clerk will call the roll.

Mr. Engel. I have never seen anything so ridiculous in my life.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Parliamentary inquiry before the roll begins, Mr.
Chairman.
Mr. Engel. Parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. AcKERMAN. Parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gilman votes aye.

Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling votes aye.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]

Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Roth votes aye.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hyde votes aye.

Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes aye.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. Aye.
Mr, Garon. Mr. Smith votes aye.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Aye.
Mr. Garon, Mr. Burton votes aye.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes aye.

Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes aye.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes aye.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes aye.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes aye.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes aye.

Mr. Royce.

\
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Mr. ROYCE. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes aye.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes aye.
Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes aye.
Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes aye.
Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes aye.
Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes aye.
Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes aye.
Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes aye.
Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton votes aye.
Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes no.

Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes no.

Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes no.

Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes no.
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. I vote no.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes no.

Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes no.

Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. I vote no in this disgraceful episode.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes no.

Mr. Faleomavaega.
Mr. Faleomavaega. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega votes no.

Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. No.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes no.

Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne votes no.

Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes no.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. No. i
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes no.

Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes no.

Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes no.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes no.

Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes no.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes no.

Mr. Moran.
Mr. MORAN. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes no.

Mr. Frazer.
[No response.]
Chairman GiLMAN. The Chief of Staff will call the absentees.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer.
[No response.]
Chairman GiLMAN. The Chief of Staff will report.

Mr. Garon, On this vote the ayes are 22 and the noes are 18.

Chairman GiLMAN. The motion to reconsider has been agreed to.

The question recurs on the Berman Amendment.
All those in favor will signify in the usual manner.
Mr. Berman. Point of inquiry.

Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman is recognized for a point of in-

quiry.

Mr. Berman. Thank you.
Geez—am I to understand, first of all, that we are now faced

with a reconsideration of the decision to pass my amendment?
Chairman GiLMAN. That is correct. What is the inquiry?
Mr. Berman. My amendment is now before the body. Is it debat-

able?
Chairman GiLMAN. No, no debates.
Mr. Berman. No debate? So what you are telling me is

Chairman GiLMAN. I am sorry. It is debatable. It is debatable.
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Mr. Herman. And the amendment is before us at this particular

time?
Chairman GiLMAN. The Herman Amendment is before us. The

motion to reconsider has been agreed to.

Mr. Herman. All I know is that we had approximately 45 min-
utes to an hour of open discussion—debate.

Chairman Oilman. We have fully debated the measure.
Mr. Herman. May I be recognized, Mr. Chairman?
Chairman Oilman. Yes, you are recognized.

Mr. Herman. All right. I move to strike the previous word.
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Herman. Thank you.

We had a 45-minute debate on the fundamental question of

whether a provision in this bill that is before us is so restrictive

as to fundamentally undermine national security or to be a total

nullity because it is unconstitutional. We have had an amendment
to try to put that into context, because somehow the committee has
lost jurisdiction over fundamental peacekeeping questions involved

in this issue. And the amendment was debated extensively on both
sides, and it was adopted.
Am I to conclude from all of this that now a leadership, which

spent many of the last years talking about the heavy hand of the

Democrats in pushing their own membership to vote a certain way,
has now been exorcised on behalf of the new Republican leader-

ship? This is some reform.
I yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. Oallegly. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Mr. Oallegly.

Mr. Oallegly. Mr. Chairman, I move the previous question.

Chairman Oilman. Previous question has been called for.

Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The question is on the motion to reconsider.

Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. The question recurs on the Herman Amend-

ment on the motion to reconsider.

Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman, I would like to speak.

Chairman Oilman. The question is on ordering the previous

question on the Herman Amendment.
All those in favor signify in the usual manner.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, why can we not have a little bit

of democracy here? And if we have reconsidered it

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is reminded we are in a roll

call at the moment.
Mr. Ackerman. But parliamentary inquiry.

Chairman Oilman. All those opposed will signify in the usual

manner.
Mr. Ackerman. Mr. Chairman, I requested a parliamentary in-

quiry in a timely fashion.

Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is interrupting a roll call.

Mr. Ackerman. I think what has been a democracy heretofore,

Mr. Chairman
Chairman Oilman. The gentleman is interrupting a roll call.

Mr. Ackerman. I wish to speak.
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Chairman Oilman. All those in favor signify in the usual man-
ner.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Oilman, what you are doing is going to be
very disruptive to the peace and tranquility of this committee. The
Democrats should be given the courtesy to have their voices heard.
If something is being reconsidered, then just allow the members to

reconsider it.

Chairman Oilman. The question recurs now on the Berman
Amendment. So many as are in favor signify in the usual manner.

All those opposed, no.

Mr. Berman. Roll call, Mr. Chairman, if we are not being too

presumptuous.
Chairman Oilman. Roll call vote is demanded. Is there a suffi-

cient second?
Ms. McKlNNEY. Second.
Mr. AcKERMAN. Second.
Chairman Oilman. There is a sufficient second. A roll call vote

is ordered. The Chief of Staff will call the roll.

Mr. Oaron. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oilman votes no.

Mr. Ooodling.
Mr. Ooodling. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Ooodling votes no.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.!
Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Roth votes no.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Hyde votes no.

Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter votes no.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Smith votes no.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Burton votes no.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mrs. Meyers votes no.

Mr. Oallegly.

Mr. Oallegly. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oallegly votes no.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No.
Mr. Oaron. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes no.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. No.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Ballenger votes no.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes no.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes no.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes no.

Mr. King.
Mr. King. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes no.
Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes no.

Mr. Brownback.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. Pass.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes no.
Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes no.
Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton votes no.

Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes aye.
Mr. Grejdenson.

Mr. Gejdenson. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes aye.
Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes aye.
Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Herman.
Mr. Berman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes aye.
Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes aye.
Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes aye.
Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes aye.
Mr. Faleomavaega.
Mr. Faleomavaega. Aye.
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega votes aye.

Mr. Martinez.
Mr. Martinez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Martinez votes aye.

Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne votes aye.

Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. Present.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes present.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes aye.

Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes aye.

Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes aye.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes aye.

Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes aye.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes aye.

Mr. Moran.
Mr. MORAN. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes aye.

Mr. Frazer.
Mr. Frazer. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer votes aye.

Chairman Gilman. Chief of Staff will call the absentees.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelli. How am I recorded?
Mr. Garon. You are not recorded.

Mr. Torricelli. The vote is aye.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli is aye.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes no.

Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes no.

Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes aye.

Chairman Gilman. The clerk will report the tally on the vote.

The Chief of Staff will report the vote.
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Mr. Garon. On this vote the ayes are 20 and the noes are 21,
one vote present.

Mr. Herman. What was that?
Chairman GiLMAN. The amendment is not agreed to.

Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. GOODLING. Mr. Chairman, I move the previous question on

the amendment in the nature of the substitute.
Chairman Gilman. Move the previous question. The question is

on the motion.
Mr. Engel. What is the motion?
Chairman Gilman. All those in favor will signify in the usual

manner.
Mr. Engel. Parliamentary inquiry.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, we cannot even hear what you

are doing. Could you please look in this direction once in a while,
because members are asking for recognition.
Chairman Gilman. If the gentleman would withhold his remarks

he would be able to hear what the motion is. The motion is on the
previous question.

All those in favor of the amendment m the nature of a substitute
will signify in the usual manner.

All those opposed, no.

In the opinion of the Chair, the ayes appear to have it. The ayes
have it, and the amendment is agreed to.

Mr. Engel. Roll call.

Chairman GiLMAN. Is there a sufficient second?
Mr. AcKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry. Par-

liamentary inquiry, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Gilman. The Chair is not going to entertain a par-

liamentary inquiry while we are in the process of a roll call.

Mr. ACKERMAN. We are not in the process of a roll call, and I had
a timely request, Mr. Chairman. Please do not ignore us when we
are timely.

Mr. Gallegly. Mr. Chairman, there is a motion on the Floor.
Mr. ACKERMAN. The Chairman asked for a second, and I would

like to know if a second is required because there was none that
I heard.
Chairman Gilman. There is a sufficient second.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Forgive me for being a little louder, but there

seems to be an auditory problem here.
Chairman Gilman. If the gentleman would withhold, there is a

sufficient second. A roll call is ordered.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Who made the second, Mr. Chairman? Nobody

heard it, and nobody made it. And the question was, is a second
now required in this committee?
Chairman Gilman. We are extending a roll call vote on the mo-

tion that is before us.

Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Chairman, is a second required in this com-
mittee? •

Chairman Gilman. Is the gentleman objecting to a roll call?

Mr. ACKERMAN. I am asking a question, Mr. Chairman. Is a sec-

ond required in the committee for a demand on a roll call vote? It

is a simple question.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Mr. Chairman.



280

Mr. ACKERMAN. I am inquiring because we do not know.
Mr. RoHRABACHER. The gentleman from New York may not have

heard Mr. Ballenger, who quietly seconded it, is what he says.

Mr. AcKERMAN. That is not the question. That is not the ques-
tion.

Chairman Oilman. In response to the gentleman's inquiry, a sec-

ond is required. As a matter of courtesy, we are extending a roll

call, but we will ask is there a sufficient second for a roll call?

There is sufficient second. A roll call is ordered. Chief of Staff"

will call the roll on the previous question.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Oilman. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oilman votes aye.

Mr. Groodling.

Mr. OOODLING. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Goodling votes aye.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]

Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Roth votes aye.

Mr. Hyde.
Mr. Hyde. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Hyde votes aye.

Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Bereuter votes aye.

Mr. Smith.
Mr. Smith. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Smith votes aye.

Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Burton votes aye.

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mrs. Meyers votes aye.

Mr. Oallegly.

Mr. Oallegly. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Oallegly votes aye.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes aye.

Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Ballenger votes aye.

Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Rohrabacher votes aye.

Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Manzullo votes aye.

Mr. Royce.
Mr. ROYCE. Aye.
Mr. Oaron. Mr. Royce votes aye. g



281

Mr. King.
Mr. King. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes aye.
Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes aye.
Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes aye.
Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes aye.
Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes no.
Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes aye.
Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes aye.
Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. Aye.
Mr, Garon, Mr, Houghton votes aye.
Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. Hamilton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes no.
Mr. G«jdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson, No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes no.

Mr. Lantos,
Mr. Lantos. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes no.
Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr, Berman,
Mr, Berman, No,
Mr, Garon. Mr, Berman votes no.

Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. Ackerman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman votes no.

Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes no.

Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr, Engel votes no,

Mr, Faleomavaega,
Mr, Faleomavaega. No.
Mr, Garon, Mr, Faleomavaega votes no,

Mr, Martinez,
Mr. Martinez. No,
Mr. Garon. Mr, Martinez votes no.

Mr, Pajme,
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Mr. Payne. No. ^

Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne votes no.

Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes no.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes no.

Mr. Brown.
[No response.]

Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. No.
Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes no.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes no.

Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes no.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes no.

Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes no.

Mr. Frazer.
Mr. Frazer. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer votes no.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Torricelli.

[No response.]

Mr. Brown.
[No response.]
Chairman GiLMAN. The Chief of Staff will report the tally.

Mr. Garon. On this vote the ayes are 21 and the noes are 19.

Chairman Gilman. The question is now on the
]Mr. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman.
Chairman GiLMAN. What is the parliamentary inquiry?

M[r. Wynn. Mr. Chairman, on several occasions this morning the

Chair has ruled than that he would not recognize Members for a
parliamentary inquiry because a vote is under way. I would like

the Chair to expressly state at what point does a vote begin?

Because I think it is patently unfair for every time that Members
are seeking or whenever Members are seeking to raise parliamen-
tary inquiry the Chair says a vote is under way. Does a vote begin

with the first aye? Does it begin with the first name on the roll

call? At what point is a vote under way?
Chairman GiLMAN. In response to the gentleman's inquiry, it is

in the discretion of the Chair as to when there is recognition for

a parliamentary inquiry.

The question is now on the adoption
Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.
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Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman is recognized.
Mr. Engel. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I would

like to reconsider a vote that was brought up yesterday in which
I was on the prevailing side.

Chairman GiLMAN. The gentleman was not recognized for a mo-
tion. It was a parliamentary inquiry.

Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman, I want to make a motion to recon-
sider a vote.

Chairman GiLMAN, You are not in order.

Mr. Engel. Mr. Chairman, I asked before for your attention to

reconsider a vote, and I was told a roll call had already begun. Now
I would like to ask it again, and I am told I am out of order. When
can I make a motion to reconsider a vote? That is my parliamen-
tary inquiry. When would it be in order, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Bereuter. Mr. Chairman, parliamentary inquiry.
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
In an effort to restore some comity, if that is possible here, I

would ask in this parliamentary inquiry is it correct that a motion
to reconsider, according to the parliamentary advice we have re-

ceived, is in order until the chairman's substitute has been adopt-
ed, which we have now completed? Is that correct?
Chairman Gilman. That is correct, Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. I thank the Chair.
Mr. Engel. Let me say, Mr. Chairman, before we adopted this,

I asked to be recognized, and I was not recognized. So when it is

in order, I am not recognized; and I am not recognized when it is

not in order. So, therefore, I can never make a motion to reconsider
a vote. I guess if you are in the Minority that is the new way
things work around here.
Chairman GiLMAN. The question is now on the adoption of the

amendment in the nature of a substitute as amended. All those in

favor signify in the usual manner.
Those opposed.
The ayes appear to have it. The ayes have it, and the amend-

ment
Mr. Engel. Roll call.

Chairman Gilman. Roll call is requested. Is there a second?
Chairman Gilman, The clerk will call the roll. There is a suffi-

cient second. Chief of Staff will call the roll.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Chairman,
Chairman Gilman. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gilman votes aye,
Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goodling. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Goodling votes aye.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr, Roth votes aye,
Mr, Hyde,
Mr. Hyde, Aye.
Mr, Garon. Mr. Hyde votes aye.
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Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. Bereuter. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Bereuter votes aye.
Mr. Smith.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton.
Mr. Burton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Burton votes aye..

Mrs. Meyers.
Mrs. Meyers. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mrs. Meyers votes aye.
Mr. Gallegly.

Mr. Gallegly. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gallegly votes aye.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen votes aye.
Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. Ballenger. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ballenger votes aye.
Mr. Rohrabacher.
Mr. Rohrabacher. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Rohrabacher votes aye.
Mr. Manzullo.
Mr. Manzullo. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Manzullo votes aye.
Mr. Royce.
Mr. Royce. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Royce votes aye.
Mr. King.
Mr. King. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. King votes aye.
Mr. Kim.
Mr. Kim. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Kim votes aye.
Mr. Brownback.
Mr. Brownback. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brownback votes aye.
Mr. Funderburk.
Mr. Funderburk. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Funderburk votes aye.
Mr. Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Chabot votes aye.
Mr. Sanford.
Mr. Sanford. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Sanford votes aye.
Mr. Salmon.
Mr. Salmon. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Salmon votes aye.
Mr. Houghton.
Mr. Houghton. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Houghton votes aye.
Mr. Hamilton.
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Mr. Hamilton. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hamilton votes no.

Mr. Gejdenson.
Mr. Gejdenson. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Gejdenson votes no.

Mr. Lantos.
Mr. Lantos. With profound revulsion at the process, Mr. Lantos

votes no.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Lantos votes no.

Mr. Torricelli.

Mr. Torricelli. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Torricelli votes no.

Mr. Berman.
Mr. Berman. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Berman votes no.

Mr. Ackerman,
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Johnston votes no.

Mr. Engel.
Mr. Engel. I second Mr. Lantos' revulsion, and I vote no.

Mr. Garon. Mr. Engel votes no.

Mr. Faleomavaega.
Mr. Faleomavaega. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Faleomavaega votes no.

Mr. Martinez.
[No response.]
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne.
Mr. Payne. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Payne votes no.

Mr. Andrews.
Mr. Andrews. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Andrews votes aye.

Mr. Menendez.
Mr. Menendez. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Menendez votes no.

Mr. Brown.
Mr. Brown. Yes.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown votes aye.

Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Aye—ah, no.

Mr. Garon. Ms. McKinney votes no.

Mr. Hastings.
Mr. Hastings. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Hastings votes no.

Mr. Wynn.
Mr. Wynn. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Wynn votes no.

Mr. McNulty.
Mr. McNuLTY. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. McNulty votes no.

Mr. Moran.
Mr. MORAN. No.

89-669 95-10
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Mr. Garon. Mr. Moran votes no.

Mr. Frazer.
Mr. Frazer. No.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Frazer votes no.

Mr, Smith.
Mr. Smith. Aye.
Mr. Garon. Mr. Smith votes aye.

Mr. Leach.
[No response.]
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, how am I recorded?
Mr. Garon. Mr. Brown is recorded as aye.
Mr. Brown. I would like to vote no.

Mr. Garon, Mr, Brown switches from aye to no,

Mr. Ackerman
Mr. Ackerman. No, Mr. Chairman,
Mr. Garon. Mr. Ackerman is no.

Mr. Martinez
[No response.]
On this vote the ayes are 23 and the noes are 18.

Chairman GiLMAN. The amendment is agreed to.

Mr. Gk)ODLlNG. Mr. Chairman, I move the Chief of Staff be au-
thorized to make technical and conforming amendments to the bill,

that the committee report the bill as amended to the House with
the recommendation that the bill, as amended, do pass, and that
the chairman be authorized to take any other necessary steps re-

quired to bring the bill before the House for consideration.
Chairman Gilman. Without objection, the motion is agreed to,

Mr. Hamilton. Mr. Chairman,
Chairman GiLMAN. Mr. Hamilton.
Mr. ELamilton. I request the customary 3 days for members to

file minority or dissenting views.
Chairman GiLMAN, Without objection, the request is agreed to,

I want to thank our members for their indulgence and patience
and thank you for helping us complete the measure.
The committee stands adjourned,
[Whereupon, at 11:55 a,m., the committee was adjourned to re-

convene at the call of the Chair,]
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Amendment In The Nature of A Substitute

To H.R. 7

Offered By

Strike all after the enacting clause and insert the

following:

1 SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE; TABLE OF CONTENTS.

2 (a) Short Title.—This Act may be cited as the

3 "National Security Revitalization Act".

4 (b) Table of Contents.—The table of contents for

5 this Act is as follows:

Sec. 1. 9iort title; table of contents.

TITLE I—FINDINGS, POLICY, AND PURPOSES

Sec. 101. Findings.

Sec. 102. Policy.

Sec. 103. Purposes.

TITLE n—MISSILE DEFENSE

Sec. 201. Policy.

Sec. 202. Actions of the Secretary of Defense.

See. 203. Report to Congress.

TITLE m—REVITALIZATION OF NATIONAL SECURITT
COMMISSION

See. 301. Estabiishment.

See. 302. Composition.

See. 303. Daties.

Sec 304. Reports.

Sec 305. Po^vera.

Sec 306. Commission procedures.

Sec 307. Personnel mattere.

Sec 308.° Termination of the commission.

Sec 309. Funding.

TITLE IV—COMMAND OF UNITED STATES FORCES

(287)



288 >

FrNMASVCONTRACTVSECURITYVSUBSTmj.OOl HIi.C.

Sec. 401. Limitatioa on expenditure of Department of Defense fonds for

United States forces placed under command or operational con-

trol of a foreign national acting on behalf of the United Na-

tions.

Sec. 402. Limitation on placement of United States Armed Foroes nnder for-

eign control for a United Nations peacekeeping actnnty.

TITLE V—UNITED NATIONS

See. 501. Credit against assessment for United States expenditures in support

of United Nations peacekeeping operations.

See. 502. Codification of required notice to Congress of proposed United Na-

tions peacdceeping activities.

Sec. 503. Notice to Congress regarding United States contributions for United

Nations peacekeeping activities.

See. 504. Revised notice to Congress regarding United States assistance for

United Nations peacekeeping activities.^'

Sec. 505. United States contributions to United Nations peacekeeping activi-

ties.

See. 506. Reimbursement to the United States for in-kind contributions to

United Nations peacekeeping activities.

Sec. 507. Prohibition on use of funds to pay United States assessed or vol-

\intaiy contribution for United Nations peacekeeping activities

unless Department of Defense reimbursed by United Nations

for certain goods and services.

See. 508. Limitation on use of Department of Defense funds for United States

share of costs of United Nations peacekeeping activities.

Sec. 509. Codification of limitation on amount of United States assessed con-

tributions for United Nations peaceke^ing operations.

Sec. 510. Buy American requirement.

Sec. 511. United Nations peac^eeping budgetary and management reform.

Sec. 512. Conditions on provision of intelligence to the United Nations.

TITLE VI—EXPANSION OF THE NORTH ATLANTIC TREATY
ORGANIZATION

Sec. 601. Short title.

Sec. 602. Findings.

Sec. 603. United States poli(7.

Sec. 604. Revisions to program to facilitate transition to NATO membership.

Sec. 605. Annual reporting requirement

Sec. 606. Definitions.

TITLE Vn—BUDGET FIREWALLS

See. 701. Restoration of budget firewalls for defense spending.

1 TITLE I-FINDINGS, POUCY, AND
2 PURPOSES
3 SEC. 101. FINDINGS.

4 The Congress finds the following:

i
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1 (1) Since January 1993, presidential budgets

2 and budget plans have set forth a reduction in de-

3 fense spending of $156,000,000,000 through fiscal

4 year 1999.

5 (2) The fiscal year 1995 budget is the 10th

6 consecutive year of reductions in real defense spend-

7 ing and, with the exception of fiscal year 1948, rep-

8 resents the lowest percentage o^ gross domestic

9 product for any defense budget since World War IE.

10 (3) During fiscal year 1995, the number of ac-

11 tive duty, reserve component, and civilian personnel

12 of the Department of Defense will be reduced by

13 182,000, a rate of over 15,000 per month or over

14 500 per day. The Bureau of Labor Statistics esti-

15 mates that 1,200,000 defense-related private sector

16 jobs will be lost by 1997.

17 (4) Despite severe reductions and shortfalls in

18 defense funding and force structure, since 1993

19 United States military forces have been deployed

20 more often and committed to more peacetime mis-

21 sions per year than ever before. Most of these mis-

22 sions involve Umted Nations peace keeping and hu-

23 manitarian efforts. At the end of fiscal year 1994,

24 over 70,000 United States personnel were serving in

25 such regions as Iraq, Bosnia, Macedonia, the Adri-
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1 atic Sea, RwaQda, and the Caribbean Sea for mis-

2 sions involving Haiti and Cuba.

3 (5) United Nations assessments to the United

4 States for peace keeping missions totaled over

5 $1,000,000,000 in 1994. The United States is as-

6 sessed 31.7 percent of annual United Nations costs

7 for peace keeping and other United Nations mis-

8 sions. The next hi^est contributor, Japan, only

9 pays 12.5 percent of such costs. The Department of

10 Defense also incurs hundreds of miUions of dollars

11 in costs every year for United States military par-

12 ticipation in United Nations peace keeping or hu-

13 manitarian missions, most of which are not reim-

14 bursed by the United Nations. For fiscal year 1994,

15 these Department of Defense costs totaled over

16 $1,721,000,000.

17 (6) Credible and effective collective action on

18 international security concerns, throu^ the United

19 Nations and regional organizations such as the

20 North Atlantic Treaty Organization can, in appro-

21 phate cases, advance world peace, strengthen the

22 national security of the United States, and foster

23 more equitable burden-sharing with friends and al-

24 lies of the United States in miUtary, political, and fi-

25 nancial terms.
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1 (7) A return to the "hollow forces" of the

2 1970s has already begun. At the end of fiscal year

3 1994, one-third of the units in the Army contingency

4 force and all of the forward-deployed and follow-on

5 Army divisions were reporting a reduced state of

6 mihtary readiness. During fiscal year 1994, training

7 readiness declined for the Navy's Atlantic and Pa-

8 cific fleets. Funding shortfalls for tKat fiscal year re-

9 suited in a grounding of Navy and Marine Corps air-

10 craft squadrons and cancellation and curtailment of

1

1

Army training exercises. Marine and naval personnel

12 are not maintaining the standard 12- to 18-month

13 respite between six-month deployments away fi*om

14 home. Marine Corps units are spending up to two of

15 their first four years away fi'om their base camps.

16 The significantly increased pace of Department of

17 Defense operations has United States forces over de-

18 ployed.

19 (8) As of January 1, 1995, military pay is ap-

20 proximately 12.8 percent below comparable civilian

21 levels. As a result, it is estimated that close to

22 17,000 junior enlisted personnel have to rely on food

23 stamps and the Department of Defense will soon

24 begin providing supplementary food benefits to an
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1 estimated 11,000 military persomiel and dependents

2 living overseas.

3 (9) Defense modernization programs to main-

4 tain the battlefield technology edge of the United

5 States over other nations are being delayed or can-

6 celed in an attempt to prevent the further erosion of

7 military force readiness.

8 (10) The centerpiece of the ^Administration's

9 defense strategy, the Bottom Up Review, reduces

10 Navy ships by one-third, Air Force vdngs by almost

1

1

one-half, and funding for missile defenses by over 50

12 pOTcent, and the General Accounting Office has re-

13 ported that even the restrictive Bottom Up Review

14 could be underfunded by $150,000,000,000.

15 (11) The Administration has initially agreed to

16 or proposed treaty limitations, or has unilaterally

17 adopted positions, that prohibit the United States

18 fix)m testing or deploying effective missile defense

19 systems.

20 SEC. 102. POUCY.

21 The Congress is committed to providing adequate re-

22 sources to protect the national security interests of the

23 United States.

24 SEC. 103. PURPOSES.

25 The purposes of this Act are

—
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1 (1) to establish a commission to reassess United

2 States military needs and reverse the continuing

3 downward spiral of defense spending;

4 (2) to commit the United States to accelerate

5 the development and deployment of theater and na-

6 tional ballistic missile defense capabilities;

7 (3) to restrict deployment of United States

8 forces to missions that are in the .^lational security

9 interest of the United States;

10 (4) to maintain command and control by Unit-

11 ed States personnel of United States forces partici-

12 pating in United Nations peacekeeping operations;

13 (5) to reduce the cost to the United States of

14 United Nations peacekeeping activities and to press

15 for reforms in the United Nations management

16 practices; and

17 (6) to reemphasize the commitment of the

18 United States to a strong and viable North Atlantic

19 Treaty Organization.

20 TITLE II-MISSILE DEFENSE
21 SEC. 201. POUCY.

22 It shaJl be the policy of the United States to

—

23 (1) deploy at the earUest possible date an anti-

24 ballistic missile system that is capable of providing



294

F:\MAS\CONTRACT\SECURITY\SUBS'nTU.001 H.L.C.

8

1 a higbly effective defense of the United States

2 against ballistic missile attacks; and

3 (2) provide at the earliest possible date highly

4 effective theater missile defenses (TMDs) to for-

5 ward-deployed and expeditionary elements of the

6 Armed Forces of the United States and to ftiendly

7 forces and aUies of the United States.

8 SEC. 202. ACTIONS OF THE SECRETARY OI^DEFENSE.

9 (a) ABM Systems.—^The Secretary of Defense shall

10 develop for deployment at the earliest possible date a cost-

1

1

effective, operationally effective antiballistic missile system

12 designed to protect the United States against ballistic mis-

13 sile attacks.

14 (b) Advanced Theater Misshjs Defenses.—^The

15 Secretary of Defense shall develop for deployment at the

16 earliest possible date advanced theater missile defense sys-

17 tems.

18 sec. 203. REPORT TO CONGRESS.

19 (a) Requirement.—Not later than 60 days after the

20 date of the enactment of this Act, the Secretary of Defense

21 shall submit to the congressional defense committees a

22 plan for the deployment of an antiballistic missile system

23 pursuant to section 202(a) and for the deployment of the-

24 ater missile defense systems pursuant to section 2020)).

I
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1 (b) Congressional Defense Committees.—^For

2 purposes of this section, the term "congressional defense

3 committees" means

—

4 (1) the Committee on National Security and the

5 Committee on Appropriations of the House of Rep-

6 resentatives; and

7 (2) the Committee on Armed Services and the

8 Committee on Appropriations of thd* Senate.

9 TITLE III-REVITALIZATION OF
10 NATIONAL SECURITY COM-
11 MISSION
12 SEC. 301. ESTABUSHMENT.

13 There is hereby established a commission to be known

14 as the "Revitalization of National Security Commission"

15 (hereinafter in this title referred to as the "Commission").

16 sec. 302. COMPOSITION.

17 (a) Appointment.—The Conmussion shall be com-

18 posed of 12 members, appointed as foDows:

19 (1) Four members shall be appointed by the

20 President.

21 (2) Four members shall be appointed by the

22 Speaker of the House of Representatives in consulta-

23 tion with the minority leader of the House of Rep-

24 resentatives.
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1 (3) Four members shall be appointed by the

2 President pro tempore of the Senate upon the rec-

3 ommendation of the majority leader and the minor-

4 ity leader of the Senate.

5 (b) Qualifications.—The members of the Commis-

6 sion shall be appointed from among persons having knowl-

7 edge and e^)erience in defense and foreign policy.

8 (c) Term op Members; Vacancizss.—Members of

9 the Conmussion shall be appointed for the life of the Com-

10 mission. A vacancy on the Commission shall not affect its

1

1

powers, but shall be filled in the same manner as the origi-

12 nal appointment was made.

13 (d) Commencement.—The members of the Commis-

14 sion shall be appointed not later than 21 days after the

15 enactment of this Act. The Commission shall convene its

16 first meeting to carry out its duties under this section 14

17 days after seven members of the Commission have been

18 appointed.

19 (e) Chairman.—^The chairman of the Commission

20 shall be designated jointly by the Speaker of the House

21 of Representatives and the majority leader of the Senate

22 from among members of the Commission appointed under

23 subsection (a)(2) or (a)(3).
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1 SEC. 303. DUTIES.

2 (a) Comprehensive Review.—The Commission

3 shall conduct a comprehensive review of the long-term na-

4 tional security needs of the United States. The review

5 shall include the following:

6 (1) An assessment of the need for a new na-

7 tional security strategy and, if it is determined that

8 such a new strategy is needed, idei^Mcation of such

9 a strategy.

10 (2) An assessment of the need for a new na-

1

1

tional military strategy and, if it is determined that

12 such a new strategy is needed, identification of such

13 a strategy.

14 (3) An assessment of the military force struc-

15 ture necessary to support the new strategies identi-

16 fied under paragraphs (1) and (2).

17 (4) An assessment of force modernization re-

18 quirements necessary to support the new strategies

19 identified under paragraphs (1) and (2).

20 (5) An assessment of mihtary infrastructure re-

21 quirements necessary to support the new strategies

22 identified under paragraphs (1) and (2).

23 (6) An assessment of the funding needs of the

24 Department of Defense necessary to support the

25 long-term national security requirements of the

26 United States.
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1 (7) An assessment of the adequaxjy of the force

2 structure recommended in the 1993 Bottom-Up Re-

3 view in executing the national military strategy.

4 (8) An assessment of the adequacy of the cur-

5 rent fiiture-years defense plan in fully funding the

6 Bottom-Up Review force structure while maintaining

7 adequate force modernization and military readiness

8 objectives. j

9 (9) An assessment of the level of defense funds

10 expended on non-defense programs.

11 (10) An assessment of the costs to the United

12 States of expanding the membership of the North

13 Atlantic Treaty Organization.

14 (b) Matters To Be Considered.—^In carrying out

15 the review, the Commission shall develop specific rec-

16 ommendations to accomplish each of the following:

17 (1) Provide members of the Armed Forces with

18 annual pay raises and other compensation at levels

19 sufficient to begin closing the gap with comparable

20 civilian pay levels.

21 (2) Fully fund cost-effective missile defense sys-

22 terns that are deployable at the earliest possible date

23 following enactment of this Act.
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(3) Maintain adequate funding for military

readiness accounts without sacrificing modernization

programs.

(4) Provide a stronger role for Guard and Re-

serve forces.

(5) Provide a new funding system to avoid di-

versions fi'om military readiness accounts to pay for

peace keeping and humanitarian <!('eployments such

as Haiti and Rwanda.

10 SEC. 304. REPORTS.

11 (a) Final Report.—The Commission shall submit

1

2

to the President and the designated congressional conmiit-

13 tees a report on the assessments and recommendations re-

14 ferred to in section 303 not later than January 1, 1996.

15 The report shall be submitted in unclassified and classified

16 versions.

17 (b) Interim Report.—The Commission shall sub-

18 mit to the President and the designated congressional

19 eonmiittees an interim report describing the Commission's

20 progress in fulfilling its duties under section 303. The in-

21 terim report shall include any preliminary recommenda-

22 tions the Commission may have reached and shall be sub-

23 mitted not later than October 1, 1995.
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1 (c) Designated Congressional Committees.—
2 For purposes of this section, the term "designated con-

3 gressional committees" means

—

4 (1) the Committee on National Security, the

5 Committee on International Relations, and the Com-

6 mittee on Appropriations of the House of Represent-

7 atives; and

8 (2) the Committee on Armtd Services, the

9 Committee on Foreign Relations, and the Committee

10 on Appropriations of the Senate.

1

1

SEC. 305. POWERS.

12 (a) Hearings.—The Commission may, for the pur-

13 pose of carrying out this section, conduct such hearings,

14 sit and act at such times, take such testimony, and receive

15 such evidence, as the Commission considers appropriate.

16 (b) Assistance From Other Agencies.—The

17 Commission may secure directly from any department or

18 agency of the Federal Government such information, rel-

19 evant to its duties under this title, as may be necessary

20 to carry out such, duties. Upon request of the chairman

21 of the Commission, the head of the department or agency

22 shall, to the extent permitted by law, furnish such infor-

23 mation to the Commission.

24 (c) Mail.—The Commission may use the United

25 States mails in the same manner and under the same con-
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1 ditions as the departments and agencies of the Federal

2 Grovermnent.

3 (d) Assistance From Secretary of Defense.—
4 The Secretary of Defense shall provide to the Commission

5 such reasonable administrative and support services as the

6 Commission may request.

7 SEC. 306. COMMISSION PROCEDURES.

8 (a) Meetings.—^The Commission *fehaJl meet on a

9 regular basis (as determined by the chairman) and at the

10 call of the chairman or a majority of its members.

11 (b) QuoRXBl.—A majority of the members of the

12 Commission shall constitute a quorum for the transaction

13 of business.

14 SEC. 307. PERSONNEL matters.

15 (a) Compensation.—^Each member of the Commis-

16 sion shall serve without compensation, but shall be allowed

17 travel expenses including per diem in Ueu of subsistence,

18 as authorized by section 5703 of title 5, United States

19 Code, -vdien engaged in the performance of Commission

20 duties.

21 (b) Staff.—^The Commission shall appoint a staff

22 director, who shall be paid at a rate not to exceed the

23 mflvimnTTi rate of basic pay under section 5376 of title

24 5, United States Code, and such professional and clerical

25 personnel as may be reasonable and necessary to enable
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1 the Commission to carry out its duties under this title

2 without regard to the provisions of title 5, United States

3 Code, governing appointments in the competitive service,

4 and without regard to the provisions of chapter 51 and

5 subchapter III of chapter 53 of such title, or any other

6 provision of law, relating to the number, classification, and

7 Greneral Schedule rates. No employee appointed under this

8 subsection (other than the staff directti") may be com-

9 pensated at a rate to exceed the maximum rate apphcable

10 to level 15 of the General Schedule.

11 (c) Detailed Personnel.—^Upon request of the

12 chairman of the Commission, the head of any department

13 or agency of the Federal Government is authorized to de-

14 tail, without reimbursement, any personnel of such depart-

15 ment or agency to the Conmiission to assist the Commis-

16 sion in carrying out its duties under this section. The de-

17 tail of any such personnel may not result iq the interrup-

18 tion or loss of civil service status or privilege of such per-

19 sonnel.

20 SEC. 308. termination of the commission.

21 The Commission shall terminate upon submission of

22 the final report required by section 303.
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1 SEC. 309. FUNDING.

2 Of the funds available to the Department of Defense,

3 $1,500,000 shall be made available to the Commission to

4 carry out the provisions of this title.

5 TITLE IV-COMMAND OF UNITED
6 STATES FORCES
7 SEC. 401. LIMITATION ON EXPENDITURE OF DEPARTMENT

8 OF DEFENSE FUNDS FOR UNITED STATES

9 FORCES PLACED UNDER COMMAND OR

10 OPERATIONAL CONTROL OF A FOREIGN NA-

1

1

TIONAL ACTING ON BEHALF OF THE UNITED

12 NATIONS.

13 (a) In General.—(1) Chapter 20 of title 10, United

14 States Code, is amended by inserting after section 404 the

15 following new section:

16 "§405. Placement of United States forces under com-

17 mand or operational control of foreign

18 nationals acting on behalf of the United

19 Nations: limitation

20 "(a) LnilTATlON.—(1) Except as provided in sub-

21 sections (b) and (c), funds appropriated or otherwise made

22 available for the Department of Defense may not be obli-

23 gated or expended for activities of any element of the

24 armed forces that after the date of the enactment of this

25 section is placed under the command or operational con-

26 trol of a foreign national acting on behalf of the United
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1 Nations for the purpose of international peacekeeping,

2 peacemaking, peace-enforcing, or similar activity that is

3 authorized by the Secretary Council under chapter VI or

4 Vn of the Charter of the United Nations.

5 "(2) For purposes of this section, elements of the

6 armed forces shall not be considered to be placed under

7 the command or operational control of a foreign national

8 acting on behalf of the United Nation^ in any case in

9 which the senior military commander of the United Na-

10 tions force or operation is a United States mihtary officer

1

1

who has the authority to dismiss subordinates in the com-

12 mand chain, establish appropriate rules of engagement for

13 United States forces involved, and establish criteria gov-

14 eming the operational employment of such United States

15 forces.

16 "(b) Exception for Presidential Certifi-

17 cation.—(1) Subsection (a) shall not apply in the case

18 of a proposed placement of any element of the armed

19 forces under such command or operational control if the

20 President, not less than 15 days before the date on which

21 such conmiand or operational control is to become efifec-

22 tive (or as provided in paragraph (2)), meets the require-

23 ments of subsection (d).

24 "(2) If the President certifies to Congress that an

25 emergency exists that precludes the President fi-om meet-
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1 ing the requirements of subsection (d) 15 days before plac-

2 ing any element of the armed forces under such command

3 or operational control, the President may place such forces

4 under such command or operational control and meet the

5 requirements of subsection (d) in a timely manner, but

6 in no event later than 48 hours after such command or

7 operational control becomes effective.

8 "(c) Exception for AurnoRiZAnoN by Law.—
9 Subsection (a) shall not apply in the case of a proposed

10 placement of any element of the armed forces under such

1

1

command or operational control if the Congress specifi-

12 cally authorizes by law that particular placement of Unit-

13 ed States forces under such command or operational con-

14 trol.

15 "(d) Presidential Certifications.—The require-

16 ments referred to in subsection (b)(1) are that the P*resi-

17 dent submit to Congress the following:

18 "(1) Certification by the President that

—

19 "(A) such a command or operational con-

20 trol arrangement is necessary to protect na-

21 tional security interests of the United States;

22 "(B) the commander of any unit of the

23 armed forces proposed for placement under the

24 command or operational control of a foreign na-
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1 tionaJ acting directly on behalf of the United

2 Nations will at all times retain the right

—

3 "(i) to report independently to supe-

4 nor United States military authorities; and

5 "(ii) to decline to comply with orders

6 judged by the commander to be illegal,

7 militarily imprudent, or beyond the man-

8 date of the mission to \«mch the United

9 States agreed with the United Nations,

10 until such time as that commander receives

1

1

direction from superior United States mili-

12 tary authorities with respect to the orders

13 that the commander has declined to com-

14 ply with;

15 "(C) any element of the armed forces pro-

16 posed for placement under the command or

17 operational control of a foreign national acting

18 directly on behalf of the United Nations will at

19 all times remain under United States adminis-

20 trative command for such purposes as discipline

21 and evaluation; and

22 "(D) the United States will retain the au-

23 thority to withdraw any element of the armed

24 . forces from the proposed operation at any time
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1 and to take any action it considers necessary to

2 protect those forces if they are engaged.

3 "(2) A report setting forth the following:

4 "(A) A description of the national security

5 interests that require the placement of United

6 States forces under the command or operational

7 control of a foreign national acting directly on

8 behalf of the United Nations. "

9 "(B) The mission of the United States

10 forces involved.

11 "(C) The expected size and composition of

12 the United States forces involved.

13 "(D) The incremental cost to the United

14 States of participation in the United Nations

15 operation by .the United States forces which are

16 proposed to be placed under the command or

17 operational control of a foreign national.

18 "(E) The precise command and control re-

19 lationship between the United States forces in-

20 volved and the United Nations command struc-

21 tare.

22 "(F) The precise command and control re-

23 lationship between the United States forces in-

24 volved and the commander of the United States
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1 unified command for the region in which those

2 United States forces are to operate.

3 "(G) The extent to which the United

4 States forces involved will rely on non-United

5 States forces for security and self-defense and

6 an assessment on the ability of those non-Unit-

7 ed States forces to provide adequate security to

8 the United States forces involvqji.

9 "(H) The timetable for complete with-

10 drawal of the United States forces involved.

11 "(e) Classification of Report.—^A report under

12 subsection (c) shall be submitted in unclassified form and,

13 if necessary, in classified form.

14 "(f) Interpretation.—Nothing in this section may

15 be construed

—

16 "(1) as authority for the President to use any

17 element of the armed forces in any operation; or

18 "(2) as authority for the President to place any

19 element of the armed forces under the command or

20 operational control of a foreign national.".

21 (2) The table of sections at the beginning of sub-

22 chapter I of such chapter is amended by adding at the

23 end the following new item:

"405. Plaxiement of United States forces under conunand or operational control

of foreign nationals acting on behalf of the United Nations:

limitation.".
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1 • (b) Report Relating to Constitutionality.—
2 No certification may be submitted by the President under

3 section 405(d)(1) of title 10, United States Code, as added

4 by subsection (a), until the President has submitted to the

5 Congress (after the date of the enactment of this Act) a

6 memorandum of legal points and authorities explaining

7 why the placement of elements of United States Armed

8 Forces under the command or operational control of a for-

9 eign national acting on behalf of the United Nations does

10 not violate the Constitution.

1

1

(c) Exception for Ongoing Operations in Mac-

12 EDONIA and Croatia.—Section 405 of title 10, United

13 States Code, as added by subsection (a), does not apply

14 in the case of activities of the Armed Forces in Macedonia

15 authorized pursuant to United Nations Security Council

16 Resolution 795, adopted December 11, 1992, and subse-

17 quent reauthorization Resolutions, and in the case of ae-

18 tivities of the Armed Forces in Croatia authorized pursu-

19 ant to United Nations Security Council Resolution 743,

20 adopted February 21, 1992, and subsequent reauthoriza-

21 tion Resolutions, as part of the United Nations force des-

22 ignated as the United Nations Protection Force

23 (UNPROFOR).
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1 SEC. 402. LIMITATION ON PLACEMENT OF UNITED STATES

2 ARMED FORCES UNDER FOREIGN CONTROL

3 FOR A UNITED NATIONS PEACEKEEPING AC-

4 TTVITY.

5 (a) In General.—Section 6 of the United Nations

6 Participation Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287d) is amended

7 to read as follows:

8 "Sec 6. (a) Agreements With Security Coun-

9 CTL.—(1) Any special agreement described in paragraph

10 (2) that is concluded by the President with the Security

1

1

Council shall not be effective unless approved by the Con-

1

2

gress by law.

13 "(2) An agreement referred to in paragraph (1) is

14 an agreement providing for the numbers and types of

15 United States Armed Forces, their degree of readiness and

16 general locations, or the nature of facilities and assistance,

17 including rights of passage, to be made available to the

18 Security Council for the purpose of maintaining inter-

19 national peace and security in accordance with Article 43

20 of the Charter of the United Nations.

21 "(b) Limitation.—(1) Except as provided in sub-

22 sections (c) and (d), the President may not place any ele-

23 ment of the Armed Forces under the command or oper-

24 ational control of a foreign national acting on behalf of

25 the United Nations for the purpose of international peace-

26 keeping, peacemaking, peace-enforcing, or similar activity
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1 that is authorized by the Secretary Council under chapter

2 VI or Vn of the Charter of the United Nations.

3 "(2) For purposes of this section, elements of the

* 4 Armed Forces shall not be considered to be placed under

5 the command or operational control of a foreign national

6 acting on behalf of the United Nations in any case in

7 which the senior military commander of the United Na-

8 tions force or operation is a United Stat<6 military officer

9 who has the authority to dismiss subordinates in the com-

10 mand chain, establish appropriate rules of engagement for

1

1

United States forces involved, and establish criteria gov-

1

2

eming the operational employment of such United States

13 forces.

14 "(c) Exception for Presidential Certifi-

15 cation.—(1) Subsection (b) shall not apply in the case

16 of a proposed placement of any element of the Armed

17 Forces under such command or operational control if the

18 President, not less than 15 days before the date on which

19 such command or operational control is to become effec-

20 tive (or as provided in paragraph (2)), meets the require-

21 ments of subsection (e).

22 "(2) If the President certifies to Congress that an

23 emergency exists that precludes the President from meet-

24 ing the requirements of subsection (e) 15 days before plac-

25 ing any element of the Armed Forces under such com-
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1 mand or operational control, the President may place such

2 forces under such command or operational control and

3 meet the requirements of subsection (e) in a timely man-

4 ner, but in no event later than 48 hours after such com-

5 mand or operational control becomes effective,

6 "(d) Exception for Authorization by Law.—
7 Subsection (b) shall not apply in the case of a proposed

8 placement of any element of the Armed F::)rces under such

9 conmiand or operational control if the Congress specifi-

10 cally authorizes by law that particular placement of Unit-

1

1

ed States forces under such command or operational con-

12 trol.

13 "(e) Presidential Certifications.—^The require-

14 ments referred to in subsection (c)(1) are that the Presi-

15 dent submit to Congress the following:

16 "(1) Certification by the President that

—

17 "(A) such a command or operational con-

18 trol arrangement is necessary to protect na-

19 tional security interests of the United States;

20 "(B) the commander of any unit of the

21 Armed Forces proposed for placement under

22 the command or operational control of a foreign

23 national acting directly on behalf of the United '

24 Nations wiU at all times retain the right

—
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1 "(i) to report independently to supe-

2 rior United States military authorities; and

3 "(ii) to decline to comply with orders

4 judged by the conmiander to be illegal,

5 militarily imprudent, or beyond the man-

6 date of the mission to which the United

7 States agreed with the United Nations,

8 until such time &s that coihmander receives

9 direction from superior United States mili-

10 tary authorities with respect to the orders

11 that the commander has declined to com-

12 ply with;

13 "(C) any element of the Armed Forces

14 proposed for placement under the conmiand or

15 operational control of a foreign national acting

16 directly on behalf of the United Nations will at

17 all times remain under United States adminis-

18 trative command for such purposes as discipline

19 and evaluation; and

20 "(D) the United States will retain the au-

21 thority to withdraw any element of the Armed

22 Forces from the proposed operation at any time

23 and to take any action it considers necessary to

24 protect those forces if they are engaged.

25 "(2) A report setting forth the following:
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1 "(A) A description of the national security

2 interests that require the placement of United

3 States forces under the command or operational

4 control of a foreign national acting directly on

5 behalf of the United Nations.

6 "(B) The mission of the United States

7 forces involved.

8 "(C) The expected size aivd composition of

9 the United States forces involved.

10 "(D) The incremental cost to the United

11 States of participation in the United Nations

1

2

operation by the United States forces which are

13 proposed to be placed under the command or

14 operational control of a foreign national,

15 "(E) The precise command and control re-

16 lationship between the United States forces in-

17 volved and the United Nations command struc-

18 tore.

19 "(F) The precise command and control re-

20 lationship between the United States forces in-

21 vohred and the commander of the United States

22 unified command for the region in which those

23 United States forces are to operate.

24 "(G) The extent to which the United

25 States forces involved will rely on non-United
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States forces for seciirity and self-defense and

an assessment on the ability of those non-

United States forces to provide adequate secu-

rity to the United States forces involved.

"(H) The timetable for complete with-

drawal of the United States forces involved.

"(f) Classification of Report.—A report under

8 subsection (e) shall be submitted in undifesified form and,

9 if necessary, in classified form.

"(g) Interpretation.—Except as authorized m sec-

1 tion 7 of this Act, nothing contained in this Act shall be

2 construed as an authorization to the President by the Con-

3 gress to make available to the Security Council United

4 States Armed Forces, facihties, or assistance.".

5 (b) Report Relating to Constitutionality.—
6 No certification may be submitted by the President under

7 section 6(e)(1) of the United Nations Participation Act

8 of 1945, as amended by subsection (a), until the President

9 has submitted to the Congress (after the date of the enact-

20 ment of this Act) a memorandum of legal points and au-

21 thorities explaining why the placement of elements of

22 United States Armed Forces under the command or oper-

23 ational control of a foreign national acting on behalf of

24 the United Nations does not violate the Constitution.
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1 (c) Exception for Ongoing Operations in Mac-

2 EDONIA and Croatia.—Section 6 of the United Nations

3 Participation Act of 1945, as amended by subsection (a),

4 does not apply in the case of activities of the Armed

5 Forces in Macedonia authorized pursuant to United Na-

6 tions Security Council Resolution 795, adopted December

7 11, 1992, and subsequent reauthorization Resolutions,

8 and in the case of activities of the Armeii Forces in Cro-

9 atia authorized pursuant to United Nations Security

10 Council Resolution 743, adopted February 21, 1992, and

11 subsequent reauthorization Resolutions, as part of the

12 United Nations force designated as the United Nations

13 Protection Force (UNPROFOR).

14 TITLE V-UNITED NATIONS
15 SEC. 501. CREDIT AGAINST ASSESSMENT FOR UNITED

16 STATES EXPENDITURES IN SUPPORT OF

17 UNITED NATIONS PEACEKEEPING OPER-

18 ATIONS.

19 (a) In General.—The United Nations Participation

20 Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287 et seq.) is amended by adding

21 at the end the following new section:

22 "Sec 10. (a) Credit Against Assessment for

23 Expenditures in Support op Peacekeeping Oper-

24 ATIONS.—
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1 "(1) Limitation.—^Funds may be obligated for

2 payment to the United Nations of the United States

3 assessed share of peacekeeping operations for a fis-

4 cal year only to the extent that

—

5 "(A) the amount of such assessed share

6 exceeds

—

7 "(B) the amount equal to

—

8 "(i) the total amount^ identified in the

9 report submitted pursuant to paragraph

10 (2) for the preceding fiscal year, reduced

11 by

12 "(ii) the amount of any reimburse- -

13 ment or credit to the United States by the

14 United Nations for the costs of United

15 States support for, or participation in,

16 United Nations peacekeeping activities for

17 that preceding fiscal year.

18 "(2) Annual report.—The President shall, at

19 the time of submission of the budget to the Coi^ess

20 for any fiscal year, submit to the designated con-

21 gressional committees a report on the total amount

22 of incremental costs incurred by the Department of

23 Defense during the preceding fiscal year to support

24 or participate in, directly or indirectly, United Na-

25 tions peacekeeping activities. Such report shall in-

89-669 95-11
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1 elude a separate listing by United Nations peace-

2 keeping operation of the amount of incremental

3 costs incurred to support or participate in each such

4 operation.

5 "(3) Definitions.—^For purposes of this sub-

6 section:

7 . "(A) United nations peacekeepinq ac-

8 TlViTlES.—The term 'United^ Nations peace-

9 keeping activities' means any international

10 peacekeeping, peacemaking, peace-enforcing, or

1

1

similar activity that is authorized by the United

12 Nations Security Council under chapter VI or

13 Vn of the Charter of the United Nations, es-

14 cept that such term does not include any such

15 activity authorized under chapter VII of such

16 Charter with respect to which the President has

17 certified to the Congress that the activity is of

18 such importance to the national security of the

19 United States that the United States would un-

20 dertake the activity imilaterally if it were not

21 authorized by the United Nations Security

22 Council.

23 "(B) Designated congressional com-

24 MITTEES.—^The term 'designated congressional

25 committees' includes the Committee on Na-
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1 tional Security of the House of Representatives

2 and the Committee on Armed Services of the

3 Senate.".

4 (b) Effective Date.—The limitation contained in

5 section 10(a)(1) of the United Nations Participation Act

6 of 1945, as added by subsection (a), shall apply only with

7 respect to United Nations assessments for peacekeeping

8 operations after fiscal year 1995. ^

9 SEC. 502. CODIFICATION OF REQUIRED NOTICE TO CON-

10 GRESS OF PROPOSED UNITED NATIONS

1

1

PEACEKEEPING ACTIVITIES.

12 (a) Required Notice.—Section 4 of the United Na-

13 tions Participation Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287b) is

14 amended

—

15 (1) by striking the second sentence of sub-

16 section (a);

17 (2) by redesignating subsection (e) as sub-

18 section (f); and

19 (3) by inserting after subsection (d) a new sub-

20 section (e) consisting of the text of subsection (a) of

21 section 407 of the Foreign Relations Authorization

22 Act, Fiscal Years 1994 and 1995 (PubUc Law 103-

23 236), revised—

24 (A) in paragraph (2)

—
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1 (i) in the matter preceding subpara-

2 graph (A), by inserting "in written form

3 not later than the 10th day of after

4 "shall be provided";

5 (ii) in subparagraph (A)(iv), by insert-

6 ing "(including facilities, training, trans-

7 portation, communication, intelligence, and

8 logistical support)" after ^"covered by the

9 resolution"; and

10 (iii) in subparagraph (B), by adding

11 at the end the following new clause:

12 "(iv) A description of any other Unit-

13 ed States assistance to or support for the

14 operation (including facihties, training,

15 transportation, communication, intel-

16 ligence, and logistical support), and an es-

17 timate of the cost to the United States of

18 such assistance or support.";

19 (B) by striking paragraph (3);

20 (C) by redesignating paragraph (4) as

21 paragraph (3) and in the last sentence of that

22 paragraph by striking "and (ii)" and inserting

23 "through (iv)";

24 (D) by inserting after paragraph (3) (as so

25 redesignated) the following new paragraph:
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1 "(4) New united nations peia.cekeepinq op-

2 ERATION DEFINED,—As used in paragraphs (2) (B)

3 and (3), the term 'new United Nations peacekeeping

4 operation' includes any existing or otherwise ongoing

5 United Nations peacekeeping operation

—

6 "(A) that is to be expanded by more than

7 25 percent during the period covered by the Se-

8 curity Council resolution, as nu!lasured by either

9 the number of personnel participating (or au-

10 thorized to participate) in the operation or the

1

1

budget of the operation; or

12 "(B) that is to be authorized to operate in

13 a country in which it was not previously author-

14 ized to operate."; and

15 (E) in paragraph (5)

—

16 (i) by striking "(5) Notification"

17 and all that follows through "(B) The

18 IVesident" and inserting "(5) Quarterly

19 REPORTS.—The President"; and

20 (ii) by striking "section 4(d)" and all

21 that follows through "of this section)" and

22 inserting "subsection (d)",

23 (b) Conforming Repeal.—Subsection (a) of section

24 407 of the Foreign Relations Authorization Act, Fiscal

25 Years 1994 and 1995 (Pubhc Law 103-236), is repealed.
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1 (c) Designated Congressional ComAhttees.—
2 Subsection (f) of section 4 of the United Nations Partici-

3 pation Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287b(f)), as redesignated

4 by subsection (a), is amended to read as follows:

5 "(f) Designated Congressional Committees.—
6 As used in this section, the term "designated congres-

7 sional committees" has the meaning given such term in

8 section 10(f);". S

9 SEC. 503. notice TO CONGRESS REGARDING UNITED

10 states contributions for united NA-

1

1

tions peacekeeping activities.

12 Section 10 of the United Nations Participation Act

13 of 1945 is amended by adding after subsection (a), as

14 added by section 501, the following new subsection:

15 "(b) Notice to Congress Regarding Contribu-

16 TioNS FOR Peacekeeping Activities.—
17 "(1) Notice regarding united nations

18 billing request.—Not later than 15 days after

19 the date on which the United States receives irom.

20 the United Nations a billing requesting a payment

21 by the United States of any contribution for United

22 Nations peacekeeping activities, the President shall

23 so notify the designated congressional committees.

24 "(2) Notice regarding proposed obuga-

25 TION op funds.—The President shall notify the
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1 designated congressional committees at least 15 days

2 before the United States obligates funds for any as-

3 sessed or voluntary contribution for United Nations

4 peacekeeping activities, except that if the President

5 determines that an emergency exists which prevents

6 compliance with the requirement that such notifica-

7 tion be provided 15 days in advance and that such

8 contribution is in the national secii^ty interests of

9 the United States, such notification shall be pro-

10 vided in a timely manner but no later than 48 hours

1

1

after such obligation.".

12 SEC. 504. REVISED NOTICE TO CONGRESS REGARDING

13 UNITED STATES ASSISTANCE FOR UNITED

14 NATIONS PEACEKEEPING ACTIVITIES.

15 Section 7 of the United Nations Participation Act of

16 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287d-l) is amended—

17 (1) in subsection (a), by inserting "other than

18 subsection (e)(1)" after "any other law"; and

19 (2) by adding at the end the following new sub-

20 section:

21 "(e)(1) Except as provided in paragraphs (2) and (3),

22 at least 15 days before any agency or entity of the United

23 States Glovermnent makes available to the United Nations

24 any assistance or fsujility to support or feicilitate United
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1 Nations peaxjekeeping axjtivities, the President shall so no-

2 tify the designated congressional committees.

3 "(2) Paragraph (1) does not apply to^

4 "(A) assistance having a value of less than

5 $1,000,000 in the case of nonreimbursable assist-

6 ance or less than $5,000,000 in the case of reim-

7 bursable assistance; or

8 "(B) assistance provided und«r the emergency

9 drawdown authority contained in sections 506(a)(1)

10 and 552(c)(2) of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961

1

1

(22 U.S.C. 2318(a)(1), 2348a(c)(2)).

12 "(3) If the President determines that an emergency

13 exists which prevents compliance with the requirement in

14 paragraph (1) that notification be provided 15 days in ad-

15 vance and that the contribution of any such assistance or

16 facility is in the national security interests of the United

17 States, such notification shall be provided in a timely man-

18 ner but not later than 48 hours after such assistance or

19 feujility is made available to the United Nations.

20 "(4) For purposes of this subsection, the term 'assist-

21 ance'

—

22 "(A) means assistance of any kind, including

23 logistical support, supplies, goods, or services (in-

24 eluding command, control, communications or intel-
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1 ligence assistance and training), and the grant of

2 rights of passage; and

3 "(B) includes assistance provided through in-

4 kind contributions or through the provision of sup-

5 port, supphes, goods, or services on any terms, in-

6 eluding on a grant, lease, loan, or reimbursable

7 basis; but

8 "(C) does not include the payttient of assessed

9 or voluntary contributions.".

10 SEC. 505. UNITED STATES CONTRIBUTIONS TO UNITED NA-

1

1

TIONS PEACEKEEPING ACTIVITIES.

12 Section 4(d)(1) of the United Nations Participation

13 Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287b(d)(l)) is amended—

14 (1) by redesignating subparagraph (D) as sub-

15 paragraph (E); and

16 (2) by inserting after subparagraph (C) the fol-

17 lowing new subparagraph:

18 "(D) A description of the anticipated

19 budget for the next fiscal year for United

20 States participation in United Nations peace-

21 keeping activities, including a statement of

—

22 "(i) the aggregate amount of funds

23 available to the United Nations for that

24 fiscal year, including assessed and vol-

25 untary contributions, which may be made
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1 available for United Nations peacekeeping

2 activities; and

3 "(ii) the aggregate amount of funds

4 (fi^m all accounts) and the aggregate costs

5 of in-kind contributions that the United

6 States proposes to make available to the

7 United Nations for that fiscal year for

8 United Nations peacekeeping activities.".

9 SEC. 306. REIMBURSEMENT TO THE UNITED STATES FOR

10 IN-KIND CONTRIBUTIONS TO UNITED NA-

1

1

TIONS PEACEKEEPING ACTIVITIES.

12 (a) In General.—Section 7 of the United Nations

13 Participation Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287d-l), as amend-

14 ed by section 504, is further amended

—

15 (1) in subsection (b)

—

16 (A) by inserting "(1)" after "(b)";

17 (B) by striking "United States: Provided,"

18 through "Provided further, That when" and in-

19 serting "United States. When"; and

20 (C) by adding at the end the following:

21 "(2) The Secretary of Defense may waive the require-

22 ment for reimbursement under paragraph (1) if the Sec-

23 retary, after consultation with the Secretary of State and

24 the Director of the Office of Management and Budget, de-

25 termines that an emei^ncy exists which justifies waiver
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1 of that requirement. Any such waiver shall be submitted

2 to the designated congressional committees, as defined in

3 section 10(a)(3)(B), at least 15 days before it takes effect,

4 except that if the President determines that an emergency

5 exists which prevents compliance with the requirement

6 that the notification be provided 15 days in advance and

7 that the provision under subsection (a)(1) or (a)(2) of per-

8 sonnel or assistance on a nonreimbursable basis is in the

9 national security interests of the United States, such noti-

10 fication shall be provided in a timely manner but no later

1

1

than 48 hours after such waiver takes effect."; and

1

2

(2) by adding at the end the following new sub-

13 section:

14 "(f) The Secretary of State shall ensure that goods

15 and services provided on a reimbursable basis by the De-

16 partment of Defense to the United Nations for United Na-

17 tions peacekeeping operations under this section or any

18 other provision of law are reimbursed at the appropriate

19 value, as determined by the Secretary of Defense.".

20 (b) Initial Report.—
21 (1) In general.—Not later than one year

22 after the date of the enactment of this Act, the Rep-

23 resentative of the United States to the United Na-

24 tions shall submit to the designated congressional

25 committees a report on all actions taken by the
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1 United States mission to the United Nations to

2 achieve the objective described in section 7(f) of the

3 United Nations Participation Act of 1945, as added

4 by subsection (a)(2).

5 (2) Designated congressional committees

6 DEFINED.—As used in this subsection, the tenn

7 "designated congressional committees" has the

8 meaning given such term in sectiq^ 10(a)(3)(6) of

9 the United Nations Participation Act of 1945, as

10 added by section 501.

1

1

SEC. 507. PROHmrnON ON USE of funds to pay UNITED

12 STATES ASSESSED OR VOLUNTARY CON-

13 TRIBUTION FOR UNITED NATIONS PEACE-

14 KEEPING ACTIVITIES UNLESS DEPARTMENT

15 OF DEFENSE REIMBURSED BY UNITED NA-

16 nONS FOR CERTAIN GOODS AND SERVICES.

17 (a) In General.—Section 10 of the United Nations

18 Participation Act of 1945 is amended by adding after sub-

19 section (b), as added by section 503, the following new

20 subsection:

21 "(c) Prohibition on Use op Funds To Pay Aa-

22 SESSED or Voluntary Contributions for Peace-

23 keeping AcTxvrriES Unless Department of Defense

24 Reimbursed for Certain GtOods and Services.—^Ap-

25 propriated funds may not be used to pay any United

I
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1 States assessed or voluntary contribution during any fiscal

2 year for United Nations peacekeeping axjtivities until the

3 Secretary of Defense certifies to the Congress that the

4 United Nations has reimbursed the Department of De-

5 fense directly for all goods and services that were provided

6 to the United Nations by the Department of Defense on

7 a reimbursable basis during the preceding fiscal year for

8 United Nations peacekeeping activities, tticluding person-

9 nel and assistance provided under section 7 (except to the

10 ^tent that the authority of subsection (b)(2) of such sec-

11 tion to waive the reimbursement requirement was exer-

12 cised with respect to such personnel or assistance).".

13 (b) Effective Date,—The prohibition contained in

14 section 10(c) of the United Nations Participation Act of

15 1945, as added by subsection (a), shall apply only with

16 respect to fiscal years after fiscal year 1995.

17 SEC. 508. LIMITATION ON USE OF DEPARTMENT OF DE-

IS FENSE FUNDS FOR UNITED STATES SHARE

19 OF COSTS OF UNITED NATIONS PEACEKEEP.

20 ING ACTIVITIES.

21 (a) In General.—(1) Chapter 20 of title 10, United

22 States Code, is amended by inserting after section 405,

23 as added by section 401 of this Act, the following new

24 section:
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1 **§ 406. Use of Department of Defense funds for Unit-

2 ed States share of costs of United Nations

3 peacekeeping activities: limitation

4 "(a) Prohibition on Use op Funds for Payment

5 OP Assessment.—No funds available to the Department

6 of Defense shall be available for payment of any United

7 States assessed or voluntary contribution for United Na-

8 tions peacekeeping activities. "

9 "(b) Limitation on Use op Funds por Participa-

10 TiON IN Peacekeeping Activities.—^Funds available to

1 the Department of Defense may be used for payment of

[2 the incremental costs associated with the participation of

[3 elements of the armed forces in United Nations peacekeep-

14 ing activities only to the extent that Congress has by law

15 specifically authorized the use of those funds for such pur-

16 poses.".

17 (2) The table of sections at the beguming of such

18 chapter is amended by adding at the end the following

19 new item:

"406. Uae of Department of Defense funds for United States share of costs of

United Nations peacekeeping activities: limitation.".

20 (b) Eppective Date.—Section 406 of title 10, Unit-

21 ed States Code, as added by subsection (a), shall take ef-

22 feet on October 1, 1995.
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1 SEC. 509. CODIFICATION OF LIMITATION ON AMOUNT OF

2 UNITED STATES ASSESSED CONTRIBUTIONS

3 FOR UNITED NATIONS PEACEKEEPING OPER-

4 ATIONS.

5 (a) In General.—Section 10 of the United Nations

6 Participation Act of 1945 is amended by adding after sub-

7 section (c), as added by section 507, the following new

8 subsection: s

9 "(d) Limitation on Assessed Contribution

10 With Respect to a Peacekeeping Operation.—
11 Funds authorized to be appropriated for 'Contributions

12 for International Peacekeeping Activities' for any fiscal

13 year shall not be available for the payment of the United

14 States assessed contribution for a United Nations peace-

15 keeping operation in an amount which is greater than 25

16 percent of the total amount of all assessed contributions

17 for that operation, and any arrearages that accumulate

18 as a result of assessments in excess of 25 percent of the

19 total amount of all assessed contributions for any United

20 Nations peacekeeping operation shall not be recognized or

21 paid by the United States.".

22 Ot>) Effective Date.—The limitation contained in

23 section 10(d) of the United Nations Participation Act of

24 1945, as added by subsection (a), shall appty onty with

25 respect to funds authorized to be appropriated for "Con-
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1 tributions for International Peacekeeping Activities" for

2 fiscal years after fiscal year 1995.

3 (c) Conforming Amendment.—Section 404(b) of

4 the Foreign Relations Authorization Act, Fiscal Years

5 1994 and 1995 (Public Law 103-236) is amended by

6 striking paragraph (2).

7 SEC. 510. BUY AMERICAN REQUIREMENT.

8 Section 10 of the United Nations Participation Act

9 of 1945 is amended by adding after subsection (d), as

10 added by section 509, the following new subsections:

1 "(e) Buy American Requirement.—No funds may

12 be obligated or expended to pay any United States as-

1

3

sessed or voluntary contribution for United Nations peace-

14 keeping activities unless the Secretary of State determines

15 and certifies to the designated congressional committees

16 that United States manufacturers and suppliers are being

17 given opportunities to provide equipment, services, and

18 material for such activities equal to those being given to

19 foreign manufacturers and suppliers.

20 "(f) Designated Congressional Committees

21 Defined.—As used in this section, the term 'designated

22 congressional conmiittees' means

—

23 "(1) the Committee on International Relations

24 and the Committee on Appropriations of the House

25 of Representatives; and
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1 "(2) the Committee on Foreign Relations and

2 the Committee on Appropriations of the Senate.".

3 SEC. 511. UNITED NATIONS BUDGETARY AND MANAGE-

4 MENT REFORM.

5 (a) In General.—^The United Nations Participation

6 Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287 et seq.) is fiirther amended

7 by adding at the end the following new section:

8 "Sec. 11. (a) Withholding op Cgntributions.—
9 "(1) Assessed contributions for regular

10 UNITED NATIONS BUDGET.—^At the beginning of

1

1

each fiscal year, 20 percent of the amount of funds

12 made available for that fiscal year for United States

13 assessed contributions for the regular United Na-

14 tions budget shall be withheld fi*om obligation and

15 expenditure unless a certification for that fiscal year

16 has been made under subsection (b).

17 "(2) Assessed contributions for united

18 NATIONS PEACEKEEPING.—^At the beginning of each

19 fiscal year, 50 percent of the amount of fiinds made

20 available for that fiscal year for United States as-

21 sessed contributions for United Nations peacekeep-

22 ing activities shall be withheld fi'om obligation and

23 e^enditure unless a certification for that fiscal year

24 has been made under subsection (b).
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1 "(3) Voluntary contributions for united

2 NATIONS peacekeeping.—The United States may

3 not during any fiscal year pay any voluntary eon-

4 tribution to the United Nations for international

5 peacekeeping activities unless a certification for that

6 fiscal year has been made under subsection (b).

7 "(b) Certification.—^The certification referred to

8 in subsection (a) for any fiscal year is £i certification by

9 the President to the Congress, submitted on or after the

10 beginning of that fiscal year, of each of the following:

11 "(1) The United Nations has an independent

12 office of Inspector Greneral to conduct and supervise

13 objective audits, inspections, and investigations re-

14 lating to programs and operations of the United Na-

15 tions.

16 "(2) The United Nations has an Inspector Gen-

17 eral who was appointed by the Secretary General

18 with the approval of the General Assembly and

19 whose appointment was made principally on the

20 basis of the appointee's integrity and demonstrated

21 ability in accounting, auditing, financial analysis,

22 law, management analysis, public administration, or

23 investigation.

24 "(3) The Inspector General is authorized to

—
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1 "(A) make investigatioiis and reports relat-

2 ing to the administration of the programs and

3 operations of the United Nations;

4 "(B) have access to all records, documents,

5 and other available materials relating to those

6 programs and operations;

7 "(C) have direct and prompt access to any

8 official of the United Nations; find

9 "(D) have access to all records and offi-

10 cials of the specialized agencies of the United

1

1

Nations.

12 "(4) The United Nations has fully imple-

13 mented, and made available to all member states,

14 procedures that effectively protect the identity of,

15 and prevent reprisals against, any staff member of

16 the United Nations ma.king a complaint or disclosing

17 information to, or cooperating in any investigation

18 or inspection by, the United Nations Inspector Gen-

19 eral.

20 "(5) The United Nations has fully implemented

21 procedures that ensure compUance with rec-

22 ommendations of the United Nations Inspector (Jen-

23 eral.

24 "(6) The United Nations has required the

25 United Nations Inspector General to issue an annual
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1 report and has ensured that the a.nm]a1 report and

2 all other reports of the Inspector Greneral are made

3 available to the Greneral Assembly without modifica-

4 tion.

5 "(7) The United Nations has provided, and is

6 committed to providing, sufficient budgetary re-

7 sources to ensure the effective operation of the

8 United Nations Inspector Greneral."^

9 (b) Effective Date.—Section 11 of the United Na-

10 tions Participation Act of 1945, as added by subsection

11 (a), shall apply only with respect to fiscal years after fiscal

12 year 1995.

13 SEC. 512. CONDITIONS ON PROVISION OF INTELLIGENCE

14 TO THE UNITED NATIONS.

15 (a) In General.—The United Nations Participation

16 Act of 1945 (22 U.S.C. 287 et seq.) is farther amended

17 by adding at the end the following new section:

18 "Sec. 12. (a) Conditions on Provision of Intel-

19 LIQENCE TO THE UNITED NATIONS.

—

20 "(1) Requirement for agreement.—The

21 United States may provide intelligence to the United

22 Nations only pursuant to a written agreement be-

23 tween the President and the Secretary Greneral of

24 the United Nations.
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1 "(2) Content op agreement.—^Any such

2 agreement shall specify

—

3 "(A) the types of intelligence to be pro-

4 vided to the United Nations;

5 "(B) the circumstances under which intel-

6 ligence may be provided to the United Nations;

7 and

8 "(C) the procedures to b* observed by the

9 United Nations

—

10 "(i) concerning persons who shall

11 have access to the intelligence provided;

12 and

13 "(ii) to protect the intelligence against

14 disclosure not authorized by the agree-

15 ment.

16 "(3) Duration op agreement.—^Any such

17 agreement shall be effective for a period not to ex-

18 eeed one year from the date on which the agreement

19 enters into force.

20 "(b) Advance Notipication to Congress.—An
21 agreement described in subsection (a) shall be effective

22 onty if the President has transmitted the agreement to the

23 Committee on International Relations and the Permanent

24 Select Conmiittee on Intelligence of the House of Rep-

25 resentatives and to the Committee on Foreign Relations
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1 and the Select Committee on Intelligence of the Senate

2 not less than 30 days in advance of the entry into force

3 of the agreement.

4 "(c) Delegation op Authority.—The President

5 may delegate the authority and assign the duties of the

6 President under this section only to the Secretary of De-

7 fense or the Director of Central InteUigence.

8 "(d) Exceptions.—Subsection (a) ihall not apply to

9 the provision of intelligence

—

10 "(1) that is provided only to, and for the use

1

1

of, United States Government personnel serving with

12 the United Nations; or

13 "(2) that is essential for the protection of na-

14 tionals of the United States, including members of

15 the United States Armed Forces and civilian person-

16 nel of the United States Grovemment.

17 "(e) Relationship to Existing Law.—Nothing in

18 this section shall be construed to

—

19 "(1) impair or otherwise affect the authority of

20 the Director of Central Intelligence to protect intel-

21 ligence sources and methods from unauthorized dis-

22 closure pursuant to section 103(c)(5) of the Na-

23 tional Security Act of 1947 (50 U.S.C. 403-3(c)(5));

24 or
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1 "(2) supersede or otherwise affect the provi-

2 sions of

—

3 "(A) title V of the National Security Act

4 of 1947 (50 U.S.C. 413-415); or

5 "(B) section 112b of title 1, United States

6 Code.".

7 (b) Effective Date.—The amendment made by

8 subsection (a) shall take effect 60 days lifter the date of

9 the enactment of this Act.

10 TITLE VI-EXPANSION OF THE
11 NORTH ATLANTIC TREATY
12 ORGANIZATION
13 SEC. 601. SHORT TITLE.

14 This title may be cited as the "NATO Expansion Act

15 of 1995".

16 SEC. 602. FINDINGS.

17 The Congress makes the following findings:

18 (1) Since 1949, the North Atlantic Treaty Or-

19 ganization (NATO) has helped to guarantee the se-

20 curity, fi:'eedom, and prosperity of the United States

21 and its partners in the alliance.

22 (2) NATO has expanded its membership on

23 three different occasions since its founding in 1949.

24 (3) The steadfast and sustained commitment of

25 the member countries of NATO to mutual defense
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1 against the threat of eommunist domination played

2 a significant role in precipitating the collapse of the

3 Iron Curtain and the demise of the Soviet Union.

4 (4) Although new threats are more geographi-

5 cally and functionally diverse and less predictable,

6 they still imperil shared interests of the United

7 States and its NATO allies.

8 (5) Western interests must ht( protected on a

9 cooperative basis without an undue burden falling

10 upon the United States.

1

1

(6) NATO is the only multilateral organization

1

2

that is capable of conducting effective military oper-

13 ations to protect Western interests.

14 (7) The valuable experience gained fi'om ongo-

15 ing military cooperation within NATO was critical to

16 the success of joint miUtary operations in the 1991

17 liberation of Kuwait.

18 (8) NATO is an important diplomatic forum for

19 discussion of issues of concern to its member states

20 and for the peaceful resolution of disputes.

21 (9) Admission of Central and East European

22 countries that have recently been fi-eed firom Com-

23 munist domination to NATO could contribute to

24 international peace and enhance the security of

25 those countries.
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1 (10) By joining the Partnership for Peace, a

2 number of countries, including the Czech Republic,

3 Hungary, Poland Slovakia, the Baltic States (Esto-

4 nia, Latvia, and Lithuania), and Ukraine, have ex-

5 pressed interest in NATO membership.

6 (11) In recognition of this interest, the Partner-

7 ship for Peace proposal offers limited military co-

8 operation to many European countries not currently

9 members of NATO, but does not establish bench-

10 marks or guidelines for eventual NATO membership.

11 (12) In particular, Poland, Hungary, the Czech

12 Republic, and Slovakia have made significant

13 progress toward establishing democratic institutions,

14 free market economies, civilian control of their

15 armed forces, poUce, and intelligence services, and

16 the rule of law since the fall of their previous Com-

17 munist governments.

18 SEC. 603. UNITED STATES POUCY.

19 It should be the poUcy of the United States

—

20 (1) to continue the Nation's commitment to an

21 active leadership role in NATO;

22 (2) to join with the Nation's NATO allies to re-

23 define the role of the alliance in the post-Cold War

24 world, taking into account

—
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1 (A) the fundamentally changed security en-

2 vironment of Central and Eastern Europe;

3 (B) the need to assure all countries of the

4 defensive nature of the alliance and the desire

5 of its members to work cooperatively with all

6 former adversaries;

7 (C) the emerging security threats posed by

8 the proliferation of nuclear, cKtemical, and bio-

9 logical weapons of mass destruction and the

10 means to deliver them;

1

1

(D) the continuing challenges to the inter-

12 ests of all NATO member countries posed by

13 unstable and undemocratic regimes harboring

14 hostile intentions; and

15 (E) the dependence of the global economy

16 on a stable enei^ supply and the free flow of

17 commerce;

18 (3) to affirm that NATO militaiy planning

19 should include joint nuhtaxy operations beyond the

20 geographic bounds of the alliance under Article 4 of

21 the North Atlantic Treaty when the shared interests

22 of the United States and other member countries re-

23 quire such action to defend vital interests;

24 (4) to expeditiously pursue joint cooperation

25 agreements for the acquisition of essential systems
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1 to significantly increase the crisis management capa-

2 bility of NATO;

3 (5) that Poland, Hungary, the Czech Republic,

4 and Slovakia should be in a position to farther the

5 principles of the North Atlantic Treaty and to con-

6 tribute to the security of the North Atlantic area not

7 later than January 10, 1999 (5 years from the date

8 of the establishment of the Partnership for Peace),

9 and, in accordance with Article 10 of such Treaty,

10 should be invited to become full NATO members not

1

1

later than that date, provided these countries

—

12 (A) meet appropriate standards, indud-

13 ing

—

14 (i) shared values and interests;

15 (ii) democratic governments;

16 (iii) free market economies;

17 (iv) civilian control of the military, of

18 the police, and of the intelligence and other

19 security services, so that these organiza-

20 tions do not pose a threat to democratic

21 institutions, neighboring countries, or the

22 security of NATO or the United States;

23 (v) adherence to the rule of law and

24 to the values, principles, and pohtical com-

25 mitments set forth in the Helsinki Final
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1 Act and other declarations by the members

2 of the Organization on Security and Co-

3 operation in Europe;

4 (vi) commitment to farther the prin-

5 ciples of NATO and to contribute to the

6 security of the North Atiantic area;

7 (vii) commitment and ability to accept

8 the obligations, responsib^ties, and costs

9 of NATO membership; and

10 (viii) commitment and ability to im-

11 plement infrastructure development activi-

12 ties that will facilitate participation in and

13 support for NATO military activities; and

14 (B) remain committed to protecting the

15 rights of aU their citizens and respecting the

16 territorial integrity of their neighbors;

17 (6) that the United States, other NATO mem-

18 • ber nations, and NATO itself should furnish appro-

19 priate assistance to facilitate the transition of Po-

20 land, Hungary, the Czech RepubUc, and Slovakia to

21 fall NATO membership not later than January 10,

22 1999; and

23 (7) that other European countries emerging:

24 from communist domination, including the Baltic

25 States (Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania) and
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1 Ukraine, may be in a position at a future date to

2 further the principles of the North Atlantic Treaty

3 and to contribute to the security of the North Atlan-

4 tic area, and at the appropriate time they should re-

5 ceive assistance to facilitate their transition to fuU

6 NATO membership and should be invited to become

7 full NATO members.

8 SEC. 604. REVISIONS TO PROGRAM TO FACILITATE TRANSI-

9 TION TO NATO MEMBERSHIP.

10 (a) Establishment op Program.—Subsection (a)

1

1

of section 203 of the NATO Participation Act of 1994

12 (title n of Public Law 103^47; 22 U.S.C. 1928 note)

13 is amended to read as foDows:

14 "(a) Establishment of Program.—The President

15 shall estabUsh a program to assist in the transition to full

16 NATO membership of Poland, Hungary, the Czech Re-

17 pubUc, and Slovakia and any other European country

18 emerging from communist domination that is designated

19 by the President under subsection (d)(2).".

20 (b) Eligible Countries.—
21 (1) Designated countries.—Subsection (d)

22 of such section is amended to read as follows:

23 "(d) Designation op Eligible Countries.—
24 "(1) Specified countries.—^The following

25 countries are hereby designated for purposes of this
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1 title: Poland, Hungary, the Czech RepubUc, and Slo-

2 vakia.

3 "(2) AUTHORXTY FOR PRESmENT TO DES-

4 IGNATE OTHER EUROPEAN COUNTRIES EMERGING

5 FROM COMMUNIST DOMINATION.—The President

6 may designate other European countries emerging

7 fix)m communist domination (as defined in section

8 206) to receive assistance under thfe program estab-

9 lished under subsection (a). The President may

10 make such a designation in the case of any such

11 country only if the President determines, and re-

12 ports to the designated congressional conmiittees,

13 that such country

—

14 "(A) has made significant progress toward

15 establishing

—

16 "(i) shared values and interests;

17 "(ii) democratic governments;

18 "(iii) fi"ee market economies;

19 "(iv) civilian control of the mihtary, of

20 the pohce, and of the inteUigence and other

21 security services, so that these organiza-

22 tions do not pose a threat to democratic

23 institutions, nei^iboring countries, or the

24 security of NATO or the United States;
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1 "(v) adherence to the rule of law and

2 to the values, principles, and poUtical com-

3 mitments set forth in the Helsinki Final

4 Act and other declarations by the members

5 of the Organization on Security and Co-

6 operation in Europe;

7 "(vi) commitment to farther the prin-

8 ciples of NATO and to tontribute to the

9 security of the North Atlantic area;

10 "(vii) commitment and abihty to ac-

11 cept the obligations, responsibihties, and

12 costs of NATO membership; and

13 "(viii) commitment and ability to im-

14 plement infi-astructure development activi-

15 ties that will facilitate participation in and

16 support for NATO military activities; and

17 "(B) is likely, within five years of such de-

18 termination, to be in a position to further the

19 principles of the North Atlantic Treaty and to

20 contribute to the security of the North Atlantic

21 area.".

22 (2) CONPORMINQ AMENDMENTS.

—

23 (A) Subsections (b) and (c) of such section

24 are amended by striking "countries described in
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1 such subsection" and inserting "countries des-

2 ignated under subsection (d)".

3 (B) Subsection (e) of such section is

4 amended

—

5 (i) by striking "subsection (d)" and

6 inserting "subsection (d)(2)"; and

7 (ii) by inserting "(22 U.S.C. 2394)"

8 before the period at the eiifii.

9 (C) Section 204(c) of such Act is amended

10 by striking "any other" and inserting "any

1

1

country designated under section 203(d)(2)".

12 (c) Types of Assistance.—
13 (1) Economic support assistance.—Sub-

14 section (c) of section 203 of such Act is amended

—

15 (A) by redesignating paragraphs (3) and

16 (4) as paragraphs (4) and (5), respectively; and

17 (B) by inserting after paragraph (2) the

18 following new paragraph (3):

19 "(3) Assistance under chapter 4 of part II of

20 the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 (relating to the

21 Economic Support Fund).".

22 (2) Additional assistance.—
23 (A) In general.—Subsection (f) of such

24 section is amended to read as follows:
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1 "(f) Additional Assistance.—^In carrying out the

2 program established under subsection (a), the President

3 may, in addition to the security assistance authorized to

4 be provided under subsection (c), provide assistance to

5 countries designated under subsection (d) from funds ap-

6 propriated under the 'Nonprohferation and Disarmament

7 Fund' account.".

8 (B) Effective date.—The amendment

9 made by subparagraph (A) does not apply with

10 respect to funds appropriated before the date of

1

1

the enactment of this Act.

12 (d) Disquaufication From Assistance for Sup-

13 PORT OF Terrorism.—Section 203 of such Act is further

14 amended by adding at the end the following new sub-

15 section:

16 "(g) Prohibition on Providing Assistance to

17 Foreign (governments That Export Lethal Mjli-

18 TARY Equipment to Countries Supporting Inter-

19 NATIONAL Terrorism.—^Assistance may only be provided

20 through the program established under subsection (a) sub-

21 ject to the same terms and conditions that apply under

22 section 563 of the Foreign Operations, Export Financing,

23 and Related Programs Appropriations Act, 1995 (Pubhc

24 Law 103-306), with respect to the making available to

89-669 95-12
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1 foreign governments of funds appropriated or otherwise

2 made available under that Act.".

3 (e) Annual Report.—Section 205 of the NATO

4 Participation Act of 1994 (title 11 of Public Law 103-

5 447; 22 U.S.C. 1928 note) is amended—

6 (1) by inserting "ANNUAL" in the section

7 heading before the first word;

8 (2) by inserting "annual" afte^ "include in the"

9 in the matter preceding paragraph (1); and

10 (3) in paragraphs (1) and (2), by striking "and

1

1

other" and all that follows through the period at the

12 end and inserting "and any country designated by

13 the President pursuant to section 203(d)(2).".

14 (f) Definitions.—The NATO Participation Act of

15 1994 (title H of PubUe Law 103-447; 22 U.S.C. 1928

16 note) is amended by adding at the end the following new

17 section:

18 "SEC. 206. DEFINITIONS.

19 "For purposes of this title:

20 "(1) NATO.—The term 'NATO' means the

21 North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

22 "(2) Other European countries emerging

23 FROM COMMUNIST DOMINATION.—^The term 'other

24 European countries emerging from communist domi-
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1 nation' means any full and active participant in the

2 Partnership for Peace that

—

3 "(A) is located—

4 "(i) in the territory of the former

5 Union of Soviet Socialist RepubUcs; or

6 "(ii) in the territory of the former So-

7 cialist Federal Republic of Yugoslavia; or

8 "(B) is among the foUowiiig countries: Es-

9 tonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Romania, Bulgaria, or

10 Albania.

11 "(3) Designated congressional commit-

12 TEES.—The term 'designated congressional commit-

13 tees' means

—

14 "(A) the Committee on International Rela-

15 tions, the Committee on National Security, and

16 the Committee on Appropriations of the House

17 of Representatives; and

18 "(B) the Committee on Foreign Relations,

19 the Conmiittee on Armed Services, and the

20 Committee on Appropriations of the Senate.".

21 TITLE VII-BUDGET FIREWALLS
22 sec. 701. restoration of budget firewalls for de-

23 fense spending.

24 It is the sense of the Congress that so-called "budget

25 firewalls" between defense and domestic discretionary

1 spending should be established for each of fiscal years

2 1996, 1997, and 1998.
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THE AMERICAN INTEREST IN EFFECTIVE UN PEACEKEEPIMG

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee. I greatly appreciate
your invitation to comment on the proposals to "Revitalize the
national security of the United States."

I have to tell you that I was rather surprised to read House
Resolution 7 and to learn that these proposals focus so intensely
on the United Nations. In fact, thirty-five of the Resolution's
sixty-seven pages, more than one-half the text, are devoted to the
UN. NATO, on the other hand, the nation's premier military
alliance, receives only thirteen pages. Missile defenses get only
a page and a half. issues like US policy toward Russia, the role
of nuclear weapons, the proliferation of chemical and biological
weapons, and the looming security crisis in East Asia are not
mentioned at all. I would hope that over time the Committee could
re-establish a more balanced view of priorities in national
security policy.

Mr. Chairman, over the past fifty years US military forces
have served the nation's security Interests extraordinarily well.
They have fought in major and minor wars to defeat the enemies of
this country and to defend nations and governments in which the
United States perceived strategic interests. They have carried out
dozens of smaller military actions to defend Americana and their
interests abroad and to punish, or even unseat, foes of this
country. They have carried out hundreds of operations intended to
support US diplomacy — giving weight to the promises and threats
of US political leaders. By their very existence, the armed forces
contribute to a certain image of America in the world, making this
nation a power to be reckoned with in every part of the globe.

US military forces also have helped to arm and train military
establishments in scores of friendly countries, enabling
governments in which the United States had a strategic interest to
defend themselves without requiring the placement of American lives
at risk. They have established and maintained close working
relations with the military forces of the United States' allies,
contributing to the unprecedented closeness of contemporary
relations among Asian, European and Western Hemisphere democracies,
and between the United States and other selected nations.

US military forces have carried out civic projects in more
than sixty-five nations, providing basic governmental services to
hundreds of thousands, perhaps millions, of people in developing
regions. They have responded promptly to countless disasters,
sMking available food, shelter, and medical care. They have aided
US policy and served US interests in countless other small ways.
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from providing advanced medical care to foreign dignitaries
friendly to this nation, to facilitating special events.

Throughout this period, the US armed forces have also served
American national interests by contributing to the peace operations
of the United Nations. US forces have taken the lead In the UN's
major peace enforcement operations, of course, notably in Korea and
Kuwait. In recent years, the US has also initiated the practice of
carrying out combat activities in support, but outside, of UN peace
operations, such as the naval and air forces used to enforce "no-
fly" zones in Iraq and Bosnia. The US has traditionally played a
more modest role in supporting UN peacekeeping operations,
providing airlift and sealift, military observers, staff support,
and, in a few instances, specialized equipment -- but generally
avoiding the deployment of US combat forces. Still, the US
contributions have been vital for the UN and, together with US
financial support, have made possible the positive contributions
which the United Nations has made to more stable and peaceful
relations in many parts of the world.

Mr. Chairman, In discussing the United Nations and US national
security, we must be constantly aware of two overriding principles.
First, because of the US veto on the Security Council and the
reality of US power within the UN organization, the UN can not
undertake any peace operation of which the US does not approve.
Second, with the exception of financial assessments, the United
Nations can make no claim, none, on the resources of the United
States or any other member-state. Any forces contributed to peace
operations, any military support contributed to the Organization,
are provided on a strictly voluntary basis. Neither the Secretary-
General, the General Assembly, nor the Security Council can demand
that a single US soldier participate in a peace operation, even
those we urge on the world body.

I stress these elementary principles, Mr. Chairman/ and risk
trying your patlence> only because so much of the debate on this
subject seems to be uninformed by these basic truths. If the US
has participated In peace operations in the past, it has done so
because American presidents -- Democrat and Republican — have
believed it to be in the American interest to do so. They have
believed, as I do, that the community of nations, acting through
the United Nations, could help to advance American national
Interests by mounting effective peace operations.

What national Interests are served by effective UN peace
operations?

To answer this question, Mr. Chairman, we must first recognize
that International conflicts, even in remote regions. Impose
serious costs on the United States and on American citizens. While
the costs of intervening in foreign conflicts are always clear, the
costs of failing to act are often less visible.
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Foreign conflicts adversely affect Anerican economic
interests. International peace and stability are the hand-maidens
of economic prosperity. when nations descend into conflict,
economic growth declines, trade ceases, and investments are placed
at risk. American consumers are denied access to goods, American
companies and workers are denied markets, American investors see
their capital jeopardized.

Similarly, other types of pursuits of ordinary Americans are
placed at risk. Tourism is curtailed, communications halted,
social and cultural exchanges made costly and risky. One by one
these losses may be trivial, but together they add up to weighty
penalties. Free access for Americans to the regions of the world
has always been considered a significant Interest of the United
States.

At the same time, foreign conflicts Impose social, economic,
and political costs directly on the United States and other
countries due to refugee flows. In the 1980s, public institutions
and local governments in many parts of the United States
experienced serious burdens resulting from conflicts in Central
America. In the 19908, we have seen similar effects resulting from
the situations in Cuba and Haiti, among other nations.

Over the longer term, the adverse consequences of foreign
conflicts can multiply. In Africa, we have witnessed the steady
deterioration of conditions in roost parts of the continent. As
larger regions are drawn into conflict and anarchy, the adverse
economic and social effects are magnified, threatening serious
economic disruption and even the possibility of shortagas in
critical resources. In Europe and Asia, moreover, conflicts have
the potential to complicate relations among the great powers.
Interrupting favorable trends toward demilitarization and peace
among advanced nations.

Importantly, In all parts of the globe, local conflicts
complicate efforts to limit the proliferation of weapons of mass
destruction, increasing the possibility over the long term of
extraordinary direct threats to US national interests.

The moral dimension is not to be ignored either. The desire
to strengthen the UN's ability to keep the peace, a goal of both
Republican and Democratic administrations in recent years, is
neither a fad nor a plot foisted on Americans by the media. It
reflects values held dearly by most people in this country. When
Americans call for action to aid starving Somalls or brutalized
Bosnians they are acting in the finest traditions of American
policies. This nation has always believed in, and acted on,
humanitarian values. To deny them is to deny the most basic
American impulses.

This is not to say, obviously, that the US can or should act
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in all caBCB of foreign need. only that In determining which
conflicts deserve American attention, we must consider the tangible
and intangible costs of not intervening, as well as the potential
costs and risks of the operation itself.

Operating through the united Nations permits the United States
to reduce the cost of intervening significantly. A policy which
aims to strengthen the United Nations' ability to contain and
resolve international conflicts serves vital American interests
without requiring that the US act alone as the world's policeman.
The US may now pay one-third the cost of UN peace operations -- a
figure which should be reduced -- but one-third is still far less
than the cost we would have to pay If we tried to do the job alone.

Moreover, In many parts of the world, intervention through the
United Nations is the only feasible way to go. UN action
legitimates interventions in the eyes of many nations and factions,
encouraging other states to participate and often avoiding armed
opposition. As the situations in Bosnia and Somalia have made us
painfully aware, this is not always the case, but these are the
exceptions rather than the rule.

Mr. Chairman, in my view, the provisions pertaining to the
United Nations in H.R. 7 constitute nothing less than an all-out
assault against the possibility of an effective UN capability for
peace operations and, thereby, against the us national Interest in
the strengthening of such capabilities, if the united states takes
such a strong stand against participating in multinational UN
commands, even in principle, as is suggested by Title IV, it is
hard to imagine why other major powers would participate, dooming
the potential to develop more effective UN operations. While I am
not a lawyer, Mr. Chairman, I would think that a case could be made
that the provisions of Title IV would compel the withdrawal of even
US forces from Korea, which is a UN command now led by a foreign
general, unless the President issued the required certifications.

Even more harmful, however, given the only limited
participation of US forces as part of UN peace operations already,
would be Title V, which requires that the UN reimburse the US for
all contributions to UN peace operations -- whether made as part of
that operation or separately, in support of the operation, such as
the contingency forces now backing up the UN's withdrawal from
Somalia. These sums are so large as compared to the typical cost
of UN operations that the Resolution would either deny the UN any
US financial contribution all together, or make it Impossible for
the US to provide military support to the UN outside of the
missions themselves. In either case, it would then be impossible
for the UN to carry out any but the most trivial operations.

In my opinion, the Congress should be working with the
Executive Branch, in the national Interest, to improve the UN's
capability to carry out peace operations, not seeking to destroy
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whatever capability now exists/ as h.r. 7 would do.

Mr, Chairman, I was privileged last year to participate in a
bipartisan working group co-chaired by Senator Nancy Kaasebaum and
the ranking minority member of this committee. Representative Lee
Hamilton, which examined the role of UN peace operations In US
national security policy. The group included legislators,
experienced executive branch officials, such as Embassador Ronald
Spiers and Governor Richard Thornburgh, retired military officers,
and private experts. After considerable debate, the working group
concluded that UN peace operations could protect and advance US
national security Interests.

"...If a higher level of proficiency in the UN's capabilities
for peacekeeping and peace enforcement could be achieved," the
group stated, "it would provide a third route for achieving the
interest in a more peaceful world which the United States shares
with other states -- an additional avenue of choice between
complete Inaction and action taken unilaterally or in coalition
with allies."

Working in this constructive context, the working group then
asked how the United states and the United Nations could conduct
peace operations more effectively, and outlined a three-point plan
toward this end.

First , the Kassebaum/Hamllton working group recommended major
reforms In the UN system. Because of the paralysis of the Cold
War, the United Nations was permitted to languish for its first 50
years, developing in the process sloppy management habits and a
culture of inaction. Major improvements in UN organization and
procedures are essential for the world body to become effective in
its peace mission, and for the United states and other member
nations to gain renewed confidence In its potential.

AS stressed in H.R. 7, creation of an independent Inspector
general's office at the under-secretary-general-level is
prerequisite for effective UN reform. But satisfaction of this
demand should be only the first step, other necessary measures,
not mentioned in h.r. 7, Include:

• The appointment of a deputy secretary general to manage the
organization,

e Sizable reductions in the number of under- and assistant-
secretary generals, with greater accountability for each of
those remaining for a clear set of responsibilities, and

• Greater professionalism in the UN's personnel system, along
with curtailment of the national prerogatives that have made
it dysfunctional to date.

I
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Another reform issue of concern Is funding. The
Kassebaum/Hamllton group recommended that peacekeeping costs be
integrated into a single budget, that funds be provided for the'
costs of supporting UN operations with adequate logistics / conunand
and control, training, and other indirect expenses, and that means
be found to make some funds available to the Secretary General ae
soon as a new peace operation is approved by the Security council.

The US share of peacekeeping costs is another issue. The
Kassebaum/Hamilton group, like so many others, urged that the US
share of peacekeeping costs be reduced to its regular budgetary
share of 25 percent.

Secondly , the Kassebaum/Hamilton group addressed the question
of US participation in UN peace operations. The united States can
uniquely, and should, supply airlift, certain kinds of logistical
units, and various types of technical teams to UN missions. With
the world's most advanced military, we can also help to develop and
provide specialized equipment that could reduce the risk to UN
peacekeepers, to upgrade the UN's command, control, and
communications system, and to train military units from poorer
countries in the special requirements of peacekeeping and in UN
procedures

.

But the United States must also be prepared to contribute
combat forces to UN peace missions when its interests are clearly
engaged. The Kassebaum/Hamilton group shared the concerns about
command and control arrangements in UN operations discussed at
length in H.R. 7.

There is no perfect means of resolving the conflict between
the military desirability of unity of command and the political
necessity of maintaining national command of national contingents,
but there Is a "workable" solution with a long history of
successful implementation. The Kassebaum/Hamilton re[>ort in effect
suggested splitting "command" from "control." The UN commander,
who might be a foreign national, would be charged with strategic
direction of the mission. He or she would provide orders to
national unit commanders to accomplish specific tasks in accordance
with the Security Council mandate. Units' national commanders,
however, US officers in the case of US units, would determine the
operational details needed to complete the assigned tasks and
direct their forces. At no time would foreign commanders have
authority to discipline, hire, fire, or promote US personnel. This
is essentially the same approach taken in NATO. While less than
ideal militarily, it provides the national operational control
required politically, while making possible the overall unity of
strategic conmand desirable on military grounds.

Finally, the Kassebaum/Hamilton group considered the role of
Congress in peace operations, as does H.R. 7. Close consultations
between the Executive Branch and the Congress are essential in our
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system of governmsnt for the success of virtually any policy
Initiative. Given that the approval of each new UN peace operation
implicitly generates a bill to the us Congress for the American
share of the cost, it seems only sensible for the Executive Branch
to consult with the Congress before approving new missions. A
failure to do so in the past generated considerable resentment in
the legislature and undermined the political basis for a successful
peacekeeping policy.

When the US is contemplating involving US forces in a
peacekeeping mission, particularly one in which there is
significant risk of hostilities, the need for consultations is
acute. Indeed, most members of the Kassebaum/Hamilton group
thought that in such circumstances the Executive Branch should go
beyond consultations and seek affirmative action by the Congress.
In their view, such a step would ease any doubts about the strength
of the US commitment and greatly aid the sustainability of American
policy. The group was divided about whether such a requirement
should be written into law, however, with a significant minority
stating that the decision on whether or not to seek affirmative
congressional action should be left up to the President, to be
decided on a case-by-case basis, lest his authority as commander-
in-chief of the armed forces be dangerously compromised.

The changes in the UN Participation Act proposed in H.R. 7 go
wall beyond what the Kassebauffl/Hamilton group thought was
necessary, and, in my personal view, would establish dangerous, and
possibly unconstitutional precedents for involvement of the
legislature in the conduct of US foreign policy.

In conclusion, Kr. Chairman, I would note that no major
reforms in UN peace operations can take place without a sustained
and high-level political initiative by the United States. The
Kassebaum/Hamilton report provides the basis for a balanced and
effective approach to improving, rather than destroying, UN
peacekeeping and the role played by the United States in it. With
your permission, I will append a copy of the report to my written
testimony.

That concludes my statement. I look forward to your
questions

.
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Foreword

The dramatic world events of the past few years—the liberation of Eastern

Europe, the unification of Germany, and the dissolution of the Soviet Union

—

were thought to herald a new time of peace. But while the end of the Cold War
removed the clear threat to US security posed by Soviet armed forces, it opened

the door to new problems and new types of conflicts whose impUcations for US
interests may be no less serious. Ethnic and reUgious strife within nations,

disputes among new states emerging from old dictatorships, and hiimanitarian

crises ofhorrifying proportions have become commonplace in several parts ofthe

globe.

Each of these conflicts has the capacity to harm US interests:

• Most disrupt economic activities, including the business of American compa-

nies, traders, and investors.

• Some of these conflicts aggravate concerns about the proliferation of weapons
ofmass destruction; a few raise nightmarish possibilities of nuclear or chemical

weapons falling into irresponsible hands.

• In some cases, a conflict in one coimtry can destabilize neighboring states by

creating floods of refugees, as is happening in Africa and Central Asia. Under
certain circumstjinces, such population movements can result in support for

extremist parties in even dist£int nations, as is happening in Europe.

• Left imchecked, there is a strong possibility that burgeoning international and
interstate violence will create broader instabilities in international politics,

diverting governments from constructive actions and making international

cooperation more difficult. Eventually, if fighting continues and spreads to

wider regions, it will lead to a reversal in the global trend toward lower defense

spending, diverting resources from economic development and social recon-

struction. More states will place greater emphasis on arms, including weapons
of mass destruction; the problems of proliferation will worsen £ind pose grave

long-term dangers to American interests.

• All ofthese conflicts deny our fundamental political interest in a hiunane world

in which there is universal respect for political rights and democratic values.

They threaten our most basic himian values as we witness the immense
suffering inflicted on so many innocent people. They challenge our underlying

belief in the possibility of progress for all peoples toward peace and prosperity.

Because of the United States' relative geographic isolation, however, these

new types of problems lack immediacy for Americans. The Soviet Union's

nuclear-armed missiles threatened the United States directly. The dangers of
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these new types of conflicts are more subtle; the threats they pose, more remote.

The persistence of these wars makes us uncomfortable. We hope that they will

be resolved soon, that the suflering will end, that the world will become more
settled. But the immediate significance ofthese conflicts for US security interests

is not readily visible, and the long-term dangers are too distant to galvanize

action. As a result,-many Americans doubt that these new kinds of problems
should be our concern.

The tragic US experiences in Beirut in 1983 and Mogadishu in 1993 made
clear that involvements in these new kinds ofwars can be costly to this country.

Many Americans and their representatives in Congress questioned whether even
a single American life should have been sacrificed for such purposes. As the debate
in the media and the Congress which followed the Somali experience made clear,

there is no consensus on how to handle these new tjrpes of conflicts or even ifwe,

as a nation, should become involved in them at all. Before placing any more
Americans in jeopardy, we should be able to see clearly the American interests

that are served by their valor. And we should have confidence that steps have

been taken to ensure that any future interventions are handled competently and
efficiently, with the minimum possible risk to American lives, and the minimum
possible cost to the American treasury.

This working group was convened in early 1993 to examine these questions.

We include elected representatives, experienced diplomats and military officers,

former officials ofthe United Nations, and private experts. Bringing our diverse

expertise and special perspectives to bear on the new international situation

confronting the United States, we sought particularly to understand the role

which the United Nations could play in containing and resolving the new kinds

of interstate and civil conflicts, and whether or not such a role would serve

American security interests, as well as those of the international community. In

principle, in what ways can UN peace operations help to protect American
interests?

Having determined that such a contribution is at least theoretically possible,

we then asked how the United Nations, and the United States, could become
better prepared to carry out these activities in an effective manner. By taking a
hard look at these issues, we hope to contribute to the ongoing debate concerning
UN peace operations, advising the Congress and the Executive Branch on means
of resolving the issues between them.

In examining the hypothetical role of UN peace operations in US security

policy, a few principles were kept clearly in view.
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• The UN Charter affirms the inherent rights of all nations to defend themselves,

unilaterally and collectively; by implication, the Charter recognizes the right to

maintain the national armed forces required for such self-defense. Any
enhancement ofUN military capnbilities for ]3eace o|>erations must be accom-
plished without in any way casting doubt on these national rights.

• Whatever contributions the United States makes to UN military capabilities

should be incremental, that is, they should be added to the unilateral capabiU-

ties required by the United States to protect its interests; fuliilling the needs of

the UN can not be permitted to degrade the United States' own military

preparedness.

• Cvirrently, the United States' veto rights guarantee that the US Government
can prevent any UN Security Council action that might harm US national

interests. As a permanent member of the Security Council, the United States'

negative vote is sufficient to stop any proposedUN enforcement operation, even
ifevery other member ofthe world body—cdl 184 ofthem—are for it. This power
must be protected.

• At no time should the United States' participation in a UN peace operation

result from anjdhing but the nation's own choice. The United States is now
under no legal obligation to participate in any UN operation, even those it votes

for or urges on the world body. In approving a Security Council motion to initiate

a peace operation, the United States' one obligation is to pay its assessed share
of the cost. The power to control US participation in UN actions also must be
protected.

Assuming that these principles are maintained, and there is no reason to

think that they will not be, we have come to the conclusion that it is in the US
interest to work to strengthen the UN's capabilities to carry out peace operations.

The United States can be as tough on approving new UN operations as it wants
to be, and as selective in deciding whether or not US forces should participate as

it wishes to be. But if the UN's capacity for peace operations is improved
successfully, it would provide a new security option to the United States, to be
used at the US Government's discretion, permitting us to avoid the necessity of

choosingbetween unilateral action and standingby helplesslywhen international

conflict and atrocities occur.

Each of us agrees with this overall conclusion and, except where indicated

by footnotes, supports the individual recommendations concerning how the

United Nations' capacity for peace operations could be strengthened, and the
effectiveness of the United States' contribution improved. We should not, how-
ever, be held individually responsible for every specific phrase or nuance of

wording.

In closing, we would like to thank the Heniy L. Stimson Center for organ-
izing this project, and the Ford Foundation, for providing financial support.
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As the predominant military, political, and economic power in the world, the United

States must retain the capability to protect its own vital interests and also to provide the

leadership to ensure that the international community's common interests are well

guarded.

The protection of vital US interests requires that the nation maintain efTective

military capabilities, sufficiently large to deal with all possible direct challenges. Defend-

ingAmerican territory, protectingUS citizens at home and abroad, combating terrorism,
and ensuring certain key economic interests, like access to oil supplies, are all interests

for which the United States has demonstrated that it is prepared to act unilaterally. The
ability ofAmerica to act alone when circumstances warrant must never be compromised.

But the United States must develop other means ofprotecting its interests, as well.

To rely solely on unilateral action to protect US interests in all circumstances would be
prohibitively costly and unwise.

In some regions, like Western Europe and East Asia, the United States has been
able to forge powerful military allicmces with like-minded states and has created effective

multilateral security institutions and coalitions of military forces to defend common
interests. These alliances—NATO, and bilateral security treaties with Japan, South
Korea, and a few other states—€u« well prepared to act decisively against certain kinds

of threats.

With the end of the Cold War, a third potential means of protecting American
interests has emerged. With the Soviet Union no longer present to veto virtually any
initiative that serves American interests, the collective security procedures outlined in

the UN Charter, in principle, offer another way ofdefending American interests abroad,

particularly in those regions in which the United States traditionally has not had much
of a military presence.

The United Nations, of course, will never be a substitute for unilateral US military

capabilities or for our traditional security alliances. Moreover, whether or not the United
Nations can become capable of fulfilling its potential clearly remains to be seen. The
experience over the past few years has been mixed, with a few clear successes, a few
outright failures, and many uncertain results. One need only pick up a newspaper to

understand that the United Nations has not yet developed relicd>le and effective means
of carrying out peace operations.

This said, it nonetheless remains the case that ifa higher level of proficiency in the
UN's capabilities for peacekeeping and peace enforcement could be achieved, it would
provide a third route for achieving the interest in a more peaceful world which the United
States shares with other states—an additional avenue of choice between complete
inaction and action taken unilaterally or in coalition with allies. Insofar as unilateral or
alliance actions are feasible in only a few cases, and desirable in even fewer, the
alternative to an effective United Nations is the continuing deterioration ofthe fabric of
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What are Peace Operations?

The short-hand phrase "peace operations" is used in this report to connote

a wide range of diplomatic and military actions.

• Preventive diplomacy attempts to ease tensions that could lead to conflict;

UN Secretary General Boutros Boutros-Ghali's trip to North Korea in

December 1993 is an example.

• Preventivedeployments serve the same purpose, but in these cases the United

Nations also dispatches troops in an eflbrt to discourage open hostilities. The
current UN operation in Macedonia is a noteworthy instance of preventive

deployments.

• Peace-keeping involves the traditional activities associated with UN military

operations, such as monitoring cease-flres or observing borders after a peace
agreement has been reached.

• Peace-building is described by the Secretary General as "comprehensive

efforts to identify and support structures which will tend to consolidate peace

and advance a sense of confidence and well-being among people." The UN
operation in Namibia was a successful example of peace-building.

• Ifpacific methods do not suffice to end hostilities that threatan international

peace, however, then the collective security mechanism ofChapterVn ofthe

Charter can be used in what is termed peace-enforcement.

Regardless of which specific category they fall into, there has been a crucial

change in UN peace operations in recent years. Increasingly, UN diplomats and
military forces have been placed in situations in which fulfillrnent oftheirmandate
has been opposed by one or more parties to a conflict. In the past, due to the Cold

War, the United Nations was not able to become involved in situations except in

rare circumstances when all parties agreed that the intervention was desirable.

As a result of the change in UN peace operations, the United Nations and the

military forces assigned to it face more difficult challenges now than they used to.

In response, they have been compelled to develop a range of activities that fall

somewhere between traditional, cooperative peacekeeping and coercive peace

enforcement. The establishment of "safe zones," assistance to civil authorities,

and protection of humanitarian relief operations are all examples. Peace opera-

tions encompass these tasks and many others that involve a potential for violence.

international relations and, eventually, US involvement in more serious military

conflicts.

US military intervention will be called for again and again as the conflicts let loose

by the breakdown ofthe bi-polar international structure ofthe Cold War sort themselves

out. UN peace operations potentially could help to relieve the US of this burden,

politically and flnancially. Through the United Nations, the United States potentially



369

Peacekeepingtmd the US National Interest 3

can harness the resources of many nations in support of common interests, utilizing

cooperative multinational action in place ofhaving the US serve as the world's policeman.

Moreover, action by the United Nations, ifhandled properly, can legitimate intervention

in the ^es of the world, thereby avoiding the emergence of armed opposition as

sometimes follows unilateral or coalition actions.

But the United States must lead within the United Nations to bring about reforms

that are long overdue if this potential is to be realized. The United States cannot do the

job alone, but neither will theUN change without persistent US proddingand leadership.

This report outlines a series of steps which we believe are necessaiy to realize the

UN's potential to contribute to international security and, thereby, to achieve American
security interests. The report is divided into three parts: (1) How to strengthen the

United Nations sjrstem; (2) The role which the United States should play within that

Bjrstem; and (3) The role which the CJongress should play in decisions on UN peace

operations.

Implementation of these measures, we believe, would create a more effective and
less costly UN collective security system with the potential to make a mtyor contribution

to the United States' national interest.

Strengthening the UN System

Empowering the United Nations to carry out peace operations more effectively will

not be easy. It is not a supranational otganization, but a voluntary collection ofsovereign

states. Decisions require substantial majorities, and a consensus of the permanent
members of the Security Council, and member states are always attentive to domestic

constituencies which pull them in different directions. This means that mobilizing

sufficient clout behind an effort to launch a peace operation is often a struggle. But when
the UN can be mobilized, it puts the support and authority of the entire international

community behind the effort to resolve a threat to international peace. It is worth the

effort for the United States to try and use its position of leadership to shape the United
Nations into a more effective instrument for realizing those US national goals that are

shared by the international community.

Radical reforms are obviously necessary in the way the United Nations goes about

preparing for, planning, and conducting peace operations. The system now in use is

clearly ineffective. While the United Nations has had some striking successes, most
recently in Cambodia, the organization has been given more challenging tasks in recent

years than it has been able to carry out effectively. The currentUN peacekeeping system
is a jury-rigged, ad hoc set of procedures, a distant adaptation of the security system
envisioned in the UN's Charter made necessaiy by the paralysis imposed on the United
Nations by the Cold War. It is massively inefHcient. Neither world peace norUS interests

are protected under the current system.

The parameters that once defmed UN operations have changed. During the first

forty years of UN peacekeeping, from 1947 through 1986, the world organization

established only fourteen peacekeeping missions. Duringthe past seven years (1987-03),

twenty-one missions have been improved. In 1986, the United Nations had fewer than
10,000 peacekeepers in the field. The 1993 figure exceeded 80,000. The annual cost of
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UN peacekeeping in the mid-19808 was less than $400 million; it is more than $3.6 billion

today.

In the field, UN missions have been charged with more complex tasks than in the

past. It was once unusual for UN peace forces to be given anything but straight-forward

observation and force separation missions. Now, the United Nations, among other

things, is being requested to disarm hostile factions, provide law and order, establish

electoral systems and conduct elections, make possible humanitarian assistance in a

secure environment, train police forces and administrators, arrange population ex-

changes, and monitor governments' respect for human rights.

Moreover, once undertaken in situations in which peacekeepers had to contend

only with established governments, contemporary peace operations often now take place

in hostile environments featuring multiple armed bands, limited central authority, and

a possibility of a high level of violence. During the first forty years ofUN peacekeeping

approximately 1,100 UN peacekeepers were killed or wounded. Roughly the same
number were killed or wounded in the past seven years.

The United Nations is badly overextended. It has been asked to cope with too many
problems, too rapidly, with insufficient resources, and without sufficient pressure to

reform its archaic procedures. The members of the UN, and especially the permanent

members of the Security Council, need to make more hard-headed decisions on when,

and when not, to start peace operations. They also need to provide more effective means
of conducting them, not only forces in the field, but better early warning capabilities,

command and control capabilities, and administrative capabilities. Finally, far more
efficient use ofthe financial and other resources which are made avtiilable is required by

UN headquarters in New York.

Reforming the United Nations

Inefficiency, mismanagement, poor personnel practices, lack of discipline, and a

bureaucratic operational culture that prevents decisive action are serious problems

which limit the UN's ability to carry out effective peace operations. The linkage between

the UN's organizational and managerial problems and the willingness of nations to

commit resources to the organization, particularly their willingness to risk the lives of

their citizens, cannot be denied. Any initiative to strengthen the UN's capacity for peace

operations must include a concerted effort to root out the organization's management
problems and professionalize the UN system overall.

Many instances of mismanagement, poor organization, and abuse of power have

been brought before the public. The UN bureaucracy is far too large. The organization

has too many departments, many of which duplicate one another's duties. Some depeirt-

ments £ire overstaffed with unqualified people; others are understaffed and have over-

worked personnel.

The personnel system causes particular problems. The need to distribute positions

in a manner reflective of the organization's national membership means that govern-

ments have a strong voice in appointments and promotions at the senior level. Moreover,

the UN bureaucracy has a highly developed "old-boy network." Appointments often are

based on a system of patronage that rewards personal ties and ignores performance.

/

/

/
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Some UN employees see their jobs as sinecures or, worse, as opportunities for

self-aggrandizement.

There is absolutely no reason for member states to tolerate an inefficient UN
bureaucracy. The keys to effectiveUN reform lie in a substantial reduction in the number
ofunder-secretaries, in a consolidation of responsibilities and accountability under those

which remain, in the nomination ofthe most highly qualified candidates for those posts,

in the creation of a deputy-secretary-general to assist in administering the United

Nations and coordinating its specialized agencies, and in the adoption of effective

resource allocation procedures.^

It is essential, moreover, to professionalize the UN's personnel system. Priority

consideration in hiring and promotions should 'oe given to those who work the hardest,

possess the requisite skills, and perform with distinction. "Tenure" should not protect

those employees who are incompetent. Standardized, objective criteria are needed to

evaluate employees' performance. Managers should have the leeway to terminate em-
ployees who do not perform satisfactorily, and to reward those who perform well.

The increased cost of the United Nations, due especially to the rising cost of peace

operations, has led to increasing concern about how national resources allocated to the

organization are managed. Like other UN activities, peacekeeping missions require

effective accounting procedures and outside auditors to ensure that they eire utilizing

resources efficiently and in strict accord with mandated purposes. When the United
States and other member states commit money to the United Nations, they have the

right to be confident that their citizens' tax dolleirs are being used efficiently.

The esteiblishment of an independent inspector general and associated staff is an
essential step toward a more professional UN bureaucracy. To be effective, such an office

would need to be pleu»d at the under-secretary-general level and should report directly,

and solely, to the Secretary General. The inspector general should develop and imple-

ment a set of standards for administrative and budgetary procedures. Audits should be
carried out quickly and professionally, dropping the ad hoc gathering of auditing teams
that is the current practice. Any violations ofestablished procedures, particularly ifthere
is a suggestion of criminal behavior, should be dealt with decisively and firmly.

Another top priority should be the installation ofan experienced management team
to oversee a comprehensive reform effort. The recent lack of continuity in the Office of
Administration and Management has hamstrung the Organization at a particularly

unfortunate time. It is incumbent that a new Under-Secretary for Administration and
Management be named soon, and that he or she be an experienced manager with the
skills, authority, and determination to implement the reform agenda.

1. Brian Urquhart would permit the creation ofup to four deputy-eecretaiy-generBls to assist in adminis-
tering the organization.
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When to Become Involved

With respect to peace operations themselves, as a first step, the Security Council

needs to take more care in determining which conflicts warrant UN involvement. The
Security Council cannot approve operations for every situation, anywhere in the world,

in which conflict occurs. This is one reform the United States can ensure alone, by the

simple expedient of vetoing missions that are not essential.

In the Fall of 1093, President Clinton stated that his administration would look

more closely at proposed peace operations before voting to approve them. He said that

the United States will assess more realistically the requirements for success: Does the

situation underconsideration pose a real threat to international peace?Are the objectives

clear and the scope clearly defined? Are the financial and human resources available to

meet the mission's objectives? Can a successful resolution to the situation be achieved

realistically? Without satisfactory responses to such questions, the United States should

make use of its veto to ensure that the mission is not begun.

Decisions on the UN's involvement have to be made on a case-by-case basis. It is

not really feasible to define with any precision the specific types of situations in which

the United Nations should, or should not, become involved. The US Government, and

all other member governments, must look carefully at each new potential intervention,

assess the specific political and military situation on the ground, determine if the

situation actually poses a threat to world peace and security, and ascertain whether or

not a UN intervention would be in their national interest and if the world community

is willing to provide the financial, human, and other resources necessary to carry out the

mission successfully.

The members of the United Nations should take £in especially careful look at civil

conflicts in which one or more parties do not accept the UN role. If the members of the

oi^ganization wish to ignore this constraint, they must be prepared to devote sufficient

resources, and to empower military commanders sufllciently, to carry out the necessaiy

military tasks. It is fundamentally irresponsible to place peacekeepers ofany nationality

in hostile situations without the means and authority to disarm hostile factions and
protect their own lives.^

Mandates

When the Security Council approves a peace operation with an ambiguous or

impossible mandate simply as a political "gesture," as has happened oflen in recent years,

it damages the United Nations as an institution and reduces its ability to act effectively

in other situations. It also puts soldiers and civilian UN employees in terrible danger for

2. Harold Rogers believes that the US should not become involved in peace operations for purely dvil

conflicts which bear no threat to US national security or international security interests. The UN was es

tablished to maintain peace among nations, not to become involved in civil wars, except in those veiy

rare instances when a civil conflict directly threatens international security, and when all parties to the

conflict agree to accept the UN's role. Had these principles been adhered to, the UN would not have be-

come involved in Somalia or Haiti.
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no good reason. Such "gestures" result in a reduced willingness of all member states to

support the United Nations, and reinforce longstanding perceptions of the organization

as a toothless debating society. When the members ofthe Security Ck>uncil are not willing

to write realistic mandates, the UN's involvement should be limited to mediation, good

offices, or other diplomatic initiatives. The United Nations was established to do more
than diplomacy, and it can do more, but only if its members adopt amore realistic outlook.

When the Security Council does decide to become involved in a conflict situation,

it should send in forces with a tough-minded memdate that includes clearly defmed and
attainable goals, an effective military doctrine, and appropriate rules of engagement.

Ambiguous mandates lead to confusion in the field about the objectives to be pursued

and how to pursue them, and create unacceptable risks for soldiers on the ground.

Mandates that do not take into account the "true" ground situation need to be reviewed

and updated.

The United Nations also needs to be tougher in canying out its mandates. The
concept ofoperation and rules ofengagement should be those necessary to make possible

successful completion of the mandate. The Security Council and the Secretariat need to

focus on the required rules of engagement, before deciding to initiate £m operation, to

get a sense of the types of military activities that might be necessary to complete the

mission successfully. The UN's guiding principle of firing only in self-defense was valid

for the types of situations in which peacekeeping operations traditionally were carried

out. A new, more aggressive doctrine and rules ofengagement must be defined for those

situations in which UN peacekeepers are either prevented from carrying out their duties

by hostile armed factions or actually become the taiigets of aggressive acts.

If hostile parties are permitted to dictate what the United Nations is able to

accomplish once the organization is involved in a situation, future UN efforts will be
jeopardized. In the former Yugoslavia, for example, UN peacekeepers were tasked in

1992-93 to secure the distribution of humanitarian relief supplies. In many instances,

the parties to the conflict blocked the UN's efforts to carry out this mission. Confronta-

tions, portrayed in the media, showed the United Nations to be weak in furthering its

objectives. Subsequent UN missions in Somalia and Haiti clearly were made more
difficult by opponents' appraisals that the organization could be pushed around.

Mandates also should include realistic deadlines and criteria for termination; the
need for these elements reinforces the need for a strong mandate that promotes the
achievement of goals within the allotted time frame. The current t3rpi(»d practice of

writing six-month mandates maintains a ti^t lease on an operation, but also fosters a
tendency for short-term thinking and encourages the view that deadlines are unimpor-
tant, as mandates are renewed virtuedly automatically.

Deadlines should be long enough to accomplish the goals of the mandate, but not

so long that the UN mission becomes a permanent fixture in the situation. In writing a
mandate, UN planners and, eventually, the members of the Security Council, should

identify the specific goals to be accomplished, make realistic estimates of the time and
resources required to achieve them and the sequencing with which they might be
attacked, cmd derive from that the deadline for the mission. As the deadline nears, the
UN staff and member states must make realistic assessments of what has been
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acconplished and what has not, and determine ifthe mission should end on schedule or

if the mandate should be revised and, perhaps, the deadline extended. Circumstemces

sometimes change and extensions are necessary, but there should be clear prejudice

towEutl sticking with the plan.

Not least in importance, it must be clear that sufficient fmancial and military

resources to accomplish the tasks assigned in the mandate will be made available. Even

the most well-defined mandate and rigorous pre-planning for a mission are futile without

the necessary funds, people, and equipment necessary to carry out the mission. If the

resources are not likely to be made available to support a new peace operation adequately,

then the members of the Security Council should not vote to establish the mission.

Financing Peace Operations

The methods used to budget and pay for UN peace operations are anachronistic

and in desperate need of reform. They compound the difficulties of financing the UN,
delay the start of new operations, and make it impossible for the UN to develop the

infrastructure necessary to support military operations.

An integrated budget and financial assessment that encompasses all peace opera-

tions should be prepared each year, replacing the individual budgets and assessments

that are now prepared for each mission separately. In fact, the budgets for most

peacekeeping operations are reconsidered every six months, as the operation's mandate
expires. Member states can thus receive as many as two bills yearly for each peacekeeping

operation, to say nothing of their assessments for the regular UN budget and for

specialized agencies. This frequent billing process lies outside of states' regular budget-

ing cycles, and makes it diflicult for governments to set aside the proper amount of

resources for the United Nations. It contributes to the persistent problem of arrears in

payments ofpeacekeeping dues that has placed the United Nations in a difficult finsmcial

situation. It also encourages an image of never-ending pajmients to the international

organization and aggravates the problem ofbuilding and sustaining political support for

national participation in UN peace operations and other UN activities.

With an integrated budget, members would receive one annual bill for all peace

operations. An integrated budget would necessitate a more rigorous process for budget

estimates, including better means of gaining early warning of new missions. A contin-

gency fund for possible new-starts would have to be included, but the Secretary General

would be precluded from releasing all but a very small portion of the funds prior to

authorization of the mission by the Security C!ouncil. Contingency funds are generally

disliked by the member states but, with the management reforms proposed elsewhere

in this report, might become acceptable.

Although the possibility of supplemental requests at times of extreme emergency
could not be excluded, an integrated peacekeeping budget would reinforce the many
other reasons for the United Nations to be discriminating in reviewing possible new
missions. As we have mentioned, the members ofthe Security Council should only accept

those new missions that are such clear threats to international peace that they are willing

to make available sufiiclent resources to carry them out successfully, and should turn

down participation in those situations that are either ill-defined, unaccomplishable, or

simply unaffordable.
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Whether or not peacekeeping budgets are integrated into a single annual assess-

ment, procedures should be developed to make small amounts of funds available to the

Secretary General at the very onset of«my new peace operation, once it has been approved

by the Security Council. Ebcperience has shown that the first few weeks of a mission are

crucial. When the arrival of units is delayed due to funding or manpower shortfalls,

potential opponents are given greater time to oi^ganize and muster resources. The
Secretary General needs a certain amount of funding to proceed with mission start-up

while the budget cycles throu^ the usual process. Delay in mission start-up could negate

the objectives of the mandate and can also be read as a sign that the United Nations is

not really committed to the operation.

Finally, the twenty-year old special formula used to assess peacekeeping costs is

obsolete and should be revised. The scale divides member states into four categories. Tlie

permanent Ave members ofthe Security Council constitute Group A; these members pay

about 20 percent more for peacekeeping operations than they do for normal assessments.

Group B consists of developed nations; they pay the same rate for peace operations as

for the regular UN budget. The less economically advanced nations of Group C pay 20

percent of their r^ular assessment rates for peacekeeping, while the least developed

countries in Group D pay only 10 percent of their regular rates.

This method treats some countries in an overly generous manner, while penalizing

others. Since the scale was devised in 1973, many nations, such as Jc^an and other

countries in East Asia, Germany, and some OPEC countries, have experienced consid-

erable relative growth in their per capita incomes and, in fact, are in a better position to

pay for peacekeeping than some ofthe permanent members ofthe Security Council. The
United States, on the other hand, pays 25 percent of the regular UN budget but more
than 31 percent of UN assessments for peace operations. Most Americans believe that

the United States pays too much for peace operations and that other wealthy nations

pay too little. We agree.

In fact, the old rationale for having a special peacekeeping formula—that

peacekeeping primarily served the interests ofthe great powers—is clearly no longer the

case. Today, now that the E^t-West conflict has ended, peace operations are increasingly

taking place in smaller and impoverished countries, helping to stabilize developing

regions and providing humanitarian services to populations devastated by civil conflicts.

Peace operations serve the interests of the great powers primarily indirectly, throu^
their long-term impact on world stability. There is no longer a good reason for the

assessment formula for peace operations to differ from the formula used for other UN
expenses.^

3. Enid Sehoettle and Donald McHenry agree that the United States should not pay as large a share of
peaeeke^>ing coats as it does now, but do not believe that the US peacekeeping share ahould neceaaarify

be the same as its share of regular UN assessments. They note that the permanent members ofthe Secu-

rity Council have special powere with respect to peacekeeping due to their veto ri^ts; as such, a hi^>er
than normal aaseasment rate is fair. They also point out that the peacekeeping formula, like other UN
assessment formulas, was devised to reduce the burden on the poorest countries. If the advanced coun-
tries were permitted to pay less, it would shift a greater burden on those least able to pey.

While not disagreeing with tiiis position, Cliester Crocker and Ronald Spiert also stress the ri^ta
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Providing Trained Peacekeepers and Support Staff

The members of the United Nations need to move forward on better means of

providing the organization with trained military and civilian personnel on a timely basis.

Stcdes should designate military units for potential service in peace operations and
provide them with the specialized training necessaiy to operate efficiently in multina-

tional UN operations. Currently, the practice of rounding up units for each new peace

operation parallels the practice of "holding out the tin cup" to finance the operation;

each is done on a rushed, ad hoc basis.

If countries were to designate units for potential service, the Secretary General
would know where to look for particular capabilities. Designated forces should include

infantry forces, military police, medical detachments, and support forces such as oom-
munict^ions, transport, and logistical units. Designating units on this basis would not

imply in any way a commitment to make those forces available for any particular mission.

The actual commitment ofdesignated forces for a specific mission would remain strictly

a national decision.^

To prepare for those situations in which they would be willing to commit forces,

member states should provide designated units with specialized trainingand equipment,
preparing them to work more effectively in multinational peace operations. Until the

past year, the meyor military powers had given very little thought to peace operations,

and had not developed the specialized doctrines, standardized operating procedures, and
advanced equipment that could enable military units of different countries to operate

more effectively together in a UN context.

Past and ongoing peace operations have demonstrated that peacekeeping troops

need to be well versed in riot and crowd control, in knowing how to protect themselves
in static positions, in operating checkpoints and carrying out searches, in the use of

convejred by the veto power and the connection between those rights and financial responsibilities. They
note this relationship should be considered when countries, such as Germany and Japan, are requested
to pay a larger share of peacekeeping costs.

Brian Urqultart reminds us that a substantia] portion of the United States', and all other nations',

contributions to the UN makes its way back into the US economy. New York City alone gains about $1
billion per year fh>m the UN's presence there, he states.

4. Harold Rogers disagrees with the recommendation that each nation "designate" military units and
specially train them for potential service in UN peace operations. Mr. Rogers believes that such designa-

tions would effectively be a de facto commitment ofUS troops in unanticipated, fUture peace operations.

Mr. Rogers believes that all such decisions must be made on a case-by-case basis, depending on the politi-

cal and military situation on the ground and the US national security interests served by such opera-

tions. He believes further that all US troop conunitment decisions must be made with appropriate con-

gressional consultation and action.

Brian Urquhart and Donald McHenry disagree with this recommendation, as well, but for very differ-

ent reasons. They believe that the designation of units for peacekeeping service without automatic com-
mitment constitutes a weak proposal. In the absence of a prion commitment, they note, the start-up of

new missions would face the same delays that they do now. Elsewhere, Mr. Urquhart has advocated the
creation of a standing UN militaiy force composed of individual volunteers. This standing force, be sug^

gests, could be used for rapid deployments prior to the dispatch of a regular force made up of national
contingents.
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firepowerwhen civilians and opposing military units are close to one another, in carrying

out counter-mine operations, and in various diplomatic and administrative functions.

Although the Nordic nations and a few others have developed specialized peacekeeping

training courses, few of these tasks receive the necessary emphasis in routine military

training. Moreover, developing nations, which potentially could provide a larger share

ofUN peacekeepers, do not have the resources to establish such training curricula or to

provide them to their forces.

The UN's integrated peace operations budget should include funds for training and
other support services. The cost would be too high for the United Nations to pay for the

training of designated national units, but the United Nations could provide teaching

materials for training courses, coordinate multinational training exercises, send out

training teams to help nations develop peacekeeping curricula, organize conferences and
other events that would facilitate the exchange of information among trainers, and even

inspect and certify trEuning establishments.

The training of police, election monitors, and other civilians who take part in UN
peace operations is as important as the training of military units, and is generally

neglected. Because civilians iypxcaHXy are recruited from large numbers of nations, the

need for a coordination center, and even for UN-provided training, is even greater for

civilians than for military units.

The United Nations also should continue to improve its ccqjabilities to support

peace operations. Much has been accomplished over the past year, but the organization

has aways to go to match the standards ofcontemporary militarycommand and logistical

capabilities. The United Nations has finally established a 24-hour command center, but

continued investments are necessary to equip the or^ganization with modem communi-
cations systems so that New York can stay in constant touch with all field headquarters

and interact confidentially with field commanders through a variety of means. The
organization also needs better early warning, logistical, administrative, and support

capabilities.

Thou^t should be given, also, to the potential of specialized equipment, such as

rapidly-deployable remote sensors coupled with modem information processing systems,

to enhance the UN's capabilities for peacekeeping and, particularly, to reduce the risks

which peacekeepers confront. Standardized equipment, especially communications
equipment, would enable troops from different nations to work together more efficiently.

Troops from developing nations, especially, do not always have the proper equipment for

their tasks. Stocks of standardized equipment could reduce this problem.

Finally, the Department of Peacekeeping Operations in the Secretariat should be
given the staffnecessary to develop situational assessments ofpotential peace operations,

to plan and manage an operation once it has been approved, and to coordinate national

efforts to improve the training and standardize the equipment of peacekeepers.^

5. Some members ofthe group, including Barry Bleclwian, Clwsler Crocker, John Deardourff, Donald
MeHenry, Harold Rogers, and Ronald Spiers believe it important to give the Security Council a source of

profeaaional military advice by activating the Military StaiT Committee, consisting of the chie& of 8ta£f of
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The US Role in UN Peace Operations

Until 1993, the US military establishment spent very little time thinking about, or

preparing for, UN peace operations. As part of a general understanding with the other

permanent members of the Security Council, the United States deliberately stayed out

ofUN missions, except for providing a small number of individual military observers and
certain support services. Now that the US has begun to play a more active role in these

missions, the US armed forces have begun to think through the requirements of

multilateral peace operations and to develop appropriate doctrines, operating proce-

dures, training curricula, and specialized equipment. In effect, the United States now
faces the same contentious issues debated in the United Nations: How to fund peace

operations and how to prepare for the possibility of participation.

Funding

Appropriations for peace operations are currently a part of the Department of

State's budget. US activities in the United Nations are rightly viewed as part ofAmerican
foreign policy, and therefore the responsibility ofthe State Department. But the US-UN
relationship also has a military component. The 1945 UN Participation Act formalized

the president's authority to detail military personnel and materiel to the United Nations
in non-combatant situations. The Department ofDefense has supplied military observers

and airlift and sea lift to the UN for years. US forces served in Somalia in 1992-08, of

course, and there is eiIso a US combatant unit in Macedonia as part ofthe UN's preventive

deplojmnent there.

The DOD budget, however, contains no line item for these expenses, and pa3anent

for them is typically extracted from the military services' operating accounts. When the

United Nations reimburses the United States for its participation, it tjrpically covers only

a small portion of the Defense Department's costs. Facing a declining budget, the
Department of Defense is rightfully becoming more concerned about such unplanned
uses of funds.

It seems clear that the Defense Department's participation in UN peace operations

should be fully reimbursed; the cost ofUN activities cannot be permitted to bite into the
readiness of US forces for other tjrpes of contingencies. Defense funding could be
accomplished either by including speciflc line items for such purposes in the Defense
Department's budget and appropriation, or by having the State Department request the

the armed forces of the permanent members ofthe Security Council (or their designees), as called for by
the UN Charter. At a minimum, the Committee could help the Security Council to estimate the re-

sources and specific typ>e3 of activities required to translate f>olitical objectives into actual accon^lish-
ments through the use of military forces, and to estimate the feasibility that the tasks could be aocom-
plished given the situation on the ground. The availability of professional military advice would
strengthen the Security Council's ability to write clear mandates with necessary rules of engagement or,

for that matter, to decide not to participate in conflict situations when the task is too difficult. Mr.
Spiers would go further and utilize the Military Staff Committee for many of the operational tasks now
carried out by the Secretariat. In Mr. Spien' view, the Secretariat's proper functions are principally ad-
ministrative.
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funds in its budget and reimburse the Pentagon. In the greater scheme of things, this

bureaucratic squabble between executive departments (and also between congressional

committees) is not really important. What is vital is ensuring that both branches of the

government recognize that funds are required both for US participation in specific peace

ofwrations, emd for preparing the armed forces to take part in them. If legislators emd

executive iaranch officials are not willing to authorize such expenditures, the US should

not plan to participate.

How Should the US Participate?

We believe that the United States, like other nations, should designate certain

military units for potential service in UN peace operations and provide those units with

the specialized training necessary for them to operate effectively in multinational UN
operations.®

In most cases, the United States' most important contributions to UN peace

operations would consist ofthose unique military capabilities, such as airlift, specialized

logistical units, and advanced techniceii means of intelligence that are available to us and
to very few other countries. The US could also make an important contribution by
helping, on a reimbursable basis, to train and equip forces designated by other nations

for peace operations, especiedly those of poorer developing nations.

As the leading country within the United Nations, however, the United States must
at times be willing to accept some ofthe risk that comes with the participation ofcombat
units in peace operations. At times, the United States seems inconsistent in its attitudes

toward UN operations. On the one hand, it insists on a leadership role; on the other

hand, it is reluctant to participate in the "hard" tasks, notably the provision of combat
forces. To other nations, especially those who have contributed troops and suffered

casualties for many years, the US seems to be supportinga double standaixl. Ifthe United
States wants to lead, it must sometimes be willing to get out in front.

In short, the United States must tailor its participation to the situation, and
particularly to the importance of the UN mission to American interests. US forces need
not play a role in many UN peace operations, perhaps even most. For others, the US can
contribute logistical and support cf^abilities that would not otherwise be available to

the UN. In a few cases, however, when US interests gu% clearly at stake, the United States

should be prepared to contribute combat units along with other countries. In these latter

cases, moreover, it is particularly important that the Congress take part in the decision

to become involved, along with the Executive Branch (see below).

The Command and Control of UN Peace Operations

The most sensitive emd difficult issue is the question ofcommand and control. Like
other nations, the United States is hesitant to place its troops under foreign command

0. John Sewall and Harold Rogers believe that such a step would not be desirable. Instead, they believe,

general training for peacekeeping should be included as part ofthe standard training curricula for all

relevant forcea, and supplemented by focused training for the qtedfic mission before an actual deploy-
ment.
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in potentially hostile environments. Americans will always place responsibility for any
casualties on the US command chain, leading ultimately to the president. Thus, simply

as a matter of political reality, any arrangement for a UN operation involving a real

threat of hostilities, in which US combat forces will participate, needs to allow US
military officials to carry out their responsibilities. At the same time, the command
arrangements also need to fdlow the US forces to operate effectively in a multinational

context.

One way which has been suggested to resolve this dilemma is to limit the authority

of the UN force commander to the highest level of direction. The UN commander's
responsibility would be to devise the overall military strategy intended to fulfill the

objectives of the mandate, to arrange the basic deployment of forces assigned to the

mission, and to map the overall campaign. Based on this evolving plcm, the UN com-
mander would provide strategic directives to individual national unit commanders.
However, the latter, US officers in the case of US units, would have responsibility for

operational planning and tactical command and control.

The UN force commander, for example, would give the US unit commander broad
orders to achieve a certain objective or to complete a specific task in a specific location

during a certain period of time. The US unit's own commander then would determine

all the operational details, the procedures and actions needed to accomplish the mission,

and then direct the American forces in an appropriate manner. The same arrangements,

obviously, would have to be made for any other troop contributing countiy that wished
to have them.

This type of command arrangement presupposes the deplojrment of units that

are battalion-size or larger. Units of this size are independent entities with an
autonomous command structure. They have the capability to operate alone. Those
nations deploying smaller units, such as companies, which is often the case, would
have to accept a more closely integrated command arrangement.

The range of the force commander's authority would be shaped by the Security

Council during the operation's planning stage. Potential difficulties would be reduced
if, as we have suggested previously, future mandates are written with clear objectives

and realistic rules of engagement. Prior to authorizing a new mission, each of the
Council's members, including the United States, should have a clear idea ofwhat will

be required to accomplish the political objectives, and of how the UN's force com-
mander and the commanders of national contingents will divide their responsibilities.

Such a scheme, admittedly, is far from ideal. It places enormous emphasis on
coordination among units and between units and the force commander. Planned
actions by national unit commanders would have to be coordinated with the force

commander and with national contingents in adjacent zones; arrangements for

supporting and back-up forces would have to be made in a timely manner and secure

communications established. The assignment of national contingents to different

sectors and different types of teisks, as is typically the case, would help to avoid

excessive difficulties. The training of units in the special doctrine and procedures of

UN peace operations also would help to ease potential problems related to the
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command arrangement. Even so, implementing such a command arrangement will

always be difficult and riskyJ

Our working group is divided on the issue of command and control. The lai^gest

number of members reluctantly support the general idea of divided command responsi-

bilities, as just described, as a less than ideal, but practical necessity. Others oppose the

proposal, but are themselves divided on the alternative.

A few members believe that the proposed compromise is unworkable and unwise

because it could not guarantee US command and control ofAmerican troops. They state

that in all circumstances in which US troops are in combat situations, those troops should

always be underUS command and control. They believe that this rule should be followed

no matter how small the US combat presence might be. If the United States is not

permitted to comnumd the operation, they state, its participation, if any, should be

limited to logistical and support functions.

Other members believe that the proposed compromise is unworkable and unwise

because it could not result in effective UN peace operations. They state that any such

arrangement would violate the military principle of unity ofcommand and note further

that since all other nations will demand the same arrangements for their forces, it would,

in fact, be the end ofmultinational operations. They state that the degree of integration

ofthe force is cm indicator ofthe seriousness ofthe international community in carrying

out peace operations, and that the US should not pcirticipate at all, if it is not willing, at

times, to permit its troops to be commanded by competent and experienced foreign

nationals.

These different perspectives not withstanding, as one of the permanent members
of the Security Council, the United States will always have a clear say in the writing of

any mandate, as well as the ultimate ability to veto any mission in which it disagrees

with any aspect, including the assignment of command responsibilities. For any mtyor

enforcement action, in which the probability of combat is high and the United States is

providing most of the required combat forces, it can rightfully insist on retaining

command ofthe overcdl operation, as in Operation Desert Storm. In other cases, decisions

on US participation should be made in coi^junction with decisions on the specifics ofthe

command arrangements, prior to the vote in the Security Council authorizing the

mission, based on an evaluation of the US interests at stake and how they would be
affected by the alternatives.

Finally, at all times, the president and US military authorities should keep close

tabs on anyUS forces assigned toUN peace operations, combatants and non-combatants,

through the United States' own unifled command structure. Units assigned to peace

operations should maintain communications with the appropriate US geographical

command. That command should prepare contingency plans to reinforce or extract the

7. James TItoinson points out that this concept of divided respionsibilities is similar to the way that US
forces would 0{>erate under allied commanders in NATO operations, with the princii>al exception being
the level of command—divisions under national command, normally, in NATO; battalions under na-

tional conunand, normally, in the UN case.

ftQ.RRQ qe; _ n
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US unitB ifthey were ever threatened by overwhelming force, and retain the capabilities

to act decisively if such an eventuality ever developed.

The Congressional Role in Decisions on Peace Operations

As the members of the United Nations have extended the scope of the world

oi^ganization's peace operations, £uid the cost of American participation has risen, the

role ofUN peace operations in US p>olicy has become a serious issue between the executive

and legislative branches. If the two branches don't heal this division and develop a

constructive relationship on these questions, efforts to improve the UN's effectiveness

in peace operations will be derailed by US domestic discord.

The president clearly has the constitutional authority to conduct foreign policy and

to command the armed forces. However, executive decisions to approve costly UN peace

operations and, particularly, to commit US personnel to participate in them without

seeking the Congress' advice and consent have led to intense criticism by many legisla-

tors. In particular, there is concern that recent decisions have led to policies which follow

the United Nations' direction, serving the interests of other countries and not those of

the United States.

Legislators showed their discomfort during 1993 by introducing legislation which
would curtail the president's freedom of action as pertains to peace operations. For
example, a deadline ofMarch 31, 1994 was imposed on US participation in the Somalia

mission by legislation. A more inclusive piece of legislation proposed to withhold funding

for any peace operation in which US combat forces had been placed under foreign

command without prior congressional approval, but it was defeated. The Congress also

again refused to appropriate the full amount requested by the administration to pay for

UN peace operations, and turned down the request to create a Defense Department
Peacekeeping Fund.

The Congress' concerns about UN peace operations have been building for a while.

It is symptomatic of larger problems—differing opinions between the executive and
legislative branches on the relative importance of foreign and domestic needs and the

direction of foreign policy in general, as well as speciflc doubts about the United Nations
and its implications for US security.

Legislated restrictions on the president's authority as concerns foreign and military

policies are usually best avoided, ifpossible, as they encourage recalcitrance by opponents
and weaken the credibility ofUS initiatives. Still, it is evident that ifthe executive branch
does not accede to the establishment of a more interactive decision process on these

matters, such restrictions indeed may be forthcoming. The Executive Branch clearly

should consult with congressional leaders prior to decisions to authorize new UN peace

operations, and certainly prior to decisions to commit US forces to any such operation,

liie Congress cannot be expected to expropriate funds for peace operations unless it is

given a role in such decisions. Moreover, legislators, as the elected representatives ofthe

American people, ccuinot be expected to accept the loss of American lives in UN
operations without a prior understanding ofthe US national security interests involved.

Presenting the Congress with fait accomplis has not aided the president in improving

the effectiveness ofUN peace operations.
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The two branches do not have to remain divided on this issue. In its role as advisor

to the president, the Congress can contribute to positive reforms in US pohcies toward

the United Nations. The president cannot ignore the domestic constituencies required

to gain support for his policies. He should want to consult with the congressional

leadership and key committee members prior to undertaking either financial or military

commitments by authorizing new UN missions. In these consultations, the executive

branch should explain the purpose of the peace operation, how US interests will be

advanced by it, and seek congressional advice on the level and type ofUS participation.

Decisions on policy implementation will ultimately be the President's respjonsibility, but

the president and the Congress should work together in the formulation of policy.

New legislation is not required to provide the Congress with such a consultative

role. A standing, bipartisan consultative group could be established to monitor
peacekeeping activities. This standing body would consist of about twenty members
selected from the congressional leadership and appropriate committees—appropriations,

armed services, foreign affairs, intelligence.

When the president is contemplating the commitment ofUS combat forces in aUN
peace operation with a significant risk of hostilities, the need for congressional consult-

ations is particularly acute. Indeed, most members ofthe group believe that, under such

circumstances, the president should go beyond consultations and seek an aiHrmative

action by the Congress prior to committing American troops. In their view, such a step

would ease any doubts about the US commitment to the mission in question, dispel any
illusions that divisions in the United States might cause the US forces to be withdrawn,

and greatly aid the sustainability ofAmerican policy.

The group was divided on this issue, however, and particularly on whether or not

a requirement for afTirmative congressional action prior to the conmiitment of US
combat forces to a UN f>eace operation with significant risk of conflict should be written

into law, as has been suggested during the past few months by several key legislators.

Some members ofthe group stated that such legislation would dangerously compromise
the president's authority as commander-in-chief of the armed forces. They believe that

the decision about whether or not to seek affirmative congressional action should be left

up to the president, to be decided on a case-by-case basis.

Congressional involvement in decisions on peace operations is consistent with the

ideas ofthe architects ofthe UN and the United States' participation in it. In the 1940s,

the procedures governing participation of US combat forces in UN peace enforcement
operations were left to be decided following conclusion of an agreement with the

Secretary General, as specified in Article 43 ofthe UN Charter. Both the United Nations
and member states stressed the importance offollowing national constitutional practices

in implementing such arrangements, meaning that the US Article 43 agreement would
have been subject to the approval of Congress, providing an opportunity to work out

arrangements for consultations between the branches.

For a variety of reasons, however, no Article 43 agreement has been concluded by
the United States, leaving us with the ad hoc practices now followed. Clearby, in the
absence of a congressional-approved Article 43 agreement, the president should recog-

nize the right and desirability of the Congress to have a say on commitments of "US
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combat forves to peace operations. Tlie Congress, for its part, should not waver in taking

on this responsibility. When the situation requires, the Congress should accept its

responsibility to share with the president decisions to commit American liveo to foreign

dangers.

Congress can be a positive resource in cuding the president to improve the efTec-

tivenese ofUN peace operations. A consultcdive group that understands the president's

objectives can gather support among other legislators and help the president convey to

the public the national interests served by the policy. Not bringing Congress on board

befor^and can only lead to remonstrations and bad blood between the branches. Such

conftvntations between the president and Congress can erode policy cmd weaken the

effectiveness of troops already d^loyed in the field, placing them in greater danger.

Agreement on the Congress' role is a key measure for improving the potential for UN
peace operations to serve American national interests.

The Need for US Leadership

Presidential leadership is essential to bring about reforms in the way the United

Nations carries out peace operations. However, the president must also lead on the home
front. Time must be spent so that the Congress comes to understand the president's

concept of the role of UN peace operations in US security policy. The public must be
educated on how peace operations and US participation in them can serve the United

States' national interests, as well as the broader interests of the international commu-
nity.

Polls show that Americans want the United Nations to succeed. They prefer

multilateral means of keeping world peace to having the United States play the role of

the world's policeman. Without the all-encompassing Soviet threat, the United States

can now work to advcmoe a wider agenda in order to help further national interests. The
Cold War period, although tense at times, offered a measure of stability. A stable

intemationcd environment offers the best environment for the United States to secure

its political and economic interests. Although the smaller conflicts that are disrupting

the international environment mayseem to fall outside US interests, they c£mbe harmful
in the long-term. The United Nations, established to foster peace in the international

arena, can be an effective instrument throu^ which the United States works to alleviate

instability.

The UN's role will remain a theoretical one, however, unless the world body makes
far-reaching reforms in the way it goes about its business. The administration and the

Congress should work out a comprehensive package of initiatives that the US Govern-

ment can present as a unified program to the Secretary General and to UN member
states. In summary, these initiatives include:

• K^ reforms in UN procedures to eliminate waste and inefficiency, to create an
independent inspector-general, to professionalize overall management and proce-

dures, and to strengthen the UN's specific capabilities tocany out peaceopeiations;

• Reforms in the financing of UN peace operations, including the creation of an
integrated peacdce^ing budget and revision of the special peacekeeping assess-

ment formula so that the US share is reduced;
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• Creation of appropriate procedures and organizations to ensure an effective con-
gressional role in US decisions about UN peace operations;

• In the context ofthe successful implementation ofsuch procedures, a congressional
commitment to full payment of ail assessments for UN peace operations. Efforts
to withhold funding only increase the constraints on the UN's capabilities by
forcing it to act with limited resources.

Reforms along these lines will increase the public's confldence in the United
Nations and ease concerns about US participation.

As the world's predominant power, the United States cannot disconnect itselffrom
the international environment. It also cannot choose to act only when vital interests are
immediately in danger. But when such ui^ent threats are not involved, the United States
does not have to act alone, but can work in collaboration with other countries. Effective
United Nations peace operations offer an alternative for the United States to share the
burden of world peace with like-minded nations.

\
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statement of the Honorable Rep. Robert Menendez (D-NJ)
on H.R. 7, the National Security Revitalization Act"
before the House International Relations Committee

January 27, 1995

Mr. Chairman, the proposed "National Security Revitalization
Commission" in Title III of H.R. 7 is ill-advised and unnecessary
for national security and fiscal reasons. The Commission also
would interfere with the Legislative and Executive Branch's
prerogatives in safeguarding the national security of the United
States. Secretary of Defense William Perry has eloquently
testified before the House of Representatives to the needless and
obtrusive nature of this proposed commission.

The stated legislative purpose of the commission, to
"reassess United States military needs and reverse the continuing
downward spiral of defense spending, " places an unwise and
inappropriate conclusory directive upon the commission's
findings. The $1.5 million cost is further reason that the
Congress ought not to establish this commission. It is difficult
to reconcile the expenditure of $1.5 million of America's
taxpayers ' money on this needless commission at a time of sparse
budgetary resources that we have mandated with the passage in the
House of Representatives of a Balanced Budget Amendment to the
Constitution.

Furthermore, the partisan coit^osition of the commission
would be an intrusion by the Congress into the duly constituted
authority of the President as Commander-in-Chief of the Armed
Forces of the United States. The commission's prefatory charge
to "reverse the continuing downward spiral of defense spending,"
precludes any objective conclusions regarding national security
and ensures that the taxpayers' money is wasted.

The Congress already has at least seven committees with
jurisdiction over issues affecting the national security of the
United States. These committees have the rec[uisite conpetence
and expertise to reassess United States military needs.

Adding a new layer of bureaucracy in this case is clearly
unwarranted, unless it is the view of the Majority on this
committee that the relevant committees of jurisdiction of the
House and Senate are not sufficiently expert to assess, or to
reassess, America's military needs. Unfortunately, the Majority
in the House International Relations Committee, in voting
unanimously, 22 to 16, to defeat an amendment I authored to
eliminate this commission, has expressed a profound lack of
confidence in the competence of congressional committees to
safeguard the U.S. national security.
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Secretary of Defense William Perry, in testimony this
morning before the House National Security Committee, stated
eloquently that the proposed commission was unnecessary and
obtrusive.

"... I find it deeply disturbing that it is now
proposed that we change that relationship, that we
interpose a commission between the Secretary of Defense
and this committee, a commission which effectively is
authorized to do both our jobs...

"You are my commission. I do not need an independent
commission interposing itself between myself and you,
and you do not need an independent commission
interposing itself...

"You should not dilute the responsibilities of the
Secretary of Defense by trying to turn a key part of
them over to an independent commission. Rather, you
should hold me accountable for meeting those
responsibilities. And if you find that I'm incapable
or unwilling to meet those responsibilities, you should
ask me to step down as the Secretary of Defense.

"... I feel strongly that the proposed commission
usurps the responsibilities of the Secretary of
Defense. At the same time, I believe that this
independent commission would interfere with the ability
of this committee to fulfill its responsibilities, by
interposing itself between the committee and the
Secretary of Defense...

"Preventing a return of the nuclear threat, managing
the defense drawdown, and making the right decisions
about the use of military force. Those are the three
big issues, the three big challenges, which I face
every day as the Secretary of Defense, and which you as
a committee face. How do we maintain a stable,
peaceful world in which economies and democracies
prosper without becoming the world's policemen?

"... I believe that the answer is to get these on the
table, debate them openly in the proper context, with
the full policy and budgetary implications, on the
table and understood. This is our job, your job and my
job, not the job of the commission."

Unfortunately, the Majority strongly disagrees with the Secretary
of Defense. For all of the above reasons, I urge my colleagues
on the Majority to reconsider the inclusion of Title III to
H.R. 7.



388

State Department Views on H.R. 7

United Sutes Department of Sute

iJOO' Watkinfton, D.C 20S20

JA\' 2 7 :995

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Secretary Christopher has asked me to respond on his behalf
to your request for comments from the Department on H.R. 7 -

The National Security Revitalization Act (NSRA), as amended on
January 25. This letter comments only on those provisions
dealing with peacekeeping issues.

The United States should not bear alone the burden of
dealing with threats to international peace and security. This
is one reason we have worked to strengthen regional and United
Nations peacekeeping capabilities. Title I of the NSRA
recognizes the value of credible and effective collective
action on international security concerns through the UN and
regional organizations such as NATO. Unfortunately, other
provisions of the bill would severely degrade our ability to
use the UN to advance our interests, and thus the
Administration opposes this legislation. While we agree that
we need to continue to improve consultations between Congress
and the Administration on the serious issues dealt with in the
bill, we do not believe that this is best accomplished through
legislation.

Our most significant concerns arise from those provisions
that:

demand credits against our CIPA assessment for expenditures
in support of peace operations;

limit the use of DoD funds for UN peacekeeping activities;

add certification requirements on placing American forces
under UN operational control;

— restrict sharing of intelligence with the UN;

create new certification requirements for the UN inspector
general, now that the Office of Internal Oversight Services
has been created tc meet the specific request of the United
States;

The Honorable
Benjamin Oilman, Chairman,

Committee on international Relations.
House of Representatives.
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restrict the payment of assessments to the UN until DoD has
been paid for all reimbursable assistance rendered in the
prior fiscal year; and,

add significant and unnecessary new reporting requirements.

The provision requiring the U.S. to be credited against our
UK peacekeeping assessment for all the actions we undertake
voluntarily in support of international security and law is
particularly damaging to U.S. interests. The result Of this
provision would be to force the U.S. either to halt payments of
peacekeeping assessments to the UN or to stop the actions we
undertake voluntarily in accordance with UN resolutions — such
as enforcing sanctions against Iraq and providing humanitarian
aid to Bosnia -- that directly serve U.S. interests. Either
choice would harm American interests by limiting the
President's options for responding to dangers around the globe.

Moreover, the U.S. would oppose decisions by other member
states unilaterally to ignore their obligations under the UN
Chatter, for example the enforcement of sanctions against Iraq
and Libya. We could not expect other member states to accept
such a practice by the U.S.

One amendment offered on January 2 5 would exempt from the
requirement for credit or reimbursement against our
peacekeeping assessment any activity authorized under Chapter
VII of the Charter that the President has certified to the
Congress is of such importance to the national security of the
United States that the U.S. would undertake the activity
unilaterally if it were not authorized by the UN Security
Council. Such a certification may wel,l discourage other
nations from joining us, safe in the knowl«dge that the U.S.
was prepared to act alone. It is unlikely that this amendment
would ameliorate the problem of encouraging countries to pick
and choose which international obligations they will fulfill.

The Administration also strongly opposes the limitation on
the use of Department of Defense funds for the United States
share of costs of UN peacekeeping activities and the
prohibition on paying the incremental costs of participation
unless Congress has appropriated funds specifically for this
purpose. In some instances, this provision could be read in a

manner that would make it unconstitutional. Congress may not,
for example, forbid the President from using United States
forces to rescue Americans.

This language would also prevent the Administrstion from
using DoD funds to pay UN assessments. As part of its policy
of shared responsibility, the Administration has proposed
allowing DoD to pay the assessments for those UN peace
operations in which U.S. combat units are participating.
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The Administration opposes th« bill's r«8ttictions on
placing American forces under UN operational control. This
provision would unconstitutionally intrude upon the President's
authority as Commander-in-Chief to direct the armed forces of
the United States. In the exercise of his constitutional
power, the President has the responsibility for deciding upon
the command arrangements for the United States military
personnel who are lawfully participating in United Nations
operations. Moreover, the Administration, through a

Presidential Directive and in line with long-standing U.S.
policy, already has placed strict conditions upon itself for
the deployment of U.S. forces under UN operational control.

All elements of the intelligence community agree that the
U.S. has a well-functioning system for sharing intelligence
with the UN that fully protects sources and methods. Sharing
intelligence with the UN, under carefully controlled
procedures, advances U.S. interests by ensuring that operations
are run more effectively and safely. Adding new restrictions
and requiring new agreements on intelligence sharing would
interfere with the President's constitutional authority to
speak, for the United States in diplomatic relations. Under the
Constitution, the President has responsibility for deciding
what he will say in diplomatic negotiations, and in particular
for deciding which information bearing on national security
will be revealed.

The provision on the UN inspector general adds requirements
to the certifications already mandated in PL 103-236 and has
the effect of moving the goal posts after the General Assembly
has approved the creation of the Office of Internal Oversight
Services (OIOS) . The establishment in 1994 of OIOS, headed by
an Under Secretary General who reports directly to the
Secretary General, meets many but not all of the new
certification requirements laid out in this provision. The UN
Charter does not provide authority over the specialized
agencies, each of which was created and is governed by its own
treaty. Consequently, the UN has no authority to impose one

- inspector general over both the UN and the specialized
agencies. Pursuant to PL 103-236, we are now evaluating
inspector general-type functions in the specialized agencies,
which will be more effective than pursuing an over-arching
inspector general. Furthermore, there may be some reports,
such as on certain personnel matters, that the inspector
general should not and will not want to make available to the
General Assembly.

The prohibition on U.S. payments of assessments until the

Secretary of Defense has certified that the UN has reimbursed

DoD for all goods and services provided on a reimbursable basis
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in the previous fiscal y«ar pieces us in an untenable box. The
LTN may not be able to reimburse DoD for bills submitted late in
the year unless the U.S. has paid its assessment. For
accounting or other reasons, DoD occasionally delays submitting
bills, or there may be legitimate questions over billing. We
note also that while the U.S. generally is paid promptly, some
countries wait years for troop reimbursements.

The bill adds significant new reporting requirements on the
Administration, in effect mandating a monthly report on
peacekeeping developments. We believe that this will add an
onerous administrative burden on the Department, without
adequately meeting Congress' need for information. Department
officials have been meeting with members of your staff to
discuss ways of modifying the monthly briefings to meet your
concerns. This is preferable to requiring additional paperwork.

On two other issues raised in the legislation, we would
like to note that the Administration has been pursuing
vigorously our shared goal of reducing the United States
peacekeeping assessment from 31.7 to 25 percent. We continue
to press on this issue and in the interim have informed other
member states and the Secretariat that, as of October i, 1995,
the United States will be paying at the 25 percent rate.

On December 9, the UN General Assembly adopted a resolution
opening for signature a new Convention on the Safety of UN and
Associated Personnel. The U.S. played a leading role in
negotiating the Convention, and Ambassador Albright signed for
the United States on December 19. We will be submitting the
Convention to the Senate for advice and consent to ratification
soon.

Congress and the Administration share the same objectives:
to enhance American security and to advance American
interests. Although we cannot support many elements of this
legislation, we hope that we can work with you to achieve a

bipartisan foreign policy consensus that will serve the United
States well into the next century.

If we can be of further assistance, please do not hesitate
to ask.

Sincerely,

Wendy R. Sherman
Assistant Secretary
Leaislative Affairs
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OPENING REMARKS OF AMBASSADOR MADELEINE K. ALBRIGHT
PERMANENT REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE UNITED STATES

TO THE UNITED NATIONS
HOUSE COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS

JANUARY 20. 1995

Good morning. I want to begin by thanking Chairman Gilman
for the opportunity to meet with you informally today. Next
week. Secretary Christopher will testify concerning our overall
foreign policy priorities and goals. I will restrict my
remarks to international peacekeeping within the overall
context of protecting and advancing American interests around
the world, and talk briefly about where we now stand on United
Nations reform. I also will have some observations to make
about legislation now pending before the Committee.

Let me stress at the outset that my job is to further
American interests through our participation and leadership at
the United Nations. That we have interests there in this age
of turmoil and interdependence is evident in the range of
issues dealt with there— from the proliferation of nuclear arms
to the containment of destabilizing conflict to human rights to
the prosecution of war crimes to emergency humanitarian
relief. Our goal is a UN that contributes to the solution of
problems before they grow and endanger our security or economic
well-being

.

The Cold War is over and the Soviet empire is gone. But
today's uncertain environment still presents threats to our
security. These include:

o the possibility that weapons of mass destruction will
fall into the wrong hands;

o attempts by regional powers hostile to U.S. interests to
dominate their respective regions through aggression,
intimidation or terror;

o ethnic or other conflicts that undermine stability,
impede democratic reform and stifle economic growth; and

o transnational criminal enterprises, which thrive where
national governments are either weak or complicit.

As a global power, we use out armed forces to protect our
interests and advance our foreign policy around the world. One
of the principal challenges we face in this new era is deciding
where, when and under what conditions it will be necessary to
deploy those forces. We have identified three basic categories
of cases.
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The first is when our vital interests are endangered—our
territory, citizens, allies or economic health. We will do
then whatever is necessary, including—when required— the
unilateral and decisive use of military power.

The second category involves cases in which important, but
not vital, U.S. interests are threatened, or where inattention
could endanger vital interests not now at immediate risk.
Here, we would consider the use of force to advance U.S.
interests if we felt that we could do so successfully; if the
costs and risks were commensurate with the interests at stake;
and if other means would not succeed.

The third category involves primarily humanitarian
interests. Generally, the military is not the best tool to
address humanitarian concerns. But under certain conditions,
where the need is urgent and only a military response will be
effective, the use of our armed forces may be appropriate.

Contingency Operations.

The term "contingency operations" refers to deployments of
American forces in the second or third category of cases; that
is, situations where American interests of important, but not
vital, concern are at stake. In these cases, we will want to
use force selectively and in a manner that is proportional to
our interests.

Today, most of the U.S. troops deployed on contingency
operations are working unilaterally, or as part of ad hoc
coalition or alliance, to deter or isolate potential
aggressors. For example:

o 15,000 U.S. military personnel are enforcing no-fly zones
over Iraq and policing the economic embargo against that
country;

o 1,400 participate in Operation Provide Comfort, which
assists the Kurdish minority in northern Iraq; and

o 5,800 are involved in the enforcement of the Bosnian
no-fly zone and sanctions against Serbia and Montenegro.

In addition:

o 5,700 Americans are in Haiti, as part of the
multinational force that restored democracy and ended the
humanitarian crisis in that country;

o 984 participate in a multinational observer force in the
Sinai, to monitor compliance with the Camp David Accords; and

o 700 are involved in the airlift of humanitarian supplies
to civilians in Bosnia.
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During 1994, U.S. forces also participated in operations to
intercept tens of thousands of individuals seeking to enter
America illegally by sea, and to save Rwandan refugees.

The majority of current deployments are not new, but rather
date back several years. Cumulatively, they amount to only a

tiny fraction of what our armed forces do, but they yield large
dividends by deterring aggressive behavior, attaching a price
to lawlessness, addressing urgent humanitarian needs and
promoting democratic values in areas of substantial strategic
concern to the United States.

UW Peace Operations and U.S. Interests

United Nations peace operations—which may or may not
include Americans—can also serve our interests. In fact, the
more able the UN is to contain or end conflict, the less likely
it is that we will have to deploy our own armed forces.

Administrations from both parties have long looked upon UN
peace operations as a means for gaining international
participation, financing and backing for objectives we
support. Today, of the more than 63,000 UN peacekeepers
deployed in 17 missions, less than two percent are American.
Yet, each operation is serving a purpose or purposes of
interest to the United States:

For example:

On the Golan Heights, more than 1,000 UN troops ensure the
observance of a cease-fire between Israel and Syria, keeping
open the possibility for a breakthrough in Middle East peace
negotiations.

Along the Iraq-Kuwait tx>rder, a 1,200-person observer
mission (financed largely by Kuwait) monitors Iraqi troop
movements, demonstrating the world's continued resolve against
the expansionist ambitions of Saddam Hussein.

In Cyprus, 1,200 UN troops (financed partly by Cyprus and
Greece) have prevented a flareup of violence between two key
NATO allies, and provide insurance against the spread of
tensions across the Aegean.

Or the tense border between India and Pakistan, UN troops
monitor a cease-fire between two regional rivals presumed to
have nuclear weapons.
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In Haiti, a U.S. -led operation has helped to restore
democratic processes to an impoverished nation close to our
shores, has stemmed a tide of refugees to the U.S., and helped
to alleviate human rights abuses and suffering. When this
operation is turned over to the UN later this spring, the
number of U.S. troops participating— and the U.S. share of
costs—will be reduced by more than half.

In Croatia and the fomer Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia,
UN forces— including almost 800 Americans--are helping to
prevent a wider Balkan war.

In Bosnia, the UN has worked in a sometimes uneasy
partnership with NATO to restore a semblance of normal life to
Sarajevo, prevent mass slaughter in "safe areas," and maintain
a humanitarian lifeline that has kept hundreds of thousands
alive, despite bitter fighting. These efforts, which have been
welcomed by the Bosnian Government, have helped preserve the
possibility for a negotiated end to the fighting.

In El Salvador, where America invested more than $1 billion
in economic and military aid during the 1980's, the UN brokered
an end to the civil war, disarmed and reintegrated the rebel
forces into society, monitored human rights and elections and
oversaw the creation of a new civilian national police.

In Mozambique, where our concerns are humanitarian and
political, the UN has succeeded in demobilizing bitter military
foes, repatriating refugees and creating a climate within which
elections could be held. In so doing, it has contributed to
greater stability in the whole of southern Africa.

Small observer missions in Georgia and Tajikistan provide a

useful window on events in two newly independent states where
Russian forces are deployed and where societies are struggling
to gain stability, assert sovereignty and overcome ethnic
clashes

.

Most UN peace operations are small. More than half consist
of less than 200 observers or peacekeepers. The only missions
that now require more than 2000 personnel and that are expected
to continue beyond the first months of 1995 are those in former
Yugoslavia, Rwanda and Lebanon; the only new operations of this
size that are currently contemplated would be in Haiti and
Angola

.
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The total assessed cost to the United States o£ all UN
peacekeeping operations in fiscal year 1994 was, roughly $1
billion, about $4 per American, and less than one-half of one
percent of our foreign policy and national security
expenditures. Further, direct U.S. participation in UN peace
operations is modest. As of January 1, 1995, the U.S. ranked
27th among nations in the number of troops participating. Even
after the UN mission to Haiti is deployed, with substantial
U.S. participation, American forces will comprise less than
five percent of the total of UN peacekeepers.

Overall, UN peacekeeping contributes to a world that is
more stable, free, productive and secure than otherwise would
be the case. We do not look to the UN to defend America's
vital interests, nor can we expect the UN to be effective where
the swift and decisive application of military force is
required. But, in many circumstances, the UN will provide
options for diplomatic, political and military action we would
not otherwise have. It enables us to influence events without
assuming the full burden of costs and risks. And it lends the
weight of law and world opinion to causes and principles we
support.

The Future of UH Peacekeeping

Traditionally, most UN peacekeeping missions have operated
in a non-hostile environment. However, in Somalia and Bosnia,
the UN has operated in a context where civil society has broken
down or where one or more of the parties is not prepared to end
the fighting. These operations have achieved important
humanitarian goals, but the political and military
complications they have faced have drained resources and
tarnished the UN's reputation. This underscores our
belief—shared by the Security Council—that large-scale, high
intensity peace operations are not now within the capacity of
the UN to conduct on its own.

If UN peacekeeping is going to work, we must be disciplined
about when and under what circumstances we engage in it. Last
May, President Clinton approved a policy requiring that tough
questions be asked about the cost, size, risk, mandate, and
duration of operations before they are started or renewed. The
goal is to ensure that UN missions have clear and realistic
objectives, that peacekeepers ate equipped properly, that money
is not wasted, and that an endpoint to UN action can be
identified. The new policy is working, and has resulted in
fewer and smaller new operations, and better management of
existing ones.

For example:
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Although one operation was expanded substantially (in
Rwanda), there were no major new operations in 1994.
In addition, the Security Council voted to terminate
three missions including two of the largest— in
Somalia and Mozambique. As a result, the total number
of UN peacekeepers at year's end— 63,138--was the
lowest in almost two years.

The only wholly new UN operations approved in 1994
were a small military observer mission in Tajikistan
and a mission in Chad that was completed successfully
in just six weeks.

The UN has refrained from authorizing new missions in
strife-torn states whose problems--under current
conditions—are beyond the UN's ability to resolve.

In Angola, the Security Council has insisted that full
deployment of a peacekeeping force cannot take place
until the parties to that conflict demonstrate they
are serious about observing ceasefire agreements they
have signed. We concur fully in that requirement.

And the UN is increasingly looking to coalition
operations, in which the Security Council authorizes
one or more member states to lead and accept the
financial responsibility for properly-monitored peace
operations. Recent examples include Liberia, Rwanda,
and Haiti.

Contingency Operations and U.S. HilitarY Readiness

Decisions to deploy U.S. armed forces on contingency
missions include consideration of the potential impact of such
operations on the military's readiness for warfighting.
Contingency deployments should not jeopardize the ability of
the armed forces to perform their primary mission.

The greatest threat to readiness is that these unbudgeted
missions are funded in the operations and maintenance accounts
and may require deferral of other activities, including
training, until reimbursement occurs. There can also be some
wear and tear of equipment, and on extended operations, some
erosion of warfighting skills that may or may not be offset by
the value of hands-on experience.

The Administration is seekinq to mitigate these problems.
First, we are supporting UN and regional peacekeeping forces as
alternatives, where circumstances allow, to the deployment of
American troops.
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Second, we are reducing the demands placed by contingency
operations on active duty forces by making greater use of
National Guard and Reserve forces and of civilian contractors.

Third, we would like to work with you—the Congress—on
ways to ensure timely supplemental funding.

Improving the Wav the UW Does Business

This is the UN's 50th year. For many of those years, the
organization was crippled by divisions that distracted from its
purpose. As a result, bad habits were developed,
accountability eroded and bureaucracy grew.

With the help of like-minded nations, we are working to
change the management culture at the UN; to improve
accountability, reduce waste and improve results. This is a

process that will take time, but we are making progress.

There were two major developments last year.

In late summer, the UN established an independent office
with the functions of an Inspector General. This is something
we worked for very hard, with the strong support of many
Members from both parties of this Committee. The head of the
new office. Under Secretary General Paschke, began work on
November 15. We will do all we can to support the independence
of the new office, and to see that it receives the resources
necessary to be effective.

We are encouraged, as well, that the UN's new
Under-Secretary General for Administration and Management,
Joseph Connor, has established a broad agenda for reform. Mr.
Connor wants a personnel system that rewards merit and
penalizes poor performance; a streamlined internal
administration of justice system; and a reduction in
duplication and unneeded staff. Mr. Chairman, I can tell you
personally that I consider Under Secretary-General Connor a

breath of fresh air in an environment that sorely needs it. I

hope you will all have a chance to meet with him, either in New
York or--if you approve--we could set up a meeting down here.

We are also working with other nations to convene a

high-level working group to formulate proposals for
restructuring the UN. The model we are using is the Vice
President's initiative to "reinvent" government aimed at
producing better results at reduced cost.

In addition, we are continuing what is an uphill diplomatic
effort to gain support from UN members for reducing the U.S.
share of peacekeeping costs from more than 30% to 25%. An
open-ended working group has been established to consider this
and related issues. I have reminded UN members that U.S. law
mandates a reduction in U.S. payments to 25% after October 1

whether or not UN members agree.
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The "Mational Security Rgvitalization Acf

Finally, let me turn to the provisions of H.R. 7, the
National Security Revitalization Act.

We recognize that it is an improvement in many respects
over the national security provisions of the "Contract", which
contained a number of obsolete and unworkable provisions. That
said, I must tell you that the enactment of the NSRA--as
written—would remove UN peacekeeping as an option for
advancing American interests and undermine seriously our
ability to gain support for U.S. positions within the Security
Council

.

We have a number of serious problems with the bill, some
procedural, some constitutional, some related to policy. Let
me highlight three sections in particular.

Section 501 would require that we deduct from our UN
peacekeeping assessments the amount that we spend voluntarily
on operations directly or indirectly in support of UN
peacekeeping. If recent experience is any guide, this could
eliminate, by our own calculation, all U.S. payments for UN
peacekeeping. This prospect might seem attractive, but it
would also:

o make it impossible for the UN to budget accurately;

o seriously erode UN peacekeeping's financial base;

o violate our obligations under the UN Charter;

o eliminate any possibility that we would be able to gain
UN member agreement to reduce to 25% our official rate of
assessment for peacekeeping; and

o invite chaos by prompting other countries to mimic our
unilateral policy. For example, other NATO members might seek
a credit for costs incurred in enforcing the Bosnia and Iraq
no-fly zones; Japan might seek reimbursement for the fund it
established to underwrite logistics costs in Somalia or for its
large voluntary contributions to the UN peace operation in
Cambodia; Russia might decide unilaterally to deduct from its
payments to the UN the costs of its peacekeeping deployments in
the New Independent States; France might seek a credit for its
actions in Rwanda; and the Gulf States, Germany and Japan could
claim the largest credit of all--for underwriting much of the
cost of Operation Desert Storm.

The result, in short, would be budgetary anarchy and a

progressive inability on the part of the UN to plan, initiate
or sustain peace operations. This would eliminate UN
peacekeeping as an option and leave us more and more with the
stark choice between unilateral action and inaction when
emergencies arise.
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Section 508 (b) would prohibit the Department of Defense
from paying incremental costs associated with participation in
UN peacekeeping activities unless Congress has appropriated
funds for this purpose. This means that the President could
not order American forces to participate in, or support, a UN
peacekeeping operation without prior Congressional
authorization and appropriation of funds—even if the American
participation was on a fully reimbursable basis. An act of
Congress would be required to send a military observer to
Georgia. This provision raises very serious constitutional and
foreign policy concerns.

Finally section 511 would have the unintended consequence,
in my judgment, of reversing the progress we have been making
on UN reform. It alters the criteria approved just last year
governing the nature of the Office of Internal Oversight
Services, or Inspector General. These criteria were negotiated
successfully, although not easily, throughout the past summer.
The legislation would require that we now go back to the UN and
demand a series of changes, some of which have little or no
chance of being accepted.

For example, the provision would require that the OIOS have
access to "all records and officials of the specialized
agencies of the United Nations." This would require separate
negotiations with almost a dozen different autonomous governing
bodies of agencies such as the International Atomic Energy
Agency, the International Civil Aviation Organization and the
World Health Organization. Under the provision, 20% of our
regular UN budget contributions and 50% of peacekeeping funds,
would be withheld until all these negotiations have been
completed successfully. This is an unworkable and ill-advised
provision.

In summary, let me say that I do not believe America's
interests would be served by destroying UN peacekeeping or by
making it more difficult for us to achieve our objectives at
the UN. I do believe, however, that we need to develop a

better mechanism for ensuring that Congress has an appropriate
role in decisions that result in new, unforeseen and unbudgeted
financial obligations. This includes the whole range of
deployments of our armed forces on contingency operations.
Regardless of how the current legislative debate is resolved,
the Administration will do all it can to see that such a

mechanism is developed. Continued effective U.S. leadership at
the UN and around the world is a goal that both the executive
and legislative branches share. We must work together to see
that this goal is achieved.
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Conclusion. Periods of great historical transition are
normally accompanied by unrest as the ambitious, the aggrieved^
the insecure and the just-plain-muleheaded look to see how far
they can push without being pushed back.

The United States is not the world's policeman; but we
Americans have a deep stake in whether conflicts are contained,
social disruptions are minimized and international standards of
behavior are respected. When emergencies arise, we will
respond in accordance with our interests, sometimes on our own,
sometimes as part of a coalition, and sometimes through the
mechanism of an international organization.

Our armed forces remain the most effective potential
guarantor of international stability and peace. They will
continue to do their share to deter aggressors, isolate rogue
regimes and participate in selected humanitarian and
pro-democracy operations. At the same time, we will work to
prevent conflict through vigorous diplomacy, and to strengthen
regional and United Nations peacekeeping as viable "alternatives
to the use of our own armed forces for operations other than
war .

In so doing, we can help to shape an international order
that is more hospitable to our interests, more responsive to
our leadership and more reflective of our values than it
otherwise would be.

Thank you again for the opportunity to present the
Administration's views. Now, I will be happy to respond to any
questions you may have.
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January 25, 1995

Honorable Lee H. Hamilton

2314 Raybum House Office Building

Washington, D.C., 20515

Dear Congress ffamilton:

I write to express deep concerns about provisions of the National Security

Revitalization Act that would limit United States support for U.N. peacekeeping.

These objections stem as much from my experience as Deputy Secretary of State

during the Reagan Administration as it does from my current position as Chairman

of the United Nations Association of the United States of America (UNA-USA).
As drafted, the legislation would hinder and could even bankrupt U.N.

peacekeeping.

Perhaps the most objectionable aspect of H.R. 7 is its pervasive assumption

that U.N. peacekeeping does not serve important U.S. national interests. The

United Nations is not our adversary; in many ways, it is our agent. In fact,

collective aaion on international security problems, through the United Nations

and, where appropriate, regional organizations, advances America's global security

interests, strengthens national security, shares the burden among all our partners,

and can offer substantial savings over unilateral action in military, political and

financial terms. U.N. peacekeeping contains conflicts that could otherwise spread,

acting as a circuit-breaker to prevent chain reactions which could lead to wider war.

The fact is that a majority of Americans do not want to see the United States

take on the role of 'world policeman'. Often the only real alternative is working

through the United Nations, as administrations of both parties have done - and,

since the end of the cold war, done consistently. While there may be concerns on

Capitol Hill about the U.N.'s ability to do the job, the solution is to strengthen U.S.

involvement, as we did with NATO ~ not weaken it.

Like former Secretary of State James Baker, I do not believe that American

interests are served by the burdensome reporting and certification requirements on

U.N. peacekeeping contained in the National Security Revitalization Act. These

truly constitute congressional micromanagement. The bill seems unaware of the

dangers of instability and conflict in the post-cold war world, and absent such an

understanding, the required reports and certifications serve only to prevent the

United States and others from using the United Nations to contain conflict. At

worst, they may prevent the United States from doing anything other than acting

unilaterally.
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The legislation's requirement that the U.S. offset its U.N. peacekeeping assessments

by the amount of Defense Department direct and indirea support of U.N. -authorized operations

will introduce chaos into peacekeeping's financial management. The costs budgeted for U.N.

peacekeeping troops, supplies, and logistics still have to be paid; no military operation can be

undertaken out of thin air - whether one run by the Pentagon or the U.N. Whenever the United

States Government has chosen to provide independent support, it has made the choice for reasons

of national security interest, as with the no-fly zone over Iraq.

Of course, we are perfectly within our rights to provide services requested by the U.N.

on a cost-reimbursement basis, to be incorporated in an approved U.N. peacekeeping budget;

UNA-USA does not believe limited U.S. defense resources should have to compensate for

deficiencies in an authorized Security Council peacekeeping operation. But member states cannot

volunteer additional services and then fail to pay the costs commonly agreed to and assessed.

H.R. 7 implicitly acknowledges this is unworkable by exempting the current United Nations

operation in Macedonia from this and other provisions, since U.S. troops are there on the line.

This is a reminder of the disastrous consequences when each country involved seeks to reduce its

obligations by crediting in-kind support against the assessed budget needed to conduct a U.N.

operation.

On die financing issue generally, I must object strenuously to provisions in the bill which

would limit or withhold U.S. contributions to the world organization. Assessed contributions ~

whether for the United Nations regular budget or its peacekeeping aaivities ~ are a legal

obligation, and under the law - the duly ratified U.N. Charter ~ it is the General Assembly, and

not individual parliaments, that determines the apportionment of U.N. expenses. It is patently

clear that the system cannot work any other way. We at UNA-USA call on the United States to

meet its financial obligations to the world organization in full and on time as an example of

responsible leadership in the U.N.

On the issue of prohibiting (he placement of U.S. military forces under foreign command
in U.N. peacekeeping operations, the proposed legislation forces an administration to choose

between acting unilaterally without constraint or satisfying a myriad of requirements in order to

cooperate with others in ^e achievement of potentially identical goals. In this regard, the

provision unnecessarily limits the President's prerogatives in the conduct of foreign policy.

Perhaps even more serious, this approach ignores the kinds of demands and expectations that

member states have placed on the United Nations in recent years.

H.R. 7 would make our government's intelligence-sharing with the United Nations subject

to an annual agreement between the parties that would lake effect 30 days afier being submitted

to Congress - a requirement applied to no exchange of intelligence information with any foreign

power or other security organizations. Quite apart from the very real constitutional issues raised

by this proposal, i wish to call attention to the praaical impact of the provision. Information

sharing on a case-by-case basis is an important way of attaining U.S. foreign policy objectives.

For example, U.S. intelligence on the location and number of Iraq's weapons of mass destruction
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has been instrumental in enabling the U.N. Special Commission on Iraq to disarm the Baghdad

regime. Likewise, U.S. intelligence has been used to document atrocities in connection with

investigations by the U.N. War Crimes Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia. The effectiveness of

U.N. humanitarian relief efforts has been enhanced by the U.S. providing imagery-derived

information on the magnitude and direction of refugee movements within and from Rwanda. In

all of these ways, U.S. foreign policy objectives have been advanced. Altering the current

intelligence-sharing arrangement could Jeopardize the U.S. ability to provide intelligence in an

emergency, thereby potentially resulting in dangerous situations for U.S. and other personnel

involved in U.N. operations.

As the Committee on Interrutional Relations prepares to make recommendations to

improve the National Security Revitalization Act, I urge you to consider ways of strengthening

rather than weakening U.S. leadership at the United Nations. Ultimately, the reality of global

interpendence does not allow the United States to retreat from engagement in the world. Our
ability to deal with this reality, though, depends on reaffirming a spirit of bipartisanship that

reflects America's continuing commitment to the rule of law and, whenever possible, the peaceful

settlement of disputes through collective action.

Sincerely,

John C. Whitehead

Chairman
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PKACMKEEPIMG' ACCOUNTS GET NEEDED OOP
SCRUTINY<

By Jeine Kirkpatrick<
(c) 1995. Los Aneeles Times Syndicate<
AXt-er U.S. Rangers were ambushed m Mogadishu,

officials o£ the Clinton Administration spoke less about
"assertive multilateralism. '

' but they did not lose their
enthusiasm for military operations commanded by the
United Nations. Nor did they cut back U.S. funding for U.N.

' peacekeeping '

' operations .

<

Now as part of their ''Contract with America" • Republican
leaders in both the House and Senate have introduced bills
challenging key aspects of the Clinton team's U.N. policies.
These bills would impose severe restraints on the
Administration's ability to put U.S. forces under U.N.
command and on its power to provide men. materiel and
services to the United Nations above and beyond the
amount the U.N. ''assesses*' the United States for*
peacekeeping costs (SI. 5 billion in 1994) and what
Congress authori2es.<

The House Bill (HR-?) was the focus of attention this
week, where hearings got under way in the newly renamed
House Committee on International Relations. The bill
provides that the Administration must make regular
reports of all direct and indirect contributions for all U.N.
peacekeeping operations, and deduct the value of these
contributions from the share the United Nations assesses
the United States.

<

The notion that all U.S. contributions should ''count'"
against what the United States ''owes'" the United Nations
is extremely upsetting to members of the Clinton U.N.
team. They have launched a full-scale counterattacks with
a closed-door appearance by U.N. Ambassador Madeleine
Albright. She told the House committee that the proposed
policy would bankrupt U.N. peacekeeping and create
''chaos.'" "'It would become literally impossible for the
United Nations to manage or sustain peace operations. '

' she
said.

<

How's that again? Most Americans will find it hard to
understand why it would bankrupt the United Nations if
the United States only paid its assessed share (31.7
percent) . particularly since that share is more than two
and a half times any other country's share of peacekeeping
costs But that is because most Americans — having heard
a great deal about how the United States doesn't pay its
U.N. bills — have had no way of knowing that, in addition
to paying substantially higher assesse.-l paacCKeep»A« cos*^
than any other country, the United States iv.«.uw .-.ny

other contributions ''in kind.''<
These in kind" contributions to the United Nations did
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i»oL be^rin with the Clinton Administration and arc not
limited 1.0 military and quasi-military operation:-: But like;
U.N. coats generally, they havn osca-lated dramatically
Since Bill Clinton became President and Boutros
lioutro:-> Ghali became Sccretary-oenoral . Peacekeepinc
cost.r, ro-.ic: from under SI billion in 1991 to about $4 billion in
1993.

<

1 believe that no one -- quite literally no one -- has
known tlic total U.S. contribution to the United Nations ior
U.N. peacckoopinn. But HR-7 reports that for fiscal 1994
U.i5 Department of Defense costs for U.S. military
participation in U.N. ''peace'' operations totaled more than
$1,721 million, in addition to the ''assessed'" cost of $1.5
million. Knowing that is a start.

<

The Republican bill seeks to end this practice of making
informal, unauthorized contributions. It requires that the
total amount of the U.S. contributions be reported and
deducted from the share "'assessed'' on the United States.
Albright says this policy will mean we give nothing. She
predicts that other major countries -- for example, Japan— will follow suit and demand reimbursement for their *

' in
kind'" contributions. Let them. Most countries already get
such credit.

<

This confrontation had to happen — in spite of some
verbal obfuscation. These practices depart too far from
normally accepted practices. By redefining the concept of
' 'defense" and words like 'peacekeeping'' and "'peace
operations,'" and by moving the ''peacekeeping'" account
out of State and into the Defense Department, the Ainton
Administration gained access to large resources to finance
costly experiments in the multilateral use of force. It
wasn't illegal, but it did involve using funds appropriated
for defense for ''peacekeeping,"" and justifying it with the
argument that " "peacekeeping" '

— in Somalia or Bosnia or
Haiti or anywhere — enhances American security.

<

But this is not persuasive.

<

Though conventionally called "'a bargain,'' U.N.
peacekeeping has proved costly, dangerous and
ineffective. The initial U.S. -led operation succeeded in
staving off famine in Somalia. The follow-on U.N. "'peace
operation, '

' which used force under U.N. command and
control, failed in achieving any of its goals. So has the U.N.
"'peace operation'' in Bosnia.

<

Events in Bosnia have demonstrated that aggression
cannot be smothered in peacekeepers, nor can aggression
be controlled with diplomacy, if the victim is weak and the
aggressor strong and determined. In Bosnia, peacekeepers
have maintained a bizarre neutrality between the ''ethnic
cleanser'' and the cleansed, between the refugees driven
from their homes, and those who drove them out, between
the rapist and the raped .

<

It's time for Congress and, one would hope, the
Administration to take a new. hard look at what is possible
to do through the United Nations, or in some other way, or
not at all .

<

(c) 1995, Los Angeles Times Syndicate
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Speaker of the U.S. House of Representatives

The Capitol

Washington. DC 20515

Dear Mr. Speaker

As retired flag and general officers, we are writing to express our

serious reservations about HR 872, whidi is now under consideration by the

House of Represeatativet. We are especially concerned about provisions in

the bill Aat would impose oneroxis and unnecessary restrictions on the

President's abilitj' to place US. forces under the operational control of other

nations' military leaders for UN operations.

As you know, throughout our nation's history Presidents have found

it advantageous and prudent for US. military forces to partidpate in coalition

operations. During the Gulf War, in the US.-led UN operation in Korea,

throughout the nearly 50 years of the NATO alliance, and In multilateral

{peacekeeping operations, our armed forces have successfully worked side^y-

side with those of other nations to advance our nationed security.

In dte post-Cold War world, it will remain essential titat the President

retain the authority to establish command arrangements best smted to the

needs of future operations. As commander-in-diief, he will never relinquish

command of US. military forces. However, from time to time it will be

necessary and appropriate U> temporarily subordinate elements of our forces

to the operational control of competent commanders from allied or other

foreign countries. As retired military officers, we can personally attest that it

is essential to the effective operation of future coalitions that the President

retain this authority. Just as we will frequently have foreign forces serving

under the operational control of American commanders, so must we be able

to negotiate reciprocal arrangements freely.

HR 872 would place unprecedented and, in our view, burdensome

limitations on this authority. By neurowing the President's options and

complicating the process of building a coalition during a ciisis, the bill coiild,

in effect, force the Administration to d\oose betvv'e«i acting unilaterally and

doing nothing. Accordingly, we urge rejection of the restrictions on the

President's command and control authoritj' contained in this portion of HR
672 as unnecessary, unuTse, and militarily unsound.

David C. Jones Da\-id E. Jeremiah Qenn K. Otis

General US Air Force (Ret) Admiral, US N'avy (Ret) General, US Army (Ret)

\}^d^^^^^ y^^JL

W.E. Boomer B.E. Trainor

General, USMC (Ret) LtGen, USMC (Ret)



408

STATEMENT OF
THE HONORABLE ALBERT R. WYNN

BEFORE THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS
DURING THE MARKUP OF HR 7

THE NATIONAL SECURITY REVITALIZATION ACT
JANUARY 27, 199 5

Mr. Chairman, on October 7, 1994 this Committee considered the NATO
Participation Act. That legislation passed this Committee by
unanimous consent, and was forwarded to the House floor, where it
passed unanimously. That legislation was later signed into law by
the President on November 2. Unfortunately, Mr. Chairman, my
colleagues on the other side have proposed in HR 7 a measure that
would weaken standards in the NATO Participation Act.

I must assume, Mr. Chairman, that the reason the sponsors of this
legislation have proposed a weakening of these standards is that
certain countries in Central and Eastern Europe cannot qualify for
US military assistance under the NATO Participation Act. The
United States cannot certify that certain countries have ceased
arms sales -- including lethal weaponry -- to states on the
terrorism list. Therefore, in their haste to grant immediate
foreign assistance to Poland, Hungary, the Czech Republic and
Slovakia, the sponsors of this legislation have changed the strict
rules that we currently apply to those that deal with terrorists.

I find that shocking. I would also argue that the United States
is better served by keeping a high standard, and asking any
government that wants to join NATO and receive US military
assistance to meet that high standard.

I cannot denounce the actions of terrorist organizations strongly
enough, or with sufficient outrage. Just last weekend we witnessed
a heinous terrorist attack in Israel. It is surely no coincidence
that these terrorists struck in the wake of a productive meeting
between Prime Minister Rabin and Chairman Arafat. The intent of
the attack was clearly to kill the peace process in the Middle
East, thereby killing the chances and hopes for the future of peace
in the region. Mr. chairman, this is a peace process that the
United States has worked toward for decades, and yet there are
those who would destroy it. How is it possible, then, for this
Congress to relax our strict standards on terrorism and provide
military assistance to those nations that in turn sell and transfer
defense articles to these very terrorists?

The amendment that I am offering in conjunction with my friend, Mr.
Ackerman, would strike the language in HR 7 that would enable NATO
transition assistance to go to countries so long as they do not
conclude new contracts after September 30, 1994 to export lethal
military equipment to countries on the terrorism list. This
Congress must stand strong against terrorism. The Wynn-Ackerman
amendment maintains the commitment this Congress made last year.
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